

# **Durham E-Theses**

Outward and Inward Movement, Job-Seeking Process and Labour Market Outcomes: A Comparison between Chinese International Students Seeking Master's Degrees in the UK and Their Counterparts at Home

HU, XIANAN

#### How to cite:

HU, XIANAN (2024) Outward and Inward Movement, Job-Seeking Process and Labour Market Outcomes: A Comparison between Chinese International Students Seeking Master's Degrees in the UK and Their Counterparts at Home, Durham theses, Durham University. Available at Durham E-Theses Online: http://etheses.dur.ac.uk/15490/

#### Use policy

The full-text may be used and/or reproduced, and given to third parties in any format or medium, without prior permission or charge, for personal research or study, educational, or not-for-profit purposes provided that:

- $\bullet\,$  a full bibliographic reference is made to the original source
- a link is made to the metadata record in Durham E-Theses
- the full-text is not changed in any way

The full-text must not be sold in any format or medium without the formal permission of the copyright holders.

Please consult the full Durham E-Theses policy for further details.

Outward and Inward Movement, Job-Seeking Process and Labour Market Outcomes: A Comparison between Chinese International Students Seeking Master's Degrees in the UK and Their Counterparts at Home

> Xianan Hu PhD Thesis School of Education Durham University 2024

# Acknowledgement

I would like to thank my supervisors, Professor Stephen Gorard and Dr Nadia Siddiqui, for guiding me and encouraging me during this journey. My supervisor, Stephen, is sensible and helpful, always supporting me, especially during the questionnaire design and data collection process. His support means a lot to me.

I would like to extend my greatest gratitude to the China Scholarship Council for providing me with a two-year tuition fee and living expenses. In addition, I am grateful to my parents for their financial and emotional support. Their unconditional love and support are the source of my courage and strength.

Finally, I would like to express my thankfulness to my friends Hui Sun, Paunluck P. Saengsawang, Yusi Wang, Binwei Lu, Xin Shao, Yiyi Tan and Lamia Nemouchi, for their accompany and support when I feel puzzled and depressed.

# List of Abbreviations

ISM	International Student Mobility
ERASMUS	European Action Scheme for the Mobility of University
	Students
UNESCO	United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural
	Organisation
OECD	Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development
EHEA	European Higher Education Area
EEA	European Economic Area
UK	The United Kingdom
US	The United States
EU	European Union
HE	Higher Education
HEI	Higher Education Institution
HESA	Higher Education Statistics Agency
WTO	World Trade Organisation
Ν	Number
SD	Standard Deviation
EF	Effect Size
SES	Socioeconomic Status
FOS	Father's occupational status
MOS	Mother's occupational status
BCSPS	Beijing College Student Panel Survey
CCG	Centre for China and Globalisation

Acknowledgement	2
List of Abbreviations	3
Abstract	8
1 Introduction	10
1.1 Research background and significance	10
1.2 Research motivation	13
1.3 International mobility of Chinese students: mobile rationales, support poli	cies and
returning	14
1.4 Studying abroad and labour market outcomes: theoretical considerations and	d related
studies	17
1.5 Research questions and structure	22
2 International student mobility	25
2.1 History and the global context	25
2.2 Problems and current trends	28
2.3 Mobile patterns and primary research focus of the present research	33
3 The motivation of ISM and related theories	37
3.1 Human capital investment	37
3.2 Educational market demand theory and international education service trade	38
3.3 Push-pull factor theory	41
3.4 Summary of the related theories and the Chinese context	45
4 Labour market outcomes of studying abroad	47
4.1 Transition from study to employment	47
4.2 Income	49
4.3 Summary of the research gaps	51
5 International mobility of Chinese students	52
5.1 Policy supports for studying abroad	52
5.2 Policy incentives for returning	55
5.3 Motivation to return	58
5.4 Social origin and studying abroad	62
5.5 Problems after returning	69
5.6 Employment outcomes of returnees	71
6 Central variable definitions and related theories	73
6.1 Human capital: concept and development	73
6.2 Graduates' human capital and employment	78
6.3 Social capital: concept and development	82
6.4 Graduates' social capital and employment	89
7 Data and variables	94
7.1 Human capital measurement	94
7.2 Social capital measurement	96
7.3 Labour market outcomes	100
7.4 Questionnaire design and pilot study	101
7.5 Ethical concerns and positionality statement	105

# **Table of Contents**

7.6 Sampling	.105
8 Research methods	.107
8.1 Descriptive analysis	.107
8.1.1 Frequency and percentage	.107
8.1.2 Mean and standard deviation	.107
8.1.3 Effect size	.107
8.2 Regression analysis	.108
8.2.1 Mobile status, academic background and socioeconomic status	.108
8.2.2 Labour market outcomes, human capital and social capital	.110
8.3 Missing data	.116
9 Regression analysis of labour market outcomes	.116
9.1 Job probability	.117
9.2 Job satisfaction	.119
9.3 Monthly salary	.120
10 Results of descriptive analysis	.123
10.1 Students registered in the programmes (yet to graduate)	.125
10.1.1 Motivation for choosing overseas/ home HEIs	.125
10.1.2 Obstacles in finding jobs overseas	.127
10.1.3 Career planning and expected labour market outcomes	.128
10.1.4 Job-seeking channels and employment guidance services	.133
10.1.5 Factors related to employment	.137
10.1.6 Career value of postgraduate education	.139
10.2 Graduates continuing studies after graduation	.140
10.3 Graduates seeking employment	.141
10.3.1 Main reasons for unemployment	.142
10.3.2 Motivation for choosing overseas/ home HEIs	.142
10.3.3 Obstacles in finding jobs overseas	.144
10.3.4 Career value of postgraduate education	.146
10.3.5 Factors related to employment	.147
10.3.6 Demographic and academic background, by mobile status and employment st	atus
	.149
10.3.7 Human capital, by mobile status and employment status	.150
10.3.8 Organisational social capital stock and mobilisation, by mobile status	and
employment status	.151
10.3.9 Private social capital stock and mobilisation, by mobile status and employn	nent
status	.157
10.4 Job-seeking channels for graduates with employment	.160
10.5 Labour market outcomes for graduates with employment	.163
11 Results of empirical analysis	.165
11.1 The link between academic, family background and mobile probability	.166
11.2 The link between mobile status, human capital, organisational social capital, pri	ivate
social capital and job probability	.167
11.2.1 Job probability and mobile status	.169
11.2.2 Job probability, mobile status and demographic and academic background	.169

11.2.3 Job probability, mobile status, demographic and academic background and hun	nan
capital	170
11.2.4 Job probability, mobile status, demographic and academic background, hun	nan
capital and organisational social capital	171
11.2.5 Job probability, mobile status, demographic and academic background, hun	nan
capital, organisational social capital and private social capital	171
11.2.6 Findings from logistic regression models	172
11.2.7 Job probability by mobile status	173
11.3 The link between mobile status, human capital, organisational social capital, priv	/ate
social capital and job satisfaction	175
11.3.1 Job satisfaction and mobile status	178
11.3.2 Job satisfaction, mobile status, demographic and academic background	178
11.3.3 Job satisfaction, mobile status, demographic and academic background a	and
human capital	179
11.3.4 Job satisfaction, mobile status, demographic and academic background, hun	nan
capital and organisational social capital	179
11.3.5 Job satisfaction, mobile status, postgraduate demographic and acade	mic
background, human capital, organisational social capital and private social capital $\hat{z}$	180
11.3.6 Findings from logistic regression models	181
11.3.7 Job satisfaction by mobile status	182
11.4 The link between mobile status, human capital, organisational social capital, priv	/ate
social capital and the monthly income	184
11.4.1 Monthly income and mobile status	186
11.4.2 Monthly income, mobile status and demographic and academic background .2	186
11.4.3 Monthly income, mobile status, demographic and academic background a	and
human capital	187
11.4.4 Monthly income, mobile status, demographic and academic background, hun	nan
capital and organisational social capital	189
11.4.5 Monthly income, mobile status, demographic and academic background, hun	nan
capital, organisational social capital and private social capital	190
11.4.6 Findings from logistic regression models	192
11.4.7 Monthly income by mobile status	194
12 Summary of the main findings for students registered in the programmes (yet to graduate) 2	200
12.1 Motivation and obstacles	200
12.2 Job-seeking channels and career services	201
12.3 Career aspirations	202
13 Summary of the main findings for graduates	202
13.1 Who is studying abroad?	203
13.2 Why returning?	204
13.3 Human capital, organisational and private social capital stock	205
13.4 Job seeking channels	206
13.5 Labour market outcomes	206
13.6 University reputation and employment	208
13.7 Human capital, social capital and employment	208

13.8 Family cultural, economic, political capital and employment	212
13.9 Factors related to employment	213
14 Limitations and implications for future research	214
15 Implications for individuals, HEIs and policy-makers	215
16 Conclusion	218
17 References	221
Appendix 1: Questionnaire	257
Appendix 2: Ethical Approval	271

#### Abstract

Over the past decade, there has been a growing interest in the labour market outcomes of internationally mobile students. However, little analysis exists beyond Europe and the USA, and most of them have focused on credit-mobile students rather than full-degree seekers. As the largest exporter of international students, China sends many talents overseas for further studies every year, and the number of students studying abroad has been expanding rapidly in recent years. The increasing popularisation of studying abroad is underpinned by a combination of supply and demand for education and resource allocation, two-way push and pull factors from sending and receiving countries, and personal pursuits. However, after completing their studies, returning students are also rising. Most of them are driven by policy incentives and economic and culture-related considerations. Nevertheless, their jobseeking process and labour market outcomes still need to be researched. It is essential to explore how they find employment after returning home and whether their skills and networks accumulated at higher education institutions abroad secure job attainment and high salaries.

This study aims to bring a whole picture of Chinese international students' outward and inward movement. It compares career aspirations and labour market outcomes in the home job market of Chinese international students seeking master's degrees in the UK to their counterparts with domestic degrees. It also includes the discussion of studying abroad intention and motivation, obstacles working abroad, and the hidden factors that impact individuals' decisions. In addition, the job-seeking channels and the mobilisation of social capital in the job-hunt process are included as well.

A survey was conducted regarding the first employment upon graduation between December 2019 and March 2020 among more than 32 higher education institutions. The total sample size is 1420, including 438 postgraduates registered in master's programmes (yet to graduate) and 982 postgraduates who graduated between 2016 and 2019. The regression analysis examines the relationship between studying abroad and graduates' academic and socioeconomic backgrounds. Second, it clarifies how mobile status, demographic and educational background, human capital and social capital predict the likelihood of employment, monthly income and job satisfaction. Results show that those from higher social origins and with better academic backgrounds are more inclined to study abroad. A foreign diploma has beneficial and unfavourable consequences on the labour market. Graduates with master's degrees from abroad encounter tremendous obstacles while joining the workforce. Their job satisfaction levels are much lower than home graduates, but they earn more wages than their non-mobile peers. Adequate employment information, career support services and internship opportunities may help mobile graduates avoid unemployment dilemmas. The income premium of mobile graduates may be partly explained by the selectivity of social origin and academic background.

#### **Key words**

International student mobility; Chinese international students; full-degree mobility; postgraduate education; labour market outcome.

### **1** Introduction

This chapter starts with a background discussion of the overall picture of international student mobility (ISM) and the specific situation of the increasing popularity of UK master's programmes among Chinese international students. It then discusses this study's purpose and significance, explaining why it is essential. Lastly, it presents the study's theoretical framework, research questions, and the structure of the following chapters.

#### 1.1 Research background and significance

The number of globally mobile students has expanded dramatically in recent decades. Studying abroad, commonly known as international student mobility (ISM), refers to undertaking study-related stays at tertiary education outside one's place of usual residence. In 2017, the number of ISM was 5.1 million, an increase of 143 per cent compared to 2.1 million in 2000 (Choudaha & Wit, 2019). Findlay et al. (2012) identify two basic types of ISM: long-term degree mobility and short-term exchanges or credit mobility.

Rapid growth in the number of international students appears to benefit both sending and receiving nations. On the one hand, it can balance the insufficient enrolment capacity in the sending countries to meet the demands in particular subject areas. On the other hand, the receiving countries can gain more revenue to compensate for the lack of funds. In addition, mobile individuals can get a great deal of additional value by studying abroad. Thus, an overwhelming majority of students engage in overseas higher education (HE) programmes with solid motivations to enhance their language competence, acquire cross-cultural experience and improve future job search and career developments (Murphy-Lejeune, 2002; Cammelli et al., 2008; European Commission, 2014b; Wiers-Jenssen & Støren, 2020).

However, facing the shortage of funds during the economic crisis and the temptation of international student tuition revenue, many HEIs grew more interested in expanding the enrolment of international students. They started to create additional pathways to recruit students with less intellectual rigour or English language proficiency (Redden, 2013; Benzie, 2010). Emerging challenges connected to the educational preparation of international students are accompanied by a shortage of institutional resources and assistance for international students (Bista & Foster, 2016 xxii). Essential for international students, these additional support services include academic services such as language and writing help and non-academic services such as career advising and counselling. According to a study, only 2 per cent of overseas students at UK HEIs obtained employment through their university's career services (Universities UK International, 2020). The available data suggest that academic programmes and career support services do not adequately address the requirements of international students and overseas employers. In spite of being highly motivated to get career coaching, Chinese students reportedly make limited use of such services due to their limited comprehension of the domestic labour markets of international students, according to research by Li, Mitts, and Whiston (2021). A similar study was conducted by Huang and Turner (2018), who looked at how Chinese students in the UK felt about university resources, career support and job prospects after graduation. These reports imply that UK higher education institutions are primarily focused on the needs of UK-based students and pay less attention to the employment requirements of overseas students.

The rapidly expanding group of overseas students has challenged resources and services. When the education market for ISM is industrialised, academic qualifications will become "commodities" that could be "bought" by the middle class. People started to doubt the value and quality of overseas study (Ip, 2021). It remains controversial whether such ISM experiences could fulfil students' career prospects.

Some researchers pointed out that ISM could bring employment advantages compared to those without such experiences, such as wage premium (Kratz & Netz, 2018; Lutter & Schröder, 2016; Orrù, 2014; Poot & Roskruge, 2013; Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005) and shorter transition periods from HE to work (Cammelli et al., 2008). Nonetheless, some contest the common perception that education abroad confers a competitive advantage in the job market. Turos (2010) pointed out that, even though recruiters praise international experiences, particularly the long-term Western experiences abroad, they only make up a small percentage of their recruitment evaluations. Waibel et al. (2017) concluded that research comparing graduates with and without ISM experience reveals minor or nonexistent impacts on labour market outcomes, such as the duration of the period between graduation and work and employment opportunity acquisition, whereas slight but notable effects are seen on salaries. Nevertheless, data on wage premiums are inconsistent and contradicted by other research (Van Ophem, Hartog & Berkout, 2011; Messer & Wolter, 2006). In addition, some studies demonstrate that ISM has a detrimental effect on postgraduation career prospects, resulting in a delay in employment (Di Pietro, 2015; Krabel & Flöther, 2014; Støren & Wiers-Jenssen, 2009; Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005).

Although many empirical studies have explored various aspects of labour market outcomes, research beyond Europe and the US is exceedingly limited (Netz & Cordua, 2020). Most research on international mobility and career outcomes in Western countries has focused on credit-mobile students (i.e., exchange programme, ERASMUS<sup>1</sup>) rather than full-degree seekers. Most of the previous studies on credit mobility are based on the dataset for organised exchange programmes (e.g., Bremer, 1998; Cammelli et al., 2008; European Commission, 2014b; Sorrenti, 2017; Teichler & Janson, 2007). Data identification and tracking are more challenging for full-degree mobile students, as there is no accurate registration system for graduates studying abroad. As a result, research on the job probability (the likelihood of employment), wages and other long-term impacts of full-degree mobility are relatively scarce.

China is the world's largest exporter of overseas students, with 703,500 studying abroad in 2019 alone (Wang, 2021). Most of the mobile students are full-degree seekers (Wang, 2021). According to the statistics, most Chinese international students at UK HEIs study business, followed by social science and natural science. However, the demand for specialisations in the domestic job market is exactly the opposite, with natural sciences in the greatest demand and business subjects in the least demand. (Xu, 2014; Soysal & Woodman, 2019). The structural differences in supply and demand and limited support for recruitment information and policy guidance may lead to employment difficulties when returning to China. In addition, due to the limitations of visas and the short duration of the courses, mobile graduates usually graduate with no internship experience. Chinese employers may devalue their capacity and productivity as they cannot prove their international qualifications. According to Cao (2008) and Chen (2014), Chinese society is in many ways a "guanxi" (networks) society, in which one's success is not always determined by performance but rather by whom he or she knows. Thus, without the help of the "right person" and proper social networks, mobile graduates could be disadvantaged compared to non-mobile graduates.

Some studies suggest that the decision of Chinese international students to study abroad is career-orientated. Most of them expected their experience of studying abroad to enhance their employability (Huang & Turner, 2018). However, studies focusing on the employment outcomes of Chinese international mobile graduates are relatively limited, with very limited comparisons them with their counterparts from indigenous HEIs. This study focuses on Chinese international students seeking master's degrees in the UK. It clarifies whether overseas study experience, acquired

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> ERASMUS refers to the European Action Scheme for the Mobility of University Students funding schemes.

skills, social networks accumulated at the universities and family socioeconomic status (SES) are predicted to find promising jobs and secure wage premiums and whether they are satisfied with their first employment. It also compares the discrepancies between graduates abroad and their counterparts at indigenous HEIs. In addition, the study underlines mobile graduates' intention to study abroad, their return, and the obstacles to working abroad. It also compares the job-hunting process and employment status with their counterparts at home. It also evaluates how overseas or domestic postgraduates' education can fulfil their career expectations and provide reference advice for individuals to achieve employment successfully.

The findings are incredibly crucial. As multiple groups promote the expansion of postgraduate education, the large number of potential postgraduate applicants, UK and Chinese HEIs, and educational and immigration policy-makers to Chinese and British governments need better evidence on these issues. The findings provide implications for future recruitment and employment policies to promote an equitable and supportive career development system for graduates.

This study's findings are crucial not only to Chinese and UK HEIs but also to policymakers and governments. Although the analysis only focuses on Chinese international postgraduates in UK HEIs and their counterparts in China, this study is relevant to HE outcomes worldwide. The findings provide implications for international full-degree mobility, career paths and return. Furthermore, it also relates to the possible consequences of international postgraduate education, which separates graduates into different employment statuses based on academic achievement, activity participation, internship experience, and family background. While career path selection may adopt distinct forms or job-searching strategies under other specific circumstances, the underlying principle of choice is the same.

#### **1.2 Research motivation**

The topics I chose are based on my own experiences and observations. I worked at Qingdao University as an English teacher for more than three years before I pursued a Ph.D. degree. Because of the pressure of employment and diploma inflation, many students continued their studies after undergraduate programmes to extend the time before entering the labour market. I wrote many letters of recommendation for my students, many of whom chose to study in English-speaking countries such as the USA, Canada, Australia and the UK. Later on, I also discussed with many students the choice of destination countries and the dilemmas they faced. Some said they chose the UK for the short study duration and the possibility of travelling to Europe. Many believe the one-year programme in the UK is time-saving and comparatively money-saving, and most are career-oriented. However, some expressed doubts about the one-year study system in the UK, worrying that employers would question and disapprove of the diplomas after graduation. I gradually began to develop an interest in this issue and started to think about whether studying experience in the UK can help students secure ideal professions or whether the experience has career value.

When I came to the UK for my studies, I made a lot of friends pursuing master's degrees at the university. They seemed to mingle with Chinese international students all the time, seldom took the initiative to find opportunities to get in touch with the locals and seemed to have a hard time integrating into the local community. There are undeniably some objective reasons; for example, the number of Chinese students has increased dramatically, especially in the business school, and in some classes, 95% of the students are from China, and often, they can easily complete group discussions without using English. Besides, some students hope to seize the opportunities to travel around Europe. The travelling experience could broaden their horizons, but fewer focus their limited time on expanding their internships and increasing their employability. Only one of my friends found a job in the UK; the rest went back to China, and it took them over six months to find a job. Some of them were trapped in the employment dilemmas. What are their employment situations, and what factors affect their career paths? These questions triggered my thinking and led me to focus my research on one-year master's students studying in the UK and their labour market outcomes in the home market.

# **1.3** International mobility of Chinese students: mobile rationales, support policies and returning

As the trend toward massification of HE continues, many graduates have bachelor's degrees. The labour market's mismatch between supply and demand creates a highly competitive environment. Issues such as "difficulty obtaining jobs" and "devaluation of education" surfaced. Thus, growing numbers of students are pursuing postgraduate education at domestic or international higher education institutions (HEIs) to increase their employment competitiveness.

In 2022, as many as 4.57 million candidates took the postgraduate entrance examination, but the admission rate was only 24.22 per cent (Ministry of Education of the People's Republic of China, 2022). When the capacity of HE in China is insufficient

to meet the demand in specific subject areas or a level of education, more and more students are in a surge pursuing master's degrees from overseas HEIs. As the economy grows and living standards continue to climb, more affluent families are ready to invest in their children's education by sending them to study abroad. Thus, the number of self-funded international students has grown dramatically. It has become a strategy for somewhat affluent families to "gild" their children in the job market, as it is commonly called in China (a metaphor for individuals studying abroad only to gain a false reputation (Xiang & Chen, 2009). Obtaining a degree from Western HEIs has become crucial to achieving social mobility (Waters, 2005; Fong, 2011; Kajanus, 2015).

The American sociologist R. Collins developed the theory of status competition. He argues that education is similar to a cultural currency, allowing people to purchase a particular professional and social status. The Australian scholar Markinson (2016) identifies HE certificates as positional goods that determine social status. Students are consumers of positional goods who compete with each other in the global HE market, trying to get into the most desirable universities in order to obtain positional goods with certain advantages. Some scholars argue that students, as education consumers, seek comparative advantage and status value in different forms and types of HE. HE opportunities in global or international markets are significant if the opportunities available to students through competition in domestic markets are limited. However, even in Japan, where quality HE opportunities are plentiful, there is still a strong demand for HE abroad as a location commodity. In most cases, students seek the comparative advantage and status value of HE abroad. Overall, the increase in the international mobility of Chinese students, particularly the boom in graduate studies abroad, is the result of a combination of conflicting supply and demand for education and cross-border allocations, as well as external push and pull factors and their internal factors.

The UK is one of the most preferred destinations for Chinese international students. According to figures released by the Higher Education Statistics Agency (HESA) for the academic year 2020/21, the number of Chinese students studying in the UK reached 143,820, a 50 per cent rise over the past five years (HESA, 2022), becoming the most prominent groups. HEIs in the UK are highly favoured by Chinese students due to their excellent reputation, short length, and relatively simple entry requirements (Sun & Li, 2021).

In addition, this outward export of students also relies on the support of national policies and various scholarship programmes. Mobile students are eligible for

additional aid to pay tuition and living expenses. These public support schemes help to encourage young people to seek educational options that transcend national boundaries, regardless of family SES.

Studying abroad can bring added value. In addition to increased fluency in English and improved intercultural competence (Pinto, 2020; Richter, 2020; Sorrenti, 2017; Zimmermann, 2021), it may also increase opportunities to pursue international careers (Di Pietro, 2012; Parey & Waldinger, 2010; Oosterbeek & Webbink, 2009). However, other statistics indicate that the annual number of Chinese students returning home has grown considerably (Gao, 2016). The tightening of immigration restrictions in the UK, problems getting citizenship and work permits, and cultural incompatibility "drive" overseas students to return home upon graduation (Chen, 2014; Wadhwa, 2009; Zweig, 2006). On the other hand, the rise of China's economy and various entrepreneurship and resettlement policies have attracted international students to return to China for employment, creating a vast pulling force (Guo et al., 2013; Le Bail & Shen, 2008). Thus, the "reverse migration" phenomenon has emerged (Hao et al., 2017).

The ever-increasing wave of returning has led to debates about the value of investment in overseas education. Due to the "certificate inflation" in China in the past year (Waters, 2005), the importance of education, particularly study abroad, has diminished and is now questionable (Zhao & Cox, 2022). According to a poll, 68.9 per cent of Chinese students who returned and worked in China in 2017 were dissatisfied with their salaries, and nearly half of the respondents thought their education abroad had not helped them advance in their careers (Centre for China and Globalisation, 2017). A report from the UK also indicated that only 2 per cent of overseas students obtained jobs through their university's career services (Universities UK International, 2020). Mobile students without adequate employment information and valuable networks lead to job-seeking dilemmas when returning to China. Many employers cannot fully trust the abilities and skills mastered by returnees, and one-year master's degrees have poor recognition for employers (Han, 2013; Wang & Ma, 2018). People have begun to wonder if returnees are "sea turtles" (returning with wisdom) or "seaweed" (job-waiting or unemployment) (Zweig & Han, 2010). Thus, job concerns following graduation are cause for concern.

## 1.4 Studying abroad and labour market outcomes: theoretical considerations and related studies

There are a few relevant theories regarding the transition from HE to the work of internationally mobile students. This study undertakes an in-depth analysis of the broad theory of the relationship between education and employment. According to the human capital hypothesis, education is a form of human capital investment. Investing in education can enhance the productive potential of knowledge and skills, thereby increasing the stock of human capital, boosting labour productivity, and generating a more significant wage income (Mincer, 1958; Becker, 1964). Foreign language proficiency and social, intercultural, and mobility abilities can be enhanced by investing in an individual's general human capital. In an increasingly globalised national and worldwide labour market, these acquired skills are anticipated to provide economic rewards, leading to better jobs, brighter career possibilities, and more outstanding wages (e.g., Gerhards & Hans, 2013; King & Findlay, 2015; Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005).

Signalling theory concerns the categorisation and signalling consequences of schooling (Arow, 1973; Spence, 1973; Brown et al., 2004). Educational choice functions as a signal or filter that helps employers classify (unobserved and identifiable) individual qualities that contain information about a worker's productivity (Weiss, 1995). Information asymmetries in the labour market make it difficult for employers to screen those with more ability and potential, and the value of education is to provide a signal that helps select a matching workforce. According to some research, such as Hilmer (2002), prospective employers took into account students' ability to adjust to new situations, as well as their global viewpoint and general competence, when considering whether to offer them a job. Both hypotheses assume a positive relationship between educational attainment and success in the labour market.

Some immigration studies in the literature on the labour market distinguish between country-specific and general human capital (Friedberg, 2000; Duvander, 2001; Chiswick & Miller, 2003). This conclusion is based on the idea that international and domestic education are distinct and that a portion of education is related to the human capital of a particular nation (Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005). Country-specific examples include languages, institutional knowledge, nationally required professional competencies, and information obtained directly or indirectly through networking. Education and skills received at foreign institutions may differ from those acquired at home, making it difficult for graduates with international education to enter the

domestic labour market. Since, within a nation, the education system and labour market are interconnected, knowledge production within the education system reflects labour market demands, including the need for country-specific skills. There is no promise that foreign mobility experiences and acquired skills will increase the productivity of the indigenous labour market. Moreover, the signalling value of a foreign degree may be lessened if it is unfamiliar and less recognised by domestic employers. This may harm the employment prospects of mobile graduates, particularly those from lesser-known HEIs, who may have difficulty joining the profession immediately after graduation.

Conversely, graduates educated abroad may have additional extracurricular talents, such as foreign language proficiency and cross-cultural competence, which employers may view as beneficial. These abilities might be considered generic human capital or international information capital (language skills such as English or French). Specific sectors of the labour market may have a clear need for human capital from other countries (for example, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs needs foreign language personnel). Gaining marketable talents relevant to one's own country may increase the value of a degree.

Notably, the premise underlying the human capital theory is a unified and utterly competitive labour market. In contrast, the actual labour market is plagued by issues such as inadequate competition and information asymmetry, and career success is also influenced by additional factors (such as social capital). According to the findings of some studies, such as Wiers-Jenssen and Try (2005) and Orrù (2014), the length of time that young people spend outside of their country's national education system correlates with the likelihood that they will miss out on opportunities to acquire country-specific human capital and to develop professional, institutional, and social networking and relationships in their home countries. When attempting to enter the labour market and acquire employment for the first time after graduation, mobile students may encounter poor human capital and a lack of networks, unlike individuals who undertake education only in domestic HEIs.

Network theory discusses how information is made accessible and credible via interpersonal and institutional connections (Granovetter, 1985, 1995; Rosenbaum et al., 1990). These ideas describe crucial facets of the transition from education to work, such as the significance of information and knowing the proper people (Try, 2005). In this perspective, the absence of home-institutionalised social relationships during study abroad might hinder employment after graduation. Research in Norway

demonstrates that graduates of the country's HE system can gain entrance to HE through their connections inside the HE system (e.g., teachers, mentors, or supervisors). In addition, they might have access to other networks through work arrangements, internships, or social practice combined with education programmes (Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005).

Some academics refer to the social capital built on schools, clubs, and internship organisations as organisational social capital (Li, 2014; Brinton, 2000; Lee & Brinton, 1996). Research in Asia indicated that organisational social capital acquired throughout HE studies positively correlates with graduates' job search and career advancement. It has an even more significant role than private social capital. The greater the level of education is, the more influential the part of organisational social capital is. It may result from sharing helpful information and job-hunting skills between classmates. Also, university teachers can refer students to corporations ready to accept recommendations from professors or institutions. Due to linguistic and cultural obstacles, however, graduates of UK HEIs may have difficulty communicating, forming relationships, and networking with classmates, local friends, and professors. Thus, a lack of domestic employment information and assistance from organisational networks may impede their early entry into the labour market.

Several studies have pointed out that international mobile graduates are a selected group with higher family backgrounds than non-mobile students (Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005). The differences in labour market outcomes may also be attributable to these SES factors. Studies from Asian countries (Hsung & Hwang, 1992; Hsung & Sun, 1988) indicated that fathers' educational attainment and occupational status significantly impact their children's initial occupational choices. Empirical studies in China also illustrated that the employment status of university graduates is closely related to their family background and that family SES has a significant impact on the acquisition of children's occupational status (Zheng, 2004; Chen & Tan, 2004b; Li, 2008). However, some scholars have challenged this argument. For example, Yue et al. (2004) pointed out that parents' years of education and fathers' occupational status do not significantly affect graduates' employment. However, most studies only focus on local graduates and almost none on internationally mobile students.

China has been experiencing a period of economic reshuffling, and the labour market is not integrated between urban and rural areas, regions, industries and different ownership types of enterprises. Due to the institutional segmentation, the labour market is divided into primary and secondary labour markets. The labour force in the primary labour market can obtain relatively high "segmentation income", which exists in monetary or non-monetised welfare treatment and social status. Once graduates enter the secondary labour market, all kinds of segmentation income cannot be obtained. As a result, graduates' employment shows a clear preference for cities, eastern coastal areas, monopoly industries and large enterprises (Meng & Feng, 2005). Most graduates want to work in the primary labour market, such as the city, and the higher the degree, the more they want to work in the primary labour market (Meng & Feng, 2005).

However, jobs in primary labour markets are incredibly scarce and competitive, and human capital alone cannot guarantee job opportunities in major labour markets. Before entering the primary labour market, graduates' human and social capital must play a role simultaneously, reflecting a complementary relationship. In this case, it can be expected that the function mechanism of social capital in the employment of graduates will gradually change from providing information only to the role of substantial help for hire. The change may indicate that in the employment market of university graduates in transition China, social capital related to parents and close relatives has a significant role in accessing employment in the primary labour market (Granovetter, 1973; Bian, 1997).

The above theoretical explanation offers a foundational framework for analysing the comparative employment outcomes of domestically-educated and internationally-educated students within the local labour market. It examines various factors influencing employment through different theoretical perspectives and provides explanations by referencing diverse theories.

Studying abroad is often beneficial for enhancing employment prospects because it involves the acquisition of both human and social capital (Wiers-Jenssen & Støren, 2020). Central to this study is the role of human and social capital in affecting employment opportunities. Students gain academic skills, language proficiency, cultural insights, and professional networks while studying abroad (King & Findlay, 2015; Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005). These assets are viewed as valuable additions to their skill sets. The human capital theory posits that international education is an investment, enhancing general human capital through skill development in language, cultural adaptation, and mobility.

However, educational qualifications from abroad might not always be aligned with domestic standards, posing challenges for these graduates in entering the local job

market. This misalignment can be attributed to the interdependent nature of educational systems and labour markets, each tailored to meet specific local professional needs (Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005). Thus, there is no assurance that the skills and experiences gained from international education will directly translate to increased productivity in the domestic labour market (Bratsberg & Ragan, 2002; Zeng & Xie, 2004; Krahn et al., 2000; Friedberg, 2000; Chiswick & Miller, 2009).

Many studies have traditionally used years of schooling as a surrogate for measuring human capital due to the inherent difficulty in quantifying the skills and knowledge embedded within individuals. However, this method fails to account for the quality and outcomes of education. Recognising these shortcomings, researchers have explored alternative approaches focusing more on specific skills, offering a fresh and promising direction in human capital research (Hanushek, 2018). Meanwhile, with technological advancement at an unprecedented pace, the concept of human capital is undergoing a significant transformation in the face of technological advancement, as highlighted by Brown et al. (2020) and Keep et al. (2022). Considering the necessity of redefining human capital, this study adopts acquired skills for the measurement of graduate human capital. This skills-based perspective not only captures the quality and outcomes of educational endeavours, particularly at the postgraduate level, but also encompasses the broader spectrum of skills acquired through various life experiences in family, societal, and educational settings.

Additionally, this study will delve into the signalling and market segmentation theories, which are extensions of the human capital theory, in Chapter 6.1. These theories have evolved over time to add depth to the human capital concept and are utilised here merely to enhance explanatory power without being the primary analytical focus.

Social capital is also a critical element linked to employment (Yan & Mao, 2008; Liu & Wang, 2010; Yan & Mao, 2015). When international students return, they lack valuable institutionalised networks in addition to the lack of recognition of their skills and qualifications. Individuals graduating from international study programs might face delays in penetrating the local labour market due to a deficiency in pertinent domestic job knowledge and the absence of aid from institutional networks (Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005; Orrù, 2014). Network theory, or social network theory, includes the concept of the strength of weak ties as proposed by Mark Granovetter in the 1980s, who argued that weak ties are more powerful than "strong ties" within family and friendship (Granovetter, 1973), intersects with social capital theory. One school of social capital theory views social capital as an (institutionalised) network (the

development of social capital theory will be discussed in detail in Chapter 6.3). They argued that social networks can be used to measure the social capital of individuals' engagement.

The concept of social capital needs more robust, universally applicable definitions that facilitate comparison across different contexts. This study adopts a mixed approach to defining social capital, utilising static and dynamic elements. It examines social capital in terms of both its stock and its ability to be mobilised. Regarding graduates, their social capital is analysed from two perspectives: firstly, the social-relational resources they derive from family and their ability to leverage them when searching for jobs; secondly, the organisational social-relational resources students accumulate through academic studies and internships and their ability to mobilise them.

This study mainly summarises and analyses the concepts, development, and measurement of social capital theory. Network theory is only discussed in relation to empirical studies pertinent to this research and is not a focal point of investigation.

This section discusses the theories closely related to this study to provide support for the explanations of the comparative analysis. The primary concern of the study is to uncover characteristics that combine with international mobility experiences to affect career outcomes. It shows how demographic, human capital, organisational social capital, and private social capital elements influence the effect of seeking master's degrees in the UK on employment probability, satisfaction and income by using indigenous graduates as a comparison group. The research questions and structure are specifically discussed in the following subsection.

#### 1.5 Research questions and structure

The study focuses on the labour market outcomes of one-year master's students studying in the UK and compares it with that of home graduates in an attempt to analyse whether the study abroad experience, skills acquired, and social networks can fulfil their career prospects. The relationship between mobility status, human capital, social capital and labour market output is explored through logistic regression models. In addition, this study also compares and analyses the motivations for choosing to study abroad or at indigenous HEIs, barriers to employment abroad, job search pathways, and factors affecting employment through descriptive analysis, aiming to summarise a whole picture of international students going abroad, returning home, and the transition from education to employment. On the basis of the above analysis,

the research questions are presented as follows:

- 1. What are the motivations for postgraduates choosing to study in the UK or indigenous HEIs?
- 2. What are the differences regarding career aspirations of international postgraduate students registered in master's programmes (yet to graduate) in the UK compared to their counterparts in China?
- 3. What are the differences regarding academic achievement, family SES and employment status amongst Chinese international postgraduates who obtained master's degrees in the UK compared to their counterparts in China?
- 4. How is the decision to studying abroad linked to the family SES of graduates?
- 5. How are mobile status, human capital and social capital linked to job probability (the likelihood of employment)?
- 6. How are mobile status, human capital and social capital linked to job satisfaction?
- 7. How are mobile status, human capital and social capital linked to initial monthly salaries?

The remainder of this thesis is structured into eight parts:

- a summary of ISM history, patterns, trends and current research focus (Chapter 2)
- related theories related to the motive of ISM (Chapter 3)
- studies on the labour market outcomes of students studying abroad (Chapter 4)
- the Chinese context of policy, social origin and ISM, and employment of returnees after graduation (Chapter 5)
- the theories related to the central variables of the study (Chapter 6)
- the data and methods used in the study (Chapters 7 to 9)
- the findings relevant to each research question (Chapters 10 to 11)
- the discussion of the main findings, limitations, implications and future research (Chapters 12-15).

The literature part starts with the history and current trend of ISM, providing an overall picture of the formulation and distribution of ISM in general and introducing the main issues that ISM researchers have focused on in recent decades. This is followed by a discussion of the motivation of internationally mobile students and the related theories, including human capital investment, education market demand and trade theories, and push-pull factor theory, which can be used to explain individuals' decision to study abroad.

After that, the study discusses ISM's labour market outcomes, including job probability (employment opportunity acquisition) and income. It mainly focuses on analysing empirical studies and then proposes the research gap that needs to be carried out.

After mapping the broader field, the next part of the literature review focuses on the international mobility of Chinese students. First, it explained the student support policy of outward mobility and returning. This is followed by the discussion of motivations that drive students to return to China and the driving types. In addition, it includes a discussion of the relationships between social origin, ISM and education attainment. Finally, it provides a picture of returning problems and the employment situation of returnees.

The last part of the literature focuses on defining and measuring two terms in this study, including "human capital" and "social capital". First, the concept, development, theories and previous research on human capital and social capital are discussed. This includes the definition and the relationship between human capital, social capital and employment. The literature is followed by a discussion of the measurement and indicator selection of variables applied to internationally mobile and non-mobile students.

After discussing theories and empirical evidence, the methods chapter details the indicator selection, questionnaire design, data collection methods, and the application and choice of statistical approaches at each step. This is followed by the findings chapters, which demonstrate the study's analytical results. First, descriptive analysis was conducted to compare the intention of studying abroad and the motivation to return, followed by a comparison of the job-hunting process and factors related to employment outcomes. The next part of the findings chapter compares the stock of human capital and social capital and the mobilisation of social capital between mobile and non-mobile graduates. The analysis in this part thus addresses the first and second research questions. The second part of the findings chapter presents the opportunity to attend overseas education. Its relationship with graduates' gender, Party membership, prior attainment and family SES is systematically evaluated. After revealing the selectivity of the social origin of students studying abroad, the study explores the link between mobile status, human capital, organisational social capital, private social capital and labour market outcomes regarding job probability

(employment opportunity acquisition), monthly salary and job satisfaction. The findings in this part address the rest of the research questions.

After presenting a detailed statistical analysis based on different models, the last chapter summarises the main findings. The implications for the mobile individual, HEIs and policy-makers, future research, and the limitations of the present study are also discussed in the conclusion chapter.

#### 2 International student mobility

This section starts with the background of international student mobility, including a history introduction, a discussion of the current mobile trends and patterns, and an explanation of problems and research focus.

#### 2.1 History and the global context

The definitions of "international" or "foreign" students vary in different education systems across the world, posing challenges in analysing comparative mobility between nations. To address existing discrepancies, the United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organisation (UNESCO) introduced the concept of "internally mobile students" and defines them as individuals who leave their country or territory of origin and travel to another for the purpose of studying there (UNESCO, 2009, p. 36). This research further defines student mobility within the context of HE and investigates the international mobility of students at the tertiary education level.

The ISM dates back to mediaeval European universities. Medieval HEIs did not have explicit nationality limits for admitting students, based on the fundamental notion that knowledge knew no borders. The standard teaching language is Latin. They encourage students and scholars from various regions and nations to study therein by instituting a unified system of instruction and tests. In addition, numerous academics travelled to different HEIs on "study tours" and "teaching tours", driven by the pursuit of scholarship and the dissemination of knowledge. However, the international mobility of academics and students during those periods was principally characterised by spontaneity and independence. The exchanges were small-scale and uniform, occurring in restricted geographical regions and predominantly within homogenous cultural groups. For instance, international academics and students in mediaeval HEIs came from Latin-speaking and Christian European nations. Most of Tang Dynasty China's international students came from Korea and Japan, which were also part of the Confucian cultural circle in East Asia.

In the 19th century, national and ethnic concerns were the driving force behind international education development. After World War II, global political shifts and the influence of the concept of education for peace and development led to the more effective execution of global exchanges and student exchange programmes. Between the 1950s and the 1970s, the major industrialised countries of the West provided technical and financial assistance to developing countries to extend their political influence. Educational exchanges and cooperation emphasised culture, understanding, educational funding, and social, political, economic and cultural relationships. Most international students during this period enjoyed free education or scholarship support according to the national policies of the receiving countries. In the 1980s, the UK and Australia started to charge total tuition fees for international students, with scholarships available for only a few students in particular, beginning in 1980 and 1985, respectively. While the traditional themes of promoting common understanding, maintaining peace and development, strengthening cultural exchange and committing to scientific research and educational cooperation remain irreplaceable in HE, mainstream international student mobility has increasingly shifted from "educational aid" to "educational trade". In the 1990s, competition in the global student market became fierce, with Austria, Britain, Germany, France and Japan gradually gaining ground as the central host countries for international students. However, the dominant position of the US in this field remained unassailable.

With the end of the Cold War and the beginning of a new era of globalisation driven by the revolutionary powers of the internet and communication technologies, an increasing number of students began to engage in cross-cultural travel and foreign professional study worldwide. During this time, international student enrollment surged in science, technology, and engineering-related disciplines, with most students pursuing master's and doctoral degrees (Choudaha, 2017).

The enrollment increase is primarily attributable to the rising demand for highly trained workers, which corresponds to economic and technological growth. Access to research financing, the pursuit of research excellence, and the rising demand for labour in information and communication technologies are the primary motives for HEIs to attract overseas students (Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development OECD, 2001). The student groups anticipate greater economic rewards from studying abroad to close the skills gap for technology-related occupations with

solid demand. During this period, receiving institutions and countries were willing to sponsor scientific and technological expertise. Due to its research base and financing opportunities, the US remains one of the most popular locations for science and technology master's and doctorate students (National Research Council, 2005).

Concurrently, the Bologna Process and the European Higher Education Area (EHEA) got underway to create a more uniform and comparable HE system and to promote student mobility within Europe. In 2006, five of the top ten destinations, including the UK, France, Italy, Austria, and Switzerland, were European. The UK obtains the most mobility from non-European Economic Area (EEA) and EEA nations (European Commission, 2016). According to Choudaha (2017), international students who left the United States also went to other countries, including Canada and Australia, in addition to Europe.

Concerning the primary sending countries, while the number of Chinese students abroad is multiplying, many choose to stay in the region to study in Japan or South Korea (Choudaha, 2017). In the meantime, the number of Indian and South Korean students studying abroad has increased significantly, driven primarily by enrollment in science and engineering programmes (OECD, 2001, 2005). International students during this time are more likely to be academically prepared and self-directed, relying on institutional financial aid and scholarships (Choudaha, 2017).

Numerous international students attended great, research-intensive HEIs that demanded a higher level of proficiency for admission and had more experience recruiting, sponsoring, and supporting international students. Many of ambitious students pursuing master's and doctoral qualifications channel their academic pursuits towards fields experiencing skill shortages within their native countries, aiming to address these gaps in their subsequent professional endeavours. In China, for instance, many foreign returnees profit from favourable government policies and appealing career possibilities resulting from economic growth (Wang, 2004).

The international mobility of students is influenced by a complex interplay of factors, including economic and educational determinants (Wei, 2012). This mobility is not limited to a few Western developed countries, as commonly thought, but is influenced by the development of emerging countries and changes in economic and political connections (Hou, 2020). However, the international student exchange network remains relatively stable, with the United States and most Western industrialised countries maintaining their central position (Chen, 2000). This academic hegemony is

consistent with economic and political performance, creating a "centre-margin" hierarchy (Chen, 2000). Nevertheless, the newly emerging countries are doing their best to move from the edge to the centre, and regional hubs are constantly springing up (Hou, 2020; Kondakci et al., 2017). China's place in the global field of international student mobility is semi-peripheral economically and symbolically, reflecting the uneven nature of the global higher education landscape (Yang, 2022).

#### 2.2 Problems and current trends

The last two decades have seen a dramatic rise in the importance of international student mobility in HE. More than 2.7 million postsecondary students were engaged in education abroad in 2005, a roughly 61 per cent increase from 1999. The rapid expansion can be partly explained by the extensive modernisation made to the infrastructures and capabilities of HE systems worldwide. Most national governments have increased spending on HE in recent years, intending to bolster the availability and standard of higher learning opportunities for their citizens. However, production is still inadequate in the major producing nations. More students from all over the world, particularly those from countries with quickly emerging economies, can participate in HE abroad due to rising household wealth and GDP per capita. There are 40 per cent more people enrolled in HE around the world than in 2000.

Historically, more than 90 per cent of international students have attended HEIs in the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) member countries, with the top destinations (the US, the UK, Germany, France, and Australia) attracting more than 70 per cent of these students. However, recent trends over the previous five to six years suggest that the demand for foreign students may shift away from traditional hotspots. There has been a "slump" or "decline" in enrollment growth in the US, UK, and Australia compared to previous years. Many European countries have increased their marketing efforts in an attempt to attract more immigrants from countries with which they share a historical or linguistic relationship. In the meantime, new entrants in Asia and the Middle East have entered the market with the stated goal of becoming regional education hubs by luring as many as several hundred thousand international students to their nations.

As a result of the worldwide financial crisis and recession that began in 2010, many countries have had to make severe cuts to their higher education budgets (Eggins & West, 2010). Since higher education institutions (HEIs) increasingly rely on revenue from international students' tuition costs (which are often more significant than those

of their local students), there has been a growing interest in luring international students, as reported by the OECD (2010). However, many schools were not ready to accommodate the varying needs of international students (Schulte & Choudaha, 2014). During this time, neither institutions nor governments in the destination countries could afford to provide students with grants or scholarships (Choudaha & Li, 2012). Supporting overseas students became challenging for many HEIs as the global economic downturn spread from the US to Europe and Australia. While top destination countries like the US and the UK have been struggling financially, China's middle class has high hopes for HE abroad. With the country's economy booming, more and more Chinese families could afford to send their children abroad for HE. The majority of students were self-funded and pursued business degrees as research funding dwindled.

Many HEIs have developed extra pathways to attract students with less academic rigour or English language skills in response to the increased interest in expanding international enrollment (Redden, 2013). Benzie (2010, p. 451) argued that in a setting of insufficient government financing and excessive reliance on international student fees, certain recruitment departments may be motivated to admit students with inadequate English language test scores. The modification creates difficulties in measuring and monitoring the English language proficiency of admitted candidates, as well as in offering supplementary support services to overseas students (Andrade et al., 2014; Matthews, 2016).

Emerging issues related to the academic preparation of international students are accompanied by a lack of institutional resources and preparation to support international students (Bista & Foster, 2016, xxi). Academic services like language and writing support and non-academic services like career guidance and counselling are examples of what we mean by "additional support services". For students studying abroad, these support services are crucial. Take the case of Chinese students, who are often stereotyped as being lacking in some way. It may be the case that institutions have not sufficiently supported them by increasing intercultural awareness and enhancing practices and policies that accommodate the needs of diverse students (Heng, 2016).

The international education trade, supported by a sizeable self-funded student population, has become an essential economic safeguard to sustain primary global student-importing nations. Revenue from education-related exports such as international education and English language training is worth almost 20 billion pounds to the UK economy (Department for Education, 2020; O'Malley, 2019). According to new data released by the Department for Education, the amount earned rose by 3.1 per cent from 2015 to 2016 and 26 per cent from 2010 to 2016. Britain's education sector has remained one of its most lucrative international assets in recent years (Department for Education, 2020; O'Malley, 2019). At the same time, in 2017, the number of international students in the US reached 1.09 million, contributing 42.4 billion dollars to the US economy (International Trade Administration, 2022; Khanna, 2021). The attraction and integration of international students, particularly from China and India, transformed the US HE landscape. US HE became a significant economic export, generating 44 billion dollars in revenue in 2019 alone (International Trade Administration, 2022; Khanna, 2021). In 2020, education service exports ranked sixth among service exports, according to the most recent data released by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the US Department of Commerce. During the 2019/2020 academic year, the US welcomed over one million students and recorded 38.96 billion dollars in education exports, supporting over 415,990 US employment (International Trade Administration, 2022; Khanna, 2021).

Furthermore, in 2020, Chinese international students studying in Australia injected about 10.5 billion Australian dollars into the Australian economy (Statista Research Department, 2022; Tehan, 2019). Overseas students from Colombia provided about 860 million Australian dollars to the Australian economy during the same period. In the previous fiscal year, international education contributed 37.6 billion dollars to the Australian economy, a 5 billion increase (Statista Research Department, 2022; Tehan, 2019).

The temptation of new revenue streams from self-funded Chinese students led to a 75 per cent increase in Chinese pupils. However, Indian students are more pricesensitive and rely more on institutional financial aid and scholarships. They are experiencing financial strain due to diminished funding support (Choudaha, 2014). The worldwide mobility of Indian students is increasing at a rate of 25 per cent, much slower than that of China.

In this age of globalisation, institutions and countries that attract and retain international students stand to reap long-term benefits, which is why the West is employing creative methods to increase the number of international students enrolled. Because of their rapidly dwindling and ageing populations, developed nations seek to recruit talented workers abroad. Countries that make it easier for international students to find work and settle there are more likely to thrive economically. According to the perceived importance and strategic value of the receiving nations, visa schemes and immigration procedures have become increasingly integrated into recruiting strategies (Verbik & Lasanowski, 2007).

Unsurprisingly, after over a decade of development, several industrialised nations in North America and Western Europe continue to hold a comparative edge regarding the proportion of students with global mobility. After nearly two decades of development, some industrialised countries in North America and Western Europe have maintained their comparative advantage in terms of the share of global student mobility. Of these, the US and the UK hold the absolute first and second positions, but their share of the international student population has declined, with the US falling by 6 per cent (Yang & Wang, 2021). The total enrollment of international students has been declining in the UK since 2012 due mainly to the introduction of stringent visa policies (Ortiz et al., 2015). In 2018, Germany, France, and Australia continued to be highly appealing to mobile students, while China, Canada, and Russia have replaced Japan, Spain, and Belgium in the top eight (Yang & Wang, 2021). Global student mobility is highly uneven at the national geographic level, with the majority of international students residing in Europe and North America. Student mobility is far from a balanced development of global networks in scope.

There are comparative advantages to traditional Western study-abroad destinations. First, these nations possess reputable institutions of HE. The quality of education and academic reputation of HEIs are the primary determinants of the mobility of international students, and the pursuit of a better education than in their home country has become a significant factor in students' decisions to study abroad (Ma & Cheng, 2018). In the 2019 QS World University Rankings, 29 American universities joined the top 100 list, demonstrating the international education, utilises Oxford and Cambridge universities to establish its brand as a national HEI while promoting HE (Beech, 2019, pp. 132–133). Secondly, the English advantage and immigration policy reforms of major Western nations are favourable to global talent competitiveness. The majority of countries where English is the mother tongue or the language of teaching are the primary destinations for international students. In 2018, approximately half of the world's international students decided to study in one of five English-speaking nations: the US, the UK, Australia, Canada, and New Zealand.

Although the UK and the US continue to dominate the worldwide international student market, the destination nations of student migration are diversifying, and the

study abroad industry is transitioning from global integration to a networked pattern with numerous regional centres (Verbik & Lasanowski, 2007; Brimmer, 2018). China, Japan, and South Korea have become the regional centres of East Asia. Singapore and Malaysia have become the regional centres of Southeast Asia. Egypt and South Africa have become the regional centres of Africa. Brazil and Mexico have become the regional centres of Central and South America (Institute of International Education, 2018). In the 2016-2017 academic year, the largest source country of international students, China, sent 869,387 students abroad to pursue HE. Additionally, it is an important destination country. Statistics suggest that there were almost 100,000 international students in 2013, ranking eighth globally (Choudaha, 2017). China will demonstrate a trend of becoming a "sub-centre" of internationalisation of HE as the number of world-class universities, inter-regional academic and educational cooperation initiatives, and the widespread use of English in teaching expands. According to statistics, China has become the most crucial host country for international students in Asia, garnering 62 per cent of international students in the region.

As the quality of HE in China continues to improve, some Chinese students question the value of studying overseas (Choudaha & Hu, 2016). Primarily when neither the immigration policies of the host country nor the institution's career services can promote access to experience opportunities. International students are poised to develop an array of competencies, such as the ability to navigate cultural differences, a heightened perception of global dynamics, and proficiency in languages beyond their native tongues. These skills are widely regarded as a substantial advantage in enhancing their employability in the future (Bracht et al., 2006; Teichler & Janson, 2007). However, it appears that academic courses and career assistance do not fully grasp the requirements of international students abroad. The majority of international students enrolled in Australian institutions want their university to help them obtain work (Lawson, 2014). Similarly, a lack of internships and work opportunities was identified as the primary source of dissatisfaction among international undergraduates in the US (Schulte & Choudaha, 2014). According to Goodwin and Mbah (2017), who studied the ways in which the UK's administration, curriculum, and career services facilitate work placements for international students, these services are primarily focused on home students, which leaves many overseas students unprepared for the workforce.

The rising number of scholarship programmes offered by international students' home countries, as well as accumulated consumer demand in fast-growing economies,

are driving a boost in international student mobility to key receiving countries. As the education market has become more industrialised, diplomas abroad have transformed into a "position commodity" targeted at the upper middle class. By 2017, the global middle class is projected to increase its expenditures on educational goods and services by nearly 50 per cent, from \$4.4 trillion in 2012 to \$6.2 trillion (Ortiz et al., 2015). While gaining economic interests, governments and HEIs should not ignore the value orientation of cultural and academic exchange in promoting peace and understanding. HEIs in the near future must not only innovate to increase international student enrollment but also balance high enrollment with student success support services (e.g., language, employment) to meet international students' expectations for career success and employment prospects in their host or home countries.

#### 2.3 Mobile patterns and primary research focus of the present research

Globally, international student mobility has expanded considerably during the previous 50 years. Many students choose to study abroad for a complete degree or a short-term study exchange programme.

Two primary forms of international student mobility are distinguished by King et al. (2011). First, degree or diploma mobility refers to the circumstance in which a student engages in a complete degree programme at an HEI in another country. Second, credit, temporary or short-term mobility (also known as student exchange programmes) refers to students who spend a semester or a year studying at an HEI in another nation. In a different context, "vertical mobility" refers to the movement of students from developing countries to "academically advanced" HEIs in wealthy nations. "Lateral mobility" is the movement of students across nations and HEIs with the same economic growth and academic quality (Rivza & Teichler, 2007, p. 458). Lateral mobility occurs more frequently during credit, short-term, or international study exchanges.

The European Commission divides the international mobility of students into degree mobility and credit mobility based on various cross-border purposes (European Commission, 2014a, p. 16). Degree mobility is long-term mobility aiming to acquire a degree by enrolling in the receiving nation. In contrast, credit mobility is the short-term mobility of studying in foreign universities or participating in internship programmes to obtain credits. According to the research, the flow of students seeking full degrees is primarily concentrated in Asia-Pacific, and the proportion of self-funded

students is comparatively large. Nonetheless, engaging in credit exchange programmes is more common for students from Europe and North America.

International student mobility has been examined from multiple angles. Numerous studies have investigated the factors associated with student participation in studying abroad and their motivations (see, for example, Allen, 2009; Brooks & Waters, 2009; Doyle et al., 2009; Hazen & Alberts, 2006; He & Chen, 2010; Madgett & Bélanger, 2008; Pineda et al., 2008; Wei, 2013). Most studies examine the general trends of degree-seeking international students travelling from developing to developed nations. These students are economically motivated and seek a higher quality education that is unavailable in their native country (Woodfield, 2012). Several studies additionally examined the characteristics of international students (e.g., King & Ruiz-Gelices, 2003; Morgan, 1975; Salisbury et al., 2008; Stroud, 2010).

Other major research areas on international student mobility focus on cultural outcomes, such as cultural sensitivity and empathy (e.g., Crossman & Clarke, 2010; Lindsey, 2005; Pedersen, 2010; Ruddock & Turner, 2007; Williams, 2005) and crosscultural communication skills (Luo & Jamieson-Drake, 2014; Orahood et al., 2004; Tuleja, 2008). Participation in an international mobility programme, as found by Tuleja (2008), increases students' self-assurance to the point where they are able to interact effectively in an intercultural setting. Moreover, Clarke et al. (2009) discovered that students who participated in international mobility programmes reported higher intercultural communication abilities than those who did not. According to research by Gullekson et al. (2011), students are more willing to engage in intercultural dialogue after participating in foreign exchange. Short-term international mobility initiatives have also been studied for their potential to improve students' linguistic competence and proficiency in a foreign language (e.g., Allen & Herron, 2003; Cubillos & Ilvento, 2012; Cubillos et al., 2008; Martinsen, 2010; Stronkhorst, 2005; Teichert & Janson, 2007). According to these studies, students participating in overseas programmes demonstrate superior linguistic abilities (Alen & Herron, 2003), greater confidence when speaking a foreign language (Teichler & Janson, 2007), and superior social listening skills (Cubillos et al., 2008) than their peers on campus. Nonetheless, a few researchers noted that limited success was achieved by students with already advanced language skills (Stronkhorst, 2005).

Furthermore, other major research areas on international student mobility focus on the "brain drain" (Bhandari, 2019; Findlay et al., 2006; Gérard & Sanna, 2017; Hazen & Alberts, 2006; Siekierski et al., 2018) and the relationship between identity and

international student mobility (Dolby, 2004; Easthope, 2009; Malpas, 1999; Rizvi, 2001).

Research on the labour market performance of mobile students has received increasing attention in the past decade. However, it is still a neglected research area, and comparisons with non-mobile students are often lacking in existing research (Wiers-Jenssen, 2011). With the strengthening of inter-regional cooperation, scholars pay more attention to the flow of students between Western countries, including European countries, as well as between North America and Europe; however, the flow of Asian countries is under-researched. Credit mobility is the most common flowing way, while full-degree mobility is not widespread. An evaluation of the Erasmus programme discusses the career impact of exchange students after graduation. It shows that graduates who are exchange students consider the experience of staying abroad as an advantage in transitioning from HE to work, but it does not guarantee more successful careers (Bracht et al., 2006; Jahr & Teichler, 2002; Maiworm & Teichler, 1996). These studies also indicated that many graduates who hold international employment positions have exchange experience. Few European studies have compared mobile and non-mobile students and found that mobile students are more likely to accept international work assignments and work abroad.

The above studies mainly focus on exchange students. They have mobile capital (e.g., language proficiency, international perspective) and acceptable educational backgrounds. Employers choose them with lower risks; thus, they are more favoured by the employers than the full-degree mobile and non-mobile students. However, the labour market performance of degree mobile students may be different. Wiers-Jenssen (2011) observed that Norwegian graduates pursuing a full degree abroad have a more extended readjustment period than non-mobile graduates or those who have only studied abroad for one or two semesters. Unemployment and overeducation are more prevalent among mobile degree students, but on the positive side, foreigneducated graduates earn higher wages (Wiers-Jenssen, 2008; Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005). A Finnish study examined employers' perceptions of research and work arrangements abroad and found that some employers were sceptical of the value of foreign experience (Garam, 2005). Many employers value Finnish work experience over international experience. The advantages of studying abroad in terms of vocational skills are questioned, but employers acknowledge that studying abroad positively impacts personal growth and internationalisation. According to research conducted by Swedish companies, education abroad is not considered an absolute advantage; they prefer to hire graduates with partial education abroad rather than
graduates with totally foreign or Swedish degrees (Zadeh, 1999, quoted by Wiers-Jenssen, 2013). However, in recent years, studies discussed that studying abroad can positively influence individuals' personality development (Zimmermann et al., 2021) and employment outcomes (Iriondo, 2020; Jacob et al., 2019; Kratz & Netz, 2018; Liwiński, 2019a; Petzold, 2020).

Nevertheless, in numerous studies on immigration, the transferability of overseas education to the domestic labour market has been investigated. Studies have found that students who earn degrees from foreign institutions fare worse in the domestic job market than their counterparts who earn degrees from institutions in their native countries (Bratsberg & Ragan, 2002; Zeng & Xie, 2004; Krahn et al., 2000; Friedberg, 2000; Chiswick & Miller, 2009). International mobility students, for instance, may acquire knowledge of accounting procedures and nuances that are prevalent in the country of study rather than in their country of origin (Di Pietro, 2019b). Additional illustrations encompass proficiency in particular languages and familiarity with national statutes and regulations (Wiers-Jenssen & Støren, 2020). Other research has highlighted the challenges faced by international students in foreign institutions and their subsequent transition to the domestic job market. Shin (2014) found that academics with foreign degrees in Korea, Malaysia, and Hong Kong are not more research-productive than their domestic counterparts. Other challenges include language and cultural barriers, limited peer relationships, and difficulties in forming relationships with supervisors (Støren, 2009; Wu, 2015). It is safe to assume that international students encounter some challenges upon returning to their home countries due to a lack of professional networks and poorly recognised qualifications. This implies that the transition from HE to the workforce is more challenging for international mobile graduates. The transferability of foreign education to the domestic job market remains a concern, with graduates from foreign institutions facing a higher risk of unemployment and skills mismatch (Støren, 2009).

The results of existing studies are inconsistent and have some country-specific differences. We anticipate that Chinese internationally mobile students will have more difficulty transitioning from HE to the workforce than non-mobile students but will have higher wages and job satisfaction. Their labour market outcomes may be influenced by contextual factors such as acquired skills, organisational information resources, and family SES.

This section sorts out the history and the general trend of the global mobility of international students. Then, it examines some problems brought about by the

expansion of the scale of international students and outlines the patterns of international mobility students and current research concerns. The following section reviews the theories related to ISM motivation.

# 3 The motivation of ISM and related theories

As ISM continues to grow, it will have significant political, economic, social and cultural implications for sending and receiving countries. The nature of ISM is the result of multiple factors, including a combination of supply and demand conflicts and cross-border allocations, internal factors within individuals and external push and pull factors (Li, 2008, p. 50). This chapter will analyse the drivers of international student mobility from a theoretical perspective, including human capital investment theory, education market demand, education service trade, and push and pull factor theory.

## 3.1 Human capital investment

According to the human capital investment hypothesis, "human capital investment" refers to any activity that increases individuals' productivity and earning capacity through investments in them. Schultz (1971, p. 8) noted that education is a productive investment activity that drives national economic growth and increased social welfare, resulting in a higher income and social standing for investors.

Higher education (HE) is a specialised education that produces high-level specialists, and investment in it is intended to raise the intellectual level and labour capacity of the existing workforce and increase the level of knowledge and skills in order to achieve the maximum expected return on an individual and societal level. Additionally, investment in HE is among the most expensive and visible individual educational investments (Fang, 2010).

Investment in one's education increases one's productive potential, which in turn increases one's income, as was predicted by early human capital theory (Schultz, 1971, p. 55). Though several of the human capital theory's assumptions have been called into doubt, the idea that money spent on a person's education would pay off with more remarkable economic growth is still widely held. According to the initial ideas of human capital, employers are more likely to hire people with higher human capital and pay them higher compensation since they are more productive and can provide more rewards to the business. Signalling theory argues that it does not increase human

productivity and that employers are willing to hire and pay higher wages to people with more human capital because there is information asymmetry in the labour market, making it difficult for employers to identify who has more ability and potential, and that the value of education is to provide a signal that helps to select a matching workforce. The labour market segmentation theory suggests that educational inputs can lead to higher wages for individuals in the primary labour market. HE is the most important and influential form of human capital investment for individuals (Wang, 2007).

The movement of individuals across international borders, combined with the acquisition of new knowledge and skills, constitutes a classic example of the practice of investing in human capital. It is invested by governments or individual families to benefit now or in the future by gaining some monetary and non-monetary, an investment behaviour that tries to pay for the current cost of investment in order to reap future rewards. Investing in human capital, such as sending a set number of students or scholars abroad to complete their education, is essential for governments to thrive in the human resources market. For families and individuals, compared to investing in education at home, studying abroad and receiving HE abroad can improve their language skills and intercultural ability and increase their expected future income, career choice opportunities and adaptability to mobility. Although students invest more in education across borders or nations, the potential benefits are also more significant.

# 3.2 Educational market demand theory and international education service trade

The theory of market demand for education examines ISM from the perspective of demand and supply. The growing disparity between the rising demand for education and the existing supply capacity for education will become more apparent as people's economic and cultural living standards rise and the importance of lifelong education and degrees in one's profession increases. When education in a country or region is not distributed appropriately, the quality and diversity of educational products cannot match the need for education supply and the significant demand among the people. The demand for more and better educational opportunities prompts participants to look to the worldwide education industry. In contrast, when there is an excess of education supply across borders by luring education consumers outside the country, which

encourages the migration of students across borders.

Moreover, there is still an outflow of students even in some countries with an adequate or excess education supply. The demand for education also includes pursuing higher quality and different types of educational products. Therefore, the main reason for the international movement of students is the imbalance between education supply and demand within the country, including the insufficient supply of education or the need for education exceeding the range of services (i.e., diversity and quality) provided by HEIs within the country (Li, 2008, p. 50). This manifests in an excess demand in countries where educational resources are scarce and a surplus in countries with developed economies and abundant educational resources, resulting in the balance achieved through cross-border allocation. International mobility of students is an effective and inevitable way of allocating educational resources through cross-border distribution in order to resolve the contradiction between supply and demand in education.

Marginson (2006) classified the categories of the supply side of the global education market into five categories: world elite universities, national research output universities, national research non-output universities, teaching output institutions and local universities in provinces and cities. The first category is the world's elite universities, which mainly include doctoral training institutions in the USA and prestigious universities in the UK. Their reputation is not for profit but based on the global impact of their research and degrees. The second category is the national research output category which mainly includes research universities in the UK, Canada, Australia, Europe and Japan. They enjoy a high reputation in their home countries and have for-profit degree programmes abroad. The third category is national research export universities operating and having a reputation only in their home country as research universities. A minor export function, competing with institutions in the second category in their home country but unable to compete with the first category. The fourth category is the teaching export category of institutions in education-exporting countries, next to research universities. They operate commercially in the global marketplace and cater to the demand for low-cost quality education abroad. The fifth category is local universities, such as provincial and municipal, which are limited to domestic competition and meeting local needs and have no export function. It is the largest group of institutions, mainly in educationimporting countries. Elite universities worldwide are still primarily located in the US and Europe, especially the UK. The limited supply of quality HE dictates that education will persist as a seller's market.

The disparity between the supply and demand for education significantly contributes to students' international mobility. No nation can accomplish talent development and the distribution of supply and demand in its education system. Using China as an example, the enrollment rate in HE increased from 3.4 per cent in 1990 to 19.4 per cent in 2004 and 23.3 per cent in 2008, alleviating the conflict between supply and demand in education. Recent statistics indicate that China's gross enrollment rate in higher education climbed even higher, marking a historical peak. As of 2022, reports from the Ministry of Education of the People's Republic of China demonstrate that the gross enrollment rate in higher education institutions reached approximately 59.6% (Ministry of Education of the People's Republic of China, 2023). The remarkable uptick in higher education enrollment rates has substantial implications for the nation's socioeconomic landscape. It prepares a larger portion of the population for the demands of a knowledge-based economy, thereby fostering innovation, driving economic growth, and enhancing China's global competitiveness.

Nonetheless, as people's living standards rise and the need for quality human resources for economic development grows, the demand for education has increased. However, the opportunities and levels of HE currently available in China fall far short of meeting people's educational requirements. This contradiction between the supply of HE will continue to be one of the most significant contradictions in the future development of HE. Even countries with highly developed HE, such as the US and the UK, which have reached the popularisation stage, are unlikely to provide sufficient educational opportunities for all, given the demand for quality HE (Fang, 2010). Once there is an imbalance between supply and demand for education in a nation or region, supply and demand allocation will be pursued on a broader scale.

The wave of globalisation and internationalisation, the rapid development of high technology, and the intense competition in the international talent market have all contributed to the high demand for high-quality international HE (Li, 2006), thereby generating differential demand. However, both excess and differential demand contribute to the high appeal of HE abroad among students. The disparity in the world's HE supplies and the diversity of educational requirements are thus primary drivers of international student mobility.

From a supply-and-demand standpoint, trade in education services represents the global consumption of education (Liao, 2008). Import and export of educational services have been conducted between countries (or regions) for economic reasons in a particular manner or in specific educational fields. This consumption is often made

up of members of the education consumer group, which is mostly comprised of students and their families, in addition to governmental and social institutions. The object of consumption is a variety of educational services offered by producers of a certain quality, brand, and personality. Formal academic education as well as non-academic education, such as education and training for adults, are both included in it. This diversity is also reflected in the diverse educational service providers with varying schooling characteristics (Fang, 2010).

HE is the education of future society employees and global citizens. Although HE services are a substantial public benefit, the diversity of educational service products generated by the education brand, teachers, equipment, tuition fees, educational management, and cultural traditions creates a substantial gap between supply and demand and opportunities. The widening chasm enables services under specific educational programmes to become market behaviour activities with commodity exchange relations (Liao, 2008). Information technology is a prime example of how rapidly progress in modern technology has increased the value of education in today's economy. Concurrently, the expansion of the global economy and the rise in people's standard of living have provided the financial foundation for the pursuit of more and better educational opportunities. Transportation improvements made possible by technical breakthroughs have also facilitated cross-border travel for the purpose of international education. Many countries have introduced differentiated fee policies for international student recruiting to attract and satisfy consumers with various demand preferences. ISM is supported by countries because they hope to reap considerable financial rewards from the international trade of educational services.

## 3.3 Push-pull factor theory

The push-pull factor theory was first used as one of the critical theories to study the causes of migration behaviour, suggesting that migration occurs as a result of a combination of the sending country's "push" and the receiving country's "pull". In recent years, the push-pull factor theory has been a significant theory explaining the dynamics and motives of ISM. Although the cost of education abroad is higher than studying at domestic HEIs, and international students must leave their familiar environment and culture to live and study abroad for some time, the number of international students is still increasing rapidly. This decision to study overseas is based on trade-offs, including the sending country's pushing factors, the receiving country's pulling aspects and the students' specific situations (Mazzarol & Soutar, 2001).

McMahon (1992) looked at the movement of students from 18 developing nations to industrialised countries and concluded that the main pushing forces influence talent-exporting countries. Considerations include:

- the GDP per capita (economic development) level,
- the country's level of participation in world economic development,
- the government's emphasis on education as a priority, and
- the availability of educational opportunities within the country.

He explained that the economic size of the talent-receiving country, the economic ties between the talent-exporting country and the talent-receiving country, the political benefits of the talent-receiving country to the student-exporting country through aid to foreign countries or cultural ties, and the support provided by t are all factors that contribute to the talent-receiving country's success in attracting student mobility from developing countries (Mazzarol & Soutar, 2001).

The "push-pull" elements influencing ISM were classified by Altbach (1985, 1998) as eight push factors originating in the sending country and seven pull factors originating in the receiving country. Scholarships to study abroad, inadequate indigenous educational resources, an absence of research facilities, a shortage of access, an unfavourable political climate, the more significant market value of degrees earned abroad, discrimination against ethnic minorities, and the realisation that local educational methods are inadequate are all factors that push students to seek education elsewhere. Scholarships for international students, high-quality educational programmes, cutting-edge research facilities, convenient access to higher learning opportunities, a stable political climate, a thriving economy, and enriching cultural exchange all attract students to study in the countries that host them.

Altbach pointed out that in China, political, ideological and economic contexts are the main factors that influence study abroad policy. As overseas study policies are made by the central government and individuals or institutions have limited decision-making power over studying abroad, the procedures are generally formulated with a focus on political coherence and premised on economic development. Nevertheless, that view does not account for the 21st century onwards. Individuals and institutions now have progressively greater decision-making power over study-abroad issues. Central government policy, which regulates study abroad education mainly at a macro level through the development of regulations, has tended to be lenient and liberal. As government power is reduced and policies are gradually improved, the market will become the baton influencing students' choice of HE abroad. In the education market,

the protagonists are the supply and demand side of education, the host institution and the students.

However, the traditional single-way push-pull factor theory cannot explain why some students choose overseas education over local education while others choose local education over overseas education. It also does not satisfactorily explain why students respond differently to the same push and pull factors and choose different destination countries and HEIs. For this reason, Chinese scholar Zheng Xiaohui (2003) proposed a two-way push-pull factor theory by studying Tsinghua University undergraduates' intention to study abroad. He pointed out that the choice to stay in their home country to learn is a combination of negative factors that encourage them to go overseas and positive factors that attract them to stay at indigenous HEIs. Similarly, potential talentreceiving countries and institutions have the positive side of attracting international students and the opposing force of repelling them. The student's final decision depends on two-way push-pull factors and the characteristics and perspectives of the individual student.

Zheng (2003) found that the intention to study abroad is influenced by both domestic push factors and foreign pull factors, as well as domestic pull factors and foreign push factors. Suppose the push factors in talent-exporting countries and the pull factors in talent-receiving countries are the positive push and pull factors that drive students to study abroad. In that case, the pull factors in talent-exporting countries and the push factors in talent-receiving countries are the reversed push and pull factors that limit students' outward mobility. Students' final decision to go abroad is influenced by a combination of positive and negative push and pull factors, which constitute the external two-way push and pull factors of student mobility.

However, Zheng (2003) and Altbach (1985, 1998) both use the push-pull theory to explain the causes of international student mobility from an external perspective. Although they pointed out that external factors drive and stimulate international student mobility, they neglected the internal factors and did not explain the interaction and transformation of internal dynamics and external factors (Tian, 2003). In response, Li Mei (2008), on the basis of the prior theories, analysed the global mobility of Chinese students, extending the traditional push-pull theory to include a "two-way push-pull theory that combines internal and external factors". Li (2008) expanded and added to the two-way push and pull theory by arguing that the decision to go abroad is the result of the interaction of internal and external factors. They include the family's ability to pay, academic knowledge, personal pursuits, career

expectations and planning, and external factors such as the influence of political, economic, educational, social and cultural situations in both receiving and sending countries. Both internal and external factors interact to influence the decision to study abroad (Li & Bray, 2007; Zweig et al., 2004). When the positive aspects of the destination country, including shorter programme durations, higher levels of economic development, and more excellent educational opportunities, surpass the negative aspects of studying abroad and the positive aspects of remaining at home, students are more likely to choose to pursue education overseas (Bodycott, 2009). On the other hand, critical favourable elements inside a person's nation, such as affordable living expenses, proximity to family, and the connection between education and professional advancement, can discourage students from moving abroad (Chen, 2007).

The factors that drive and attract international students are complex and varied. Recent scholarly work has expanded the scope of what influences these movements, moving past basic economic and academic reasons to include social, political, technological, and lifestyle elements. As the international landscape evolves, it is imperative that research keeps pace, delving deeper into how advancements in digital technology and worldwide occurrences affect the trends of student migration.

Sociopolitical events, policy changes, and cultural factors significantly influence student mobility, both domestically and internationally (Rumberger, 2003; Choudaha & Chang, 2012). These factors can act as "push" and "pull" forces, driving students to seek education abroad and influencing their choice of destination (Mazzarol & Soutar, 2002). The attractiveness of a country, including the quality of its universities, plays a key role in this decision-making process (Beine et al., 2014). Wu et al. (2019) found that international students in China are primarily motivated by a desire for learning and a belief in the country's future prosperity. Similarly, Li and Qi (2019) identified academic, individual, overseas experience, and family/friends-related motivations for Chinese tourism doctoral students studying abroad. Oliveira and Freitas (2016) highlighted personal, academic, and professional motivations for international academic mobility, with personal factors being particularly influential for Brazilian students. Ahmad and Buchanan (2015) further emphasised the role of push factors, such as institution and academic reputations, in students' decisions to study at international branch campuses in Malaysia. These studies collectively underscore the complex interplay of push and pull factors in shaping international students' mobility.

In addition, recent literature has highlighted the significant role of digital technology in shaping student mobility choices. Henderson et al. (2015) emphasised the importance of digital technology in the university experience, with students valuing its flexibility, organisation, and learning support. Fuegen (2012) extended this discussion to the impact of mobile technologies on distance education, emphasising their positive effect on student experience. These studies collectively underscored the transformative role of digital technology in shaping student mobility choices and enhancing the overall learning experience.

While push and pull theory provides a guiding framework to explain the decision of ISM, it ignores the nature of mobility as a conflict between supply and demand and cross-border allocation, as well as the intrinsic factors and motivations of educational supply and demand agents. Understanding the nature of ISM in a particular macro context relies on exploring the inherent characteristics of this unique group and its interrelationship with external push and pull factors.

#### 3.4 Summary of the related theories and the Chinese context

The international mobility of students is an investment to pay the current investment cost for future benefit. For governments, overseas students are an important way for countries to develop the human resources needed for construction. For families and individuals, receiving HE abroad can improve the knowledge and quality of individuals and increase their expected future income, career choice opportunities and ability to adapt to life.

From the perspective of education supply and demand, students practise outward movement for education when the domestic education supply cannot meet education demand or when education demand exceeds the range of services provided by HEIs within the country in terms of quantity, variety, and diversity. Allocating educational resources overseas is an effective way to resolve the conflict between education supply and demand. At the same time, the highly uneven nature of the world's education supply and the diversity of demand for education are further motivations for ISM. In addition, trade in educational services is an option for transnational education. Economic factors play an increasingly important role in driving the development of international student mobility. The pursuit of ultra-high profits in the trade of educational services is one of the motivations for the receiving countries to promote international education. The push-pull theory attributes the international mobility of students to a combination of push factors in the sending country and pull factors in the destination country, as well as individual characteristics. The international mobility of students is influenced not only by the external push and pull of national political and economic cultures but also by internal student factors, including family SES, academic ability, age, gender, motivation and ambition. While external factors can only influence students' behaviour and choices, the final decision depends more on the individual's characteristics.

Despite the continuous restructuring and differentiation of Chinese HE in recent years to accelerate its development, it still needs to meet the rapidly growing and diverse needs, such as educational quality and specialisation, to meet the growing educational needs of students. When Chinese HE fails to meet the needs of students, parents are willing to support their children in demanding more appropriate educational opportunities in the external market. In this sense, educational demand is an important driver for integrating domestic and foreign HE markets. Although students' motivations for choosing HE abroad vary from person to person, the conflict between education supply and demand remains one of the drivers that cannot be ignored.

Factors influencing students' international mobility include individual student factors (e.g., academic performance, educational background, gender) and family factors (family SES, parental occupation, educational attainment); social characteristics of the HE location, education system characteristics and institutional characteristics (e.g., teaching quality, school reputation, tuition fees and costs, market recognition of diplomas). Based on the two-way push and pull theory, this study considers the factors influencing students' choice to study abroad or stay in their home country, including programme length, economic development in the (destination) country, and the university's reputation. The study asks the participant to conduct a self-assessment of the attitudes towards motivation factors to examine how the choices for the postgraduate education destination country (UK or at home) differ by students abroad or at indigenous HEIs, including programme length, economic development in the (destination) country, the reputation of the university, availability of educational opportunity, expenses, staying close with family and adaptability of education and career development. According to the data collected from the survey, the study summarises and analyses how vital the influence factors are and identifies the primary motivations for students choosing to study abroad or at home.

# 4 Labour market outcomes of studying abroad

This section reviews research on international experience and career paths. In this study, labour market outcomes fell into three categories: transition from HE into employment (possibility of being employed), initial income and job satisfaction. The following section will review the link between their international experience and subsequent professional careers.

Regarding career and employment outcomes in some studies, graduates are asked to self-assess and explain how their study abroad experience assisted them in securing a first job. Alternatively, studies apply objective assessment methods, such as some regression techniques, to examine how the related factors predict the outcomes, including employment rates, time spent job hunting, starting salary, and international employment status.

#### 4.1 Transition from study to employment

The majority of studies that asked graduates to self-evaluate the extent to which their international experience aided them in landing their (first) jobs or getting to the interview stage for potential employment have consistently found that studying abroad contributes to a smoother transition from HE to the workforce. Among them, Abrams (1979) polled Antioch College undergraduates who participated in study abroad programmes. Almost half of them thought that they were able to land a job after graduating with the "marketable skills" they picked up while studying overseas. According to Opper et al. (1990), two-thirds of American study-abroad alumni reported that their experience abroad supported them in securing their first employment and career advancement (i.e., promotions and transfers). Likewise, two-thirds of Hungarian graduates of the European Union (EU)-funded mobility programme Tempus (Bremer, 1998) and two-thirds of Australian graduates with learning abroad experience (Potts, 2015) reported that their transnational sojourn experience had a positive or very positive impact on employment prospects.

In addition, according to a poll conducted at the end of the 1980s with previous learners of ERASMUS, 71 per cent of those with employment at the time of the survey reported that studying abroad had a favourable effect on their ability to find employment (Teichler, 1996). In subsequent EU mobility evaluations in 1999 and 2005, this proportion fell to 66 and 54 per cent, respectively (Janson et al., 2009; Teichler & Janson, 2007). In addition, recent research has reached the same conclusion.

Involvement in international study abroad programmes was found to be a significant factor in the graduates' ability to secure their first jobs after college, as reported by Shiveley and Misco (2015). Amendola and Restaino (2017) came to a similar conclusion, saying that students with ISM believed that such experience had assisted them in obtaining their first career. However, Carley, Stuart, and Dailey (2011) discovered scant evidence that international mobility programmes helped the participants attain the post.

However, studies that objectively assessed employment conditions using multivariate regression methodologies and control group designs indicate that participation in studying abroad programmes did not affect an individual's present work status or the amount of time required to acquire a job after graduating from university. Logistic regressions are used by Di Pietro (2015), Stren and Wiers-Jenssen (2010), Krabel and Flöther (2014), Oosterbeek and Webbink (2009), Wiers-Jenssen and Try (2005), and Wiers-Jenssen (2011) to determine the likelihood that graduates will be employed (or unemployment) or gain employment in the first five years after graduation. Evidence of benefits stemming from international mobile experience is lacking.

Several studies demonstrate that ISM has a negative impact on post-graduation employment prospects. Wiers-Jenssen (2011) revealed that Norwegian graduates who studied abroad for a full degree have a slightly delayed transition period compared to non-mobile graduates or graduates who studied abroad for only one or two semesters. In addition, Wiers-Jenssen and Try (2005), Wiers-Jenssen (2011), and Støren and Wiers-Jenssen (2010) noted that, even after controlling for a variety of sociodemographic, competence, and contextual factors, Norwegian graduates with an international degree are significantly more likely to experience unemployment in the first five years after graduation than Norwegian graduates with an indigenous degree. A similar finding was adopted by Rodrigues (2013), who used data from a European survey to show that graduates with international mobile learning experience (at least six months abroad) are related to a somewhat extended transition into employment. This adjustment period will be longer if the time spent studying abroad is extensive. Similarly, in a study conducted by Liwiński (2018), it was determined that Polish students who pursued education in foreign countries did not observe an increase in their employment rate upon completing their studies.

However, few studies indicate that study-abroad alumni typically experience shorter transition periods between education and employment than those who did not study abroad (Cammelli et al., 2008; Lianos et al., 2004). This contradictory evidence

originates from nations in Southern Europe, including Italy and Greece, and may be attributable to the local circumstances that young people encounter upon entering the job market. As a result, it is essential to take into consideration the place of origin in any investigation of this topic (Rodrigues, 2013).

## 4.2 Income

In some research, the participants were asked to evaluate whether or not having experience studying abroad could provide an income premium; the results showed that there was no discernible association between the two factors (Opper et al., 1990; Opper, 1991). For instance, Opper et al. (1990) and Opper's (1991) studies relating to American graduates who studied abroad revealed no difference in starting wages compared to those of their counterparts who did not have study abroad credentials. According to the European Graduate Survey in 2005, only 16 per cent of European graduates believed that their ERASMUS exchange experience led to an increase in salary (Janson et al., 2009; Teichler & Janson, 2007). Twenty per cent of Hungarian Tempus participants reported a salary increase as a result of their exchange experience (Bremer, 1998); twenty-one per cent of Australian students who studied abroad reported a salary increase in Potts (2015).

According to the majority of objective analyses of the financial benefits of studying abroad, graduates with foreign studying experiences are in a better position in terms of average starting salary or earnings a few years after graduation than those without such experiences. Diverse studies investigate the impact of ISM on income using regression techniques that account for background variables (such as gender, type of institution, the field of study, parents' education levels, migration background, working experience, and vocational training prior to the study). According to these studies, Waibel et al. (2017) concluded that spending a period of education abroad (binary indicator) increases one's salary by between 3 and 8 per cent through a systematic review. Despite this, several studies, such as Van Ophem, Hartog, and Berkout (2011) and Messer and Wolter (2006), have found that wage premiums are unjustified. Van Ophem et al. (2011) conducted research on a sample of Dutch college graduates and discovered that studying experiences in another country had no impact on either starting salary or reservation wages. Further, Messer and Wolter (2006), using a mother's educational level as an instrumental variable, argued that the experience of studying abroad has no direct effect on an individual's salary regarding the first employment after graduation. They pointed out that exchange programme participation did not impact starting salaries for Swiss university graduates using a

methodology that controls for selection bias (called Instrumental Variable estimate). However, Studies that used the Instrumental Variable estimation approach, in particular, have led to a theoretical dispute regarding who benefits the most from the mobile experience. This is due to the highly socially selective nature of ISM.

Recent research has sought to establish whether there is a cause-and-effect link between international mobility experience and earnings. Their objective was to ascertain if the salary advantage of mobile students is owing to their mobility or some other factor like inherent ability, ambition, or family SES. In order to establish causeand-effect relationships and address the issue of self-selection bias, they utilised quasiexperimental techniques, such as Propensity Score Matching (PSM) (Euler et al., 2012; Orrù, 2014; Rodrigues, 2013; Liwiński, 2019; Waibel et al., 2018), and regression interrupted designs (Oosterbeek & Webbink, 2009). Research conducted by Orrù in 2014 and Rodrigues in 2013, which employed PSM as their methodology, indicated that engagement in overseas study schemes did not enhance the chances of securing a job. Additionally, they noted that students with international experience generally took longer to find employment compared to their counterparts who stayed at home. However, these globally mobile graduates enjoyed a higher wage scale than those from local higher education institutions. In a separate study, Waibel and colleagues (2018) applied PSM to determine the effects of at least a one-month sojourn overseas on the job status of German individuals three years post-graduation. Their findings suggest that those with the most minor economic, social, and cultural capital are most likely to reap career advancement from international study experiences. They inferred that international studies are not closely related to socioeconomic inequalities within society. Results also point to the fact that for German individuals who usually are less likely to study abroad, the eventual positive repercussions on their career trajectory are more noticeable. A consensus across numerous investigations has corroborated that the post-graduation income level is positively correlated with the extent of the graduate's international mobility.

A rise in occupational status is a reliable determinant of career development, but there is less evidence for this than there is for pay increases. European Commission (2014b), King and Ruiz-Gelices (2003), and Lutter and Schröder (2016) are among the few studies to evaluate occupational status as a career outcome of ISM; nevertheless, they all use different operationalisations and not any international standard categories. The findings are inconsistent; the European Commission (2014b) and King and Ruiz-Gelices (2003) found that mobile graduates are more likely to hold managerial jobs after graduation than their non-mobile peers. Several studies, however, have shown little

evidence that ISM elevates social standing. Teichler (2007) found no status advantages for internationally mobile students in the occupational categories of manager, professional, associate professional, clerk, and others. The likelihood of being hired as a tenured professor of sociology in Germany is not considerably affected by ISM (Lutter & Schröder, 2016).

On average, ISM leads to greater financial rewards in the long run (Kratz & Netz, 2018; Netz & Grüttner, 2021). There are multiple reasons highlighted for this phenomenon. One reason is that individuals who change jobs more frequently have a greater likelihood of experiencing wage gains. Additionally, there is a higher probability of working for large international companies that provide wages that are higher than average. This information is supported by Kratz and Netz (2018). Enhanced linguistic abilities could serve as an additional intermediary (Sorrenti, 2017). However, Wiers-Jenssen et al. (2020) asserted that the existing research on the influence of studying abroad on pay outcomes lacks a definitive conclusion. This presents a formidable issue for both researchers and policymakers, considering the significant allocation of resources towards study abroad programmes. Additionally, the amount of money earned varies based on the type of mobility and whether it occurs during undergraduate or graduate courses. Empirical data suggests that mobile bachelor students experience higher monetary returns, however there is no such evidence for mobile master students (Asankulova & Thomsen, 2024). Nevertheless, when accounting for self-selection, the importance of the impacts is diminished (Van Mol et al., 2021). Moreover, the specific kind of mobility also impacts future income. Although studying abroad is linked to greater financial gains, this correlation does not apply to internships abroad (Van Mol et al., 2021).

## 4.3 Summary of the research gaps

There is a lack of consensus in the existing literature, with studies revealing both positive and negative effects of overseas studying experience on labour market accomplishments. Evaluations of the ERASMUS programmes have examined the implications of credit mobility on the labour market (Bracht et al., 2006; Jahr & Teichler, 2002; Maiworm & Teichler, 1996). These studies indicate that a sojourn abroad appears to have a more significant impact on a "horizontal career" (such as having an "international job") than on a "vertical career" (e.g., employability and earnings). The ERASMUS evaluations revolve around exchange students and seldom provide information on students pursuing a complete degree. From the standpoint of the Bologna process, the full-degree group is gaining more and more weight. A primary

objective of the harmonisation of the degree structure is to facilitate a pattern of student mobility that enables students to earn a bachelor's degree in one country and a master's degree in another. Another limitation of ERASMUS studies is that they rarely include control groups of non-mobile students, meaning that the relative effect of higher education abroad cannot be determined (Wiers-Jenssen, 2011).

ISM may be defined differently depending on the country or location, and there are significant differences in the patterns of ISM, student support systems, and economic development between nations and regions. In addition, there are country-specific differences in selectivity, brain outflow, and labour market outcomes. Consequently, it is essential to evaluate the particularities of the country of origin (Rodrigues, 2013). In light of this, it is necessary to examine the labour market performance of mobile international students in China.

This study examines the labour market outcomes of mainland Chinese master's students studying in the UK and compares them with non-mobile graduate students to investigate how the impact of mobility experiences on career success is moderated by human capital, organisational social capital (accumulated at HEIs), and private social capital. Previous empirical studies have been relatively inconsistent in their choice of variables and have shown preferences for background characteristics, which may be due to database limitations. This study has defined each variable and selected indicators based on the definitions. The labour market outcomes are categorised into three measures: job probability, job satisfaction and monthly salary, which combines objective and subjective assessments.

# **5** International mobility of Chinese students

This section starts with the introduction of the Chinese government's policies regarding studying abroad and returning, followed by a discussion of social class, ISM and higher educational opportunities. After that, it analyses international students' adaptation and employment difficulties after returning to China.

## 5.1 Policy supports for studying abroad

Since the reform and opening up, China's management of internationally mobile students has experienced a process from start to development and continuous improvement. From national to the local level, HEIs to scientific research institutes, a set of management and operating mechanisms that correspond to social and economic growth has been gradually established. In the past two decades, the Chinese government has consistently implemented an active policy of encouraging the international exchange of students. It regards studying abroad as an essential aspect of the national talent strategy. The government encourages students to acquire knowledge, experience culture, and cultivate talents with a global vision to gain positions in international competition. The way of ISM has changed from the original one-way outward and government assignment channel to government-funded, employer-funded and self-funded, the three primary media.

In 1992, with the establishment of the socialist market economy, the government deepened the reform of the management system for the selection and management of government-sponsored study abroad and fully opened the self-funded channel to study overseas. The same year, the state promulgated the "Outline of China's Education Reform and Development", which stipulated that the study abroad policy is "supporting study abroad, encouraging returning to China, and free to come and go". In terms of government-funded study abroad, in 1996, the China Scholarship Council was established to implement the new "individual application, expert review, equal competition, and merit-based admission" method for state-sponsored study abroad. A relatively stable number of students are sent to study overseas yearly (Yang, 2015).

Since 2000, the government-sponsored study abroad policy has gradually developed and improved, providing solid and robust support for international students to go overseas. In 2003, China implemented the "Advanced Research Scholars Programme" to cultivate academic leaders and laboratory elites, alongside the "Special Programme for Talent Cultivation in the Western Region" and a state-sponsored study abroad programme in 13 western provinces (Lee et al., 2016). These initiatives were part of a broader effort to develop education and talent in the region of the west of China, which has historically lagged behind the eastern region (Tian & Wei, 2023). The government also sought to attract foreign researchers and scientists through various programs, such as the guidelines issued by the Ministry of Science and Technology and the "Thousand Talents Plan" (Normile, 2018; Jia, 2018). These efforts reflect China's commitment to developing its scientific and academic capabilities, particularly in the western region.

In addition, the Ministry of Education and Finance further increased scholarships for international students from various countries in 2003 and 2010 to improve international students' overseas study and living conditions. In 2007, the "National

Construction of High-level University Publicly-Assigned Postgraduate Programme" was established. The critical recipients of state-sponsored programmes began to shift from advanced scholars (e.g., visiting scholars and senior research scholars) to students, and the number of government-funded postgraduate students increased significantly (Donetskaya & Wang, 2021).

On the other hand, self-funded ISM has experienced the stage from zero to initial scale, and now it has become the main body and focus of study abroad education. In the early 1980s, self-funded study abroad was strictly controlled. The age and political position of students studying abroad needs to be rigorously reviewed. Since 1992, the policy of studying abroad at its own expense has been gradually improved. In 1993, the National Education Commission issued a notice stipulating the methods, service periods and training fees for applying to study abroad. The release of this notice has promoted the rapid development of self-funded study abroad. In the twelve years from 1990 to 2002, about 300,000 self-funded students studied abroad. After China acceded to the World Trade Organisation (WTO) in 2001, the Ministry of Education not only simplified the procedures and procedures for applying for self-funded study abroad but also abolished the relevant regulations on charging international students a certain training fee in early 2003.

With the deepening of self-funded study abroad, study abroad agents came into being. To regulate the intermediary services for studying abroad, the Ministry of Education and other departments issued regulations in June 1999 to strengthen the examination and supervision of the intermediary services for studying abroad to protect the legitimate rights and interests of self-funded students studying abroad (Lan, 2018). Subsequently, the Ministry of Education launched the "Education Foreign-related Supervision Information Network", which regularly and timely released early warnings about studying abroad, feedback on the problems of self-funded students and other information on the website to provide high-quality and supportive services for self-funded students (Lan, 2018).

The China Scholarship Council, established in 2003, plays a significant role in the country's international education strategy (Fedasiuk, 2020). The "National Outstanding Self-Funded International Students Scholarship" is one of the programs it offers, providing financial support to exceptional self-funded international students (Lan, 2018). This initiative is part of China's broader efforts to attract international students, with the Chinese Government Scholarship program being a key component (Latief & Lefen, 2018). The award is 5,000 dollars, and the number of recipients of this

bonus increased from 95 in 2003 to 305 in 2008.

Policy and financial sponsorship from the government indicate the support for studying abroad. Public support helps narrow the gap between classes to receive overseas education. However, because of the large scale of mobile students, self-funded ISM is still the mainstream. According to the 2019 Survey Report on Chinese Students' Intentions to Study Abroad, students planning to study abroad from families with annual incomes of 110,000 to 200,000 Yuan<sup>1</sup> account for the most significant proportion, 23.45 per cent, followed by the annual income of 210,000 to 300,000 Yuan, accounting for 16.43 per cent; Only 4.03 per cent of students from families with annual incomes of 800,000 Yuan or more. The proportion of working-class families is much higher than the rest. The survey also shows that the highest per cent of individuals who intend to study abroad are those whose parents are ordinary workers, at 42 per cent. Studying abroad has become increasingly popular in terms of cohort profiles (Jing Media, 2019).

# 5.2 Policy incentives for returning

The number of students studying abroad has dramatically increased in the past three decades; at the same time, the return rate also experienced a significant rise, from 15 per cent in 2001 to 85 per cent in 2013, reflecting the growing need for talent in China and it also attributed to the optimisation management of talent environment (Yang, 2015). In recent years, developed countries such as the US, UK, France, Australia and Canada have become popular destinations for Chinese international students. However, these countries have experienced economic growth slowdowns, with limited job opportunities for international students; thus, many students choose to return home after graduation (Wang & Miao, 2014). Most of the policy-related factors were government incentives, such as China's "Thousand Talents Programme", launched in 2008 and other measures, including establishing study abroad entrepreneurship parks and providing material rewards. The implementation of the measures attracts increasing talent returning from abroad (Wang & Miao, 2014).

Since the reform and opening-up in 1978, the Chinese government has continuously adjusted and optimised the support and service policies for returnees to provide legal protection to attract and bring together talents for socialist construction. Roughly, it has gone through four stages of development.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The "Yuan" refers to the base unit of account of the "renminbi" (RMB), the currency of China.

China's policies towards international students experienced a considerable shift between 1978 and 1991, focusing on increasing the number of students sent abroad and supporting their return to serve in China (Beijing University & Zhongshan University, 2005). This was part of a broader effort to improve the quality of education for international students, leading to the formation of a macro-administration structure (Zhang & Liao, 2021). At the same time, the government assigned international students to 53 countries in the world in a planned and batch-wise manner by signing legal agreements, stipulating the duration and mode of study, praising those who return on time and requiring compensation for those who do not return on time. These measures aimed to ensure the timely return of governmentsupported students. In addition, other measures include setting up scientific research funds, piloted post-doctoral research stations, and international conferences to attract self-funded international students to return to China for service. At the same time, the "Study Abroad Service Centre" was established to address the concerns of returnees about family planning, spouse's work and children's schooling and to increase material and honorary rewards for outstanding contributions (Henze & Zhu, 2012). Once the policy was launched, a large number of international students returned to serve in China. The number of international students grew from 860 in 1978 to 2,900 in 1991, with a total of more than 4,000; the number of returnees grew from 248 to 2,069, with a total of 21,955, and more than 50 per cent of international students chose to return to China for development (Ge, 2020).

The second stage of policy improvement was from 1992 to the beginning of the 21st century. During this period, the policy of freedom of outward movement and return was adhered to, encouraging individuals studying abroad to participate in the modernisation process of China. The Ministry of Education launched the "Chun Hui Programme" and the "Yangtze River Scholars Award Programme" to sponsor outstanding overseas students to return to China for lectures, exchanges, participation in the construction of domestic universities, and service to the western and northeastern regions (Hua, 2019; Ministry of Education, 2001; Ministry of Education, 2018a; Wang, 2007). The average annual growth rate of overseas students during this period was 32.8 per cent; the number of returnees increased from 3,611 to 12,243, totalling 68,910 (Ge, 2020).

In the first decade of the 21st century, China's opening up to the outside world has further expanded, attracting a large number of high-level talents to return for development in China. In 2000, more than 150 entrepreneurship parks for overseas

students were established throughout the nation, with more than 8,000 enterprises and over 20,000 international students setting up businesses in the parks (Qin, 2014). In 2008, the "Thousand Talents Programme" was introduced. In addition, the Ministry of Education has also introduced some projects, including the "Scientific Research Start-up Fund for Returned Overseas Students", the "Changjiang Scholar Award Scheme" and the "Young Teachers' Fund for Universities", which have attracted a large number of senior talents to return to China. After China acceded to the World Trade Organisation (WTO), many foreign-related economic and business talents continued to be employed in China. In order to attract high-end talents to return to China for development, the government has opened a green channel for high-level overseas talents to return to China following the principle of "appropriate care and special treatment" and has given policies in various aspects such as settlement, title assessment, work remuneration and scientific research funding. At the same time, proper arrangements were made for spouses and children, forming a more year-round service system for returning overseas students. The number of returnees increased from 17,945 in 2002 to 272,900 in 2012, and the ratio of returnees to returnees peaked at 57.5 per cent in 2008 (Ge, 2020).

In the recent decade, in addition to the government support programmes such as the "Thousand Talents Programme", "Chang Jiang Scholars Programme" and "National Science Fund for Distinguished Young" have continued flourishing, local governments have also enacted many policies to attract overseas students and support them start their businesses. For example, Shenzhen introduced the "Peacock Plan" to attract high-level overseas talents, giving 800,000-1,500,000 yuan in incentives and subsidies. It also provided special treatment for settlements to high-level overseas skills, which were included in the plan (Shenzu, 2011). Jiangsu Province implemented the "Highlevel Innovation and Entrepreneurship Talent Introduction Programme" to introduce high-level talents. The city of Wuxi has proposed the "530 Plan" to attract 30 overseas elites to set up businesses in five years (Chen & Ren, 2012). These programmes are dedicated to creating a comprehensive interactive platform for talents, funds, information and projects, creating a favourable employment and entrepreneurial environment for returnee talents; at the same time, promoting innovative and entrepreneurial activities and providing support for international students to realise their talents and values through business guidance and skimming, financing support, tax relief and social security processing. The number of students studying abroad during the period surged from 413,900 in 2013 to 662,100 in 2018, with a total of 3.21 million, while the total number of returnees exceeded 2.56 million during the same period, with nearly 80 per cent of international students choosing to return to, which

shows that returning to China for service has become the mainstream choice of international students (Ge, 2020).

By combing the historical trajectory of China's domestic policies on studying abroad, we find that adjustments and changes in relevant public policies (the relaxation of policies on studying abroad and the adjustment of policies to support repatriation) may be one of the reasons that cause the returning wave. However, despite many government and local support policies, a large number of returnees and their uneven quality have left some of them in the dilemma of pending employment. According to the 2019 China Studying Abroad Returnee Employment and Entrepreneurship Survey Report by the Centre for China and Globalisation (CCG), the advantages of international students in terms of English languages are decreasing. The main disadvantages reported by the returnees are

• a lack of understanding of the employment situation and enterprise needs in China, limited familiarity with the domestic market environment and development needs, inadaptability to the culture of domestic enterprises,

- no market counterpart for their majors,
- weak domestic social connections, and
- missing the centralised recruitment time (Shi, 2019).

The report also pointed out that the recruitment channels for returnees are relatively single, mainly through job websites searching for information and directly submitting CVs to the companies. Nearly 40 per cent of the interviewees said they were dissatisfied with the current job situation in China and generally thought that the salary level was lower than expected and the work pressure was high (Shi, 2019). As studying abroad has become increasingly civilianised, there has been a massive increase in both the number of students going abroad and those returning to study. When talents are no longer scarce, the screening function of studying abroad declines, making it inevitable that they will face employment problems. It is of great practical significance to study the employment status and factors related to the employment of returning individuals; at the same time, it can also provide policy advice for improving the employment service mechanism and building an exchange platform for returnees studying abroad.

## 5.3 Motivation to return

Since the reform and opening up, the number of internally mobile students returning to China has generally increased. According to data published on the website of the

Ministry of Education, between 1978 and 2009, the cumulative number of Chinese students studying abroad of all types reached 6,560,600, of whom 4,944,400 completed their studies, and 4,231,700 chose to return to China after completing their studies, with a total return rate of 86.28 per cent (Ministry of Education, 2018b). In terms of numbers, China has curbed the intellectual outflow (Zhang, 2022). However, due to the influence of various factors, such as the national policy of studying abroad, political changes and economic development, the number of returned students shows fluctuations and peaks of different sizes. The factors that promote the return of overseas students are also increasingly diversified.

China's overseas intellectual return has a history of more than 170 years. Based on historical data from various stages of development, it can be found that the drivers and types of mobility of overseas intellectual return differ in each period, exhibiting distinct political, social and composite characteristics. Some scholars have pointed out that the overall drivers of intellectual return in contemporary China can be categorised as economically driven, institutionally driven, culturally value-driven and multi-factor composite return (Zhang, 2022).

As China's economy grows and job opportunities increase, many talents choose to return to China in order to use the experience and skills learned in developed countries to obtain higher expected benefits and returns (Bao et al., 2021; Mayr & Peri, 2008; Sun et al., 2005). Many Chinese returnees report that the primary motivation for returning is career development platforms and economic opportunities (Hao & Welch, 2012; Wadhwa et al., 2011, p. 34). Starting salaries in China are higher than in North America and for indigenous talents (Hao & Welch, 2012; Wadhwa et al., 2011, p. 34). Even though salaries are comparable, they have higher purchasing power in China (Zeithammer & Kellogg, 2013). Neoclassical migration theory states that people move from countries or regions with abundant labour and low wages to countries and regions with high wages where labour is scarce (Ranis & Fei, 1961; Todaro, 1980, p. 248). The human capital theory also suggests that individuals develop new skills, knowledge and abilities by investing in education, work experience and training and that in order to realise the return on investment in education, graduates studying abroad either return home or stay abroad to obtain high-level jobs and salaries (Becker, 1964, p. 59-135).

Some international students returned home under the drive of scholarship-funded regulations. Students studying abroad subsidised by the national scholarship, including living expenses and tuition fees, must return to China and work for stipulated years of

service according to relevant regulations. Thus, some of the returning students were institutional-driven. This incentive policy has achieved remarkable results, contributing to the wave of returning overseas students.

In addition, large-scale self-funded overseas students were driven by government employment and placement policy incentives and other factors (Zhang, 2022). In 1992, China's study abroad policy changed dramatically, and the placement issue for returned students received extensive attention. The state began formulating policies encouraging students abroad to serve the country. Compared with 1991, the number of students studying abroad and returnees increased significantly (Miao et al., 2018). The number of returnees increased by 75 per cent. After 2000, the growth rate of returnees accelerated suddenly. In 2002, the growth rate of returned overseas students reached 47 per cent, totalling 17,945 (Zhang, 2022). Since the 18th National Congress of the Communist Party of China in November 2012, the government has implemented innovation-driven development and talent power strategies. The strategies increased its efforts to attract high-level overseas talents and gradually changed the long-term brain drain phenomenon. After that, a new era for China to study abroad and return home was created, setting off the most significant overseas intellectual return tide in history.

The drivers of the overseas study return boom in this period were diverse, with the economically driven return being a key motivator. Western host countries have rejected overseas intelligence as they have experienced slower economic recovery, sluggish economic growth and a tight employment situation after the two financial crises in 1998 and 2008.

Compared to the host country, China's economy has entered a period of rapid development, and faster economic growth has brought more employment and development opportunities. The home country's economic rewards and job opportunities show a strong attraction. Several studies have concluded that economic development, technological progress, increased employment opportunities, and wage levels are critical factors in the return of Chinese overseas intelligence since the 21st century (Tharenou & Seep, 2014). However, some studies suggest that China's economic growth has not had a sustained positive effect on the return of overseas intelligence. They pointed out that a combination of talent incentive policy, cultural, and family factors are critical factors in the return of overseas intelligence (Zhang, 2022). Furthermore, some scholars have pointed out that China has not attracted the return of top-notch intelligence from abroad as the potent attraction from the host

country or even a third country outweighs the domestic economic, cultural, innovative and entrepreneurial environment (Zweig & Wang, 2013).

Hazen and Alberts (2006) and other scholars have studied the mobility of Chinese international students after graduation. They examined the decisions to stay in the US. They argue that international students' plans to stay in the US were either temporary or permanent, leading to four reasons. They are the advantages of staying in the US, the disadvantages of returning home, the advantages of returning home, and the disadvantages of staying in the US. They noted that the decision to move after graduation is influenced by nationality, gender and professional factors. Economic development and career prospects were the main factors influencing the choice to stay. Conversely, personal, family and cultural factors were the main factors influencing international students' choice to return to their home country (Hazen & Alberts, 2006).

However, in a recent empirical study, Bao et al. (2021) criticised the motivational analysis framework that overemphasises economic gains, arguing that it ignored the role of external macro factors on individuals' transnational mobility. They argue that individuals' decisions to return home are influenced by a combination of four forces: overseas push (pull) forces and domestic push (pull) forces. The overseas push and the domestic pull factors motivate talents to return to their home countries. In contrast, the pull of positive factors on talents from overseas and the push of negative factors on talents from their home countries make them leave their home countries to choose other places for employment. The overseas push forces include anti-globalisation, populism and xenophobia, escalating economic and trade frictions, and political tensions, which have led to a rising risk index in the political environment for overseas talents, as well as the existence of limited space for career development overseas. The domestic pull includes good economic development prospects, a stable political environment, and a series of talent attraction policies since the 1980s, which have built a comprehensive "central government-local-university" system for introducing and supporting scientific and technological talents, becoming a critical pulling force in attracting high-end overseas talents back to China. On the contrary, the free and open academic environment and higher quality of life overseas are essential factors in attracting international students to stay there. The fierce competition, strict performance appraisal and overly administrative personnel management in China are problems that constrain the decision of talents to return home. At the same time, environmental pollution and food safety have not eliminated the concerns of returnees, which are factors that prevent them from returning to their home countries. In addition, some studies pointed out that family ties also play a significant role in the decision to return to international students. The traditional Chinese culture emphasises kinship and family responsibilities. The decision to return to China is not usually the choice of individuals but rather the decision of the whole family after weighing up the situation. The traditional cultural values of caring for family members and respecting parents also play an essential role in the decision to return home (Bao et al., 2021; Shi, 2019).

Overall, the motivations of returnees to China are diversified, including economicdriven, policy-induced, patriotic and cultural-driven. Since the beginning of the 21st century, especially since the 18th CPC National Congress, China has attracted a large number of overseas intellectuals to return home by taking advantage of employment opportunities, more favourable placement treatment, a larger domestic market and more entrepreneurial opportunities brought by rapid economic development. At the same time, the downward economic situation in host countries or other overseas countries, shrinking employment opportunities, restrictive work permits and immigration policies, and racial discrimination have also constrained the overseas employment options of international students (Pottie-Sherman, 2018).

Several studies in Europe have shown that students with overseas learning experience are more likely to obtain international jobs than indigenous students (King & Ruiz-Gelices, 2003; Oosterbeek & Webbink, 2009; Parey & Waldinger, 2010; Teichler, 2015, pp. 15- 32), yet the number of Chinese students returning home is increasing year by year. Apart from China's economic development, policy support, culture and family ties, what factors prevent them from finding suitable jobs abroad? Through the survey, this study attempts to summarise the hidden factors influencing the decision to return and the barriers to working abroad.

#### 5.4 Social origin and studying abroad

The correlation between parents' SES and their children's educational attainment has been thoroughly researched by many scholars (Scott, 1996; Bourdieu, 1997; Xue & Cao, 2005: pp. 199). Bourdieu (1997) argued that the economic, cultural and social capital of parents can be inherited by their children through education. Education can act as a symbol of cultural capital and a tool for social stratification and mobility. Education reproduces social stratification structures and influences the distribution of social opportunities and resources. The privileged classes have more capital at their disposal and have a significant advantage in accessing educational opportunities, while the working and peasant classes are at a disadvantage in accessing education and enjoying its fruits.

Bourdieu's (1986) theory of capital helps to explain why resources are unequally distributed between different social classes and how various forms of capital are transformed and transmitted between generations. According to Bourdieu, there are three primary forms of capital: economic, cultural and social capital. Economic capital can be converted into money, and this process of conversion is institutionalised in the form of private property rights. Cultural capital can be transformed into economic capital under certain conditions. This conversion process is institutionalised through professional qualifications or educational certificates. Social capital, which consists of social relations, can also be transformed into economic capital under certain process is institutionalised as some noble status. In whatever form it takes, parental capital can be passed on to future generations or inherited by children.

Chinese scholars such as Lu (2002) have proposed a fourth form of capital, political or power capital. Political capital refers primarily to having social resources at one's disposal based on the country's political organisation and the ruling Party's organisational system. This capital relies on political positions acquired in government institutions and is held by party cadres, government officials, and middle and senior civil servants. This form of capital plays a vital role in Chinese society. These four forms of capital combine to determine the stratification and mobility of society. Under certain conditions, the various forms of capital are transformed into each other while being able to be inherited or passed on between generations. For example, parents' economic capital can be transformed into their children's cultural capital by investing in their children's HE; parents' political capital can provide opportunities for their children's future employment. Guo & Min (2006) adopted correspondence analysis and logistic models to analyse the effect of family economic and cultural capital on secondary and HE attainment in China by using data from a nationwide town household survey in 2000. They concluded that Students whose parents work in Party and government institutions, state-owned enterprises and in professional and technical positions have more family capital and have a greater chance of receiving HE; those whose families are financially well-off and whose parents have higher qualifications also increase their children's chances of receiving HE.

In accordance with social stratification theory, the established socioeconomic selectivity in study abroad chances can be seen as the outcome of a sense of

distinction, which should motivate students from affluent backgrounds to strive to maintain their (parents') privileged status in society (Bourdieu, 1984). Faced with diminishing opportunities to differentiate themselves vertically through HE degrees due to the substantial educational expansion over the last few decades (Schofer & Meyer, 2005), students from affluent backgrounds should attempt to differentiate themselves horizontally within HE (Lucas, 2001). He argued that the socially advantaged class would seek better quality educational opportunities at any educational stage. Due to the significant differences in resources and facilities of educational institutions, better-off families will choose to receive postgraduate education with higher prestige and better quality. Strategies for standing out in HE include the selection of notable HEIs (Schindler & Reimer, 2011; Triventi, 2013) and lucrative fields of study (Triventi et al., 2017; Van De Werfhorst et al., 2003), as well as the completion of study-related stays abroad (Lörz et al., 2015). Studying abroad requires more direct and opportunity costs, making it more difficult for people with lower social origins to fulfil the opportunity of ISM. Students from privileged backgrounds should be afforded more opportunities to study abroad because of their greater access to financial resources, networks, and cultural experiences (Netz & Finger, 2016). In conclusion, this viewpoint illustrates why students from privileged backgrounds should have easier access to the opportunities presented by studying abroad.

Studying abroad may necessitate more significant financial, cultural, and personal resources than enrolling in a college or university in one's home country (Netz & Grüttner, 2021; Wiers-Jenssen, 2011). There is some inconsistency in the findings of earlier studies on the family cultural capital and ISM in Europe. As stated by Maiworm and Teichler (2002), mobile students engaged in the ERASMUS programme come from families with similar educational backgrounds to those of other students. Contrarily, another study concluded that students from non-academic homes make much less use of possibilities for studying abroad than those from families with highly educated pupils, as stated in the Eurostudent 2005 report (2005, p. 157). In addition, multiple studies conducted in Nordic nations found a link between family economic conditions and participation in overseas education. They pointed out that students studying abroad come from wealthier backgrounds than their counterparts who stay-at-home HEIs. It has been demonstrated in the Countries of Denmark and Sweden (Munk, 2009), Finland, Iceland, Norway, and the Faroe Islands (Saarikallio-Torp & Wiers-Jenssen, 2010).

The majority of recent research has likewise indicated that students from higher socioeconomic backgrounds are more likely to study abroad (Di Pietro, 2019a; Hauschildt et al., 2018; Lingo2019; Netz & Finger, 2016; Salisbury et al., 2008; Wiers-Jenssen, 2011). In this context, some researchers have suggested that ISM contributes to maintaining social stratification (Di Pietro, 2019a; Kratz & Netz, 2018; Lingo, 2019; Schnepf & Colagrossi, 2020).

HE drives social stratification through the mobility of graduates. It is a source of motivation for social stratification and changes in the social structure (Zhang, 2020). Educational stratification can be divided into vertical and horizontal stratification, with vertical stratification referring to differences in the level or quantity of education and horizontal stratification referring to different types or qualities of education within the same educational stratum. Both vertical and horizontal stratification can be reflected in differences in education due to differences in predispositions such as family background (Li, 2016; Zhang, 2020). These differences could perpetuate social inequalities.

The Maximally Maintained Inequality (MMI) and Effectively Maintained Inequality (EMI) hypotheses focus on explaining the perpetuation of inequality in terms of the vertical and horizontal stratification of education, respectively. The MMI hypothesis, as proposed by Boliver (2011), suggests that differences in education obtained by different socioeconomic groups are unlikely to be reduced by simply expanding educational opportunities. This is supported by the findings of Boliver's study, which showed that despite the expansion of higher education in Britain, social class inequalities persisted. Educational inequality at this level only declines when the demand for a particular educational stage is close to saturation for families with high SES. However, new inequalities emerge at the following educational stage (Raftery & Hout, 1993). EMI, on the other hand, is further concerned with level differentiation at equivalent stages of education. The Effectively Maintained Inequality (EMI) hypothesis, proposed by Lucas (2001), posits that families with high social status will seek higher levels of education to maintain their advantage, and will switch to higher-quality education when there is a more pronounced difference in quality. This theory, however, has been criticised for its operationalisation and focus on modal educational destinations (Boliver, 2011; Boliver, 2016). Despite these criticisms, EMI remains a valuable resource for understanding and addressing educational inequality (Lucas, 2001). Even if education at a given stage is made available to households in the upper middle class, only lower-quality educational resources are expanded to households in the lower strata of society. In the context of HE expansion, the impact of the horizontal

dimension of educational stratification remains significant. In the face of stratified education provision, middle and upper-class households are more likely to choose the top of the HE system (or prestigious foreign universities). In contrast, lower social status households are more likely to make more secure and predictable education choices directly related to employment due to financial constraints.

However, the merit-based selection hypothesis assumes that in modern societies, individuals acquire social status primarily based on performance principles such as education and qualifications and that the role of antecedent factors such as gender and family background fades away (Bell, 1972; Breen & Goldthorpe, 1997; Breen & Goldthorpe, 1999; Treiman & Yip, 1989). The role of family background in access to postgraduate education is diminished or even eliminated by the fact that academic achievement, rather than family background, is the main criterion for selection to postgraduate education as a source of advanced talents. Some empirical studies of American society also support the hypothesis of reduced inequality; for example, Mare (1980) found that fathers' education and SES had no significant effect on access to graduate education after controlling for academic achievement. Stolzenberg (1994) also found that fathers' education and occupation had no significant effect on whether or not university students took the North American graduate entrance examination. In the UK case, Gorard et al. (2006) found little evidence of social class inequalities in access to postgraduate study through a comprehensive review of the participation literature in the UK.

Nevertheless, relevant research shows that since China's reform and opening up, the role of family background in individuals' access to undergraduate education opportunities has shown an upward trend, and its influence has not weakened with the expansion of HE enrollment (Deng & Treiman, 1997; Zhou et al., 1998; Li, 2006; Liu, 2008; Li, 2010; Wu, 2009; Wu & Zhang, 2010; Wu, 2012). As more and more members of society have access to undergraduate education, higher levels of graduate education may become an important distinction in "educational advantage": members from advantaged classes are more likely to choose postgraduate education to maintain their status advantage. A study on the expectations of graduate students in Xi'an found that family income and the father's education level had a significant positive impact on the aspirations of undergraduate students to pursue postgraduate education (Li et al., 2007). Bao & Zhang (2009) analysed data from a survey on the "Academic Development of College and University Graduates" conducted by the School of Education, Peking University, in 2008. They concluded that students from

more privileged family socioeconomic backgrounds and parents with more cultural capital are more inclined to choose postgraduate education.

In addition, some studies discuss the relationship between the intention of studying abroad and family socioeconomic background. By using data from the Beijing College Student Panel Survey (BCSPS), Li (2016) conducted an empirical study and found that after controlling for university type and academic performance that parental SES significantly affects the choice between domestic and overseas study, with higher parental SES associated with a greater likelihood of choosing to study overseas. Parental SES has a significant effect on the choice of mobility experience. After controlling for academic performance, parental education and household income still have a significant positive impact on children's choice to study overseas, suggesting that the higher the relative cost of postgraduate education, the more influential the role of parental SES. Li (2018) then carried out the studies using the same BCSPS dataset. He pointed out that access to postgraduate study in China is relatively equitably distributed, while opportunities to study overseas are significantly influenced by family cultural and economic capital. Children with advantaged classes tend to have more options to carry on their studies. Meanwhile, Min et al. (2018) drew on a similar conclusion to the previous research.

The high cost of mobility required for overseas HE, which entails more direct and opportunity costs, makes it more difficult for people of lower social origin to have the chance to move across borders. If the government provides financial support for education, it can help to reduce disparities in access to overseas education. If not, it can exacerbate the gap between different social classes and increase social inequality. China is in a period of social transition, and with the gradual deepening of market economy reforms, the differentiation and reproduction of different social classes have been transformed. The role of HE, including overseas HE, in the differentiation and mobility of social class cannot be underestimated.

With the expansion of HE, access to HE has expanded rapidly in quantitative terms, with a significant increase in access for different social classes on the surface. While more socially inclusive than an elite system, a highly participatory HE system does not mean all people have equal access to education. Qualitative differences are gradually replacing quantitative differences in HE. With a stratified education provision, middle and upper-class families are committed to choosing institutions at the top of the HE system. In contrast, lower social-status families are more likely to be constrained by financial constraints to make more secure and predictable educational choices related

to future employment (Marginson, 2016). Thus, in the context of the expansion of HE, the impact of the horizontal dimension of educational stratification is becoming apparent. With the rapid expansion of HE in China, studying abroad has gradually become essential for the middle class to solidify their social status.

Recent European empirical literature on international exchange reveals that its participants are a select group. For instance, they come from a more affluent family, as evidenced by their parent's level of education (Cammelli et al., 2008; Salisbury et al., 2008; Orr et al., 2011; Wiers-Jenssen, 2011; Rodrigues, 2013). In the meantime, they have excellent abilities and skills, proven by educational successes, a good command of foreign languages, and educational proactiveness (Salisbury et al., 2008; Rodrigues, 2013; Lörz et al., 2015). However, the existing research on academic background, family SES and the possibility of studying abroad for Chinese international students are under-researched.

A few studies have explored the relationship between the intention to study abroad and their family origins. However, the participants generally come from a particular region or university, and the sample size is small, without a domestic control group. For example, Pan and Jiang (2015) analysed the factors related to the intention of studying abroad for undergraduates and junior college students through an investigation in Beijing. By establishing logit regression models, the study concluded that the economic and social background of the family significantly influences students' intention to study abroad. The higher the father's level of education, the higher the family's income level, and the more developed the city in which the family is located, the more likely students are intended to study abroad (Pan & Jiang, 2015). The study also found that students from high-quality universities are more likely to choose to study abroad. Recent studies have explored a range of factors that influence Chinese students' intention to study abroad. Lu (2023) and Wang (2020) both highlight the role of family background, with intellectual capital and social status being significant motivators. Traditional values, particularly Confucianism and the one-child policy, also play a role (Lee & Morrish, 2012). However, there is a distinction between the intention to study abroad and the eventual decision and action to study abroad. It is necessary to explore whether entry to postgraduate education in the UK HEIs correlated to graduates' prior academic background and family SES. This study analyses the relationship between academic background, family background and the probability of studying abroad through logistic regression to figure out, after controlling for gender and undergraduate HEIs type, whether the probability of studying abroad is positively related to parents' cultural, economic and political capital. With numerous scholarship programmes and policy support, whether students from working-class families have more possibilities to study abroad will be examined.

#### 5.5 Problems after returning

Many studies discuss the post-return adaptation of returnees. For example, David Zweig (2015) argued that the difficulty in finding employment for returnees stems from a decline in the quality of international students who have left China. Only a small proportion of graduates from the top 500 HEIs worldwide means that the quality of their diplomas is not high. Thus, their quality and competence are questionable. Xiang and Shen (2009) discussed the structural changes and stage characteristics of the returnee population in mainland China from the perspective of social stratification. They pointed out that the situation of the returnee population in China has also undergone corresponding changes during the transition from the "wealth generation" stage to the "wealth accumulation" stage. The situation of the returnees has changed due to the unevenness of overseas universities. Some lower-qualified diplomas may not be detectable by employers, which has led some returnees to the dilemma of being unemployed after their return to China.

In addition, some scholars have pointed out that the study abroad policies of some developed countries are commercially oriented, industrialising study abroad and attracting Chinese self-funded students by lowering their standards, which harms the quality and employment of returnees. In the past, Western universities recruited Chinese postgraduate students based on their research potential (Xiang & Shen, 2009). Today, many Western educational institutions, particularly in the UK and Australia, see education as a commodity sold to the new Chinese middle class, which has both removed the scarcity of HE overseas and created problems with the quality of students that can arise from commercialised education. The international education community criticised the action of lowering standards and expanding the recruitment of international students to reverse the education funding gap (Ip, 2021).

According to the overseas newspaper Sing Tao Daily (2005), many returnees in mainland China have a vague self-positioning and sometimes have an exaggerated sense of their abilities. In the context of the scarcity of returnees and the absence of a market-based allocation of talent resources, the status of returnees can quickly become a unique signal in the workplace. However, as the labour market system continues to improve and competition in the job market intensifies, the relationship between overseas and local talents has become competitive. In the face of domestic

graduates who are more familiar with the local market, the status of returnees is becoming less critical in the job search process. Some scholars highlight the challenges faced by these individuals. Among them, Hao et al. (2016) noted the complexity of the current job market and Mok et al. (2019) emphasised the need for adaptive skills.

Nonetheless, several studies highlighted the fact that international study experience is highly valued by various employers. For instance, the British Council conducted a survey of 350 Chinese companies to learn more about their views on the benefits and drawbacks of hiring graduates with a degree abroad. According to the poll, 86 per cent of companies see studying abroad as a benefit (British Council, 2018). Chinese international students were found to have notable advantages over their domestic peers in areas such as creativity, problem-solving and analytical capabilities, and interpersonal and communication abilities after studying abroad (British Council, 2018). However, it also found that graduates who had studied abroad were viewed as less disciplined and loyal to their positions because they may have more job-hopping opportunities. In addition, they had less knowledge of the local market and fewer connections to develop functional job-related networks compared to graduates who had studied in their home country (British Council, 2018). Centre for China and Globalisation (CCG) (2017) found that over half of international graduates lacked knowledge of the domestic employment scenario, with 46 per cent claiming they were unable to adapt to the local working environment. According to a paper published in 2016 by Hao et al., returning graduates studying abroad may have trouble readjusting to the workplace culture in China, which places a strong focus on interpersonal networks. It was concluded that studying abroad had several upsides and some negatives (Xiong & Mok, 2020). However, Wu et al. (2018) provided a more positive outlook. He pointed out that returnees are more likely to become self-employed in rural areas. Meanwhile, Zhao (2023) identified advantages in family background and job placement for return individuals. These findings suggest a nuanced picture of the job market for returnees in China, with both challenges and opportunities.

Employers increasingly view work experience as an essential asset for internationally mobile graduates due to its importance in determining a candidate's employability (Gribble et al., 2017). However, international students may have difficulty securing relevant job placements or internships due to immigration and visa rules imposed by host countries and a lack of built-in placement options within academic programmes (Goodwin & Mbah, 2017; Jackson, 2017). Due to a lack of formal job experience and placement possibilities in their study abroad programmes, Gribble, Rahimi, and Blackmore (2017) stated that international students have a hard time justifying their

overseas qualifications in the competitive labour markets in their home countries.

The education systems in China and the UK are different. Master's degrees in China generally take two to three years, requiring thesis publication. Also, set aside at least one semester for students to participate in internships in companies and enterprises. In contrast, UK master's degrees are only one year long, and it is hard to develop relevant professional experience. Compared to international students, non-mobile graduates with more employable skills and networks are highly favoured in the job-searching process.

Compared with indigenous graduates, the job-seeking advantage of returnees in the job market has been weakened for mobile graduates. Despite the existence of national and local policies to support the employment and entrepreneurship of international students (as discussed in Chapter 5.2), returnees still have difficulties in finding employment. So, what are the factors that affect the employment of returnees? Can returnees make the transition from education to work? Do they differ from non-mobile graduates in employment rates, initial monthly salaries, and job satisfaction? Do they still need private social capital to help with employment? These are the questions that this study attempts to explore.

# 5.6 Employment outcomes of returnees

Research on the mobility of Chinese international students has focused chiefly on macro policy analysis, brain drain and migration. In the recent two decades, cultural and social adaptability and employment competencies, as well as comparison with indigenous talents, have gained attention.

Numerous studies have been conducted on the topic of employment competencies, and they have produced contradictory findings. Salary increases upon return from studying abroad were documented by Zweig and Han (2010). In addition, working for an international firm improves their outlook since they believe these businesses offer the best payback on human capital investments (Zweig & Han, 2010, p.103). However, a number of studies found that many returning workers were paid less than they had anticipated. In Karen, Guo and Ping's study in 2003 (as cited in Tharenou & Seet, 2014), some Chinese returnees from Australia were dissatisfied because their importance in the workplace and their career opportunities fell below their expectations. In a similar vein, those who had previously lived in Singapore and subsequently returned to their home countries voiced their dissatisfaction with the fact that their incomes had not
been increased to the level that had been guaranteed (Xiang & Shen, 2009). These results suggested that returnees' income might be lower than commonly believed.

Employers highly value personnel who possess foreign language proficiency, connections in the global market, and a comprehensive understanding of different cultures and perspectives (Gu & Schweisfurth, 2015; Welch & Hao, 2013; Yi, 2011). Nevertheless, returnees have a significant disadvantage due to their little knowledge of the local market (Yi, 2011). Research has shown that returnees possess vision and determination but have limited political influence and are significantly underrepresented in top leadership roles compared to local individuals with similar abilities (Li, 2005, 2006).

In addition, a range of recent studies have explored the impact of studying abroad on the job outcomes of Chinese international students. Wu (2020) found that a positive study abroad experience can significantly influence career decision-making, with family influences, overseas social life, and personal improvement being key factors. Similarly, Huang (2021) found that studying abroad can enhance graduates' employability, job search process, and early careers. Besides, Singh and Fan (2021) found that studying in Australia provided Chinese students with a range of capital, including the acquisition of human, cultural, psychological, and identity capital, facilitating their employment upon return to China. However, the lack of social capital in China was identified as a potential weakness. Upon returning to China, the returnees face challenges in the job market, with international qualifications no longer guaranteeing employment success (Hao et al., 2016). Some scholars underscored the need for different forms of intellectual capital and the important function of guanxi (networks) in the competitive Chinese labour market (Hao et al., 2016; Singh & Fan, 2021). Hayes et al. (2013) and Tran et al. (2021) further emphasised the importance of possessing indigenous insights and the capacity to adjust to local contexts, alongside recognising the significance of cultivating both dual guanxi and transnational networks. These studies collectively suggest that while international qualifications may provide an initial advantage, they are insufficient for successful employment in China due to the loss of domestic social networking.

Moreover, some scholars indicate the essential function of career guidance services in leading graduates to be employed. For example, Yang (2011) emphasised the importance of aligning study abroad goals with intercultural, personal, and academic/career development, as well as the role of host country experiences in achieving these goals. Huang (2018) further underscored the need for universities to

provide tailored support to Chinese international students, particularly in enhancing their employability through international experiences. Meanwhile, Huang and Turner (2018) highlighted the need for UK universities to better support for Chinese international students in enhancing their employability. These findings suggest a need for further research and support for returnees in navigating the competitive job market in China.

These studies reveal the positive and negative effects of studying abroad. The employment obstacles include a lack of employment information, career guidance and loss of proper networking. Most studies on the employment of Chinese students are macro-level analyses and lack micro-level studies in terms of student characteristics, skills and social networking. In addition, most of the studies focused on Chinese returnees and did not tell fresh graduates and other immigrant returnees. The employment and difficulties among different groups may vary. Whether a postgraduate degree leads to an advantage in the labour market still requires further proof. We take Chinese one-year master's students studying in the UK as the participants of our study, comparing them with local master's students in terms of academic achievement, professional networks, family background, employment process and employment outcomes, and trying to analyse the relationship between human capital, organisational social capital, individual social capital and employment outcomes.

# 6 Central variable definitions and related theories

This section discusses the development of human capital and social capital concepts, and the theories related to employment. After that, it analyses the empirical studies of human capital, social capital and employment.

### 6.1 Human capital: concept and development

The human capital theory emerged in the late 1950s, and economists like Theodore W. Schultz and Gary S. Becker did much of the heavy lifting in developing and refining it. Investments in education, training, and healthcare are all mentioned as ways to increase human capital, but education is emphasised as particularly important. According to this view, education should not be regarded as a consumer good; rather, it should be regarded as an investment that develops personal capabilities as well as society output.

Schultz initiated the concept of human capital in the 1960s. In the course of a systematic study of economic growth and social development, he found that the rapid increase in productivity in the capital-poor countries of the post-World War II period could not be explained by considering only the two major factors of physical capital input and labour force. Only by considering human capital as an essential factor of production can we explain the rapid recovery and growth of resource-poor countries such as Switzerland and West Germany after the crisis more comprehensively and rationally (Schultz, 1961). Schultz uses a wealth of empirical material to demonstrate that the role of land and other resource factors, which contribute to the modernisation of the economy, is decreasing (Schultz, 1961). The role of technology and learning is increasing, regardless of the country's income level.

He criticises the long-standing traditional views of neglecting human capital in constructing economic growth models and insisting on the homogeneity of capital and labour. He explains the general properties of human capital, the qualitative differences between human capital and physical capital, and the role of human capital accumulation in the development and economic take-off of modern societies (Schultz, 1971). He also emphasises the crucial importance of human capital in explaining income disparity.

He pointed out that people acquire valuable skills and knowledge, forms of capital resulting from careful investments. Investment in education, health care and other direct expenses can improve the quality of individuals, increase labour productivity and increase income indirectly, thus alleviating the problem of uneven income distribution (Schultz, 1971). According to Schultz, human capital is the knowledge, wisdom and skills people demonstrate through labour work. These are acquired through investment rather than innate ability and are formed through education, training, health care and migration (Schultz, 1971). Schultz also highlights that investment in human capital is the most rewarding of all types of investment. Schulz's pioneering research on human capital developed human capital theory and laid a solid foundation for developing endogenous growth theory.

However, Schulz's theory also has certain limitations and needs further development and improvement. His definition of human capital is only an understanding, and the concept is vaguely defined. He only emphasises the external causes of human capital formation, ignoring the internal causes of the formation process, and the conceptual analysis is not deep enough. In his analysis of the relevant economic growth issues, Schultz focused relatively on qualitative macro-analysis and lacked the database for micro-analysis. The relative weakness of micro-analysis and the inadequate consideration of form factors made Schultz unable to construct a generalised human capital model.

Another economist, Gary Becker, made outstanding contributions to improving human capital theory by providing a solid foundation for microeconomic analysis. He applied the theory of neoclassical economics to the empirical study of various investments in human capital and their rates of return, human capital and economic growth, human capital and family fertility, income distribution patterns, the relationship between age and income, the inequality between men and women in education, and the duration of unemployment. It has also developed essential theories on human capital production, the distribution of returns to human capital, and the analysis of human capital and career choice. He defined human capital as the collection of productive skills embodied in a person that can be used to generate earnings in the labour market and to augment a household's consumption options (Becker, 1975).

Becker believes that education and training are the most critical human capital investments and that human capital investments can sustainably contribute to economic growth. He argues that sustained growth in a country's per capita income comes primarily from human capital, i.e., the growth of knowledge, skills and the spread of scientific and technological developments that allow scientists, technicians, managers and others to apply knowledge to the production of goods systematically. He defined human capital investment as activities that affect a person's future monetary and psychological income by adding resources. They include education and training, purchasing health care, spending time seeking the best-paid jobs (rather than doing whatever jobs come along), relocating, and taking a low-paid job alternatively to learn from it. Although they significantly impact the economy, these forms of investment activities are not always easy to achieve. These forms of investment activities vary in terms of their impact on individual income and consumption, the amount of investment, return and the closeness of the link between investment and income. However, all have different degrees of impact in improving skills and qualities, enriching knowledge and experience, thus improving physical and mental health and increasing monetary or psychological income. His points of view have been widely accepted and used until nowadays.

However, American economists presented by Michael Spence pointed out that the expansion of education in developing countries in the 1950s and 1960s did not

accelerate the economic development of these countries but rather put educated individuals out of work. This suggests that human capital theory is incorrect in its assertion that improving human cognitive ability increases labour productivity and economic growth. They argue that the role of education is not to raise cognitive levels but to screen people for different abilities (Spence, 1973; Brown et al., 2004). When they meet a candidate in the labour market, they need to gain direct knowledge of the candidate's ability to fill a vacancy. They can, however, learn about personal attributes and characteristics such as gender, family background and education level. Gender and family background are referred to as "markers", while education (e.g., a degree or certificate from a prestigious university) is referred to as a "signal", which employers can use to understand a candidate's capabilities, particularly in terms of education. The level of education reflects a person's ability, and employers can use a candidate's diploma or level of education to identify and place him or her in the appropriate position. There is a positive relationship between educational attainment and wage levels, meaning that the higher the level of education, the higher the wage level. Human capital, or the educational level of a degree, is a highly effective market signal that directly impacts a worker's initial choice of employment, employment and re-employment.

In addition, new branches, such as the labour market segmentation theory, emerged in the 1960s and 1970s. The sociologist Piore was the first person to make the distinction between a main and a secondary market for work, and this distinction is utilised by the dual structure hypothesis. While the primary market is distinguished by high salaries, good working conditions, secure employment, and possibilities for progress, the secondary market is characterised by low earnings, undesirable working conditions, job instability, and no opportunities for advancement (Doeringer, 1986; Doeringer & Piore, 1985). This theory contends that the conventional theory of the labour market is unable to account for the rising income disparity between employees as well as the numerous forms of discrimination that may be seen in the employment market. The labour market segmentation theory heavily emphasises the market's segmentation properties and the critical role played by institutional and social factors in determining wages and job opportunities. Segmentation theories provide an alternative explanation for the value of human capital investment compared to more conventional conceptions of human capital. They argue that human capital investment is merely a signal that serves a screening function and that workers are educated only to enter the primary labour market and provide employers with a signal of high training potential, whereas those with less education are considered to have low training potential and can only work at the bottom of the labour ladder or in the

secondary labour market. During the economic transition period in China, institutional segmentation is the primary manifestation of labour market segmentation. Labourers with high levels of education and high human capital stocks can easily occupy the top of the labour ladder or remain in the primary labour market within the system (e.g., public enterprises and government departments). In contrast, individuals with low stocks of human capital levels are considered to have low training potential and contribute little. They can only enter the secondary labour market outside the system, which is unstable, with few benefits and poor treatment.

However, in a world where technological advancement accelerates at an unprecedented pace, the obsolescence of skills is a stark reality. The concept of human capital (one's stock of knowledge, habits, and personality attributes, embodied in the ability to perform labour to produce economic value) faces a threat like never before. The notion of the "death of human capital" speaks to this phenomenon, where what was once a robust accumulation of skills and knowledge becomes rapidly outdated, depreciated, and, in the harshest sense, worthless. The concept of human capital is undergoing a significant transformation in the face of technological advancement, as highlighted by Brown et al. (2020) and Keep et al. (2022). This transformation is driven by the need for quality jobs and the emergence of a new, more fluid and diverse human capital. However, this redefinition is not without its challenges, as Khristolyubova (2020) pointed out: the changing role and quality of human capital in the context of digitalisation and the increasing complexity of life. These studies collectively underscore the need to reevaluate human capital in the modern world economy. The death of human capital is a dramatic redefinition of the concept in the face of technological advancement. It is not an end but a transformation. As with any death, it is accompanied by a rebirth: the emergence of a new kind of human capital, one that is fluid, diverse, and continually evolving. The challenge for individuals, educators, and policymakers is to understand this transformation and to ensure that the value of human capital is not lost but reimagined for a new era.

Although human capital research has been quite fruitful, there is still a significant theoretical gap. Scholars have conducted a great deal of research on the relationships among individuals' human capital. However, many problems related to capital and other production factors cannot be comprehensively explored without considering the complicated social relationships among groups. Human capital theory cannot be used to explain organisational relationships formed by people working together, the interactions between various social groups, and the unique role of group relationships in the growth of social wealth. Although human capital is an essential factor of

production and the subject of various factors, people appear not only as individuals in using resource factors but also as social groups in most cases. As social groups, there are various complex social relationships between individuals. When studying people or human capital, it is vital to examine the social relations closely related to individuals; otherwise, human capital cannot be studied thoroughly.

The introduction of social capital theory has further deepened the research connotation of human capital theory, extending it from the study of the individual to the study of social groups and even social relations. When social capital theory studies people at the level of social relations, the tentacles of human capital theory research extend to a broader space and research prospect. The social capital theory opens a window for studying human capital theory and promotes the development of capital theory.

# 6.2 Graduates' human capital and employment

Blau and Ducan began early research on human capital with their seminal study in 1967, the Structure of American Occupations, which emphasised the impact of individual education on compensation received and conducted a rich empirical investigation of it (Blau & Duncan, 1967). Through extensive research, they found that education and prior occupational status significantly impacted status attainment more than parental status. Social resources acquired later in life had a relative advantage in status attainment over those endowed earlier. Since then, most of the evolved studies have affirmed their findings and built on them to refine and add to this initial conclusion. However, some scholars also point to the declining role of the antecedents of family background in social stratification and mobility, but its role in status acquisition remains significant (Hauser & Featherman, 1976; Grusky & Hauser, 1984; Ganzeboom et al., 1991). After this time, aspects of the link between human capital and employment have developed into sophisticated theories and models.

As the employment difficulties of university graduates have come to the fore, scholars have shifted the perspective of human capital research to the employment of new graduates, and there is a growing body of literature applying human capital theory to discuss the related issues.

Human capital theory suggests that education is an investment that has a significant impact on employment. The higher the level and quality of education received, the higher the marginal productivity generated by the labour force, and therefore, the more likely they are to achieve good occupational status. In the case of university graduates, the main channels for acquiring and accumulating human capital are a continuous investment in education and their continuous efforts. Education is an essential indicator of knowledge and skills among the different dimensions of human capital. The level of education can be a fundamental signal in the labour market, which can be seen as a sign or a filter that can clearly distinguish the level of competence of different job seekers in the united and fully competitive labour markets.

Educational status refers to the level of education received by an individual, including the individual's academic performance at university, the various qualifications obtained, and the experience of student leaders. It can signal the potential productivity of a job seeker in the employment process. In addition, it can also show some of the characteristics of an individual, including insight, quality, and social network. These characteristics, in turn, can influence information about an individual's social status evaluation. Thus, employers can use the indicators to judge the scale of benefits an individual can bring.

A range of studies have explored the concept of human capital in the context of university graduates. Kharchenko (2019) and Ma'dan et al. (2019) both emphasised the importance of human capital in enhancing the competency and employability of graduates. Kharchenko (2019) proposed a methodology for assessing human capital, while Ma'dan et al. (2019) highlighted the need for a conceptual framework to increase competency. However, the theory has been criticised for its limitations, including its inability to explain the increasing wage inequality and the role of social background in graduate outcomes (Marginson, 2019). Despite these limitations, the theory remains relevant in understanding the role of education in economic growth, particularly in terms of improving productivity, enhancing innovation, and facilitating technology adoption (Dabla-Norris et al., 2014). Su and Meng (2012) added to this by underscoring the significance of both human and social capital in employment, with human capital being particularly important in determining starting salaries. Benati and Fischer (2020) took a more holistic approach, considering not just human capital but also social, cultural, and psychological capital in preparing students for graduate life. Similarly, Grayson (2004) suggested that broader social dynamics also play a significant role in graduates' job outcomes, indicating a more complex interplay between these factors. These studies collectively underscore the multifaceted nature of human capital and its role in shaping the outcomes of university graduates.

Currently, there is very little research on human capital and employment outcomes for

Chinese internationally mobile students; however, most studies focus on employment studies of indigenous undergraduate and postgraduate students in China. Meanwhile, the indicators of human capital used vary in different studies, and the findings from the existing empirical literature are inconsistent. Most of the literature found that university graduates with good academic performance, scholarships and student leadership are more likely to be successfully employed after graduation by adopting regression techniques (Yue et al., 2004; Min et al., 2006; Fan et al., 2005). However, some researchers, such as Qiao et al. (2011), pointed out that academic performance plays an insignificant role in job probability. They speculated that it might be because employers disregard graduates' academic achievement but only value the reputation of the HEIs they graduated from when recruiting employees (Qiao et al., 2011). Some studies even found a significant negative effect of academic achievement on access to employment opportunities (Chen & Wang, 2009).

In addition, some studies adopted being a Communist Party member (or not) as an indicator of human capital. They found that whether graduates are Party member is irrelevant to graduates' employment attainment, but it is positively related to their initial salaries (Chen & Tan, 2004a). Meng et al. (2012) also found that graduates who were Communist Party members were more inclined to be hired by state-owned departments. It is because Communist Party members have vital learning, verbal and communication skills, a stronger sense of community and teamwork, matching the selection and hiring criteria of the state-owned sectors. In China, students who are Communist Party members are generally pioneers who study well and have leadership qualities, so many studies have used whether being a Party member as one of the indicators of human capital but the Communist Party as an organisation, where group members are linked and share information. It also has the attribute of social capital. This study, therefore, treats it as a control variable, which will be thoroughly discussed in Chapter 7.1.

Much literature examined the role of the two indicators, English certificates (i.e., CET-4<sup>1</sup> and CET-6) and other occupational certificates (i.e., computer and accounting), in predicting employment attainment (Yue et al., 2004; Hu et al., 2007; Li & Tan, 2011). It is generally agreed that having an English certificate such as CET-4 or CET-6 does not significantly affect job search outcomes compared to other certificates. Most universities have made English certificates, such as CET 4, a requirement for awarding

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The CET (College English Test) test-takers are undergraduates in China who are majoring in any discipline except English. It examines the English proficiency of HE students in China. The CET-4 is mandatory for university students and a prerequisite for a bachelor's degree. Those students who have passed the CET-4 (with a score of at least 425), usually third-year undergraduate students, take the CET-6.

undergraduate degrees. In this case, the presence of other certificates becomes an essential signal for employers to examine the human capital of graduates. In addition, almost all studies that use HEI types (elite or not) as a measure of human capital find that university reputation significantly and positively affects the job search outcomes of university graduates. However, some scholars have questioned the HEI type as an indicator of human capital. They pointed out that HEI type (e.g., prestigious or not) is a dual factor related to the stock of human capital and the quantity and quality of the social capital of graduates (Lai et al., 2012). On the one hand, attending a prestigious HEI is more conducive to the accumulation of knowledge and the ability to deploy productive capacity; on the other hand, the better the reputation of the school, the better the quality of the university-based social network (e.g., alumni networking) built up during the education process, and the more and better the quality of employment information that graduates receive through the HEIs.

Research on human capital and the starting salary of graduates has found that academic performance, whether or not one has received a scholarship, and Communist Party membership are irrelevant to graduates starting salary. However, those who take part-time working experience as an indicator of human capital find that it plays a decisive role in having high salaries (Chen & Tan, 2004a; Qiao et al., 2011). In addition, the vast majority of studies have found that having English certificates is related to high starting salary levels, while other occupational certificates have a less significant effect. Some studies have also found significant positive relationships between HEI type (i.e., elite or not) and field of study on starting salary levels (Hu et al., 2007; Li & Tan, 2011; Hu & Qiu, 2011). However, Chen and Tan (2004a) investigated and analysed the employment status of undergraduates in 2003 and 2004 through logistic and linear regression models. They found that university reputation has no significant effect on the acquisition of career status and earnings of graduates.

Most of the studies mentioned above refer to undergraduate graduates, while some refer to HE graduates in general, without distinguishing between different levels of education. Regarding the studies on postgraduate employment, Xu (2002) and Li and Tan (2011) pointed out that the contribution of human capital is dominant in the employment process of postgraduate education. The role is more significant than that of social capital. Moreover, according to a survey of 56 HEIs, Zhang (2017) concluded that the role and impact of human capital on employment opportunities and starting salary are significant. Wang's (2020) study also indicated that human capital stock significantly affects graduates' job-major matching rates and job satisfaction. However, studies by some scholars have shown that as human capital depreciates due to

increased competition for employment and the expansion of postgraduate education, the social capital possessed by individuals in the employment process becomes dominant and gradually becomes more prominent in the job search process (Liu & Ma, 2019; Ma & Ding, 2010; Zhang et al., 2007; Zhao, 2012).

Overall, the findings on the impact of contributing factors of human capital on job probability and starting salaries are inconsistent. However, generally, a positive predictive effect of human capital on occupational status attainment and starting salaries can be seen. Meanwhile, the selection of human capital indicators based on different research purposes is more arbitrary, with fewer studies strictly based on definitions. Furthermore, existing research, to our knowledge, needs an examination of the relationship between human capital and employment outcomes among graduates with internationally mobile experience. Since education and skills obtained at foreign institutions may differ from those acquired at home, several studies on the labour market of immigrants discriminate between country-specific and universal human capital (Friedberg, 2000; Duvander, 2001; Chiswick & Miller, 2003). Human capital may be somewhat attributable to a country's educational system (Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005). Languages, institutional knowledge, nationally mandated professional competencies, and information gained through direct or indirect networking are country-specific examples. There is no guarantee that work experience and education gained abroad would improve productivity in the home country. However, graduates who have had an education in a foreign country may have additional extracurricular talents, such as proficiency in a foreign language and crosscultural competency, which employers may regard as a positive in the hiring process.

Consequently, it is necessary to investigate whether the knowledge learned and the skills obtained at UK HEIs contribute in any way to the employment attainment and initial wages of graduates. This study adopts knowledge and acquired skills as the measurement of human capital stock (which will be further discussed in Chapter 7.1) for graduates with internationally mobile experience at UK HEIs, and compare it with their counterparts at indigenous HEIs to figure out the contribution of human capital in predicting labour market outcomes.

#### 6.3 Social capital: concept and development

The economist Glenn Loury criticised that scholars have placed too much emphasis on human capital and relatively little on social network relations. To better explain the racial income gap, Loury introduced the concept of social capital in economics to argue for the critical influence of social resources on human capital accumulation (Loury, 1976). However, he did not systematically analyse the concept of social capital and, therefore, received little attention from economists. Since the 1970s, numerous challenges and issues have revolved around social capital. Educators, psychologists, economists, and sociologists have extensively explored it from various angles. However, academic circles have yet to agree on a definition of social capital. The theoretical research still needs to be mature, and empirical studies need to be more profound. Social capital is an instrumental but complicated concept, and diverse opinions promote complexity (Claridge, 2021; Paldam, 2000; Lyberaki & Paraskevopoulos, 2002). Nevertheless, the concept contains a mighty interpretive power, making it a popular multidisciplinary path to analyse many problems. After reviewing the explanations of different scholars, it can be summarised into the following schools.

Many scholars define social capital from a sociological perspective and use "networks" as an essential element of social capital. One school of thought sees social capital as an investment in many resources that can bring returns, according to Bourdieu (1986), who defined social capital in terms of class and network and pioneered the study of social capital from the perspective of social networks. He pointed out that social capital is a collection of actual or potential resources appropriated through institutionalised networks of relationships. It is shared by a specific group of people who form enduring networks and provide resources to support each group member. Bourdieu's definition is essentially instrumental, as he argues that capital consists of two components: the social relations through which individuals can access the resources owned by the group and the quantity and quality of these resources (Portes, 1998).

Bourdieu also provided an explanation for how monetary, cultural, social, and symbolic capital can be transformed into one another. For example, Bourdieu (1990, p. 109) claimed that engaging in social interactions is to convert egocentric, individualistic, and illegitimate specific interests into more altruistic, collective, shared, and legitimate general goals. As a result, individuals and groups can get access to material resources, enrich their cultural capital, and strengthen their ties to formal organisations by fostering and cultivating social capital. Individuals' economic, cultural, and symbolic capital and the extent of their social networks determine how much and how well social capital is accumulated and invested. Investing one's time and experience, as well as using up one's direct and indirect economic capital, is necessary for the creation and maintenance of social capital (Bourdieu, 1986, p. 249-251). However, Bourdieu's concept converts all forms of capital into economic capital, discounting the unique

value of other forms of capital. This analysis has a streak of materialism from the economic basis controlling the superstructure.

Bourdieu's definition of social capital influenced the later Robert Putnam. He moved the concept of social capital from the microsphere to the macrosphere, defining social capital as the trust, norms, and networks that contribute to social efficiency through coordinated activity (Putnam, 1993). In Putnam's view, social capital, occupied by social networks, is a society-wide resource that can positively affect those in the network. He pointed out that social capital stocks such as trust, practices and networks have a tendency to be self-reinforcing and accumulative. Networks of civic engagement breed solid norms of general communication and facilitate the generation of social trust, which facilitates coordination and communication, as well as reputation and the resolution of collective action dilemmas. Putnam equated social capital with the level of civicness in a community. He argued that the stock of social capital is the level of people's involvement in associations in a community, measured through participation in voluntary organisations and trust in political authority. Although there is no authoritative definition of social capital, Putnam's purpose is primarily accepted by all. After him, social capital began to receive wide attention from various disciplines, such as sociology and economics.

In the social resource theory, Lin Nan (1982, 2001) highlighted that social capital is anchored in social networks and consists of resources embedded in personal networks and interconnections. He defined social capital as resources embedded in social networks that can be accessed or mobilised in purposeful action (Lin, 2017). This definition emphasises the resources embedded in social networks, the ability of individuals to access social resources, and the mobilisation of these resources in purposeful action. Social capital can be obtained through direct or indirect social relations, but individuals cannot directly occupy it. If actors invest capital into valueadded-oriented efforts, they can receive benefits and returns; social capital is an investment that can bring returns.

Later, Lin Nan revised the concept of social capital. He argued that social capital, an investment in social relations expected to be rewarded in the market, can be defined as acquired and used resources embedded in social structures in the instrumental and emotional actions on purpose) (Lin, 2017) Lin Nan elaborated on the three elements of social capital: 1) resources, 2) embedded in the social structure, and 3) actions. He considered resources to be the core of the social capital theory.

Another scholar Bian (2004), also argued that social capital exists in the form of a network of relationships between social actors, the essence of which is the transferable resources embedded in this network of relationships between social actors. No social actor can own this resource unilaterally but must develop, accumulate and use it through a network of relationships.

However, another school defined social capital from a structuralist perspective. The representative figure among them is James S. Coleman. He was the first sociologist to put the concept of social capital in American sociology. He was also the first to speak on social capital theoretically and initiate a comprehensive and specific definition and analysis. He pointed out that social capital is capital property owned by individuals and a social structural resource. It mainly exists in interpersonal relationships and structures and provides convenience for individuals within the structure (Coleman, 1988).

Coleman discussed the concept of social capital from the perspective of the meaning of social structure. Social capital is defined in terms of its function as a socially structured resource owned by an individual. In his view, social networks are the carrier and manifestation of social capital and can provide people with resources at different levels. Coleman believed that social relations constitute resources that are useful to actors. Different forms of social capital can be formed through the conscious creation of various autonomous organisations that help the members of the organisation to achieve their stated goals (Coleman, 1988, 1990). He regarded the concept of social capital as a resource of action and believed that social capital could introduce social structure into the paradigm of rational action. Social capital, as opposed to other types of capital, is found in the structure of interpersonal interactions; it is not dependent on autonomous persons or involved in the production of tangible assets (Coleman, 1998, p. 98, 1990, p. 302). Coleman's detailed description of the individual interpretation of social capital has made significant progress in measuring social capital from a micro perspective, with social networks as the core.

However, Coleman's social capital theory has some limitations. To begin, he provides a relatively ambiguous definition of social capital. The concept takes into account not only the processes that lead to the accumulation of social capital but also the results of that accumulation, as well as the social organisations that can offer a setting in which the causes and effects can be brought into tangible existence. To him, there is no difference between having resources and having access to those resources based on one's social structure. Second, his function-based definition of social capital logically confounds cause and effect and is tautological and repetitive. Only when it is utilised can social capital be measured; only from its consequences can society's prospective outcomes be calculated. It is possible that two distinct causes could both result in the same effect, but verifying this would require extensive empirical investigations of categorisation. Coleman's research on social capital is undoubtedly innovative and illuminating; some conceptual definitional flaws need to be fixed (Brown, 1999).

In addition to Coleman, other scholars also defined it from the perspective of social network structuralism. For example, Flap and other scholars believe that as a resource, social capital is embedded in social relations and social structure (Erikson & Jonsson, 1998; Flap & Boxman, 2017). Nahapiet and Ghoshal (1998) defined social capital as the sum of actual or potential resources embedded in the relationship network owned by individuals or social individuals through the relationship networks. Determining social capital from the perspective of structuralism can eliminate the contradictory dilemma of logical synonymy and measurement of social capital theory.

Besides, some other sociologists believe that social capital is the ability to access resources. They defined it in terms of externalities, emphasising the ability and extent to which the holders of social capital can take in help from the social structure. For example, Ronald Burt (1992), in his comprehensive analysis of social capital, argued that social capital is the extent and ability of a network structure to provide information and control resources to the various nodes that are the actors in the network.

However, American sociologist Portes (1998) focused on defining social capital from a functional perspective, arguing that social capital is the result of "embedding" (rational or structural embedding). He emphasised the ability and extent to which an individual can access scarce resources within a network or broader social structure by embedding membership. From the perspective of social functioning, he proposed that social capital serves as a source of social control; from within the family, as a source of family support—within the family or from the family to the children; and from outside the family, as a source of earnings through networks outside the family (Portes, 1998), which can be used to explain issues of employment, upward mobility in the career advancement (Li & Yang, 2000, p. 121). However, this school of thought has problems defining whether social capital is a resource, the ability to take in the resource, or whether the definition is from the concept of social capital or the function of social capital. As a result, fewer scholars support the views.

The vast majority of scholars consider social capital as a resource, a capability, a mode of existence and a context, and include social structures and networks as well as some cultural elements in the connotation of social capital, expanding the definition's abstraction level.

In the same way that sociologists have debated the definition of social capital, economists have failed to reach a consensus on the definition. They defined social capital more from a macro perspective. Some linked social capital to social networks and defined social capital as a network of social relations (Fafchamps & Minten, 2002; Dasgupta, 2005); others defined social capital as norms and networks from the economic development perspective (Evans & Syrett, 2007). From the new economics perspective, other scholars argued that social capital represents an "inventory" generated by networks of organisations working together in solidarity to promote productive efficiency mutually. Furthermore, through the concept of embedded resources, economist Mouw (2006) argued that social interactions arising from cohort or community effects could be included in the definition of social capital, i.e., the characteristics, behaviours or outcomes of reference groups that can influence individual behaviour or outcomes can be considered as embedded resources, and such embedded resources are social capital. In short, from an economic point of view, social capital can be used as a means of generating economic benefits that derive from the positive externalities of social networks or social perceptions.

As can be seen, sociology and economics have different focuses on social capital. Sociology is primarily concerned with its social nature, as norms, including the structure of social networks and trust, are rooted in the social interaction of actors. In economics, however, researchers are concerned with its economic outcomes. Social capital is embodied as a current tool and element whose role is to generate future economic value for its owners. Apart from the above differences, some essential characteristics of social capital are agreed upon, including the objectivity of its existence, the subjectivity of its judgment, and the functionality of capital. To sum up, the current academic views on social capital are

- the social nature of social capital, which relies on the relationship network of social members;
- 2) the elements of social capital, including networks, trust, participation, institutions, norms, and
- 3) the role of social capital is a resource that can yield returns.

The concept of social capital has been widely discussed in the literature, with scholars emphasising its role in social networks and its potential for improving public policy outcomes (Lin, 2017; Paraskevopoulos, 2010). However, most scholars have failed to clarify the discursive relationship between social capital, social practices, and social relations. They overwhelmingly considered social capital as a resource embedded in social networks. This focus on social networks has led to a neglect of the underlying premise of social practice activities (Lin, 2017). Social practices, as defined by Reckwitz (2002), are the shared routines, behaviours, and norms that shape everyday life and are key to the generation and expenditure of social capital. These practices are not only individual actions but also the interactions and relationships that form social networks (Woolcock & Narayan, 2000). They are deeply ingrained in the body, mind, and material culture and are crucial for the reproduction of group values and norms (Schatzki, 1996). Therefore, social practices play a significant role in reinforcing an individual's membership and status within a particular social network. This oversight has been particularly problematic in the context of community development, where social capital has been criticised for its narrow definition and lack of clarity in its relationship with research findings (Kilpatrick et al., 2003). This study argues that social networks cannot be considered a form of social capital in a general way, meaning that social networks are not necessarily social capital. Knowing someone does not necessarily guarantee that effective interactions will result, and membership in an organisation does not necessarily make one a beneficiary. We can only say that positively valued and mobilised social networks are social capital, which is the production of social practice.

The concept of social capital has yet to be universally defined. However, an analysis of the theories of different schools of thought shows that social networks are a fundamental component of social capital, which is created and transmitted through social networks. The acquisition of social capital points to a particular purpose and requires social actors with a specific purpose to continuously construct and mobilise relevant social networks in order to obtain social capital and achieve the purpose they seek. In addition, the mobilisation of social capital usually aims at a particular outcome. It is important to note that social capital is not a static collection of elements of social networks, actors and resources. It should be understood as a dynamic process in which actors use their relational networks strategically to achieve their actions.

For this reason, this study combines static and dynamic approaches to defining social capital in terms of social capital stock and mobilisation. It also classifies social capital into organisational and private social capital based on the specificity of the participants

and the different education environments (the UK or China) they have. The so-called private social capital is the social network or social resources that individuals have acquired through their families or other private channels, for example, parents and relatives; the so-called organisational social capital is the social capital that individuals have built up through the organisations they belong to, such as HEIs, clubs, (internship) companies and the military (Lee & Brinton, 1996). Social network resources include classmates, teachers, club members, leaders, and comrades, which are typical organisational social capital that can be mobilised.

#### 6.4 Graduates' social capital and employment

Initially, research on the impact of social capital on employment focused on status attainment, and these studies began in the 1970s. The general conclusion of the studies was that social capital significantly impacted status attainment and that this impact went beyond what could be explained by human capital theory. Granovetter (1973) introduced the concept of "embeddedness", arguing that the behaviour of individuals is embedded in social structures and constrained by existing social relationships. He argued that within an individual's social network relationships, "strong ties" correspond to a uniform level of interpersonal relations, with a high degree of homogeneity of resources that are of little significance to the individual. The people who can provide important information and help are those with weaker, more heterogeneous relationships. Through a series of studies, he explores the role of "weak ties" in acquiring occupational status. He noted that weak ties provide less repetitive information in the job search process and can be an effective bridge for individuals to connect with groups or individuals in the social system with whom they are unfamiliar (Granovetter, 1973). Lin Nan developed and modified the weak tie hypothesis on this basis. He argued that what is meaningful to the actor is the social resource of relational links obtained through individuals' direct or indirect social relationships. The weaker the relationship, the higher the heterogeneity of the information provided, and the better the social capital acquired by the individual in instrumental action (Lin, 1981). He elaborated on the function of bridges in linking the resources of two groups and proposed the proposition of positional strength. He stated that the closer one is to the bridge in the network, the better the social capital acquired by the individual in instrumental action (Lin, 2017).

Subsequently, research in this area was conducted in many North American, European, and Asian countries. The hypothetical proposition that social capital plays an essential role in status attainment and the effect goes beyond that of human capital was consistently confirmed by the results of these studies. The evidence from Europe and North America shows that the occupation, social status and educational level of the parents, especially the father's occupation, social status and educational level, have a significant positive relationship with children's career acquisition (both first job and current occupation) (Barbieri, 1996; Moerbeek et al., 1995). Meanwhile, studies in other Asian countries have shown that fathers' education level and occupational status are also significantly positively linked to children's career choices regarding their first employment after graduation (Hsung & Sun, 1988; Hsung & Hwang, 1992). Rosenbaum et al. (1990) concluded that social connections did not give job seekers a salary advantage when they first graduated but that family social connections would give them a higher salary later in their careers. The study used Employer Opportunity Pilot Project data showing similar findings. The results illustrated that those who use social relationships have better chances of salary increases and promotions in their first year of employment (Coverdill, 1998). However, some researchers maintained there is little effect of family background on the employment of their offspring. Albert and Wayne (1979), for example, used empirical data to study the effect of parental ability (e.g., occupation, education) on children's employment by adopting regression models. The results of the study did not prove the original hypothesis. American scholar Sabrina (2000) studied the effect of parental financial support on their children's employment. The results showed that the amount of financial support had a negative impact on their offspring's employment.

Traditional Chinese culture emphasises the priority of society and the individual's subordination to the interests of the family and the group. Social relations play an essential role in the allocation of resources. Social capital is intangible, and the family and its network of relationships are the vehicles. The peculiarities of Chinese social and cultural traditions determine that the core of social capital in the Chinese context is the family and that most social relations are essentially extensions of blood ties and are highly inheritable. Although the social changes and transformations in contemporary times have significantly impacted traditional culture and values, the relationship-based social tradition has yet to fade. Through complex social interaction activities, people can draw on their networks of relationships and the everyday authority within them to gain access to employment information and opportunities and thus enhance their status (Zhai, 2005, p. 78). Some researchers found that the family social background, including the parents' occupational status, education level, and family income, is strongly associated with their children's career path, including location, income, and job satisfaction (e.g., Wen, 2005; Zheng, 2004).

Chen and Tan (2004b) adopted data from a survey of 1,200 graduates from 14 universities in the central and southern regions of China to analyse the impact of social capital on university graduates' employment possibilities and income levels. They operationalised the concept of social capital into four elements: school career guidance centre, parents' social status, relatives' social status and network size as independent variables and whether or not they were employed as dependent variables. The results illustrated a significant effect of parents' social status and career guidance service on graduates' access to employment opportunities, with the most significant contribution being parents' social status. However, the effect of these factors on the level of employment wages was not significant. In addition, some scholars also found that the use of social capital does not have a significant effect on the attainment of high wages by university graduates and that human capital plays a more significant role than social capital in predicting starting salaries upon graduation (Su & Meng, 2012; Lai et al., 2012). However, some scholars have come to the opposite conclusion through empirical analysis. They pointed out that social capital is more critical in predicting starting salary (e.g., Du & Yue, 2010).

In addition, several studies have selected different indicators (such as parent's education level and family income) to measure social capital and have explored the relationship between social capital and graduates' starting salaries. For example, Yue et al. (2004), Wen (2004) and Hu and Qiu (2011) found that the higher the father's education level, the higher the graduate's starting salary level. Some studies have confirmed the significant positive effect of family income and graduate starting salary (Li & Tan, 2011). However, some studies have shown that social capital indicators do not positively link to starting salary (Chen & Tan, 2004b; Qiao et al., 2011).

Social capital theory suggests that the resources embedded in social networks that rational actors acquire and use in their actions can lead to the success of individual actions or benefit individual actions. Resources embedded in social networks enhance the effectiveness of actions. In the case of the labour and employment sector, information and opportunities related to employment are flowing and transmitted through the labour market and, more importantly, through people's social networks of relationships. The social resources individuals possess help address information asymmetries in the labour market, facilitating the flow of information and helping individuals access employment information and opportunities. However, there are also unfavourable functions of social capital. For example, within a group, the networks of relationships that generate gains for group members may prevent others outside the group from accessing the social resources controlled by the group (Portes,

1998). At the same time, the closed nature of the group or community to which an individual belongs will prevent members from being innovative or further developing their careers. In addition, whole groups benefit from social capital at the expense and restriction of individual freedom. Strengthening social ties will inevitably lead to a situation where the individual is subordinated to the group (Portes & Sensenbrenner, 1993). For graduate job seekers, the excessive pursuit and use of social capital may undermine the fair competition mechanism of two-way choice and independent job selection, resulting in social class solidification and causing graduates from disadvantaged social classes to be unemployable or only to have lower-quality employment (Zhou, 2017). This is not conducive to social equity and mobility in the long run.

Many studies have used family social capital, centred on SES (parents' occupational level, education level and income), as the measurement of graduates' social capital. As for university graduates about to leave HEIs, the family is the primary source of their social capital. Thus, many studies take graduates' family SES as social capital to explore the relationship between social capital and employment attainment. Family social capital, particularly socioeconomic status, significantly influences a graduate's employment behaviour and success (Zheng, 2004). This is further supported by the positive impact of family capital on the quantity and quality of higher education obtained by individuals (Zhimin & Yao, 2015). Unlike the non-inherited nature of human capital, social capital can be transmitted between generations. Thus, on the one hand, the SES of parents can influence or provide resources for their children's social network activities in the university, which in turn affects the accumulation of interpersonal capital in the university and ultimately on job search outcomes; on the other hand, job seekers from better-off families with more educated parents are more likely to have a wealth of relational resources to help with job acquisition (Lin, 1981, 2001; Zheng, 2004). However, the role of social capital in job outcomes is less pronounced, with cultural and human capital having more independent effects (Grayson, 2004). Despite this, both family and personal social capital have a significant positive impact on graduates' job placement rate, starting salary, and job satisfaction (Yan & Mao, 2015).

Some studies examined the link between family SES and graduates' occupational aspirations. The results show that family SES has a particular influence on graduates' career prospects (Jiang & Wang, 2008; Li & Zhang, 2008; Wen, 2005). For example, Zheng (2004) pointed out that the higher the family's SES, the more likely graduates are to continue their studies rather than rush into the labour market.

Chinese scholars have empirically tested Lin Nan's status acquisition theory. Specifically, the impact of family SES on graduates' occupational status acquisition: empirical studies illustrated that the employment status of university graduates is closely related to their family background and that family SES has a significant impact on children's occupational status acquisition (Zheng, 2004; Chen & Tan, 2004b; Li, 2008). For example, Li (2008) pointed out that the higher the parents' educational level is, the higher the probability of employment the graduates will have. Family SES is conducive to enhancing the job probability of graduates and even becomes the most critical factor influencing their social capital level (Zheng, 2004). However, some scholars challenge this argument. The findings of Yue et al. (2004) show that their parents' years of education and their fathers' occupational status do not significantly affect graduates' employment.

Research also found evidence of the correlation between family SES and graduates' initial salaries. For example, Zheng (2004), Bian (1997) and Wen (2005) confirmed through empirical studies that family SES is positively related to graduates' employment income. It is because the SES determines the occupational level of the "interlocutor" or "helper" in the employment process to a certain extent. A higher level of "right people" may possess more resources to provide helpful information that may help graduates get desirable employment. In addition, a number of studies have confirmed the positive impact of family SES on graduates' employment satisfaction (Yan & Mao, 2008; Liu & Wang, 2010).

Overall, the studies taking family SES as social capital have uncovered the relationships between social capital and graduates' employment attainment. Most studies have proved that social capital positively links to graduates' job probability and salary. However, most of the studies focus on the level of undergraduate students, and so far, no research has been found to explore the employment of internationally mobile postgraduates. It may be due to the difficulties in data tracking about full-degree seekers without attending organised programmes. Thus, this study was conducted to make up this gap.

In addition, postgraduates have a more comprehensive social network and more social network resources than undergraduates while their human capital increases. Their social capital does not only come from their families; they may also depend on the networks based on club activities, internship enterprises and university. Given this, this paper argues that the social capital stock of postgraduate students is mainly composed

of private social capital operationalised as family SES and organisational social capital built up based on universities, clubs, and internship companies. In addition, regarding the mobilisation of social capital, private and organisational social capital are also included.

Combined with the above analysis, the social capital of postgraduate graduates in this study includes family-based and organisation-based social capital. It refers to social resources embedded in the structure of their family and organisational networks and can be mobilised and influence the employment process of mobile and non-mobile Chinese graduates.

# 7 Data and variables

This study seeks to identify whether mobile learning experience correlate with career success, wage and job satisfaction, by using non-mobile graduates as a reference group. Baseline variables include demographics, human capital, organisational social capital, and private social capital. Following a discussion of the relevant theories and research in the preceding parts, this section shows how the data were measured, gathered, and used, as well as the statistical methods chosen to answer the study questions.

#### 7.1 Human capital measurement

Many studies have used years of schooling as a proxy variable for human capital since knowledge or skills condensed in an individual are challenging to measure directly. One of the limitations is that years of schooling do not reflect education quality and outcomes. Also, it is not easy to synthesise the human capital that individuals have accumulated in different settings such as school, family and society. To remedy the limitations of traditional measurement, some scholars have proposed new human capital studies based on the concept of "skills", creating a unique and promising area of research (Hanushek, 2018).

With the continuous improvement of survey tools and instruments and the enrichment and refinement of databases, limitations to using years of schooling to measure human capital have emerged. Firstly, years of schooling only reflect the length of schooling received, but not the quality of schooling and outcomes. Individuals with the same number of years of schooling can have vastly different educational outcomes

depending on the school quality they attend or the level of effort they put in. At the same time, years of schooling only reflect the human capital acquired during formal schooling and do not reflect the dynamic process of growth or decline in human capital during extra-curriculum periods. Eric Hanushek, a professor at Stanford University and a leading economic researcher, points out that the findings of previous empirical studies based on the years of schooling indicator and the policy analysis based on these findings are worth rethinking (Hanushek, 2010).

The use of acquired skills as a measure for postgraduates' human capital can reflect the quality and outcomes of schooling; it can also provide a comprehensive picture of the sum of human capital accumulated during postgraduate school, after school and in different venues such as society. If the individual possesses the skills the labour market requires, they may obtain employment and high income.

Indicators of human capital stock have been chosen arbitrarily in previous studies, with some using university type and field of study (Ma & Ding, 2010; Hu & Qiu, 2011; Li & Tan, 2011) and others including gender (Li & Tan, 2011). The best way to pick these indicators is still up for debate. According to the research of Lai et al. (2012), a number of academics have demonstrated that the university type is endowed with both human and social capital. Attending a well-respected university improves one's chances of acquiring knowledge and developing productive skills, and it also improves the quality of the social network (e.g., alumni network); meanwhile, individuals may enjoy better career services, such as the quantity and quality of employment information from tertiary institutions.

Based on the above analysis, this study defines postgraduates' human capital as the sum of knowledge and skills acquired during postgraduate study. It is the resource in return on their education investment, which can be recognised and paid for by employers in employment. Based on the definition, this study operationalises human capital as postgraduates' academic performance, whether receiving scholarships, being student leaders (or not), having professional qualifications (or not) and the number of English certificates they held during postgraduate education. Among them, academic performance and scholarship can reflect the knowledge level of postgraduates and directly measure the quality of human capital; student leadership, professional qualifications, such as accounting, computer, and the number of English tertificates is also taken into account as indicators of acquired skills, which can reflect the stock of human capital.

For non-mobile graduates, there are no class differences in their diplomas. Therefore, academic performance is indicated by the ranking on the last semester's postgraduate final exams. Ranking top 25 per cent indicates distinction, 25 to 75 per cent represents merit, and the bottom 25 per cent is a pass. In addition, the measurement of English language certificates is based on participants' report of the overall number of different English certificates, including CET-4<sup>1</sup>, CET-6, TEM-4<sup>2</sup>, TEM-8, IELTS<sup>3</sup>, TOFEL<sup>4</sup>.

Indicator	Variable	Description	
	Academic achievement (mobile)	Distinction, Merit, Pass.	
		Тор 25%,	
Knowledge	Academic performance	25%-50%,	
	(non-mobile)	50%-75%,	
		bottom 25%.	
	Scholarship	Yes/ No	
	Student leadership	Yes/ No	
Acquired Skills	Professional qualification certificate (e.g.,	Yes/ No	
	accounting, computer, law)		
	The number of English language certificates	CET-4, CET-6, TEM-4, TEM-8,	
	The number of English anguage certificates	IELTS, TOFEL.	

Table 7.1 Human capital variable indicators

#### 7.2 Social capital measurement

Based on the study of the idea of social capital in the preceding chapter (6.3), it is evident that the use of social capital was hindered by a lack of consensus over its precise meaning and application, particularly in empirical investigations. Most academics view social capital as a resource, a capacity, a mode of living, or a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The CET (College English Test) test-takers are undergraduates in China who are majoring in any discipline except English. It examines the English proficiency of HE students in China. The CET-4 is mandatory for university students and a prerequisite for a bachelor's degree. Those students who have passed the CET-4 (with a score of at least 525), usually third-year undergraduate students, take the CET-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The TEM (Test for English Majors) aims to measure the English proficiency of Chinese university undergraduates majoring in the English Language. The test consists of written and oral tests. The TEM-4 (Test for English Majors-Band 4) usually carry out at the end of their second year at university, while TEM-8 is the last year.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> IELTS (International English Language Testing System) is an international standardized English language

proficiency test for non-native English speakers to pursue HE and global migration. It is jointly managed by the British Council, IDP: IELTS Australia and Cambridge Assessment English and was established in 1989.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> TOEFL (Test of English as a Foreign Language) is a standardized test to measure the English language ability of non-native speakers wishing to enrol in English-speaking universities. The test is accepted by more than 11,000 universities and other institutions in over 190 countries and territories.

background. In addition, some academics incorporate social structures, social networks, and a few cultural aspects inside the definition of social capital, raising its degree of abstraction.

There are no robust, widely applicable and consistent ways to measure social capital that allow for comparison between different contexts. The main reasons are a lack of consistent definitions and differences between levels of analysis and context. Social capital cannot be measured directly but can be inferred from its determinants or manifestations. The determinants impact social interactions and therefore allow social capital to come about. Manifestations are the outcomes of social capital. We measure social capital using indicators or "proxies" theoretically linked to social capital.

The term social capital covers an expansive terrain. We need to define which part and context of social capital we are talking about before embarking on the research. This study takes a combination of static and dynamic approaches to defining social capital in terms of social capital stock and mobilisation, and classifies social capital into organisational and private social capital based on the specificity of the participants and the different education environments non-mobile and mobile students located in. postgraduate graduates' social capital in this study, including family-based and organisation-based social capital, refers to social resources that are embedded in the structure of their family and organisational networks and can be mobilised and have some influence or effect on the employment process of university graduates.

According to previous analyses, most studies have only examined social capital based on family social relationships (e.g., family SES as a measure of social capital). Some studies have not considered social capital accumulated at the university as a category (e.g., Lai et al., 2012); however, they have also noted that factors such as university type may contribute to the accumulation of social relationship resources among university graduates. The social capital of university students consists of two aspects: the social relationship resources from family and the extent to which they can mobilise them when seeking employment; the other is the organisational social relationship resources accumulated by graduates during their studies and internships. For postgraduate students, in particular, the social capital they have accumulated based on their organisations is more affluent than undergraduates, and they have more resources to mobilise than graduates with lower education levels. Simultaneously, their social independence is better than that of undergraduates. In analysing the impact of social capital on employment, their "acquired" social capital through education should be taken into account. For graduates who have studied in the UK, away from their families, organisational-based social capital may contribute to finding a job.

Organisational social capital is accumulated through interaction with members of the organisations, such as classmates, teachers, colleagues, club members and alumni. They are the intermediary with the essential characteristics of trust, networks and norms, which can improve social efficiency by promoting coordinated and cooperative actions and thus increasing the return on investment. This study operationalises postgraduates' organisational social capital stock as whether they participated in student clubs/organisations and have had internship experiences. Besides, it also uses the evaluation of the employment support services provided by the HEI and the mobilisation of organisation-based social capital during their job search. Five-point Likert scales have been used to measure sub-item indicators (see Table 7.2) to determine the difference between mobile and non-mobile students in terms of career support service and mobilisation of organisational social capital and non-mobile students in terms of career support service and mobilisation of organisational social capital and non-mobile students in terms of career support service and mobilisation of organisational social capital social capital.

Indicator	Variable	Description
Community-based social	Had you ever participated in any student	
capital	organisation or club during postgraduate	
	study?	Yes/ No
Corporation-based	Were you ever employed as an intern or part-	
social capital	time?	
University-based social	The HEIs provided very excellent guidance of	
capital (Employment	the designing and making of CV.	
guidance services)	The HEIs provided very excellent guidance of	
	the skills in the interviews.	- // 1
	The HEIs provided very excellent guidance of	"disagree at all",
	career planning.	"disagree",
	The HEIs provided very excellent	"neutral", "agroo"
	psychological guidance.	dgree ,
	The HEIs provided very excellent guidance of	Strongly agree .
	the explanation of employment situation.	
	The HEIs released very excellent employment	
	information.	
The mobilisation of	I extremely mobilised my supervisor or	"disagree at all",
social capital	teachers at the university in the job-seeking	"disagree",

Table7.2 Organisational social capital variable indicators

process.	"neutral",
I extremely mobilised my friends in the job-	"agree",
seeking process.	"strongly agree".
I extremely mobilised my classmates in the	
job-seeking process.	_
I extremely mobilised friends of my friends in	
 the job-seeking process.	

Many studies adopted an individuals' family background to reflect on an private social capital stock, using family SES. The concept of SES has been widely used in various fields, including sociology and psychology, to measure family background or social capital by using one or a combination of several indicators, depending on the purpose of the study. It includs parents' education level, unit, occupational status, and household income.

This study selects five indicators, namely the father's and mother's possession of HE certificates, occupational status and annual income, to measure the family SES of postgraduate students and how it links to their employment. In terms of mobilising private social capital, it adopts the five-point Likert scales in the questionnaire, with an even point scale of five (disagree, disagree, neutral, agree, strongly agree) to evaluate the mobilisation of family social network resources, including parents, relatives and friends of parents in the job-searching process.

Indicator	Variable	Description
SES	Does your father have HE certificate?	Yes/ No/ don't know
	Your father's occupation status is_	Middle or senior managers or
		professionals,
		Government officials or civil servants,
		Self-employment or common workers,
		Laborers or laid-off workers or others.
	Does your mother have HE certificate?	Yes/ No/ don't know
	Your mother's occupation status is_	Middle or senior managers or
		professionals,
		Government officials or civil servants,
		Self-employment or common workers,
		Laborers or laid-off workers or others,
		Others.

Table 7.3 Private social capital variable indicators

	Your parent's annual income is_	Below 50000 Yuan,
		50001 to 100000 Yuan,
		100001 to 150000 Yuan,
		150001 to 200000 Yuan,
		200001 to 250000 Yuan
		250001 to 300000 Yuan,
		Above 300001 Yuan
		Don't know
The	I extremely mobilised my immediate	"disagree at all",
mobilisation	Levtremely mehilised my relatives in	<sup>–</sup> "disagree",
of private social variables	I extremely mobilised my relatives in	"neutral",
		<sup>–</sup> "agree",
	parents in the job-seeking process.	"strongly agree".

## 7.3 Labour market outcomes

In the current studies, several indicators involve employment status, for example, wage levels, working hours, and working environment. The common feature of these indicators is that they all take the employment outcome (e.g., salary) as the leading indicator of employment status, neglecting the consideration of the transition from education to work. This study considers both the job search process and the employment outcome in assessing employment status.

In addition, the measurement of employment outcomes is divided into objective and subjective measures in this study, as shown in Table 7.4. Objective indicators include participants' reports of whether being employed (or not) and their monthly salaries. The subjective indicator refers to graduates' self-assessment of job satisfaction.

This study uses job satisfaction as one of the crucial indicators of employment quality and measures overall job satisfaction through the five-point Likert scaling questionnaire, with an even point scale of five (not satisfied at all, not satisfied, not so satisfied, satisfied, very satisfied).

Table 7.4 Employment outcome		
Indicator		Variable
Employment outcome/	Objective indicators	Job probability;
quality		Initial monthly salary.
	Subjective indicators	Job satisfaction level.

## 7.4 Questionnaire design and pilot study

Following the discussion of the definition and measurement of basic concepts in the study, this section provides a snapshot of the overall design of the questionnaire.

The questionnaire consists of three parts. The first part includes employment-related questions, such as job-seeking process, time, employer type, location and job satisfaction. In the second part, study and life during postgraduate education have been focused on, including academic performance, participation in activities, certificate acquisition and internship experience. The third part is related to individuals' demographic and family backgrounds. Information such as gender, Communist Party membership, parents' education level, and annual income are included. The overall structure is shown in Table 7.5.

Among them, some of the questions have adopted five-point Likert scales, including motivations to pursue a master's degree in UK/ home HEIs, the use of job-seeking channels (see table 7.6), the mobilisation of social networking, the employment guidance service, and job satisfaction provided by the HEIs. Each question offers some sub-items for the participants to present their attitudes to compare the differences between postgraduates who graduated from UK and China HEIs.

In addition, the career aspirations of the students registered in the master's programmes when the survey was conducted are also covered in the data collection process. The relevant questions were set in the same way as for graduates generally. However, most questions are presented on five-point Likert scales to evaluate their attitudes toward career plans.

Section	Outline of the questions		
1. Transition from HE to work and	Graduation year		
employment status	What did you do after graduation? (reasons)		
	Motivations to pursue a master's degree in UK/ home		
	HEIs		
	The use of job-seeking channels (see table 7.6)		
	The mobilisation of social networking		
	Employment guidance services provided by your		
	postgraduate HEIs		
	Time		
	Employer type		
	Location		
	Reasons for choosing the location		
	Factors prevent you finding jobs in the UK		
	Monthly income		
	Job satisfaction		
2. Postgraduate study experience	HEI type (undergraduate and postgraduate)		
	Field of postgraduate study		
	Academic achievement		
	Scholarship		
	student cadre/ student representative		
	professional certificates/qualifications		
	English language certificates		
	student organisation		
	internship or part-time work		
3. Demographic and family socio-	Gender		
economic status	Communist Party member		
	Father's education level		
	Father's profession		
	Mother's education level		
	Mother's profession		
	Parents' annual income		

Table 7.5 The overall s	structure of the o	uestionnaire
-------------------------	--------------------	--------------

Indicator	Variable	Description
	The employment information released by	
	university	
	Recruitment fair;	_
	Online recruitment;	- "The least important",
The use of job-	Job-seeking agency;	"Not so important",
seeking	Recommendation from family members and	"Neutral",
channels	relatives;	"Important",
	Recommendation from classmates and friends;	- "The most important".
	Internship or social practice;	_
	Social recruitment examination;	_
	Recommendation from supervisor.	_

Table 7.6 The use of job-seeking channels

At the stage of the pilot study (between August and October 2019), in order to test the feasibility and availability of the questionnaire, the prepared version was sent to fifteen international scholars, including ten PhD researchers and five experts in the related field (three professors from China and two from the UK). We proposed the questions to be predicted and the relevant requirements to the scholars, with the required background information and related materials. The researchers and experts assess the content of the questionnaire based on the materials, make their predictions and assess the objectivity and feasibility of the questionnaire. After that, the results were sent back to them so they could compare their views with those of other experts and revise their opinions and judgements after reference. After that, the results were sent back to them to compare their views with other experts to revise their opinions and judgements after reference. The process was repeated three times. After four rounds of revisions, the official questionnaire was finally created.

Specific improvements mainly include:

- Further reordering of the questions to make the questionnaire more logical. Employment-related questions were placed at the top of the list, and questions about personal background were placed in the last section to ensure that the most central information was obtained.
- In order to gather a broader range of participant information, master's students who were registered in the programs were covered, and relevant questions about the expectations of their career paths were added. The options of the questions were similar to those of graduates; however, the questions were transformed into attitude questions, presented through five-dimensional Likert scales.

- Questions related to the measurement of social network size were removed. The social breadth for the students abroad may be far more extensive than that of indigenous students, as they tend to have more opportunities to mingle with students with diverse cultural backgrounds; however, it does not mean that they have access to "useful" employment information or "right person" for the employment.
- Deleted questions related to age and domicile (rural or urban) due to privacy concerns.
- Deleted questions related to the number of papers published; as for students abroad, they don't have publication requirements.
- Deleted questions related to the frequency of the usage language, including Chinese and English.
- Added questions related to factors influencing employment.
- Added questions related to motivation to study abroad, barriers to finding a job, and asked participants' attitudes towards the importance of related factors through five-dimensional Likert scales.
- Simplified the categorisation of the fields of postgraduate study as "Science and Technology", "Humanity and Social science", "Business and Management", and "Others".
- Simplified the options for parental qualifications, from "below primary school", "junior middle school", "senior high middle school/ technical secondary school/ Vocational School", "university and above", "don't know" to whether your father/mother have any higher education qualifications, such as a degree, diploma or certificate of higher education (yes/no).
- Simplified the options of father's/mother's profession to "middle or senior managers", "professionals (such as researchers, doctors, lawyers or engineers)", "government officials or civil servants", "self-employed workers", "common workers", "laid-off workers or unemployed", "farmers or labourers", and "don't know".
- Deleted questions related to the type of employer of your father's/mother's company and father's/ mother's national administrative level.
- Made reduction of parents' annual income from eleven to seven classifications, "Below 50000 yuan", "50001-100000 yuan", "100001-150000 yuan", "150001-200000 yuan", "200001-250000 yuan", "250001-300000 yuan", "Above 300001 yuan", and "don't know" (based on the annual household income report published by China in 2019).

### 7.5 Ethical concerns and positionality statement

A paragraph was presented before filling out the questionnaire to ensure that participants are fully informed about the purpose of the study, how their answers will be used, and how their confidentiality and privacy will be protected. All the data collected from the research will not be disclosed to third parties. All the design questions are clear, unbiased, and sensitive to privacy concerns. The questionnaire was presented in both English and Chinese, and participants were free to choose the language to meet the needs of different cultural backgrounds. Questions related to gender, political status, parental occupation, and household income were set up with options such as "prefer not to say", "don't know", or "others"; meanwhile, simplify options as much as possible to make them more universal. During the data analysis process, I was always straightforward, fair dealing, and honest in ensuring that authentic research results were obtained.

I, a female, grew up in Qingdao, Shandong Province, China. I am of Han nationality, which is the majority group in China. I am a PhD candidate at a university with international students and faculty. I am a former university English teacher with four years of experience teaching Chinese undergraduate students from different nationalities. My research is mainly conducted at 32 HEIs in the UK and China. It focuses on Chinese international students seeking master's degrees in the UK, illustrating their study motivations, job-seeking channels, career aspirations and labour market outcomes and compares the results with those of their counterparts from Chinese HEIs. Most of the students mastered Chinese and have some ability to communicate in English. I am fluent in English and Chinese. Communicating, writing, and processing data in English or Chinese are within my skill range. My research is funded by grants from the China Scholarship Council.

## 7.6 Sampling

In this section, the sampling procedure has been discussed, including selecting target HEIs and distributing and collecting questionnaires. The investigation started in December 2019 and lasted for three months. Most questionnaires were distributed through an online questionnaire system called WENJUANXING in Chinese and English versions.

The samples were mainly collected in 32 randomly selected HEIs across the UK and

China. The target UK HEIs consists of 8 Russell Group HEIs<sup>1</sup>. The randomly selected China HEIs in China were made up of 8 "Project 985" or "Project 211" HEIs<sup>2</sup>. After selecting the target HEIs, snowball sampling was adopted to distribute the questionnaire. For the China HEIs from China, the first step was to contact the employment department through emails and phone calls to assist in distributing the questionnaire. 12 out of 16 HEIs gave prompt responses. Then the questionnaire was distributed through email and other social media, including Microblog, WeChat and other available platforms, among which graduates WeChat group, a popular social media to build the Alumni network among Chinese graduates. Concerning the other 4 HEIs, the contact information of the secretaries of the Students' Associations had been obtained through official accounts of Microblog or WeChat. With the assistance of the secretaries of each Students Associations, the questionnaire was sent out through the graduates' WeChat groups.

However, it is more challenging to reach the target group of Chinese graduates from UK HEIs. Generally speaking, campus emails were the most common connections between international students and HEIs. However, most emails were no longer available after graduation. Fortunately, as the Chinese student community has been rapidly growing in recent years, many alumni associations are springing up on social media, such as WeChat alumni groups, official accounts and Douban alumni groups. They provide effective channels to reach the target graduates. With the assistance of the secretaries or coordinators of the students' associations, the online link of the questionnaire was posted to the alumni groups on WeChat or Douban for at least three days. The questionnaire was distributed to more than 60 groups, each containing at least 50 postgraduates.

In addition to the centralised questionnaire distribution, other means were used to promote the questionnaire as extensively as possible. The automatic distributing services through the WENJUANXING online questionnaire systems were also used for the potential participants who meet the requirements. They would receive emails or notifications from the APP (if they had downloaded one on the phone). The use of this method allowed more postgraduates to participate in this investigation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Russel Group HEIs refers to 24 world-class, research-intensive universities with substantial social, economic and cultural impacts locally, across the UK and around the globe.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "Project 211" was a higher education development and sponsorship scheme of the Chinese central government for preparing approximately 100 universities for the 21st century, initiated in November 1995. There were 115 elite universities and colleges selected to be part of this program. The purpose of "Project 985" is to create world-class universities from the 39 universities under the "Project 211".

# 8 Research methods

After the process of the investigation, the data collected throughout the study were analysed by different statistical methods using SPSS (R 23.0.0.0), a statistical software, and Excel.

# 8.1 Descriptive analysis

This study adopted statistical methods including frequency, mean and standard deviation, and effect size to compare the differences between Chinese international postgraduate students in UK HEIs and their counterparts in China HEIs in terms of their human capital stock, social capital stock and mobilisation, job-seeking process and employment outcome.

# 8.1.1 Frequency and percentage

Frequency and percentage have been used to illustrate the overall situation of the variables, including personal background information and the stock of human capital and social capital. In addition, the percentage distribution of all the five-point Likert scales has also been displayed. The categorical responses have been converted into variables that assign numbers 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 to each response.

## 8.1.2 Mean and standard deviation

Means and standard deviation (SD) were mainly stated in quantitative data: the number of English certificates and all the variables measured by five-point Likert scales, including the mobilisation of social networks, usability of job-seeking channels, employment guidance services provided by the HEIs, and job satisfaction level, so as to compare the differences between postgraduates graduated from UK and indigenous HEIs.

## 8.1.3 Effect size

To determine the differences between the two groups, postgraduates from the UK and China HEIs, effect sizes were calculated to measure the magnitude of the relationship between the variables (mentioned in the Mean and SD section).
In this study, to calculate the effect size values, subtract one group from the other (Mean1-Mean2) means of each group and divide the result by the overall standard deviation (SD) of the population of the sampling groups. The calculation was conducted manually in Excel. According to Cohen's d, the differences have been examined for the appropriate effect size to compare the two means. Cohen stated that d=0.2 represents a small effect size, 0.5 has been considered a medium effect size and 0.8 stands for a large effect size (Cohen, 1988). It shows that a more significant effect size means a tremendous difference, and if the means of the two groups do not differ by 0.2 standard deviations or more, the difference is trivial. However, some scholars argue that the effect sizes scale depends on the research design, sample size, measurement and the expected outcome, which should be varied in various research (Bakker et al., 2019; Kraft, 2020). Kraft (2020) pointed out that, in education research, for causal studies examining the effects of interventions: less than 0.05 is considered negligible, 0.05 to less than 0.20 is considered medium, and 0.20 or more is considered significant.

### 8.2 Regression analysis

This section discusses the methods of evaluating 1) how postgraduates' demographic, academic background and family SES link to mobile status; 2) how human capital and social capital predict the employment probability, job satisfaction rate and monthly income, and estimate the difference in labour market outcomes associated with different mobile status. Binary logistic and multinomial logistic regression models were adopted according to the nature of outcome variables.

## 8.2.1 Mobile status, academic background and socioeconomic status

A binary logistic regression model has been adopted to predict whether the possibility of studying abroad links to academic background and family origin. The variables in the table (together with their values/levels or range of values) are derived from the questionnaire. They have been treated as dummy variables for males contrasted with females; Communist Party members contrasted with non-Party members; for top undergraduate HEIs graduates contracted with non-top ones; for the parents of postgraduates who have HE diplomas contrasted with those who do not; for those parents working as self-employed or ordinary workers equalling 2, government officials or civil servants equalling 3, middle or senior managers or professionals equalling 4, as opposed to those who are manual labourers, laid-off workers, or others equalling 1 (taking as the reference group). Parents' annual income variable is ordinal and has seven categories. After testing, it is basically following a normal distribution. Thus here, we consider it as a continuous variable. Less than 50000 Yuan in annual parental income corresponds to 1, 50001 to 100000 Yuan corresponds to 2, 100001 to 150000 Yuan corresponds to 3, 150001 to 200000 Yuan corresponds to 4, 200001 to 250000 Yuan corresponds to 5, 250001 to 300000 Yuan corresponds to 6, and more than 300001 Yuan corresponds to 7.

The binary outcome variables applied in the logistic regression models are whether they studied in the UK, with mobile students equalling 0 and non-mobile students equalling 1. When running the regression models, all eight variables, including gender, Party member, academic background, parents' HE diplomas and professional status and annual income, are added (more details related to the coding process in Table 8.2).

Table 8.1	Description and distribution of variables (N=855)	
Variable	Item coding	Share
		in %
Gender	0=female	52.5
	1=male	47.5
Party Member	0=no	56.0
	1=yes	44.0
Undergraduate HEIs	0=non-top HEIs	61.3
	1=Russel Group UK HEIs*/ Project "211" or "985"	38.7
	Chinese HEIs* or elite HEIs in other countries	
Father's HE qualification	0=no	54.9
	1=yes	45.1
Father's occupational	1=laborers or laid-off workers or others	16.4
status (FOS)	2=self-employment or common workers	35.1
	3=government officials or civil servants	35.2
	4=middle or senior managers or professionals	13.3
Mother's HE qualification	0=no	60.9
	1=yes	39.1
Mother's occupational	1=laborers or laid-off workers or others	21.1
status (MOS)	2=self-employment or common workers	49.2
	3=government officials or civil servants	24.6
	4=middle or senior managers or professionals	5.1
Parents' annual income	1=below 50000 Yuan	9.9

Table 8.1 Description and distribution of variables (N=855)

2=50001 to 100000 Yuan	19.5
3=100001 to 150000 Yuan	19.4
4=150001 to 200000 Yuan	15.1
5=200001 to 250000 Yuan	12.2
6=250001 to 300000 Yuan	17.0
7=Above 300001 Yuan	6.9

#### Table 8.2 Outcome variable coding

Outcome variable	Measure	Value	
Mobile status	Dichotomous variable	Mobile	0
		Non-mobile	1

### 8.2.2 Labour market outcomes, human capital and social capital

To predict the transition from HE to employment and job satisfaction, multi-stage logistic regression models are employed, whereas multi-stage linear regression models are used to predict the initial income. The control variables and explanatory variables in these models are set in the same way.

#### 8.2.2.1 Control variables

In addition to human capital and social capital, this study applies demographic factors (including gender and Communist Party membership) and academic backgrounds as control variables. Some studies categorise Communist Party membership and university type (top or non-top) as human capital indicators. However, this study argues that the variables of Communist Party membership and university type have human and social capital attributes. For one thing, outstanding students with excellent academic performance and leadership could be selected as Party members and could attend elite HEIs. Another, Bourdieu (1986) pointed out that social capital is a collection of actual or potential resources appropriated through institutionalised networks of relationships. The institutionalised networks are commonly recognised and linked through the membership of a group that supports each member from the perspective of collective ownership of capital and provides them with credentials to earn prestige. For example, families can support their members; universities can earn prestige for their students; Communist Party can obtain credentials for the Party members. Therefore, Party membership and HEI type can impact the human capital and social capital stock. Assigning them to either category would affect the accuracy of the study. In addition, the variable of the field of study also possesses the attribute of "skills" and "networks". Students from different academic circles could bring different networking and resources. For example, science and engineering students may engage in more group experiments and cutting-edge lectures that could provide more social resources that will benefit their future careers. Thus, this study has treated gender, Communist Party membership, HEIs type, and field of study as control variables when running the regression models. The variables shown in the table (with the values/ levels or range of their values in parentheses) are based on the questionnaire. They have been treated as dummy variables for males contrasted with females; Communist Party members contrasted with non-Party members; for top undergraduate and postgraduate HEIs graduates contracted with non-top ones; for Social Science and Science postgraduates contrasted with Business group (taking as the reference group).

Variable	Item coding	Share
		in %
Gender	0=female	52.5
	1=male	47.5
Party Member	0=no	56.0
	1=yes	44.0
Undergraduate	0=non-top HEIs	61.3
HEIs	1=Russel Group UK HEIs/ Project "211" or "985" Chinese HEIs or	20 7
	elite HEIs in other countries	38.7
Postgraduate	0=non-top HEIs	36.1
HEIs	1=Russel Group UK HEIs/ Project "211" or "985" Chinese HEIs	63.9
Postgraduate	1=business	37.2
major	2=humanities and social science	39.9
	3=science and technology	22.9

Table 8.3 Control variable description and distribution (N=855)

#### 8.2.2.2 Explanatory variables

In addition to the control variables, the coding of explanatory variables has been shown below in Table 8.4. The values or ranges are based on the questionnaire.

Variable	Item coding	Share	Mean
		in %	(SD)
Mobile status	0=mobile	36.1	-
	1=non-mobile	63.9	-
	Human capital		
Academic	1=pass/ bottom 25%	33.7	-
achievement	2=merit/ 25%-75%	60.0	-
	3=distinction/ top 25%	6.3	-
Scholarship	0=no	57.5	-
	1=yes	42.5	-
Student	0=no	64.1	-
leadership	1=yes	35.9	-
Professional	0=no	49.0	-
qualification	1=yes	54.0	
certificates		51.0	-
English	0, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6		2 55
certificates		-	2.55 (1.05)
quantity			(1.05)
	Organisational social capital stock		
Student	0=no	46.9	-
organisation	1=yes	53.1	-
Part-time or	0=no	48.4	-
internship	1=yes	51.6	-
	Private social capital stock		
Father's HE	0=no	54.9	-
qualification	1=yes	45.1	-
FOS	1=laborers or laid-off workers or others	16.4	-
	2=self-employment or common workers	35.1	-
	3=government officials or civil servants	35.2	-
	4=middle or senior managers or professionals	13.3	-
Mother's HE	0=no	60.9	-
qualification	1=yes	39.1	-
MOS	1=laborers or laid-off workers or others	21.1	-
	2=self-employment or common workers	49.2	-
	3=government officials or civil servants	24.6	-
	4=middle or senior managers or professionals	5 1	_

Table 8 4 Descri	ntion and	distribution	of variables	(N=855)
Table 0.4 Desch	puon anu	uistribution	UI Vallables	(11-055)

Parents' annual	1=below 50000 Yuan	9.9	-
income	2=50001 to 100000 Yuan	19.5	-
	3=100001 to 150000 Yuan	19.4	-
	4=150001 to 200000 Yuan	15.1	-
	5=200001 to 250000 Yuan	12.2	-
	6=250001 to 300000 Yuan	17.0	-
	7=Above 300001 Yuan	6.9	-

Table 8.5 Description and distribution of variables					
Atti	itude questions (Rated f	rom 1=very disagreed to 5= very agreed)	Mean	SD	
1	In the job-searching	immediate family.	3.24	1.25	
2	process, I extremely	Relatives.	2.34	1.10	
3	mobilised	friends of parents.	2.68	1.15	
4		supervisor or teacher at the university.	2.48	1.14	
5		my friends.	3.21	1.00	
6		Classmates.	2.92	1.08	
7		friends of your friends.	2.32	1.07	
8	The HEIs provided	guidance of the designing and making of	2.04	0.00	
	very excellent	CV.	3.01	0.99	
9		guidance of the skills in the interviews.	2.89	0.84	
10		guidance of career planning.	2.94	0.93	
11		psychological guidance.	2.96	0.85	
12		guidance of the explanation of	2.00	0.04	
		employment situation.	2.89	0.94	
13		employment information.	3.17	0.98	
	Varia	ables compute from the above variables			
14	Organisational social capital mobilisation scale (item 4 + item 5 + 2.71 0.78				
	item 6 + item 7)/4				
15	L5 Private social capital mobilisation scale (item 1 + item 2 + item 2.69 0.95			0.95	
	3)/3				
16	Guidance service scale	: (item 8 + item 9 + item 10 + item 11 + item	2.88	0.79	
	12 + item 13)/6				

All the categorical variables were converted into dummy variables. The first dummy variable is graduation country (mobile status) for the postgraduates from home HEIs contrasted with those from UK HEIs. This is a binary variable with graduates abroad equalling 0 and home ones equalling 1.

For the set of human capital variables, merit and distinction postgraduates are contracted with the pass group; those having scholarships are contrasted with the non-scholarship postgraduates; postgraduates possessing professional certificates (i.e., accounting or computer) are contrasted with the non-certificate group. The sum of the number of English certificates from 1 to 6 was calculated as a numerical variable.

Then the set of organisational social capital variables includes dummy variables for the postgraduates participating in student organisations contrasted with those who did not; those who have internship or part-time job experience contrasted with those who did not have the experience. The other variables are numerical. We convert the categorical responses into variables and assign a number to each attitude response by taking on the value 1 corresponds to the response "disagree at all"; 2 to "disagree"; 3 to "somewhat"; 4 to "agree"; 5 to "agree very much". The employment guidance provided by the HEIs was computed from the mean of the six attitude variables, item 8 to item 13 (see Table 8.5). The mobilisation of organisational social capital was computed from the mean of the mean of supervisor or teacher at the university, friends, classmates, and friends of the friends in the job-searching process (items 4 to 7 from the table).

The set of individual social capital variables includes dummy variables for the postgraduates' fathers or mothers who have HE diplomas contrasted with those who do not have ones; for those parents are self-employment or ordinary workers equalling 2, government officials or civil servants equalling 3, middle or senior managers or professionals equalling 4, contrasted with the group who are labourers, laid-off workers or others equalling 1 (taking as the reference group). The parents' annual income has been coded into ordinal numbers and considered as a continuous variable, with less than 50000 Yuan annual income equalling 1, 50001 to 100000 Yuan equalling 2, 100001 to 150000 Yuan equalling 3, 150001 to 200000 Yuan equalling 4, 200001 to 250000 Yuan equalling 5, 250001 to 300000 Yuan equalling 6, more than 300001 Yuan equalling 7. The mobilisation of the private social capital was computed from the mean of the three scales of the mobilisation of immediate family, relatives and friends of parents in the job-searching process (items 1 to 3).

All the explanatory variables are chronologically added into the multi-stage binary logistic regression or multinomial logistic regression models. In the multi-stage logistic regression, the first stage includes mobile status. The second stage adds demographic and academic background variables. The third stage controls for the set of human capital variables. The fourth stage adds organisational social capital level variables.

Then the last stage introduces private social capital level variables in addition to the baseline mentioned above variables. For the multinomial logistic regression models in SPSS, we cannot add different sets of variables in each level of the models. We can only conduct the analysis separately for different sets of variables. The models will be thoroughly discussed in Chapter 9.

# 8.2.2.3 Outcome variables

The two binary outcome variables applied in the logistic regression models are 1) whether postgraduates have access to employment and 2) whether postgraduates are satisfied with the employment. The coding details of the outcome variables are shown in Table 8.6.

The graduates were asked about their first employment when they received their graduation certificates, approximately five months after graduation for graduates from UK HEIs. However, graduates from home HEIs, obtain their certificates during the same month of graduation. Hence, it is difficult to compare their employment status due to the different curriculum duration, dissertation submission time, and internship arrangements. Usually, the course duration is longer (two to three years) for home graduates, including dissertation writing and internship practice. In order to give a realistic picture of labour market outcomes, we focus on more extreme forms of maladjustment, that is, unemployment after graduation (obtaining certificates). Thus, the binary variable is unemployed when receiving the graduation certificates equalling 0 and obtaining jobs when receiving the certificate equalling 1.

Concerning job satisfaction, a five-point Likert scale was recoded to binary variables, with not satisfied at all, not satisfied, and not entirely satisfied equalling 0, satisfied and very satisfied equalling 1. The third outcome variable is the initial monthly salary for the multinomial logistic regression models. The four categories for this variable are: below 5000 Yuan, 5001 to 10000 Yuan, 10001 to 15000 Yuan, and more than 15001 Yuan, with below 5000 Yuan as the reference group.

After the explanation of the coding of the variables, the following section turns to the link between human capital, social capital and employment status.

Outcome variable	Measure	Value	
Job probability	Dichotomous variable	In unemployment	0
		In employment with payment	1
Job satisfaction	Dichotomous variable	Dissatisfied at all	0
		Dissatisfied	0
		Not quite satisfied	0
		Satisfied	1
		Very satisfied	1
Monthly salary	Multinomial variable	Below 5000 Yuan	1
		5001 to 10000 Yuan	2
		10001 to 15000 Yuan	3
		Above 15001 Yuan	4

#### Table 8.6 Outcome variable coding

## 8.3 Missing data

The missing data were mainly academic achievement, the father's HE qualification and employment status, the mother's HE qualification and employment status, and the parent's annual income. However, they only accounted for a small proportion of the total cases. Only 3 chose the option "I do not know" for the academic achievement, so blanks, the SPSS system missing value, were used for the variables. Regarding the father's and mother's education level, 3 per cent and 4 per cent chose "do not know", classified as "0=does did not have a HE qualification". Those who do not know their father's and mother's jobs (approximately 3 per cent each) were categorised into "1= labourers, laid-off workers or others". For the postgraduates who did not know their parent's annual income (4 per cent), means were used to substitute the missing values. As the ranges of postgraduates' family SES vary in the two groups of postgraduates from China and UK HEIs, "3=100001 to 150000 Yuan" (for the non-mobile group) and "5=200001 to 250000 yuan" (for the mobile group) were adopted separately to replace the missing data.

# 9 Regression analysis of labour market outcomes

This section discusses the methods of evaluating how the labour market outcomes (job probability, satisfaction and monthly income) regarding the first employment can be explained by mobile status, human capital, organisational social capital and private social capital. Logistic regression is distinguished from linear regression by the dichotomous (or categorical) nature of the outcome variables. Binary logistic regression is applied to estimate the probability of an event occurring between two possibilities (e.g., attending HE or not attending) as a function of determined explanatory variables (Fritz & Berger, 2015). This study uses multi-stage binary logistic regression analysis to quantitatively explain the correlation between variables and graduates' job probability and high job satisfaction probability. Multi-stage binary logistic regression. By gradually adding core variables to the logistic model, the contribution of this variable to the outcome variable is determined, excluding the contributions of other variables. Multinomial logistic regression is a simple extension of binary logistic regression that allows for more than two categories of the dependent or outcome variable. It uses maximum likelihood estimation to evaluate the probability of categorical membership. The multinomial logistic regression analysis has been adopted to explain the correlation between variables and graduates' monthly income.

### 9.1 Job probability

Multi-stage binary logistic regression models are applied to control for different sets of baseline variables at each stage to examine the connection between capital variables and job probability. The first stage enters the mobile status, non-mobile (vs mobile student), a binary variable flagging graduates from Chinese or UK HEIs. The second stage includes control variables, the demographic and academic background, including gender (vs female), Communist Party member (vs not), top undergraduate HEIs (vs not), top postgraduate HEIs (vs not) and postgraduate major (converted to dummy variables in reference to business major). Then the next stage adds academic achievement (converted to dummy variables in reference to pass grade), scholarship (vs not), student leadership (vs not), professional qualification certificates (vs not), and the number of English certificates (continuous variable), which are considered the human capital variables. The following stage introduces organisational social capital variables into the model:

- Student organisation (vs not)
- Internship or part-time work experience (vs not)
- The score of HEI's employment guidance service (continuous variable)
- The mobilisation of organisational social capital (continuous variable)

In the final stage, private social capital variables were added to the model, including the father's HE (vs not), father's occupational status (FOS) (converted to dummy

variables in reference to labourers, laid-off workers or others), mother's HE (vs not), mother's occupational status (MOS) (converted to dummy variables in reference to labourers, laid-off workers or others), parents' annual income (continuous variable), the mobilisation of individual social capital (continuous variable).

Multi-stage logistic regression model predicts the probabilities of a binary outcome and provides the relative odds, e.g., likelihood of being employed/ probability of not being employed. The most significant outcome indicators in the model are 1) an increase in the percentage correctness, which reveals how knowing certain sets of variables increases the predictive ability of the model, and 2) the Exp(B) of each baseline variable, which compares the odds of being employed for one group of postgraduates with the odds for another postgraduates group, producing an odds ratio. The Exp(B) compares the odds for each subgroup with the reference category for categorical independent variables. For numerical variables, it shows the odds ratios change with one unit increase in the independent variables. For the analysis, 750 postgraduates who graduated between 2016 and 2018 and 105 fresh postgraduates who just graduated in 2019 were chosen. Thus, the total case number of this analysis is 855.

After adding graduates' demographic factors, human capital, organisational social capital and private social capital at each stage, the growth in the predictive accuracy of the model presents how capital variables at each stage explain graduates' later chances of obtaining employment.

The binary outcome variables are applied in the logistic regression models to flag whether postgraduates obtain their first jobs when receiving the master's certificates, coding being in employment equalling one and being in unemployment equalling 0.

In addition, multi-stage binary logistic regression has also been conducted separately for graduates abroad and graduates from home. We focus on the improvement of the percentage correctness after adding the five-set variables individually. The comparison between mobile and non-mobile graduates provides evidence of which set of factors is more powerful in predicting job probability. Meanwhile, the coefficient and odds ratio for the last stage of the models by different mobile statuses, including all the independent variables, have been presented to compare the various impacts of human capital and social capital on job probability for graduates abroad and at home.

## 9.2 Job satisfaction

This section details the relationship between human capital, social capital and the satisfactory level for the first employment. Since job satisfaction is only relevant to employed postgraduates, those unemployed are excluded from the model. Thus, the analysis includes 750 cases with accurate records of job satisfaction.

Multi-stage binary logistic regression models are applied to control for different baseline variables at each stage. The five sets of explanatory variables, including mobile status, human capital, organisational social capital, and private social capital, were added to the multi-stage logistic regression models, which are the same as those in the previous logistic regression models.

The multi-stage logistic regression model predicts the probabilities of a binary outcome and provides the relative odds, the likelihood of being satisfied with the employment or not being satisfied. The most significant outcome indicators in the model are the same as the previous models discussed in section 9.1.

After adding academic background, human capital, organisational social capital, private social capital, and graduation countries variables at each stage, the growth in the predictive accuracy of the model presents how academic background and capital variables at each stage explain the later chances of being satisfied with their employment. Thus, the comparison between UK and China postgraduates provides evidence on whether human capital, organisational social capital during the postgraduate stage and private social capital are associated with their future job satisfaction.

In this analysis, the binary outcome variable of whether they were satisfied with their first employment was applied in the logistic regression models. The satisfactory level scales (not satisfied at all, not satisfied, not entirely satisfied, satisfied, very satisfied) were converted into dichotomous variables, with those who were not satisfied at all, not satisfied equalling 0 and those who were satisfied and very satisfied equalling 1.

In addition, multi-stage binary logistic regression has also been conducted separately for graduates abroad and graduates from home, the same as the last part of the previous section (see Chapter 9.1).

## 9.3 Monthly salary

This section details the relationship between human capital, social capital and initial monthly income. Similar to the sample set of job satisfaction, the initial monthly salary is also only relevant to those postgraduates who were in employment. Those who had not been employed are excluded from the model. Thus, the analysis includes 750 cases. Multinomial logistic regression models are adopted to predict the probabilities of the different possible outcomes of category membership on a dependent variable based on multiple independent variables (also known as explanatory variables) (Coughenour et al., 2015), and estimate the difference in monthly salary associated with the UK or China HEIs.

Graduates' monthly income is the dependent variable for the multinomial logistic regression models. The four income categories for this variable are: below 5000 Yuan, 5001 to 10000 Yuan, 10001 to 15000 Yuan, above 15001 Yuan, with below 5000 Yuan as the reference group.

For the multinomial logistic regression models in SPSS, we cannot add different sets of variables in each level of the models. We can only conduct the analysis separately for different sets of variables. Thus, overall, fifteen models have been present in five tables.

The first three models only include mobile status, a binary variable flagging graduates from UK or home HEIs. It reveals the likelihood for graduates abroad of having salaries between 5001 and 10000 Yuan, 10001 and 15000 Yuan, and above 15001 Yuan by contrast with those from home HEIs, compared to earnings below 5000 Yuan.

The next three models add mobile status and control variables, the demographic and academic background, including gender (vs male), Communist Party member (vs yes), top undergraduate HEIs (vs yes), top postgraduate HEIs (vs yes) and postgraduate major (converted to dummy variables in reference to business major). Note that the default reference group for the dummy variables are the highest-numbered category.

After that, for the following three models, mobile status, control variables and human capital variables are controlled for. Academic achievement (converted to dummy variables in reference to "pass" grade), scholarship (vs yes), student leadership (vs yes), professional qualification certificates (vs yes), and the number of English certificates (continuous variable), which are considered the human capital variables. Continuous variables are included in the model as covariables, with the lowest-valued coding as

the default reference level.

The following three models introduce the previous variables and organisational social capital variables, including student organisation (vs yes), internship or part-time work experience (vs yes), HEI's employment guidance service (continuous variable), and the mobilisation of organisational social capital (continuous variable)

In the final three models, all the previous variables and private social capital variables were added, including the father's HE diplomas (vs yes), father's occupational status (FOS) (converted to dummy variables in reference to labourers, laid-off workers or others), mother's HE (vs yes), mother's occupational status (MOS) (converted to dummy variables in reference to labourers, laid-off workers or others), parents' annual income (continuous variable), and the mobilisation of individual social capital (continuous variable).

The multinomial logistic regression model predicts the probabilities of multicategory outcomes and provides the relative odds for each category compared to the reference group. The most significant outcome indicators in the model are 1) an increase in the percentage correctness, which reveals how knowing certain sets of variables increases the predictive ability of the model, and 2) the Exp(B) of different sets of variables, which compares the odds of having salaries between 5001 and 10000 Yuan, 10001 and 15000 Yuan, and above 15001 Yuan for one group of graduates with the odds for another group, producing odds ratios, compared to earning salaries below 5000 Yuan. The ratio of the probability of choosing one outcome category over the probability of choosing the baseline category is often referred to as relative risk. The parameters are used to make predictions about the probability of an event occurring compared with the reference category (Umaña-Hermosilla et al., 2020).

Overall, the analysis in this study is mainly based on data from the investigation, without randomly selecting samples from the population. Therefore, discussing issues such as significance tests or standard errors is irrelevant to this study's estimation.

Despite the fact that statistical significance is frequently employed in sociology, similar to other fields, to describe quantitative findings, its meaning is frequently misconstrued (Gorard, 2016). Methods specialists in the fields of medicine, psychology, sociology, and education have been petitioning journal editors and professional associations for assistance in prohibiting the publication of significance tests and their outcomes for some time. According to Engman (2013), sociology gains very little from

reporting statistical significance, and the consequences of misinterpreting significance values outweigh the benefits of their use. In 2015, statements regarding significant differences or their absence, statistical significance, null hypothesis significance testing (NHST), and p-value were prohibited by the editors of the journal Basic and Applied Social Psychology. They deemed NHST to be invalid and noted that the p<0.05 threshold is excessively low-barrier and is occasionally used to justify poorer-quality research.

Owing to the rigorous criteria for the application of significance tests, their utilisation in the intended manner is exceedingly uncommon. The conventional practice involves starting with the hypothesis that there is an absence of disparity, association, or discernible patterns in the broader population and that the subjects involved in the study were selected or assigned in a manner that is entirely haphazard from the said population. The architecture of the investigation must not be marred by partiality, inaccuracies in measurement, instances of non-participation, or the loss of participants from the sample. The methodology to figure out the outcome of a significance test hinges on these premises. Despite meeting every single stipulation, doubts about the rationale behind significance tests persist. Gorard (2016) pointed out the absurdity in the logic of significance tests through examples, asserting that the pvalue loses its relevance in practical situations, even when all conditions are met. Calls to prohibit the use of significance tests in the realm of psychological science have been raised by scholars such as Hunter (1997), who criticised their ineffectiveness in the social sciences and highlighted their detrimental impact on the research evaluation process. Nelder (1999) argued for dismantling the entrenched P-value tradition, cautioning that the relentless chase for P-values can conceal crucial insights in scholarly inquiries.

It is evident that employing inferential statistics on populations or incomplete data is erroneous. Such conditions preclude the possibility of standard error. An essential prerequisite is the total randomisation of the cases being examined (Shaver, 1993; Camilli, 1996; Glass, 2014). It is useless to estimate the p-value for any type of non-random sample (Filho et al., 2013).

In light of the aforementioned analysis and discussion, the significance test and standard error are not pertinent to the estimation in this study. After explaining the steps entailed in answering this study's research questions, the next chapter discusses the statistical results of these questions, following each step as described in this chapter.

# 10 Results of descriptive analysis

The online survey started in December 2019 and lasted three months, collecting data from 438 students registered in master's programmes (yet to graduate) and 982 postgraduate master's students who graduated between 2016 and 2019. More than 30 HEIs were engaged in the poll. All factors are self-reported via the research questionnaire. The analysis covers 637 abroad and 783 home postgraduate students. Table 10.1 shows the share in per cent of gender and employment destinations. The survey includes female students abroad 145, accounting for 22.8 per cent of the overall mobile students; female students from domestic HEIs are 293, making up 37.4 per cent of the indigenous students. For practical reasons, non-probability sampling methods have been adopted. Although the questionnaire was distributed as extensively as possible, the data obtained shows that the proportion of graduate working overseas is merely low and information on international-related working experience and situation is not known. This is due to the difficulty of data collection and the fact that the current means of collecting information are still comparatively limited. Because of the non-random selection methods, any statistical inferences about the broader population will be weaker than with a probability sample. However, this study covers graduates and current students from more than 30 colleges and universities, and the information provided by them still possesses great value and gives a glimpse of the employment situation of the graduates.

Table 10.1 Distribution of gender and work location, by mobile status		
	Mobile	Non-mobile
Number	637	783
Female	22.8	37.4
Work overseas	0.003	0.0

Table 10.1 Distribution	of gender and work lo	cation, by mobile status
-------------------------	-----------------------	--------------------------

The results from Table 10.2 show that most of the graduates sought employment after graduation, with 376 mobile and 374 non-mobile graduates finding jobs with payments. When the survey was conducted, 105 new graduates were unemployed, with 65 abroad and 40 at home. Besides there are a small proportion of graduates chose to carry on their studies after graduation, accounting for 8.0 per cent and 9.7 per cent of overall mobile and non-mobile students, respectively.

	Mobile	Non-mobile
Number	637	783
Students registered in the programmes	22.8	37.4
Graduates carrying on studies	8.0	9.7
Graduates in unemployment	10.2	5.1
Graduates in employment	59.0	47.8

Table 10.2 Percentage of graduates in each trajectory, by mobile status

The comparisons have been conducted separately for those registered in the programme (yet to graduate) and graduates not seeking employment (carrying on their studies) or in different employment statuses by mobile and non-mobile status. Career prospects will be mainly analysed for the students who were registered in the programmes, whereas for the graduates continuing their studies, the demographic and academic background has been considered.

Regarding motivations for choosing overseas/ home HEIs, obstacles in finding a job overseas, career prospects, job-searching process and expected labour market outcomes for the students registered in the programmes (yet to graduate), two groups are compared:

• Mobile students registered in the UK HEI programmes, here labelled mobile (full-degree) students or students abroad (N=145);

• Non-mobile students registered in indigenous HEI programmes, here labelled non-mobile students or students at home (N=293).

For the graduates carrying on their studies after graduation, the two groups are compared:

- Mobile graduates continuing studies after graduation (N=51);
- Non-mobile graduates (N=76).

Regarding motivations, obstacles, demographic and educational background, human capital stock, social capital stock and mobilisation for graduates seeking employment, the comparisons have been conducted by different mobile statuses and employment statuses:

• Employed mobile graduates from UK HEIs, here labelled mobile graduates or graduates abroad with employment (N=376);

- Unemployed (or jobless) mobile graduates from UK HEIs (N=65);
- Employed non-mobile graduates from indigenous HEIs(N=374);
- Unemployed non-mobile graduates from indigenous HEIs (N=40).

However, labour market outcomes, including the job-seeking channels, time to be employed, employer, location, monthly salary, and job satisfaction, have been analysed only for those hired with payments.

## 10.1 Students registered in the programmes (yet to graduate)

This section discusses the study motivation of master's students who registered in the programmes when the survey was conducted, and the predicted obstacles in finding jobs overseas. Finally, it compares the career prospects and possible job-searching channels between students from UK HEIs and their counterparts at home.

## 10.1.1 Motivation for choosing overseas/ home HEIs

Tables 10.3 and 10.5 shows the percentage distribution of a five-point scale (disagree at all, disagree, neutral, agree, strongly agree) to evaluate the participants' attitudes regarding the intention to study abroad or at-home HEIs. The value of 1 corresponds to the response "disagree at all", 2 to "disagree", 3 to "neutral", 4 to "agree", and 5 to "strongly agree". More than 85 per cent of the participants registered in UK HEIs reported positively that programme length is one of the crucial motivations upon consideration, while it is not that significant for their home peers, with more than 90 per cent reporting "disagree at all" or "disagree". The percentage of educational opportunity availability shows the same distribution.

However, students from home HEIs are much more price-sensitive than students abroad, with nearly 70 per cent of them reporting that the expense is one of the crucial reasons to stay at home HEIs. By contrast, almost 50 per cent of students abroad were neutral toward expenses. In addition, staying close to family and adaptability to education and career development are essential elements that influence the decision of students to choose master's study at home HEIs, with more than half of students scoring "agree" or "strongly agree". Nevertheless, they seem to be less critical for students abroad, with more than 60 per cent of the participants reporting "disagree" or "disagree at all".

	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5
	Mobile (N=145)	0.0	0.7	13.8	49.0	36.6
Programme length	Non-mobile	22.9	70.0	5.5	1.4	0.3
	(N=293)					
Economic development in the	Mobile	0.0	2.1	18.6	48.3	31.0
(destination) country	Non-mobile	8.2	6.5	29.4	40.3	15.7
	Mobile	0.0	0.0	15.9	58.6	25.5
Reputation of the university	Non-mobile	5.1	3.1	15.7	51.5	24.6
Availability of adjucational apportunity	Mobile	0.0	2.1	20.7	49.7	27.6
Availability of educational opportunity	Non-mobile	14.3	72.7	11.6	1.0	0.3
Fundada	Mobile	2.1	10.3	49.7	32.4	5.5
Expenses	Non-mobile	2.4	4.8	23.5	54.6	14.7
Changing along the formula	Mobile	36.6	31.0	28.3	2.1	2.1
Staying close to family	Non-mobile	4.1	7.2	34.1	45.4	9.2
Adaptability to education and career	Mobile	37.9	31.7	27.6	1.4	1.4
development	Non-mobile	4.4	6.8	36.5	43.3	8.9

Table 10.3 Percentage of motivation in each scoring trajectory, by mobile status

The results in Table 10.4 show that the motivations for choosing overseas or home HEIs vary significantly between mobile and non-mobile students. In the table, the categorical responses of motivations have been converted into continuous variables that assign a number (1 to 5) to each response. The differences between the two groups have been compared using statistical measures such as mean, standard deviation, and effect size.

It shows that the short programme duration, more educational opportunities and economic development in the UK are the most crucial factors "pull" the students to study abroad; however, reasonable expenses, the wish to stay with families and the adaptability of education and career development seem to be the most vital driving force for those to study at home HEIs. In addition, both groups of students considered HEI's reputation a significant motivation for postgraduation education; however, the mean for mobile students (4.10) is even higher than that of non-mobile ones. More than 70 per cent of students considered HEI reputation essential when carrying on their studies (see Table 10.3).

	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES	
Dur ann an tha a th	Mobile	145	4.21	0.70	4.07	4.05	
Programme length	Non-mobile	293	1.86	0.59	1.27	1.85	
Economic development of the	Mobile	145	4.08	0.76	1.02	0.57	
destination country	Non-mobile	293	3.49	1.09	1.03	0.57	
Deputation of the universities	Mobile	145	4.10	0.64	0.90	0.20	
Reputation of the universities	Non-mobile	293	3.87	0.99	0.89	0.20	
Availability of educational	Mobile	145	4.03	0.75	1 1 5	4 7	
opportunities	Non-mobile	293	2.00	0.58	1.15	1.7	
Evenness (o.g. living and twition)	Mobile	145	3.29	0.81	0.90	0.52	
expenses (e.g., living and tuition)	Non-mobile	293	3.74	0.85	0.80	-0.52	
Changing along to familian	Mobile	145	2.02	0.96	4 4 5	1 27	
Staying close to families	Non-mobile	293	3.48	0.91	1.15	-1.27	
Adaptability to education and	Mobile	145	1.97	0.92	4 4 5	1 20	
career development	Non-mobile	293	3.45	0.91	1.15	-1.29	

Table 10.4 Mean, SD and ES of motivation for studying abroad or at home, by mobile status

## **10.1.2** Obstacles in finding jobs overseas

In Table 10.5, different forms of obstacles that the participants may face when finding jobs overseas are displayed. Nearly 70 per cent of the students abroad strongly agree (scoring "4" or "5") that the difficulties in getting a work permit in one of the essential factors that hinder them from finding employment overseas, but the percentage distribution is lower for students at home HEIs. In addition, more than 70 per cent of students abroad and 80 per cent at home considered loneliness and family the crucial factors to working in their home country. However, a large proportion (more than 65 per cent) of students studying in the UK believed language barriers are an essential factor preventing them from working overseas.

Table 10.5 Percentage of obstacles in finding jobs overseas, by mobile status

	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5
	Mobile (N=145)	0.0	4.8	26.9	42.1	26.2
Difficulties in getting a work permit	Non-mobile (N=293)	4.8	6.1	43.3	34.8	10.9
Loneliness, being far away from	Mobile	6.9	9.7	19.3	42.8	21.4
families and friends	Non-mobile	4.1	3.1	21.8	41.3	29.7
Less work opportunities for the	Mobile	3.4	0.7	25.5	43.4	26.9
international students	Non-mobile	4.8	3.8	39.9	37.2	14.3

Language harrier	Mobile	0.7	8.3	25.5	45.5	20.0
Language barner	Non-mobile	5.5	3.8	41.3	35.2	14.3
Culture differences	Mobile	2.1	11.0	39.3	42.1	5.5
Culture differences	Non-mobile	3.8	5.1	35.2	42.7	13.3
	Mobile	1.4	17.2	44.8	29.0	7.6
wajor and development prospect	Non-mobile	4.1	8.5	40.6	35.8	10.9

When converting the categorical responses of obstacles into continuous variables that assigns a number (1 to 5) to each response, the mean, standard deviation and effect size have been calculated to show the overall situation and to compare the difference between the two groups. The results show that difficulties in getting work permits and fewer work opportunities are the most crucial reasons for the students abroad, with the means scoring 3.90 (see Table 10.6), much significantly higher than that of students from home. However, non-mobile students tend to consider family and friend ties and cultural differences when choosing jobs overseas, which are less crucial for mobile students.

	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES
	Mobile	145	3.90	0.85	0.02	0.52
Difficulties in getting a work permit	Non-mobile	293	3.41	0.93	0.93	0.55
Loneliness, being far away from	Mobile	145	3.62	1.13	1.05	-0.26
families and friends	Non-mobile	293	3.89	1.00	1.05	-0.20
Less work opportunities for the	Mobile	145	3.90	0.93	0.06	0.20
international students	Non-mobile	293	3.53	0.95	0.90	0.59
	Mobile	145	3.76	0.89	0.95	0.28
	Non-mobile	293	3.49	0.97	0.95	0.28
Culture differences	Mobile	145	3.38	0.83	0.80	0.21
Culture differences	Non-mobile	293	3.57	0.92	0.89	-0.21
Major and development prospect	Mobile	145	3.24	0.88	0.92	0 1 9
	Non-mobile	293	3.41	0.94	0.92	-0.10

Table 10.6 Mean, SD and ES of obstacles in finding jobs overseas, by mobile status

### **10.1.3 Career planning and expected labour market outcomes**

Tables 10.7 and 10.9 show the percentage distribution of the five-point scale (disagree at all, disagree, neutral, agree, strongly agree) to evaluate the attitudes of the participants regarding career aspirations for students abroad or at home HEIs. The

value of 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 corresponds to the response "disagree at all", "disagree", "neutral", "agree", and "strongly agree", respectively.

The Table 10.7 displays the participants' attitudes toward the expected types of employers. Of the students registered at UK HEIs, more than 75 per cent of the students are intensely interested in "Enterprise invested by Foreign Capital or joint venture". However, for their counterparts from home HEIs, "government or public institution" tends to be extremely popular, with nearly 80 per cent of students reporting "agree" or "strongly agree". In addition, "State-owned/State-controlled enterprise" and "Private enterprise/ Individually-owned business" seem to have similar distribution for the two groups of students.

	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5		
	Mobile (N=145)	7.6	17.9	36.9	28.3	10.3		
Government/Public institution	Non-mobile	1.0	2.7	20.1	47.8	28.3		
	(N=293)							
State-owned/State-controlled	Mobile	4.1	9.7	38.6	39.3	8.3		
enterprise	Non-mobile	1.7	5.5	32.4	44.1	15.4		
Private enterprise/ Individually-	Mobile	2.8	11.7	41.4	34.5	9.7		
owned business	Non-mobile	4.8	13.3	47.8	31.1	3.1		
Enterprise invested by Foreign	Mobile	0.0	0.0	23.4	51.7	24.8		
Capital or joint venture	Non-mobile	5.1	11.6	42.3	34.8	6.1		
	Mobile	15.2	21.4	43.4	16.6	3.4		
Self-employed	Non-mobile	9.9	26.3	43.0	16.7	4.1		
Individual enterprise of your family	Mobile	19.3	34.5	39.3	6.9	0.0		
or relatives	Non-mobile	15.7	24.9	44.4	12.6	2.4		

Table 10.7 Percentage of expected employer type in each scoring trajectory, by mobile status

Table 10.8 illustrates the differences, similarities, and how strong they are between students abroad and at home in the preferences for future employer types. The categorical responses of preferred employer types have been converted into continuous variables that assign a number (1 to 5) to each response. Following this strategy, mean, standard deviation and effect size have been calculated to compare the two groups' differences.

The results illustrated that the top two significant differences located in the choice of "Government/public institution" and "Enterprise invested by Foreign Capital or joint venture", with the effect size 0.84 and 0.82, respectively. Non-mobile students tend to

be much more likely to choose government or public institutions than those studying abroad, with a mean of 4 out of 5. By contrast, mobile students are more inclined to join enterprises invested by Foreign Capital or joint venture, with a significantly higher mean than non-mobile students. In addition, the choice of state-owned or statecontrolled enterprises is also a widespread preference for non-mobile students, with a mean scoring of 3.67, much higher than their mobile peers. Nevertheless, selfemployed and individual enterprises of family or relatives are the least popular options among students of different mobile statuses.

	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES
	Mobile	145	3.16	1.08	1.00	0.04
Government/Public Institution	Non-mobile	293	4.00	0.83	1.00	-0.84
State-owned/State-controlled	Mobile	145	3.38	0.92	0.90	0.22
enterprise	Non-mobile	293	3.67	0.86	0.89	-0.33
Private enterprise/ Individually-	Mobile	145	3.37	0.91	0.00	0.26
owned Business	Non-mobile	293	3.14	0.86	0.88	0.26
Enterprise invested by Foreign	Mobile	145	4.01	0.70	0.02	0.02
Capital or joint venture	Non-mobile	293	3.25	0.92	0.93	0.82
Colformation	Mobile	145	2.72	1.03	0.00	0.07
Self-employed	Non-mobile	293	2.79	0.97	0.99	-0.07
Individual enterprise of your family	Mobile	145	2.34	0.87	0.05	0.20
or relatives	Non-mobile	293	2.61	0.98	0.95	-0.28

#### Table 10.8 Mean, SD and ES of preferred employers, by mobile status

Table 10.9 includes information on the choice of job locations between students abroad and at-home HEIs. Non-mobile students tend to be more eager to work in the city where family members live or large and well-developed cities around their hometown, with a more significant proportion of students reporting "agree" or "strongly agree". Specifically, more than 75 per cent of the students from home HEIs show clear preferences for cities closely with family members; however, that proportion is just half among students abroad. In addition, more than 70 per cent of non-mobile students are expected to work in "the provincial capital or prefecture-level city in the province of hometown", the more economic-developed cities in China. That percentage for mobile students is less than half.

However, the two groups of students tend to have similar options for the "seaside city of the eastern part of China", with around 60 per cent of the students reporting a solid

intention to work there. However, students with and without ISM experience show unfavourable intentions to work overseas. A larger proportion (around 25 per cent) of students with such experience positively indicate the possibility of working in the UK, while that percentage is only around 13 per cent for those without the experience. The possibility of working in the cities in other foreign countries shows a similar distribution.

	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5
	Mobile (N=145)	6.9	4.1	38.5	26.9	23.4
The city where family members live	Non-mobile	1.4	3.1	19.5	44.4	31.7
	(N=293)					
The provincial capital or prefecture-	Mobile	7.6	11.7	33.8	28.3	18.6
level city in the province of your	Non-mobile	3.8	4.1	21.2	49.1	21.8
hometown						
The county-level city in the province	Mobile	26.9	26.2	31.7	4.8	10.3
of your hometown	Non-mobile	9.6	13.7	31.1	34.8	10.9
Seaside city of eastern part of China	Mobile	2.1	7.6	23.4	37.2	29.7
	Non-mobile	4.8	4.1	34.1	43.0	14.0
Other provincial capital city or	Mobile	4.8	9.0	31.0	38.6	16.6
municipality directly under the	Non-mobile	4.4	14.0	41.3	29.4	10.9
central government						
The prefecture-level city or county-	Mobile	28.3	24.8	32.4	8.3	6.2
level city in other provinces	Non-mobile	17.1	24.6	41.3	13.0	4.1
City in the LIK	Mobile	24.1	24.1	26.2	17.9	7.6
City in the UK	Non-mobile	53.2	14.0	19.5	9.6	3.8
City in other foreign countries	Mobile	31.0	22.1	27.6	15.2	4.1
City in other foreign countries	Non-mobile	51.5	16.7	20.1	9.2	2.4

Table 10.9 Percentage of expected job location in each scoring trajectory, by mobile status

Table 10.10 shows the mean scoring of the intended location preferences and the effect size between mobile and non-mobile students. Overall, large, more developed and eastern seaside cities are very favourite places for all the students, but some options still have significant differences. Non-mobile students are more intended to go to cities where family members live or large cities in their hometowns, with means of 4.02 and 3.81, respectively, which are significantly higher than that of mobile students. It shows that family ties are still crucial for non-mobile students when choosing planned workplaces. By contrast, the mean score of seaside cities (3.85) is the highest among all the options for mobile students and is significantly higher than that of non-

mobile students. Working in the cities with family members or in their hometowns possess comparatively higher mean scores but significantly lower than non-mobile groups. In addition, the intention to work overseas is low, especially for non-mobile students. The means are 1.97 and 1.94 respectively for the option of working in the UK and other countries, significantly lower than that of mobile students, although the means for mobile groups are also comparatively low among all the options.

	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES
The city where family members	Mobile	145	3.56	1.10	0.00	0.47
live	Non-mobile	293	4.02	0.87	0.98	-0.47
The provincial capital or	Mobile	145	3.39	1.14		
prefecture-level city in the	Non mobile	202	2.01	0.05	1.04	-0.40
province of your hometown	Non-mobile	293	3.81	0.95		
The county-level city in the	Mobile	145	2.46	1.23	1 21	0.04
province of your hometown	Non-mobile	293	3.24	1.12	1.21	-0.64
Seaside city of eastern part of	Mobile	145	3.85	1.00	0.07	0.20
China	Non-mobile	293	3.57	0.95	0.97	0.29
Other provincial capital city or	Mobile	145	3.53	1.03		
municipality directly under the central government	Non-mobile	293	3.28	0.99	1.01	0.25
The prefecture-level city or	Mobile	145	2.39	1.16		
county-level city in other	Non mobile	202	2.62	1.04	1.09	-0.21
provinces	Non-mobile	293	2.62	1.04		
City in the LIK	Mobile	145	2.61	1.24	1 25	0.51
City in the UK	Non-mobile	293	1.97	1.20	1.25	0.51
City in other foreign countries	Mobile	145	2.39	1.19	1 10	0.20
City in other foreign countries	Non-mobile	293	1.94	1.14	1.18	0.38

Table 10.10 Mean, SD and ES of the choice of location, by mobile status

Regarding the expected monthly salary (see Table 10.11), mobile students tend to have a much higher expected monthly salary than non-mobile groups. 66.3 per cent of mobile students are expected to earn more than 10000 Yuan, while 66.9 per cent of non-mobile students intend to have incomes between 5001 to 10000 Yuan. When treating it as a continuous variable, the result from the table shows that there is a significant difference in the average expected monthly salaries between mobile and non-mobile students, with the effect size being 0.53 (see Table 10.12).

	Mobile	Non-mobile
Number	145	293
Below 5000 Yuan	3.4	3.8
5001-10000 Yuan	30.3	66.9
10001-15000 Yuan	49.7	19.8
Above 15001 Yuan	16.6	9.5

Table 10.11 Percentage of expected monthly salary range, by mobile status

Table 10.12 Mean, SD and ES of the expected monthly salary, by mobile status

	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES
N da a tha bu a a la a u	Mobile	145	2.87	0.91	0.00	0.52
Monthly salary	Non-mobile	293	2.40	0.84	0.89	0.53

### 10.1.4 Job-seeking channels and employment guidance services

Tables 10.13 to 10.16 show how different job-searching channels and career guidance services will help the participants obtain jobs. Concerning the job-seeking channels predicted by students registered in the master's programme, Table 10.13 displays the percentage distribution of five-point scales to evaluate the attitudes of the participants regarding how helpful the channels will be for students abroad or at-home HEIs. The value of 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 corresponds to the response "least helpful", "not helpful", "somewhat", "helpful", and "the most helpful" channels, respectively.

A large proportion of students at home HEIs reported that they may depend on the employment information released by the university, accounting for more than 65 per cent; however, that proportion is smaller for students abroad, only around 40 per cent. More than 65 per cent of non-mobile students pointed out that a recommendation from a supervisor is one of the helpful channels they may use when looking for jobs, while the proportion is less than 40 per cent for mobile students. In addition, the "social recruitment examination" is another helpful channel for indigenous students, with nearly 80 per cent admitting the value of it. However, that percentage is less than 60 per cent for students abroad.

For the online recruitment channels, both groups of students value the significance, with nearly 75 per cent of students abroad reporting "helpful" and "very helpful" and around 55 per cent of indigenous students. Meanwhile, the two groups of students believe the Internship or social practice is one of the most significant channels that may help them obtain employment, with more than 60 per cent of them reporting

"helpful" and "very helpful."

	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5
	Mobile (N=145)	0.7	14.5	44.1	31.0	9.7
The employment information released by	Non-mobile	1.7	4.4	25.9	43.7	24.2
university	(N=293)					
	Mobile	4.1	12.4	26.9	38.6	17.9
Recruitment fair	Non-mobile	1.4	7.5	27.3	45.4	18.4
Opling requitment	Mobile	2.8	4.1	19.3	39.3	34.5
Online recruitment	Non-mobile	2.4	10.6	30.4	36.9	19.8
lab socking against	Mobile	4.8	39.3	37.2	14.5	4.1
Job-seeking agency	Non-mobile	13.3	42.7	28.0	11.9	4.1
Recommendation from family members	Mobile	2.2	13.1	26.9	43.4	14.5
and relatives	Non-mobile	2.7	14.7	30.0	43.0	9.6
Recommendation from classmates and	Mobile	0.0	9.0	38.6	39.3	13.1
friends	Non-mobile	2.7	7.2	34.8	46.8	8.5
	Mobile	2.8	6.9	24.1	53.8	12.4
internship of social practice	Non-mobile	3.4	7.2	25.6	51.2	12.6
Codel recruitment oversidetion	Mobile	2.1	6.2	33.8	29.0	29.0
Social recruitment examination	Non-mobile	0.7	3.1	17.7	48.8	29.7
	Mobile	6.2	22.1	33.8	28.3	9.7
Recommendation from supervisor	Non-mobile	3.4	7.2	24.6	43.3	21.5

Table 10.13 Percentage of job-seeking channels in each scoring trajectory, by mobile status

Table 10.14 displays the differences, similarities, and how helpful they are between students abroad and at home regarding the channels they may use when looking for employment. In the table, the categorical responses of job search channels have been converted into continuous variables that assign numbers 1 to 5 to each response. Mean, standard deviation and effect size have been computed to evaluate the disparities between the two groups. Online recruitment is the most crucial channel for mobile students, scoring 3.99. In contrast, the score of non-mobile students is 3.61, significantly lower than their mobile peers (ES=0.38). Another two channels seem essential to mobile students, including internships or social practice and social recruitment examinations. However, the scoring of internships or social practice for non-mobile students is 4.04, dramatically higher than that of mobile students. It is the most crucial channel reported by non-mobile students. In addition, non-mobile students predicted that they might rely much more on the employment information released by the HEIs, with a score of 3.84. By contrast, for the mobile graduates, the

predicted usage of employment information released by the HEI channel is only scoring 3.34, significantly lower than that of non-mobile students (ES=0.54).

Moreover, the predicted use of recommendations from classmates and friends is almost the same in both groups of students. In contrast, supervisor recommendations show significant differences between the two groups (ES=0.56). The mean scoring of mobile students is only 3.13, the second least essential channel.

The job search strategies of mobile and non-mobile students are different. In addition to social recruitment examinations, home students are more likely to obtain jobs by information released by the HEIs. By contrast, mobile students were predicted to find jobs through online recruitment.

	Mobile status	N	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES
The employment information	Mobile	145	3.34	0.87	0.00	0 54
released by university	Non-mobile	293	3.84	0.90	0.92	-0.54
	Mobile	145	3.54	1.05	0.05	0.40
Recruitment fair	Non-mobile	293	3.72	0.90	0.95	-0.19
	Mobile	145	3.99	0.98	4.00	0.38
Unline recruitment	Non-mobile	293	3.61	1.00	1.00	
Job-seeking agency	Mobile	145	2.74	0.91	0.00	0.22
	Non-mobile	293	2.51	1.00	0.98	0.25
Recommendation from family	Mobile	145	3.55	0.96	0.05	0.44
members and relatives	Non-mobile	obile 293 3.42 0.		0.95	0.95	0.14
Recommendation from	Mobile	145	3.57	0.83	0.05	0.07
classmates and friends	Non-mobile	293	3.51	0.85	0.85	0.07
	Mobile	145	3.66	0.88	0.00	0.04
Internship or social practice	Non-mobile	293	3.62	0.92	0.90	0.04
Consider an iteration	Mobile	145	3.77	1.01	0.00	0.20
Social recruitment examination	Non-mobile	293	4.04	0.81	0.89	-0.30
Recommendation from	Mobile	145	3.13	1.06	4.05	0.50
supervisor	Non-mobile	293	3.72	0.99	1.05	-0.56

Table 10.14 Mean, SD and ES of job-seeking channels, by mobile status

Table 10.15 shows the percentage distribution of the five-point scale to evaluate the attitudes towards the career service provided by the HEIs for students abroad or at home HEIs. The value of 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 corresponds to the response "very poor",

"poor", "neutral", "good", and "excellent", respectively.

Overall, the grading of students from indigenous HEIs is higher than that of students from UK HEIs, with a more significant proportion of students reporting "good" and "excellent". However, all the proportions are generally less than 40 per cent, showing the little attention the HEIs paid to the employment guidance service.

For the service of "CV designing", "interview skills", "psychological counselling", and "employment policy explanation", UK HEIs seem to provide little guidance, with more than 90 per cent reporting "very poor" or "poor".

	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5
	Mobile (N=145)	39.3	26.2	29.0	4.1	1.4
The designing and making of CV	Non-mobile	4.1	12.6	51.5	25.9	5.8
	(N=293)					
The guidance of the skills in the	Mobile	35.9	23.4	30.3	7.6	2.8
interview	Non-mobile	6.1	18.8	46.4	22.2	6.5
The guidance of career planning	Mobile	22.8	19.3	42.8	13.8	1.4
	Non-mobile	1.4	14.3	44.7	30.0	9.6
Developing the state of the second	Mobile	33.1	35.2	26.2	4.8	0.7
Psychological guidance	Non-mobile	3.4	15.7	50.5	23.9	6.5
The explanation of employment	Mobile	32.4	41.4	19.3	6.2	0.7
situation	Non-mobile	0.7	14.7	49.1	28.3	7.2
The releasing of employment	Mobile	29.0	26.9	21.4	19.3	3.4
information	Non-mobile	3.8	8.5	48.5	30.0	9.2

Table 10.15 Percentage of career guidance services in each scoring trajectory, by mobile status

The table displays 10.16 the differences and similarities between students abroad and at home regarding the employment guidance service provided by the HEIs. In the table, the categorical responses of the factors have been converted into continuous variables that assign numbers 1 to 5 to each response. To evaluate the similarities and disparities between the two groups, we computed their means, standard deviations, and effect sizes. For mobile students, the average scoring of career services is dramatically lower than that of non-mobile students, which shows the poor service the HEIs provided. The top three significant differences in the employment policy explanation are CV designing and psychological counselling guidance, with an effect size of 1.21, 1.08, and 1.06, respectively. According to the report from mobile students, even though they have

### yet to graduate.

	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES
	Mobile	145	2.02	0.99	1.00	4 9 9
The designing and making of CV	Non-mobile	293	3.17	0.87	1.06	-1.08
The guidance of the skills in the	Mobile	145	2.18	1.09	1.00	-0.80
interview	Non-mobile	293	3.04	0.96	1.08	
The guidance of career planning	Mobile	145	2.52	1.03	1 01	-0.79
	Non-mobile	293	3.32	0.88	1.01	
Developical guidance	Mobile	145	2.05	0.92	1.02	-1.06
Psychological guidance	Non-mobile	293	3.14	0.88	1.03	
The explanation of employment	Mobile	145	2.01	0.91	1.04	1 21
policy	Non-mobile	293	3.27	0.82	1.04	-1.21
The releasing of employment	Mobile	145	2.41	1.19	1.00	0.02
information	Non-mobile	293	3.32	0.90	1.09	-0.83

Table 10.16 Mean, SD and ES of career services, by mobile status

## **10.1.5 Factors related to employment**

The survey also includes the self-assessment of the factors influencing career choice in the job-searching process. Table 10.16 shows the percentage distribution of fivepoint scales to evaluate the participants' attitudes regarding each factor for students abroad or at-home HEIs. The value of 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 corresponds to the response "not important at all", "not important", "neutral", "important", and "very important", respectively.

According to the results (see Table 10.17), factors including major, diploma, HEI reputation, career guidance service, and working/ internship experience seem to be essential for job attainment for both groups of students, with more than threequarters of students reporting "important" and "very important". Another factor, such as fortune, is essential in the job search. More than half of the students take it as a crucial factor.

status							
	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5	
Conciel motoreulaine	Mobile (N=145)	0.7	7.6	33.1	36.6	22.1	
Social networking	Non-mobile (N=293)	1.7	8.9	32.4	39.9	17.1	
Major	Mobile	0.0	1.5	20.0	55.9	22.8	
WidjUl	Non-mobile	0.7	1.7	14.3	56.7	26.6	
Dinloma	Mobile	0.0	0.0	11.7	65.5	22.8	
Dipionia	Non-mobile	0.0	1.0	11.3	57.3	30.4	
Fortuno	Mobile	0.0	6.9	38.6	33.8	20.7	
Fortune	Non-mobile	0.3	10.6	37.5	38.9	12.6	
Academic achievement	Mobile	1.4	2.8	34.5	51.0	10.3	
	Non-mobile	0.3	4.8	31.7	47.4	15.7	
The reputation of the university	Mobile	0.0	0.0	17.0	53.8	28.3	
The reputation of the university	Non-mobile	0.3	1.4	14.0	55.3	29.0	
Caroor guidanco corvico	Mobile	0.0	9.0	11.7	54.5	24.8	
Career guidance service	Non-mobile	0.3	3.4	15.7	52.2	28.3	
Acquired skills	Mobile	0.0	26.9	6.2	34.5	32.4	
Acquireu skiis	Non-mobile	0.0	1.0	6.5	48.8	43.7	
M 1. /	Mobile	0.0	0.0	11.7	59.3	29.0	
working/ internship experience	Non-mobile	0.3	1.4	15.7	54.3	28.3	
Family background	Mobile	0.0	2.8	44.8	30.3	22.1	
	Non-mobile	2.0	7.2	49.5	34.5	6.8	

Table 10.17 Percentage of factors related to employment in each scoring trajectory, by mobile

Table 10.18 displays the differences, similarities, and how important they are between students abroad and at home regarding the evaluation of factors related to their future employment. In the table, the categorical responses of the factors have been converted into continuous variables that assign a number (1 to 5) to each response. The mean, standard deviation, and effect size have been determined to compare how different the two groups are.

The results show that required skills, working experience, HEI reputation, diploma and field of study are the critical factors related to employment attainment, with the mean scoring larger than 4 for different mobile statuses. The top two striking different opinions are located in acquired skills and family background, with a significantly high effect size of 0.69 and 0.42, respectively. Non-mobile students tend to value required skills (mean=4.35) more remarkably than their peers abroad; however, students abroad regard their family background (mean=3.72) as an essential factor related to

	Mobile status	N	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES
Casial naturating	Mobile	145	3.72	0.92	0.02	
Social networking	Non-mobile	293	3.62	0.93	0.92	0.11
Major	Mobile	145	4.00	0.70	0.72	0.00
Major	Non-mobile	293	4.07	0.73	0.72	-0.09
Dinloma	Mobile	145	4.11	0.58	0.62	0 10
ырюта	Non-mobile	293	4.17	0.66	0.05	-0.10
Fortuno	Mobile	145	3.68	0.88	0.87	0 1 9
Fortune	Non-mobile	293	3.53	0.86	0.87	0.10
Academic achievement	Mobile	145	3.66	0.76	0.78	0 00
	Non-mobile	293	3.73	0.79	0.78	-0.09
The reputation of the university	Mobile	145	4.10	0.67	0.70	-0.01
The reputation of the university	Non-mobile	293	4.11	0.71	0.70	
Caroor guidanco convico hy HEIs	Mobile	145	3.95	0.85	0 80	0.12
Career guidance service by Heis	Non-mobile	293	4.05	0.78	0.80	-0.12
Acquired skills	Mobile	145	3.72	1.18	0.01	0.60
Acquireu skins	Non-mobile	293	4.35	0.65	0.91	-0.09
Working / internship experience	Mobile	145	4.17	0.62	0.60	0 1 2
Working/ internship experience	Non-mobile	293	4.09	0.72	0.09	0.12
Family background	Mobile	145	3.72	0.84	0.85	0 42
Family background	Non-mobile	293	3.37	0.80	0.05	0.42

future career development more than their counterparts at home.

Table 10.18 Mean, SD and ES of factors related to employment, by mobile status

## 10.1.6 Career value of postgraduate education

The survey asked participants how their postgraduate education would fulfil their career prospects. Table 10.19 shows the percentage distribution of the five-point scale to evaluate whether postgraduate education can enhance career aspirations. The value of 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 corresponds to the response "not at all", "not important", "neutral", "important", and "very important", respectively.

Less than 30 per cent of mobile students reported that their master's studies have significant career value; however, more than 63 per cent of non-mobile students affirmed the professional value of postgraduate education. Converting the categorical responses into continuous variables assigns a number (1 to 5) to each response. The

results from Table 10.20 show a significant difference in the attitude to career value between the different mobile statuses, with the effect size being 0.67. Students from indigenous HEIs placed a higher career value on postgraduate education than their peers abroad.

Table 10.19 Percentage of career value in each scoring trajectory, by mobile status							
Mobile status	Ν	1	2	3	4	5	
Mobile	145	0.0	21.4	49.0	28.3	1.4	
Non-mobile	293	1.4	7.2	28.0	51.5	11.9	

Table 10.20 Mean, SD and ES of the career value, by mobile status								
	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES		
Mobile Career value Non-mob	Mobile	145	3.10	0.74	0.04	0.67		
	Non-mobile	293	3.66	0.83	0.84	0.67		

# 10.2 Graduates continuing studies after graduation

As the study focuses on the employment status attainment of the postgraduates, and those who chose to carry on their study may never have job-seeking experience, variables related to employment have yet to be collected. However, the following two tables illustrate the differences and similarities between graduates with and without ISM experience in the reasons for carrying on their studies after postgraduate education and the demographic and academic background.

It is seen from Table 10.21 that pursuing more knowledge, with a percentage of 41.2 and 50, respectively, for the mobile and non-mobile graduates is the most important reason. Another one, to avoid entering the competitive labour market, is the second important reason, with 15 and 17 graduates from the UK and Chinese HEIs reporting it as a crucial reason accounting for 29.4 per cent and 22.4 per cent, respectively.

	Mobile	Non-mobile			
Number	51	76			
Being ambitious to pursue advanced knowledge	41.2	50.0			
Performing potential in academic study	19.6	19.7			
Avoiding entering into the labour market	29.4	22.4			
Awarding by scholarship	2.0	3.9			
Others	7.8	3.9			

Table 10.21 Percentage of reasons for carrying on studies after graduation, by mobile status

Table 10.22 shows the percentage distribution of background information for those carrying on their studies after graduation. For the academic background, 37 females who graduated from UK HEIs carried on their studies, accounting for 72.5 per cent; however, both genders were almost equally distributed among non-mobile graduates. While more than 60 per cent of non-mobile graduates continuing their studies are Communist Party members, only 19.4 per cent of mobile graduates are. More than half of graduates choosing to carry on their studies graduate from non-elite undergraduate HEIs. In China, many recruiters value undergraduate certificates very much, also called the first diplomas after National Entrance Examination. Thus, those choosing to continue their studies may be because their first degree is insufficient to fulfil their employment prospects. Nevertheless, graduates from top postgraduate HEIs account for a much more significant proportion of continuing their studies and both mobile statuses show the same situation. In addition, more graduates majoring in humanity and social science chose to carry on their studies, with 51 per cent and 50 per cent for the mobile and non-mobile groups, respectively.

	Classification	Mobile	Non-mobile
Number	-	51	76
Gender	Female	72.5	51.3
	Male	27.5	48.7
Communist Party member	No	80.4	39.5
	Yes	19.6	60.5
Top undergraduate HEI	No	54.9	57.9
	Yes	45.1	42.1
	No	7.8	34.2
Top postgraduate HEI	Yes	92.2	65.8
The field of your postgraduate major	Business	33.3	18.4
	Social science	51.0	50.0
	Science	15.7	31.6

Table 10.22 Percentage of demographic and academic background, by mobile status

### 10.3 Graduates seeking employment

This section discusses the studying motivation, job-seeking process and labour market outcomes for graduates who sought employment with payment after graduation.

## 10.3.1 Main reasons for unemployment

In Table 10.23, different forms of reasons for being unemployed after graduation are displayed. The mobile and non-mobile graduates reported that the main reason for being unemployed is the high competition in the labour market, accounting for 46.2 per cent and 58.5 per cent, respectively. Meanwhile, graduates with overseas experiences in the UK have missed the golden recruitment period, taking up 23.1 per cent. The recruitment peak for graduates in China usually occurs between April and October, when UK students have not yet received their graduation certificates. This poses some challenges for the overseas postgraduates looking for employment after returning to China.

In addition, a small proportion of graduates are not rushing to seek employment. They chose to get some rest or travelling before access to work, with 15.4 per cent and 7.5 per cent of mobile and non-mobile graduates, respectively.

	Mobile	Non-mobile
Number	65	40
Just graduated and missed the golden period of recruitment.	23.1	0.0
Plan to get some rest or travelling	15.4	7.5
Other objective factors such as family calamity, looking after sick		0.0
parents	0.0	0.0
High competition in the labour market	36.2	58.5
High work expectations (i.e., salary)	25.4	29.0
Others	0.0	5.0

|--|

### 10.3.2 Motivation for choosing overseas/ home HEIs

Table 10.24 shows the percentage distribution of the five-point scale to evaluate the participants' attitudes regarding the intention to study abroad or at-home HEIs. The value of 1 corresponds to the response "disagree at all", 2 to "disagree", 3 to "neutral", 4 to "agree", and 5 to "strongly agree". More than 80 per cent of the graduates from UK HEIs reported positively that programme length is one of the crucial motivations upon consideration, while it is not that significant for their home peers, with nearly half of them reporting "disagree at all" or "disagree".

However, staying close to family is an essential element that influences the decision to

pursue a master's study at home HEIs, with more than 80 per cent of the graduates scoring "agree" or "strongly agree". However, they seem less important for graduates abroad, with around 45 per cent of the participants reporting "disagree" or "disagree at all".

In addition, graduates with and without the ISM experiences pointed out that the "economic development in the destination country" is an essential factor that they may take into consideration when pursuing postgraduate education, with more than 80 per cent of the participants grading "agreeing" and "strongly agree".

	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5
	Mobile (N=441)	0.2	1.1	15.2	39.7	43.8
Programme length	Non-mobile	9.4	36.5	21.5	14.7	17.9
	(N=414)					
Economic development in the	Mobile	0.0	3.2	15.9	45.8	35.1
(destination) country	Non-mobile	1.4	13.5	12.1	46.6	26.3
Reputation of the university	Mobile	2.5	12.5	29.9	36.7	18.4
	Non-mobile	8.9	7.2	37.2	41.5	5.1
	Mobile	2.9	2.7	37.0	39.7	17.7
Available of educational opportunity	Non-mobile	4.1	33.1	27.1	24.2	11.6
Fundament	Mobile	2.3	28.1	14.7	26.3	28.6
Expenses	Non-mobile	5.1	4.8	17.4	30.0	42.8
Staving close to family	Mobile	0.9	44.4	7.3	26.8	20.6
Staying close to family	Non-mobile	1.4	13.8	12.1	46.6	26.1
Adaptability to education and career	Mobile	2.5	29.6	25.2	24.5	18.1
development	Non-mobile	5.7	4.3	26.3	29.0	34.5

Table 10.24 Percentage of motivation for overseas/ home HEIs in each scoring trajectory, by mobile status

In Table 10.25, the differences and similarities between graduates abroad and indigenous HEIs regarding motivations for choosing overseas or home HEIs are displayed. The categorical responses of motivations have been converted into continuous variables that assign numbers 1 to 5 to each response. To assess the similarities and disparities between the two groups, we estimated the mean, standard deviation, and effect size of each scale.

The results show that the means for mobile graduates are much higher than that of non-mobile graduates regarding the short programme duration, more educational
opportunities and economic development in the destination country. They seem to be crucial factors that "pull" students to study abroad. Among them, one of the most significant differences is the opinion on "programme length", with an enormous effect size of 1.06.

However, reasonable expenses, the wish to stay with families and the adaptability of education and career development are the most critical driving forces for those studying at home HEIs. The means are much higher than graduates abroad, with the effect size being 0.41, 0.51 and 0.48, respectively. In addition, both groups of graduates consider HEI's reputation an essential motivation for postgraduation education; however, the mean for mobile graduates (3.56) is much higher than that of non-mobile ones. Nearly 55 per cent of mobile students consider HEI reputation essential when pursuing master's degrees (see Table 10.24).

	Mobile	N	Moon	S D	Overall	EC
	status	IN	Weatt	30	SD	ES
Drogramme langth	Mobile	441	4.26	0.77	1 77	1.06
	Non-mobile	414	2.95	1.27	1.25	1.00
Economic development in the	Mobile	441	4.13	0.79	0.02	0.20
destination country	Non-mobile	414	3.83	1.01	0.92	0.30
Reputation of the universities	Mobile	441	3.56	1.01	1 01	0.29
	Non-mobile	414	3.27	0.99	1.01	
Availability of educational	Mobile	441	3.66	0.90	1.04	0.58
opportunities	Non-mobile	414	3.06	1.10	1.04	
Evenences (e.g., living and tuition)	Mobile	441	3.51	1.23	1 01	0.41
Expenses (e.g., living and tuition)	Non-mobile	414	4.00	1.12	1.21	-0.41
Staying closely with family	Mobile	441	3.22	1.24	1 17	0 51
members	Non-mobile	414	3.82	1.02	1.17	-0.51
Adaptability of education and	Mobile	441	3.26	1.14	1 17	0.49
career development	Non-mobile	414	3.82	1.13	1.1/	-0.48

Table 10.25 Mean, SD and ES of the motivation for overseas or home HEIs, by mobile status

### 10.3.3 Obstacles in finding jobs overseas

In Table 10.26, different forms of obstacles that the graduates faced when finding jobs overseas are displayed. Numbers 1 to 5 refer to how strong the hinder is, scoring 1, not an obstacle at all, and 5, the most significant obstacle. Nearly 80 per cent of the graduates abroad strongly agree (scoring "4" or "5") that the difficulties in getting a

work permit in one of the essential factors that hinder them from finding employment overseas, but the percentage distribution is lower for students at home HEIs, with around 70 per cent. In addition, more than 60 per cent of graduates abroad and at indigenous HEIs considered loneliness, or being far away from families and friends, one of the crucial factors to working in their home country. Meanwhile, more than half of the graduates reported that cultural differences and career development prospects are essential factors preventing them from obtaining employment overseas.

	status					
	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5
	Mobile (N=441)	2.7	3.2	14.5	37.6	42.0
Difficulties in getting a work permit	Non-mobile (N=414)	5.1	4.3	22.7	33.6	34.3
Loneliness, being far away from	Mobile	6.8	6.3	19.0	35.6	32.2
families and friends	Non-mobile	2.4	4.8	20.3	43.7	28.7
Less work opportunities for the	Mobile	3.6	3.2	10.9	43.5	38.8
international students	Non-mobile	1.9	6.0	27.5	47.1	17.4
Language barrier	Mobile	5.0	11.8	36.7	26.5	20
Language barrier	Non-mobile	3.9	21.5	34.8	26.3	13.5
Culture differences	Mobile	6.8	9.5	28.1	37.0	17.7
Culture differences	Non-mobile	3.1	8.0	30.2	44.2	14.5
Major and dovelopment prospect	Mobile	7.7	7.7	38.5	34.7	11.3
iviajor and development prospect	Non-mobile	2.4	12.1	33.3	41.1	11.1

Table 10.26 Percentage of obstacles in working overseas in each scoring trajectory, by mobile

When converting the categorical responses of obstacles into continuous variables, we assign numbers 1 to 5 to each response. The mean, standard deviation and effect size have been calculated to show the overall situation and to compare the difference between the two groups. The results in Table 10.27 show that difficulties in getting work permits and fewer work opportunities are the most crucial reasons for the graduates from UK HEIs, with the means scoring 4.13 and 4.11, respectively, much significantly greater than those of graduates from home. However, non-mobile graduates tend to consider family and friend ties and cultural differences when choosing jobs overseas, which are less critical for mobile graduates, with effect sizes 0.11 and 0.09, respectively, indicating less apparent differences between the two groups.

	Mobile status	N	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES
Difficulties in getting a work	Mobile	441	4.13	0.96	1 02	0.24
permit	Non-mobile	414	3.88	1.09	1.03	0.24
Loneliness, being far away from	Mobile	441	3.80	1.16	1.00	0 1 1
families and friends	Non-mobile	414	3.92	0.95	1.06	-0.11
Less work opportunities for the	Mobile	441	4.11	0.97	0.05	0.44
international students	Non-mobile	414	3.72	0.89	0.95	0.41
	Mobile	441	3.45	1.09	1.00	
Language barrier	Non-mobile	414	3.24	1.06	1.08	0.19
	Mobile	441	3.50	1.10	4.02	0.00
Culture differences	Non-mobile	414	3.59	0.94	1.02	-0.09
Major and development	Mobile	441	3.34	1.03	0.00	0.42
prospect	Non-mobile	414	3.46	0.93	0.99	-0.12

Table 10.27 Mean, SD and ES of obstacles working overseas, by mobile status

### 10.3.4 Career value of postgraduate education

Non-mobile

The survey asked participants to evaluate how their postgraduate education would fulfil their career prospects. In Table 10.28, the value of 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 corresponds to the response "not important at all", "not important", "neutral", "important", and "very important", respectively. Around 30 per cent of mobile graduates reported that their master's studies have important career value; however, more than 70 per cent of non-mobile graduates affirmed the professional value of postgraduate education. When taking the scale as a continuous variable, the mean and effect size have been calculated. The results show a significant difference in the attitude to career value between the different mobile statuses, with the effect size being 0.67 (see Table 10.29).

Table 10.28 Percentage of the career value in each scoring trajectory, by mobile status							
Mobile status	N	1	2	3	4	5	
Mobile	411	2.3	14.7	49.4	29.3	4.3	

5.3

22.0

60.4

11.1

1.2

414

Table 10.28 Percentage of the career value in each scoring trajectory, by mobile status

Table 10.29 Mean, SD and ES of career value, by mobile status								
	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES		
Career value	Mobile	441	3.19	0.82	0.04	0.67		
	Non-mobile	414	3.75	0.77	0.84			
			_					

### 10.3.5 Factors related to employment

Table 10.30 indicates different factors that influence career choice in the job-searching process according to the self-assessment of the graduates abroad and at-home HEIs. The value of 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 corresponds to the response "not important at all", "not important", "neutral", "important", and "very important", respectively.

The results show that (see Table 10.30) factors including major, diploma, HEI reputation, career guidance service, required skills and work/ internship experience seem to be essential for job attainment for both groups of graduates, with more than 80 per cent of graduates abroad and at home reporting "important" and "very important". Other factors, such as fortune, are also essential in the job search process. There are more than half of the students take it as a crucial factor. In addition, 70 per cent of mobile graduates take social networking as a significant factor, while the proportion is lower for home graduates, around 65 per cent.

In addition, 52 per cent of graduates abroad reported that family background is another essential factor that may influence their career paths. By contrast, that proportion is only 40 per cent for graduates at home HEIs. 70 per cent of mobile graduates take social networking as a significant factor, while the proportion is lower for home graduates, around 65 per cent. However, academic achievement seems to be a less critical factor related to career, as around 40 per cent of graduates with and without ISM experience reported it is "important" and "very important".

	status					
	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5
	Mobile (N=441)	5.0	10.9	14.1	51.9	18.1
Social networking	Non-mobile (N=414)	4.1	4.8	25.4	38.9	26.8
Maine	Mobile	0.9	6.6	17.2	47.6	27.7
wajor	Non-mobile	1.0	6.8	19.6	49.3	23.4
Dialoma	Mobile	0.5	0.9	8.6	36.1	54.0
Dipioma	Non-mobile	0.0	1.4	20.0	51.7	28.8
Fortune	Mobile	1.4	4.1	37.6	37.0	20.0
Fortune	Non-mobile	2.2	11.1	33.8	43.0	9.9
Acadamia achiavamant	Mobile	0.9	12.7	42.9	30.8	12.7
Academic achievement	Non-mobile	4.3	10.1	36.7	36.7	12.1
The reputation of the university	Mobile	0.5	1.4	7.0	47.6	43.5

Table 10.30 Percentage of factors related to employment in each scoring trajectory, by mobile

	Non-mobile	1.9	1.4	14.5	45.7	36.5
A service of alville	Mobile	0.0	0.5	2.3	37.9	59.4
Acquired skills	Non-mobile	1.9	1.4	10.4	35.3	51.0
Career guidance service	Mobile	0.0	9.3	2.3	34.2	54.2
	Non-mobile	1.9	1.9	11.4	38.6	46.1
Marking/internship ovperionse	Mobile	0.5	1.8	7.7	46.0	44.0
Working/ internship experience	Non-mobile	2.4	5.8	18.1	43.7	30.0
Franklin handlander und	Mobile	1.6	15.6	30.4	18.1	34.2
	Non-mobile	2.4	17.4	39.6	31.2	9.4

Table 10.31 displays the differences and similarities between students abroad and at home regarding the factors influencing their career paths. The results show insignificant differences in attitudes towards the aspects between mobile and nonmobile students, as the absolute effect size values are comparatively low. Most graduates pointed out that acquired skills, working experience, reputation, diploma, and major are the crucial factors related to employment attainment, with the mean scoring larger than 4 for different mobile statuses. However, the means are much higher for graduates from indigenous HEIs than their peers studying abroad.

In addition, significantly different attitudes between mobile and non-mobile graduates toward influencing factors also generate from family background and social networking. Mobile graduates considered family background a much more significant factor related to career development than non-mobile graduates; however, nonmobile graduates valued more about social networking more.

	Mobile	N	Mean	ı SD	Overall	ES
	status				SD	
Social notworking	Mobile	441	3.67	1.05	1 04	-0.12
Social networking	Non-mobile	414	3.79	1.02	1.04	
Major	Mobile	441	3.95	0.89	0.80	0.08
	Non-mobile	414	3.87	0.88	0.89	
Dialana	Mobile	441	4.42	0.73	0.75	0.51
ырюпа	Non-mobile	414	4.04	0.73	0.75	
Fortuno	Mobile	441	3.70	0.88	0 80	0.25
Fortune	Non-mobile	414	3.47	0.90	0.89	0.25
Academic achievement	Mobile	441	3.42	0.90	0.04	0.00
	Non-mobile	414	3.42	0.98	0.94	

Table 10.31 Mean, SD and ES of the related factors in the job-seeking process, by mobile status

The reputation of the university	Mobile	441	4.32	0.70	0.70	0.24	
The reputation of the university	Non-mobile	414	4.13	0.85	0.78	0.24	
Acquired skills	Mobile	441	4.56	0.57	0 72	0.22	
	Non-mobile	414	4.32	0.86	0.75	0.35	
Career guidance service	Mobile	441	4.33	0.91	0 90	0.09	
	Non-mobile	414	4.25	0.87	0.89		
Working / internship experience	Mobile	441	4.31	0.73	0.97	0.44	
working/ internship experience	Non-mobile	414	3.93	0.96	0.87		
Family background	Mobile	441	3.68	1.15	1.07	0.37	
	Non-mobile	414	3.28	0.94	1.07		

## 10.3.6 Demographic and academic background, by mobile status and employment status

In Table 10.32, different demographic and academic backgrounds for graduates with and without ISM experience by different employment statuses are displayed.

For those who were unemployed, the results show that females possess a higher proportion (67.7 per cent) than males; however, male graduates from home HEIs account for a slightly more considerable proportion, with 55 per cent. The ratio of unemployed graduates who graduated from prestigious HEIs to those from non-top ones is comparatively lower than that of employed graduates. Business graduates from UK HEIs may experience difficulties accessing employment, accounting for 61.5 per cent. By contrast, science graduates seem to be the most manageable group to find jobs, taking up merely 4.6 per cent of the unemployed graduates with ISM experience. However, for the unemployed graduates from indigenous HEIs, business and social science share a similar proportion.

For graduates with employment, female and male mobile graduates are equally distributed. However, female graduates from home HEIs are 6 per cent larger than males. More than half of the graduates without ISM experience are Communist Party members, while only 38.6 per cent of mobile ones are members. In addition, regarding the academic background of graduates abroad, nearly half of them are from elite undergraduate HEIs (47.9 per cent), and around 70 per cent graduated from prestigious postgraduate HEIs. While non-mobile graduates share a lower proportion of those with elite undergraduate HEI diplomas (31.3 per cent), more than 60 per cent graduated from top postgraduate HEIs. For the fields of postgraduate study, business graduates from UK HEIs take up 52.7 per cent, while the science group only accounts for 15.4 per cent. Non-mobile graduates majoring in business only account for 17 per

cent; in contrast, social science graduates occupy nearly 50 per cent.

status								
	Classifiantian	Unemployment		Employment				
	Classification	Mobile	Non-mobile	Mobile	Non-mobile			
Number	-	65	40	396	374			
Conden	Female	67.7	45.0	50.0	53.2			
Gender	Male	32.3	55.0	50.0	46.8			
Communist Party member	No	90.8	72.5	61.4	42.8			
	Yes	9.2	27.5	38.6	57.2			
	No	63.1	75.0	52.1	68.7			
TOP-HEI (UNGERGIAG)	Yes	36.9	25.0	47.9	31.3			
Ton HEL (nostarad)	No	67.7	65.0	30.3	33.4			
TOP-HET (POSIGIAU)	Yes	32.3	35.0	69.7	66.6			
	Business	61.5	40.0	52.7	17.1			
The fields of postgraduate	Social	22.0	27 5	21.0	40.2			
study	science	55.0	57.5	21.2	43.2			
	Science	4.6	22.5	15.4	33.7			

Table 10.32 Percentage of demographic and academic background, by employment and mobile

## 10.3.7 Human capital, by mobile status and employment status

It has been demonstrated conclusively from Table 10.33 that jobless graduates possess less human capital stock, especially mobile ones. More than half of mobile graduates earned a "pass" grade, while only 3.1 per cent earned a distinction. A tiny percentage of jobless graduates from UK HEIs were awarded scholarships. Meanwhile, only a few had student leadership experience or professional certifications. However, the share of unemployed non-mobile graduates with scholarships or professional certifications is nearly equal.

The employed graduates with non-mobile education tend to possess a higher stock of human capital. 74.1 per cent of the employed graduates from indigenous HEIs were granted scholarships, 51.1 per cent were student leaders, and 64.4 per cent had professional certifications. In comparison, just 14.9 per cent of mobile graduates with employment had ever given scholarships, and only 24.2 per cent were selected as student leaders.

However, regardless of unemployment and employment conditions, mobile graduates

own more English language certifications than non-mobile groups. The difference is substantially more significant between the two employed groups than the unemployed ones, with an enormous effect size of 0.69 (see Table 10.34).

		Unen	nployment	Employment		
	Classification	Mobile	Non-mobile	Mobile	Non-mobile	
Number	-	65	40	376	374	
	Pass	52.3	27.5	30.6	34.0	
Academic performance	Merit	44.6	67.5	63.0	58.3	
	Distinction	3.1	5.0	6.4	7.0	
Scholarship	No	81.5	55.0	85.1	25.9	
	Yes	18.5	45.0	14.9	74.1	
Student leadership	No	83.1	65.0	75.8	48.9	
	Yes	16.9	35.0	24.2	51.1	
Drofossional cortificato	No	75.4	45.0	58.2	35.6	
	Yes	24.6	55.0	41.8	64.4	
	0	0.0	0.0	1.1	0.0	
	1	0.0	0.0	5.9	18.2	
	2	81.5	87.5	18.1	58.8	
English certificate	3	18.5	12.5	59.0	9.6	
	4	0.0	0.0	3.5	10.7	
	5	0.0	0.0	10.1	1.3	
	6	0.0	0.0	2.4	1.3	

Table 10.33 Percentage of human capital stock, by employment and mobile status

Table 10.34 Mean, SD and ES of English certificate number, by employment and mobile status

	Employment status	Mobile	N	Mean	SD	Overall SD	FS
	Employment status	status		Iviean	30	Overall 3D	LJ
English certificate	Unemployment	Mobile	65	2.18	0.39	0.37	0.14
		Non-mobile	40	2.13	0.34		
	Employment	Mobile	376	2.98	1.08	1 1 1	0.69
		Non-mobile	374	2.22	1.00	)	

## 10.3.8 Organisational social capital stock and mobilisation, by mobile status and employment status

Table 10.35 shows different forms of organisational social capital stock for unemployed and employed graduates by mobile status. It is revealed that unemployed

postgraduates with different mobility statuses have almost the same percentage distribution for student organisation members and non-participants. Only 33.8 per cent of jobless individuals who attended UK HEIs had internships or part-time employment experiences. However, more than half of unemployed graduates with non-mobile education worked as interns or part-time workers.

On the other hand, more than half of non-mobile graduates with employment had ever engaged in student organisations and internship or part-time work experiences, accounting for 66.6 per cent and 74.9 per cent, respectively. However, the proportion is higher than that of graduates abroad. Only 31.1 per cent of mobile graduates had worked as interns or part-time, and 41 per cent participated in the student organisation.

		Unemployment		Employment		
	Classification	Mobile	Non-mobile	Mobile	Non-mobile	
Number		65	40	376	374	
Student	No	50.8	52.5	59.0	33.4	
organisation	Yes	49.2	47.5	41.0	66.6	
Internship or part-	No	66.2	45.0	68.9	25.1	
time	Yes	33.8	55.0	31.1	74.9	

Table 10.35 Percentage of organisational social capital stock, by employment and mobile status

Tabulation 10.36 shows the self-assessment of how the graduates mobilised the organisational social capital in the job search process. The value of 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 corresponds to the response "not at all", "not mobilised", "neutral", "mobilised", and "extremely mobilised", respectively.

Around 7 per cent of mobile graduates with employment reported that they mobilised their supervisors in the job-seeking process. More than 75 per cent of them pointed out that they hardly gain help from their supervisors or university teachers. However, around 40 per cent of non-mobile graduates with jobs pointed out that supervisors or teachers at the university could be mobilised when looking for jobs. In contrast, nearly half of the mobile graduates with jobs suggested that their friends were more frequently mobilised, while the proportion is around 30 per cent for their non-mobile peers.

		Status					
	Employment status	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5
		Mobile (N=65)	27.7	21.5	32.3	15.4	3.1
	Unemployment	Non-mobile	0.0	50.0	25.0	25.0	0.0
Supervisor or		(N=40)					
teacher at the		Mobile	37.2	37.8	18.1	6.9	0.0
university	<b>F</b>	(N=376)					
	Employment	Non-mobile	12.8	16.3	32.4	34.2	4.3
		(N=374)					
Friends	Unemployment	Mobile	9.2	47.7	29.2	13.8	0.0
		Non-mobile	0.0	47.5	10.0	37.5	5.0
	Employment	Mobile	5.9	9.6	35.6	38.3	10.6
		Non-mobile	7.8	17.6	41.4	29.1	4.0
	Linemaleument	Mobile	12.3	53.8	29.2	4.6	0.0
Classmatas	Unemployment	Non-mobile	0.0	25.0	65.0	10.0	0.0
Classifiates	Frankovmant	Mobile	13.3	16.5	36.7	23.9	9.6
	Employment	Non-mobile	9.6	25.1	41.7	19.0	4.5
		Mobile	16.9	55.4	21.5	6.2	0.0
Fuisado of fuisado	Unemployment	Non-mobile	5.0	27.5	40.0	27.5	0.0
Friends of mends	Frankovmant	Mobile	31.9	31.9	25.5	3.7	6.9
	Employment	Non-mobile	21.1	28.1	38.2	11.8	0.8

Table 10.36 Percentage of organisational social capital mobilisation, by employment and mobile

Table 10.37 displays the differences and similarities between students abroad and at home regarding the self-evaluation of social capital mobilisation. In the table, the categorical responses of the factors have been converted into continuous variables that assign numbers 1 to 5 to each response. Following this strategy, mean, standard deviation and effect size has been calculated to compare the difference between the two groups.

The effect size of each indicator shows prominent differences between mobile and non-mobile graduates in the organisational social capital mobilisation, regardless of different employment statuses. Organisational social capital is much less mobilised among jobless graduates with overseas education than those without experience. The overall mean of mobilisation for jobless non-mobile graduates is 2.88, which is significantly higher than the mobile group. For those with employment, the overall effect size is 0.24, also indicating a moderately significant difference between different mobile statuses. Specifically, for graduates with employment, their friends are more frequently mobilised in the job-seeking process. It shows the importance of employment information sharing among graduates. While supervisors or teachers from the university are more utilised for the non-mobile graduates with work, classmates are more mobilised for the mobile group.

	110	blic status					
	Employment status	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES
C		Mobile	65	2.45	1.15	4.05	0.20
Supervisor or	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	2.75	0.84	1.05	-0.29
teacher at the	<b>F</b> ace la constant	Mobile	376	1.95	0.91		0.02
university	Employment	Non-mobile	374	3.01	1.09	1.14	-0.93
		Mobile	65	2.48	0.85	0.00	0 5 4
Friends	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	3.00	1.04	0.96	-0.54
Friends	Frankovmant	Mobile	376	3.38	1.00	1.00	0.24
	Employment	Non-mobile	374	3.04	0.97	1.00	0.34
Classical	Unomployment	Mobile	65	2.26	0.74	0.74	0.00
	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	2.85	0.58	0.74	-0.80
Classifiates	Employment	Mobile	376	3.00	1.15	1.00	0.15
	Employment	Non-mobile	374	2.84	0.99	1.08	0.15
	Unomployment	Mobile	65	2.17	0.78	0.00	0 02
Friends of your	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	2.90	0.87	0.88	-0.82
friends	Employment	Mobile	376	2.22	1.14	1.07	0.20
	Employment	Non-mobile	374	2.43	0.98	1.07	-0.20
	Unomployment	Mobile	65	2.34	0.65	0.65	0 02
Dimension	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	2.88	0.49	0.05	-0.85
reduction (mean)	Employment	Mobile	376	2.64	0.81	0.90	0.24
	Employment	Non-mobile	374	2.83	0.78	0.80	-0.24

Table 10.37 Mean, SD and ES of organisational social capital mobilisation, by employment and

Table 10.38 shows the percentage distribution of the five-point scales to evaluate the attitudes towards the career service provided by the HEIs for graduates abroad or at home HEIs. The value of 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 corresponds to the response "very poor", "poor", "neutral", "good", and "excellent", respectively.

Overall, graduates with employment have a higher rating than jobless graduates in each service. Meanwhile, the gradings of employed graduates from indigenous HEIs are higher than those from UK HEIs, with a more significant proportion of graduates reporting "good" and "excellent". The proportions in each trajectory for graduates with employment are generally less than 50 per cent, showing the little attention the HEIs paid to employment guidance services. Less than 20 per cent of mobile graduates with jobs reported that the university provides good service on "the designing and making of CV", "the guidance of the skills in the interview", and "the explanation of employment situation". However, indigenous graduates' proportions are much higher, around 30 to 40 per cent.

Nevertheless, more than 56 per cent of graduates from indigenous HEIs reported that their universities provide good service on "the releasing of employment information", while that proportion is merely 21 per cent for their counterparts abroad.

	employmen						
	Employment status	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5
	Unemployment	Mobile (N=65)	24.6	67.7	7.7	0.0	0.0
		Non-mobile	0.0	47.5	52.5	0.0	0.0
The designing and making of CV	Employment	(N=40)					
		Mobile	12.2	22.3	45.2	19.4	0.8
		(N=376)					
		Non-mobile	3.2	18.2	34.0	36.9	7.8
		(N=374)					
The guidance of	Unemployment	Mobile	43.1	46.2	10.8	0.0	0.0
the guidance of		Non-mobile	0.0	52.5	47.5	0.0	0.0
the skills in the interview	Employment	Mobile	3.7	33.2	46.0	16.2	0.8
		Non-mobile	3.2	23.0	49.5	18.7	5.6
	Unemployment	Mobile	26.2	55.4	18.5	0.0	0.0
The guidance of		Non-mobile	2.5	40.0	50.0	7.5	0.0
career planning	Employment	Mobile	7.7	27.7	42.6	21.3	0.8
		Non-mobile	7.5	23.5	41.2	23.5	7.5
	Unemployment	Mobile	15.4	67.7	16.9	0.0	0.0
Psychological		Non-mobile	2.5	22.5	72.5	2.5	0.0
guidance	Employment	Mobile	4.0	32.4	47.1	16.0	0.5
		Non-mobile	2.7	18.4	43.6	30.7	4.5
The explanation of	Unemployment	Mobile	15.4	63.1	21.5	0.0	0.0
ine explanation of		Non-mobile	5.0	62.5	32.5	0.0	0.0
situation	Employment	Mobile	12.5	32.2	38.8	16.5	0.0
Situation		Non-mobile	3.7	14.4	47.1	28.9	5.9
The releasing of	Unemployment	Mobile	16.9	58.5	24.6	0.0	0.0

Table 10.38 Percentage distribution of career guidance services in each scoring trajectory, by employment and mobile status

employment		Non-mobile	0.0	35.0	57.5	7.5	0.0
information	Employment	Mobile	8.8	32.2	37.8	17.6	3.7
		Non-mobile	0.8	5.1	38.0	46.0	10.2

In Table 10.39, the categorical responses of the factors have been converted into continuous variables that assign numbers 1 to 5 to each response. All indicators show that domestic HEIs provided more satisfying services than UK HEIs, with significantly better means, irrespective of employment conditions. Graduates with overseas education who are unemployed receive less assistance from universities, with considerably lower mean scores than the non-mobile categories. The findings are consistent with previous research. International students have fewer resources available to them in terms of career guidance (Goodwin & Mbah, 2017; Huang & Turner, 2018). The most noticeable difference for the graduates with employment is in the employment information released by the HEIs. The scoring of non-mobile graduates is much higher than the mobile group, with an effect size of 0.87, indicating a significant difference.

	and r	nobile status					
	Employment status	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES
	Unomployment	Mobile	65	1.83	0.55	0.62	1 1 1
The designing and	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	2.53	0.51	0.63	-1.11
making of CV	Frankovant	Mobile	376	2.74	0.94	0.00	0 55
	Employment	Non-mobile	374	3.28	0.96	0.98	-0.55
	Unomployment	Mobile	65	1.68	0.66	0.72	1 1 1
The guidance of the	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	2.48	0.51	0.72	-1.11
skills in the interview	Employment	Mobile	376	2.77	0.79	0.04	0 20
	Employment	Non-mobile	374	3.01	0.88	0.04	-0.20
	Unemployment	Mobile	65	1.92	0.67	0.75	0.05
The guidance of career		Non-mobile	40	2.63	0.67	0.75	-0.95
planning	Employment	Mobile	376	2.80	0.89	0 02	0 20
	Employment	Non-mobile	374	3.08	0.94	0.95	-0.50
	Unomployment	Mobile	65	2.02	0.57	0 66	1 10
Developsical guidance	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	2.75	0.54	0.00	-1.10
rsychological guidance	Employment	Mobile	376	2.77	0.78	0.95	0.46
	Employment	Non-mobile	374	3.16	0.87	0.85	-0.40
The explanation of	Unomployment	Mobile	65	2.06	0.61	0.60	0 27
employment situation	onemployment	Non-mobile	40	2.28	0.55	0.00	-0.57

Table 10.39 Mean, SD and ES of the career guidance services provided by HEIs, by employment

		Mobile	376	2.59	0.91		
	Employment	Non-mobile	374	3.19	0.89	0.94	-0.64
The value size of	Linemaloument	Mobile	65	2.08	0.65	0.70	-0.93
	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	2.73	0.60	0.70	
employment	Employment	Mobile	376	2.75	0.97	0.07	0 97
Information	Employment	Non-mobile	374	3.60	0.77	0.97	-0.87
	Unomployment	Mobile	65	1.93	0.43	0.40	1 20
Dimension reduction (mean)	onemployment	Non-mobile	40	2.56	0.28	0.49	-1.30
	Employment	Mobile	376	2.74	0.77	0.78	0.62
		Non-mobile	374	3.22	0.71	0.78	-0.62

## 10.3.9 Private social capital stock and mobilisation, by mobile status and employment status

For the unemployed graduates with different mobile statuses, only a tiny proportion of their parents possess HE diplomas. More than half of mobile graduates' parents are self-employed or workers, while most of the non-mobile graduates' parents are labourers or laid-off workers. Around 80 per cent of the mobile graduates come from wealthier families, with parents' annual incomes ranging from 100001 to 200000 Yuan. However, most non-mobile graduates' parents earn less than 100000 Yuan annually, accounting for 85 per cent (see Table 10.40).

For those with employment, generally speaking, many mobile graduates come from better-off family origins with more cultural, political and economic capital than the non-mobile group. Although non-mobile graduates' parents tend to have lower occupational status, more than half of their mothers obtained HE (53.7 per cent), much larger than mobile graduates. Parents' annual incomes vary between different mobile statuses. High annual earnings range from 200001 to 300000 Yuan, accounting for 51.1 per cent and merely 13.1 per cent for mobile and non-mobile graduates, respectively.

Table 10.	Table 10.40 Percentage of individual social capital stock, by employment and mobile status							
Classification	Unen	nployment	Employment					
	Classification	Mobile	Non-mobile	Mobile	Non-mobile			
Number	-	65	40	376	374			
Father's	No	63.1	77.5	45.7	60.2			
HE	Yes	36.9	22.5	54.3	39.8			

Table 10.40 Percentage of individual social capital stock, by employment and mobile status

	Labourers or laid-off workers or others	6.2	55.0	3.7	26.7
FOS	Self-employment or common workers	69.2	32.5	30.9	33.7
FUS	Government officials or civil servant	23.1	10.0	44.7	30.5
Mother's	Middle or senior manager or professionals	1.5	2.5	20.7	9.1
Mother's	No	66.2	80.0	72.7	46.3
HE	Yes	33.8	20.0	27.3	53.7
	Labourers or laid-off workers or others	15.4	52.5	4.5	35.3
	Self-employment or common workers	63.1	40.0	56.6	40.4
MOS	Government officials or civil servants	16.9	5.0	31.6	20.9
	Middle or senior managers or professionals	4.6	2.5	7.2	3.5
	Below 50000 Yuan	0.0	42.5	0.0	18.2
	50000 to 100000 Yuan	7.7	42.5	9.0	29.7
Parents'	100001 to 150000 Yuan	29.2	10.0	12.8	25.4
annual	150001 to 200000 Yuan	50.8	2.5	15.4	9.9
income	200001 to 250000 Yuan	7.7	2.5	19.7	6.4
	250001 to 300000 Yuan	3.1	0.0	31.4	6.7
	Above 300001 Yuan	1.5	0.0	11.7	3.7

The mean and effect sizes have been calculated when taking the scale as a continuous variable. Table 10.41 shows a considerable difference in annual family income between non-mobile and mobile graduates for both unemployed and employed status. Mobile graduates come from much wealthier families than their non-mobile peers, while unemployed graduates have lower average family incomes than employed ones.

Table 10.41 Mean, SD and ES of	<sup>-</sup> parents' annual income,	, by employment and mobile status
--------------------------------	--------------------------------------	-----------------------------------

	Employment status	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES
Parents' annual	Unomployment	Mobile	376	3.74	0.94	1 22	1 47
	Unemployment	Non-mobile	374	1.80	0.91	1.32	1.47
Income	Employment	Mobile	376	4.87	1.50	1.83	1.06

Table 10.42 shows the private social capital mobilisation. It has been demonstrated that graduates without jobs less frequently mobilised private social capital than their peers with employment in the job-seeking process. Jobless graduates from indigenous HEI could hardly use private social capital, with no one reporting their immediate family or friends of parents have been "mobilised" or "extremely mobilised".

For graduates with employment, more than half of mobile ones mobilised the immediate family, and more than 35 per cent mobilised parents' friends when looking for jobs. However, the proportions for graduates from indigenous HEIs account for around 30 and 20 per cent, respectively.

employment and mobile status								
	Employment status	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5	
	Unamployment	Mobile (N=65)	0.0	60.0	21.5	16.9	1.5	
		Non-mobile	7.5	90.0	2.5	0.0	0.0	
(N=105) Immediate	(N=105)	(N=40)						
family		Mobile (N=376)	9.6	12.8	27.1	35.6	14.9	
Employment (N=750)	Non-mobile	10.4	27.5	21.1	18.4	22.5		
	(N=374)							
	Unemployment	Mobile	15.4	46.2	30.8	6.2	1.5	
Deletives		Non-mobile	37.5	57.5	2.5	0.0	2.5	
Relatives	Frankovmant	Mobile	29.3	29.3	26.1	11.2	4.3	
	Employment	Non-mobile	21.9	40.9	20.3	14.7	2.7	
		Mobile	12.3	29.2	46.2	12.3	0.0	
Friends of	Unemployment	Non-mobile	25.0	45.0	30.0	0.0	0.0	
parents	Frankovant	Mobile	19.7	16.5	28.2	32.4	3.2	
	Employment	Non-mobile	20.9	28.9	29.7	17.4	3.2	

Table 10.42 Percentage of private social capital mobilisation in each scoring trajectory, by employment and mobile status

Table 10.43 displays the calculation of mean, standard deviation and effect size when taking the scales as continuous variables to compare the difference between graduates with different mobility and employment status. Unemployed graduates abroad tend to mobilise private social capital significantly more than their peers at-home HEIs. The differences in the mobilisation of private social capital in each trajectory between unemployed graduates are much higher than between employed graduates, with the effect sizes much higher (more than 0.6) than that of graduates with employment. For

graduates with employment, the mobilisations of immediate family and parents' friends are moderately higher than that of their peers at indigenous HEIs.

	mot	one status					
	Employment status	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES
		Mobile	65	2.60	0.83	0.75	0.07
Les estadiates families	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	1.95	0.32	0.75	0.87
Immediate family	Even la vera evet	Mobile	376	3.34	1.16	1 25	0.15
	Employment	Non-mobile	374	3.15	1.33	1.25	0.15
	Unomployment	Mobile	65	2.32	0.87	0.07	0.00
Deletive	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	1.73	0.75	0.87	0.68
Kelatives	Employment	Mobile	376	2.32	1.13	1 10	0.04
		Non-mobile	374	2.36	1.06	1.10	-0.04
	Unomployment	Mobile	65	2.58	0.86	0.90	0.02
Friends of your percents	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	2.05	0.75	0.86	0.62
Friends of your parents	Frankoursont	Mobile	376	2.83	1.17	1 1 5	0.20
	Employment	Non-mobile	374	2.53	1.10	1.15	0.20
	Unomployment	Mobile	65	2.50	0.62	0.64	0 00
Dimension reduction	Unemployment	Non-mobile	40	1.88	0.451	0.04	0.98
(mean)	Employment	Mobile	376	2.83	0.95	0.07	0.15
	empioyment	Non-mobile	374	2.68	1.00	0.97	0.12

Table 10.43 Mean, SD and ES of the private social capital mobilisation, by employment and

#### 10.4 Job-seeking channels for graduates with employment

Concerning the usage of different job-seeking channels when searching for employment for graduates with and without ISM experience, Table 10.44 displays the percentage distribution of the five-point scale to evaluate the participants' attitudes regarding how helpful the channels will be for graduates abroad or at-home HEIs. The value of 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 corresponds to the response "least helpful", "not helpful", "somewhat helpful", "helpful", and "the most helpful" channels, respectively.

A large proportion of graduates at indigenous HEIs reported that they relied on the employment information released by the university, accounting for around 55 per cent; however, that proportion is much smaller than that of graduates from UK HEIs, only merely 7.5 per cent. Nevertheless, for the online recruitment channels, both groups of graduates value the significance, with more than 90 per cent of graduates abroad reporting "helpful" and "very helpful", higher than that of indigenous graduates

#### (around 70 per cent).

Around 45 per cent of graduates abroad pointed out that recommendation from family members and relatives was one of the virtual channels that helped them obtain employment, higher than that of graduates from home HEIs. By contrast, nearly 60 per cent of non-mobile graduates obtained jobs through social recruitment examinations, while only 30 per cent of graduates from abroad used that channel. In addition, the recommendation from a supervisor was one of the helpful channels indigenous graduates use when looking for jobs, with more than 35 per cent of graduates reporting it as "helpful" and "very helpful". However, the proportion is only 3.2 per cent for the graduates from UK HEIs.

	Mobile status	1	2	3	4	5
The employment information	Mobile (N-376)	31.4	40.4	21.7	6.4	1.1
released by university	Non-mobile (N=374)	12.0	9.1	24.3	34.5	20.1
Pocruitmont foir	Mobile	17.0	25.5	27.7	14.9	14.9
	Non-mobile	13.1	10.2	30.2	37.4	9.1
Online recruitment	Mobile	2.1	1.1	4.3	25.0	67.6
Online recruitment	Non-mobile	4.0	6.7	17.4	38.2	33.7
Job-seeking agency	Mobile	49.5	34.6	8.0	4.3	3.7
	Non-mobile	40.1	21.9	19.5	16.3	2.1
Recommendation from family	Mobile	15.4	18.1	21.3	34.0	11.2
members and relatives	Non-mobile	23.0	19.3	25.4	23.8	8.6
Recommendation from classmates	Mobile	14.4	12.8	32.4	34.0	6.4
and friends	Non-mobile	12.0	16.8	31.6	35.3	4.3
Internship or social practice	Mobile	23.4	20.2	19.1	28.7	8.5
	Non-mobile	15.2	13.6	28.9	28.6	13.6
Social recruitment examination	Mobile	23.4	28.2	16.5	24.5	7.4
	Non-mobile	9.9	9.1	25.1	37.7	18.2
Recommendation from supervisor	Mobile	67.0	21.3	8.5	3.2	0.0
Neconimentation nom supervisor	Non-mobile	19.5	16.8	27.5	31.3	4.8

Table 10.44 Percentage of job search channels in each scoring trajectory, by mobile status

Table 10.45 displays the calculation of mean, standard deviation and effect size when taking the scale as continuous variables to compare the difference between graduates with different employment statuses regarding the channels they used when looking for employment.

The results show that online recruitment is the most crucial channel for both mobile and non-mobile graduates. However, it seems much more critical for mobile graduates, with the mean being 4.55 out of 5, more extensive than non-mobile graduates. However, the non-mobile graduates relied much more on the employment information released by the HEIs (3.41) and social recruitment examination (3.41) than their mobile peers, with large effect sizes between the two groups, 1.05 and 0.63, respectively. For the mobile graduates, the usage of employment information released by the HEI is only scoring 2.05, a less crucial channel. It corresponds to the analysis in the previous section; the HEIs in the UK provided lesser support for employment guidance services. In addition, using social recruitment channels seems more critical for non-mobile graduates, with the mean being 3.45, much higher than that of mobile graduates (2.64).

The use of recommendations from classmates and friends is almost the same in both groups of graduates. In contrast, supervisor recommendations show significant differences between the two groups (effect size=1.12). The mean scoring of mobile graduates is only 1.48, which is the least important channel.

The job search strategies of mobile and non-mobile graduates are different. In addition to online recruitment, local students are more likely to obtain jobs by participating in social recruitment examinations or via the employment information released by the HEI. By contrast, mobile graduates mostly find jobs through recommendations from family members, relatives, classmates, and friends.

State	5			
	Mobile status	N Mean SD	Overall S	D ES
The employment information released by	Mobile	376 2.05 0.93	1 20	4.05
university	Non-mobile	374 3.41 1.25	1.29	-1.05
	Mobile	376 2.85 1.29	1 2 4	
Recruitment fair	Non-mobile	374 3.19 1.15	1.24	-0.28
	Mobile	376 4.55 0.81	1 00	0.64
Online recruitment	Non-mobile	374 3.91 1.07	1.00	0.64
Job cooling openant	Mobile	376 1.78 1.02	1 1 2	0.20
JOD-Seeking agency	Non-mobile	374 2.18 1.19	1.12	-0.30
Recommendation from family members and	Mobile	376 3.07 1.26	1 20	0.24
relatives	Non-mobile	374 2.76 1.28	1.20	0.24
Recommendation from classmates and friends	Mobile	376 3.05 1.14	1.11	0.02

Table 10.45 Mean, SD and ES of job-seeking channels for graduates with employment, by mobile

162

	Non-mobile	374 3.03 1.08		
Interaction or social practice	Mobile	376 2.79 1.31	1 20	0.20
internship or social practice	Non-mobile	374 3.12 1.25	1.29	-0.26
	Mobile	376 2.64 1.28	1 20	0.02
Social recruitment examination	Non-mobile	374 3.45 1.18	1.30	-0.63
Decompondation from our or vices	Mobile	376 1.48 0.78	1 22	1 1 7
Recommendation from supervisor	Non-mobile	374 2.85 1.20	1.22	-1.12

#### 10.5 Labour market outcomes for graduates with employment

Table 10.46 demonstrates the time, employer, location, monthly salary and job satisfaction regarding the first employment for the graduates. The results show that when graduates first enter the workforce, most graduates from local universities get their first jobs faster than those who study in the UK. More than 60 per cent of local graduates were successfully employed before graduation, and more than 95 per cent of graduates found employment within six months after graduation. In contrast, mobile graduates often find jobs within a year after graduation, with only 53.2 per cent finding jobs within six months and 22.6 per cent within six months to one year.

In terms of initial monthly salary, the percentage of mobile graduates with a monthly salary ranging from 5001 to 15000 Yuan is around 60 per cent, while the starting salary range for non-mobile graduates is between 5001 and 10000 Yuan per month, accounting for 58 per cent. When using monthly salary as a continuous variable, the result shows that the average salary of mobile graduates is much higher than non-mobile graduates. The effect size is 0.50, suggesting a significant difference in the average monthly salary between the two groups of graduates (see Table 10.47).

Regarding the types of employers, the survey finds that private enterprises and foreign capital or joint ventures are the most prevalent options among mobile graduates, accounting for 65.4 per cent. In contrast, non-mobile graduates are more inclined to choose public institutions and state-owned enterprises, accounting for 65.8 per cent. In addition, as shown in the table, both mobile and non-mobile graduates prefer to work in well-developed cities or coastal areas in China. Of mobile graduates from the UK, nearly 95 per cent prefer to work in economically developed municipalities, seaside cities and provincial capitals. Among non-mobile graduates, the proportion is 75 per cent, and another 21.7 per cent of the graduates choose to work in prefecture-level cities in China. The ratio of work overseas is meagre.

As for location preference, most participants cited the potential promotion opportunity as the main factor in settling in the region. Nearly half of mobile and around 30 per cent of non-mobile graduates attribute the reason to this. It is worth noting that "family members living there" is also an important reason, with 18.1 per cent and 27.3 per cent of mobile and non-mobile graduates, respectively. It reflects that Chinese society is tied to "family" and that even after leaving home to study, one still returns to one's place of origin and chooses to stay close to their parents.

Regarding job satisfaction, 40 per cent of graduates with studying abroad experience reported that they are "satisfied" and "very satisfied" with their employment; however, the proportion of graduates from indigenous HEIs is higher, at around 60 per cent. Treating this variable as a continuous variable shows that the average job satisfaction of mobile graduates (3.25) is significantly lower than that of their non-mobile peers (3.57), with an effect size of 0.38, indicating a moderately significant difference between the non-mobile and mobile status (see Table 10.47).

	Mobile, N=376	Non-mobile, N=374
Time to be employed		
Before graduation (or before receiving the certificate)	24.2	60.4
Within six months after graduation	53.2	35.3
Six to twelve months	22.6	2.9
More than 1 year	0	1.3
Monthly income		
Below 5000 Yuan	11.4	25.9
5001-10000 Yuan	22.9	32.1
10001-15000 Yuan	34.8	24.9
Above 15001	30.9	17.1
Employer section		
Government/Party	0.5	7.2
Public institution	10.1	39.6
State-owned/State-controlled enterprise	23.4	26.2
Private enterprise/ Individually-owned Business	35.6	22.7
Enterprise invested by Foreign Capital or joint venture	29.8	4.3
Others	0.5	0
Location		
Municipality directly under the central government in	<b>F1</b> C	22.4
China	51.6	32.4

Table 10.46 Percentage of labour market outcomes in each trajectory, by mobile status

Seaside city of eastern part of China	20.2	27.8
Provincial capital city in China	22.3	14.7
Prefecture-level city in China	5.3	21.7
County or countryside in China	0.0	2.7
Overseas city	0.5	0.8
Reasons for choosing the location		
Attractive talents policies for graduates	21.3	21.7
Expansive development platform (e.g., more	48.0	22.1
promotion opportunity)	46.9	52.1
High salary	5.3	6.4
Family members living there	18.1	27.3
Partners or lovers living there	5.3	9.1
Others	1.1	3.5
Job satisfaction		
Not satisfied at all	1.1	2.1
Not satisfied	19.9	7.0
Not so satisfied	36.2	31.0
Satisfied	38.8	51.9
Very satisfied	4.0	8.0

Table 10.47 Mean, SD and ES of monthly salary and job satisfaction, by mobile status

	Mobile status	Ν	Mean	SD	Overall SD	ES	
Monthly salary	Mobile	376	2.85	0.99	1.05	0.50	
	Non-mobile	374	2.33	1.04	1.05	0.50	
	Mobile	376	3.25	0.86	0.05	0.00	
Job satisfaction	Non-mobile	374	3.57	0.82	0.85	-0.38	

## **11** Results of empirical analysis

This section presents the multi-stage logistic regression models predicting pupils' probability of attending HEIs first. While previous chapters have revealed evidence of the descriptive results about the motivation, obstacles, job-seeking channels and labour market outcomes, this chapter focuses on the regression results. It starts with discussing whether the probability of studying abroad is correlated to graduates' academic background and SES status. This is followed by statistical results of the logistic regression models predicting the relationship between the labour market outcomes, including job probability, high job satisfaction probability and monthly

salary, and graduates' baseline (mobile status, demographic and academic background, human capital, organisational social capital, private social capital).

## 11.1 The link between academic, family background and mobile probability

The results show the logistic coefficient (B) for each predictor variable for each alternative category (e.g., studying abroad or not studying abroad) of mobile probability. Females are more likely to study in the UK. However, graduates of the Communist Party tend to be much less mobile. They are 5 times more likely to study at home HEIs than the others. Concerning academic background, graduates with undergraduate degrees from prestigious universities are less likely to stay in China for postgraduate education and are more inclined to study abroad.

Regarding family background, almost all variables show that participants of high family origin are more inclined to study abroad. The only exception is the variable of the father's HE, which shows that students whose fathers have HE diplomas are more likely to stay in China for postgraduate studies. However, the higher the annual household income, the higher the probability of going abroad. With other variables held constant, each level of family annual income increases, and the probability of studying in China drops 47 per cent (the probability of studying abroad increases 2.1 times).

Variables	В	Exp(B)				
Gender (vs female*)	0.48	1.61				
Communist Party member (vs not*)	1.65	5.20				
Top HEI Undergrad (vs not*)	-0.33	0.72				
Father's HE (vs not*)	0.25	1.29				
Father's occupation status (vs laborers, laid-off workers or others*)						
FOS 2	-0.48	0.62				
FOS 3	-0.53	0.59				
FOS 4	-0.57	0.57				
Mother's HE (vs not*)	-0.65	0.52				
Mother's occupation status (vs laborers, laid-off wo	rkers or others*)					
MOS 2	-1.24	0.29				
MOS 3	-0.73	0.48				
MOS 4	-0.59	0.56				
Parents' annual income	-0.76	0.47				
No. of Observation	855	855				

Table 11.1 The logistic regression model of mobile probability

## **11.2** The link between mobile status, human capital, organisational social capital, private social capital and job probability

This section presents the multi-stage logistic regression models predicting postgraduate's probability of being employed (when receiving graduation certificates) to elucidate the relationship between the opportunity to be employed and mobile status, human capital, organisational social capital and private social capital. Different levels of baseline variables are added to the model, as explained in the methods chapter. The detailed results of each stage of the regression models are given to present changes in predictive accuracy and coefficients when different sets of baseline variables are controlled for.

•	0 0	
	Percentage	The improvement of percentage
	correctness	of variation explained
Base figure	63.1	-
Mobile status	67.3	4.2
Demographic and academic background	73.9	6.6
Human capital	73.1	-0.8
Organisational social capital	75.6	2.5
Private social capital	77.6	2.0
Overall improvement	-	14.5

Table 11.2 Predictive accuracy of logistic regression models of job probability

According to the classification table above (Table 11.2), after knowing the mobile status of graduates, there is an informative increase in the employment rate, with a 4.2 per cent growth in predictive accuracy at this stage. However, the most pronounced growth in predictive accuracy (6.6 per cent) is when graduates' demographic and academic background variables are entered into the model. In contrast, when considering human capital variables, including academic performance, scholarship, leadership, language and occupational certificates, there is a slight decrease (0.8 per cent) in predictive accuracy at this stage. Nevertheless, including organisational social capital and private social capital variables leads to more informative increases in the overall accuracy, which are 2.5 per cent and 2.0 per cent growth, respectively. After controlling for all the baseline variables mentioned above, there is a significant overall improvement with 14.5 per cent of the variation in outcome explained.

The table below (11.3) presents the results of the logistic regression models predicting graduates' possibility of being employed. As mentioned in the methods chapter, the most critical outcome indicators are 1) the increase in the percentage correctness at each stage, which reveals how knowing certain sets of "capital" variables increases the predictive ability of the model, and 2) the Exp (B) of each baseline variable in the right column, which provides the odds ratio of the probability of transition from HE to employment after accounting for other variables in the model.

	Мо	del 1	Мо	del 2	Мо	del 3	Мос	del 4	Мос	del 5
Variables	D	Exp	D	Exp	D	Exp	D	Exp	D	Exp
	Б	(B)	Б	(B)	Б	(B)	Б	(B)	Б	(B)
Non-mobile (vs mobile*)	1.52	4.56	1.50	4.48	1.31	3.70	0.91	2.49	1.66	5.26
Male (vs female*)			-0.11	0.89	-0.15	0.86	-0.24	0.79	-0.36	0.70
Communist Party (vs			0.02	2 5 2	0.07	2.40	0.72	2.00	0.00	1.04
no*)	-	-	0.93	2.53	0.87	2.40	0.72	2.06	0.66	1.94
Top HEI- Under (vs no*)	-	-	0.33	1.39	0.26	1.30	0.17	1.19	0.23	1.25
Top HEI- Post (vs no*)	-	-	1.01	2.73	0.96	2.61	0.96	2.62	0.91	2.48
Social Science (vs			0.05	1.05	0.00	0.04	0.07	1.00	0.05	0.00
Business*)	-	-	0.05	1.05	-0.06	0.94	0.07	1.08	-0.05	0.96
Science (vs Business*)	-		0.58	1.79	0.56	1.75	0.51	1.67	0.37	1.44
Merit (vs pass*)	-	-	-	-	-0.16	0.86	-0.27	0.76	-0.45	0.64
Distinction (vs pass*)	-	-	-	-	0.44	1.55	0.43	1.54	0.27	1.31
Scholarship (vs no*)	-	-	-	-	0.19	1.21	0.16	1.17	0.17	1.19
Student leadership (vs	-	-	-	-	0.42	4 50	0.20	1 2 4	0.24	1 27
no*)					0.42	1.53	0.29	1.34	0.24	1.27
Professional certificate	-	-	-	-	0.03	1.04	-0.11	0.90	-0.19	0.83
English certificate No.	-	-	-	-	0.01	1.01	-0.08	0.92	-0.13	0.87
Student organisation (vs	-	-	-	-				0 70		0 74
no*)					-	-	-0.24	0.79	-0.34	0.71
Internship or part-time	-	-	-	-			0.47	4.64	0.40	4 50
(vs no*)					-	-	0.47	1.61	0.42	1.52
Employment guidance	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.72	2.05	0.58	1.78
Organisational social							0.00	1.00	0.40	4.24
capital mobilisation	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.08	1.08	0.19	1.21
Father's HE (vs no*)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.29	1.33
Father's occupation status	(vs labo	rers, laid	-off work	ers or of	thers*)					

Table 11.3 Multi-stage logistic regression models of job probability

FOS 2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-0.36	0.70
FOS 3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.01	1.01
FOS 4	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-0.16	0.85
Mother's HE (vs no*)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.02	1.02
Mother's occupation status (vs laborers, laid-off workers or others*)										
MOS 2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-0.56	0.57
MOS 3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-0.51	0.60
MOS 4	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-0.02	0.98
Parents' annual income	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.31	1.36
Private social capital	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.02	1.04
mobilisation									0.03	1.04
No. of Observation	855	5	855		855		855		85	5

Note: \*refers to reference groups.

#### 11.2.1 Job probability and mobile status

The first logistic regression model (Model 1 in Table 11.3) only includes mobile status. It shows that non-mobile graduates have a much higher probability of being employed and are more than four times more likely to realise the transition from education to employment successfully.

## 11.2.2 Job probability, mobile status and demographic and academic background

The second logistic regression model (Table 11.3) includes gender, the Communist Party membership and academic background variables. As explained in the methods chapter, Communist Party membership and educational background can impact the stock of human capital and social capital, which have dual attributes that make it unreasonable to classify them as human or social capital. Thus, unsurprisingly, adding these variables into Model 2 produced significant growth in predictive accuracy by 6.6 per cent, a comparatively large proportion of the variation in the opportunity to be employed explained.

After accounting for demographic and academic background, the results reveal that postgraduates who are members of the Communist Party of China are more likely to be employed. They are much more likely than the others to obtain jobs, with the odds ratio for Communist Party member scores being 2.53. Similarly, participants who

graduated from elite undergraduate and postgraduate HEIs are more likely to access work than the others, with the odds ratio scores being 1.39 and 2.73, respectively. In addition, postgraduates majoring in social science and science have a higher employment rate than those studying business. Science graduates are more likely to be employed than business graduates, with an odds ratio of 1.79.

However, it is surprisingly noted that for postgraduates with similar academic backgrounds and mobile statuses, females enjoy better chances of being employed compared to males. When knowing the demographic and academic background, non-mobile graduates still have a greater probability (4.48) of being employed compared to those mobile graduates, though with a slight odds ratio decrease.

# 11.2.3 Job probability, mobile status, demographic and academic background and human capital

Model 3 includes human capital variables in addition to mobile status and demographic and academic background variables.

Considering human capital characteristics, social science graduates become more disadvantaged in the probability of being employed than business graduates. However, science graduates still enjoy the most remarkable employment rate, though a slight decrease is shown in the possibility.

The odds ratios of these human capital variables are consistent with the general perception that more outstanding, competent and skilled postgraduates tend to be associated with a higher probability of being employed. The ones with scholarships, student leadership, professional qualification certificates and language certificates are more likely to access work. However, while graduating with distinction academic achievement enjoys the highest possibility of employment, postgraduates with merit grades are less likely to be used than those with lower academic achievement.

After controlling for the human capital variables, non-mobile students have a continuously decreased probability (3.7) of employment upon graduation, but the positive effect of being graduated domestically remains unchanged.

# 11.2.4 Job probability, mobile status, demographic and academic background, human capital and organisational social capital

The fourth stage includes organisational social capital into the model to test whether networking and services based on university and clubs are associated with a higher employment rate for equivalent postgraduates (Model 4 in Table 11.3). After considering organisational social capital, graduates with professional qualification certificates and English language certificates are less likely to be employed. When other elements are equal, the number of English language certificate increase by 1, and the probability of being hired will drop by 8 per cent.

The analyses show that postgraduates with an internship or part-time working experience are 1.61 times as likely as those without the experience to be hired when they have equivalent academic backgrounds and human capital stock. In addition, it is within expectations that postgraduates whose graduation HEIs provide better employment guidance services are more probability of accessing work. When other elements are equal, the scoring increases by 1, and the odds ratio of being employed will increase by 105 per cent. Meanwhile, for organisational social capital mobilisation, the scoring increases by 1, and the odds ratio of being employed will increase by 1, and the odds ratio of being hired will increase by 8 per cent.

These analyses show that non-mobile students have dropped the probability of employment after graduation when the background, human capital and organisational social capital variables are controlled for. However, the positive effect of graduating from home HEIs is still untouched.

## 11.2.5 Job probability, mobile status, demographic and academic background, human capital, organisational social capital and private social capital

In Model 5, private social capital variables are also controlled for (Table 11.3). The results present whether family SES, including parents' education level, occupation status, and annual income, is associated with a difference in accessing employment for postgraduates with equivalent characteristics in academic background, knowledge, skills, and university life. The odds ratio for being employed seems uneven, possibly due to the different family origins between non-mobile and mobile graduates.

It is within expectations that postgraduates from wealthier families are more likely to be employed, with its odds ratio being 1.36. When other factors are equal, the parents'

annual income level increases by 1, and the probability of being employed will increase by 36 per cent. Meanwhile, the more private social capital is mobilised, the more likely postgraduates will be hired. When other factors are equal, the score of private social capital mobilisation increases by 1, and the probability of being employed will increase by 4 per cent. In addition, postgraduates whose fathers have HE diplomas are 33 per cent more likely to be used than those without the credentials. Postgraduates whose fathers are civil servants or public institution staff are more likely to be employed compared to the group of labourers, laid-off workers or others. However, all the other levels of fathers' and mothers' occupational status are disadvantaged in the probability of being employed, compared to labourers, laid-off workers, or others. After postgraduate education, graduates with lower parents' occupational status can still obtain jobs successfully and enjoy a higher employment rate.

After including all the baseline variables, non-mobile students have prominently raised the probability of employment after graduation. They are 5.26 times more probability of achieving the transition from HE to employment successfully.

### 11.2.6 Findings from logistic regression models

After controlling for demographic factors, human capital and social capital, indigenous graduates are five times as likely as graduates abroad to achieve employment. Graduates abroad reported that the main reasons for being unemployed are high competition in the labour market and high expectations for salaries and welfare. In addition, they also point out that missing the golden period of recruitment is also an important reason. It is because the recruitment peak for graduates in China usually occurs around April and October (usually known as "spring recruit" and "autumn recruit") when UK students still need to receive their graduation certificates, which may bring some challenges for the graduates abroad looking for employment after returning to China.

From the classification form (Table 11.2), we can see that graduates' organisational social capital and private social capital are more significant factors than human capital in predicting the job probability, as the predictive accuracy of the model increased by 2.5 per cent and 2.0 per cent, respectively, when the two sets of variables were added. However, adding human capital variables decreases the predictive accuracy slightly.

In addition to the prediction accuracy, the Exp(B) for job probability is also examined.

The results indicate that females, Party members, and prestigious HEI graduates are more likely to be employed. In contrast, graduates holding vocational qualifications and English certificates are negatively related to job probability. In terms of organisational social capital, internships, career guidance and the mobilisation of organisational social capital are all positively associated with employment rates.

In addition, graduates whose parents have a HE degree are positively associated with job probability, and whose fathers are government officials or civil servants are more likely to be employed. However, graduates with other parental occupational statuses had lower employment rates than those with labourer or worker parents. It suggests that graduates with lower parental occupational status could still find employment successfully. This may be due to the higher proportion of indigenous graduates whose parents are farmers or labourers. They tend to be employed before graduation or within a shorter period than graduates abroad. However, yearly family incomes and the mobilisation of private social capital are positively correlated with employment probability.

## 11.2.7 Job probability by mobile status

Separate multi-stage logistic regression analyses were conducted on mobile and nonmobile graduates, respectively. Table 11.4 shows the increase in the percentage correctness, which reveals the model's predictive ability after knowing certain variables. The four-stage logistic models control for demographic factors, human capital, organisational social capital and private social capital.

	No	Mobile		
	Percentage	The improvement	Percentage	The improvement
	correctness	of percentage of	correctness	of percentage of
		variation explained		variation explained
Base figure	54.3	-	79.4	-
Demographic and	68.1	13.8	79.4	0
academic background				
Human capital	68.9	0.8	79.4	0
Organisational social	72.3	3.4	80.0	0.6
capital				
Private social capital	76.4	2.1	81.9	1.9
Overall improvement	-	22.1	-	2.5

The model's explanatory power is more substantial for home graduates than graduates abroad, with an overall improvement of percentage correctness being 22.1 per cent, while for graduates abroad, it is only 2.5 per cent. For home graduates, entering demographic and academic background variables significantly increases the model's accuracy by 13.8 per cent. In contrast, human capital is the least significant factor in predicting the outcome, as the predictive accuracy of the model only increased by 0.8 per cent when the set of variables was added. However, when adding organisational social capital and private social capital variables into the model, the models' percentage accuracy has moderately increased by 3.4 per cent and 2.1 per cent, respectively. On the other hand, after controlling for the organisational social capital variables, the model percentage accuracy has been raised by 0.6 per cent for graduates abroad. In addition, adding private social capital variables has significantly increased by 1.9 per cent. However, human capital variables seem to have little effect on the increase in accuracy. Adding these variables leads to no increase in predictive accuracy. It can be seen that organisational and private social capital are more significant factors in predicting job probability than human capital for graduates studying abroad and at home.

Model 5a and 5b in Table 11.5 show the results of job probability for non-mobile and mobile graduates separately, and they are the last stage of the multi-stage logistic regression models, including all sets of baseline variables. Mobile graduates with scholarships, professional qualifications and student organisation experiences enjoy higher employment rates, while non-mobile graduates with these characteristics are disadvantaged in job probability. Mobile graduates majoring in science tend to be slower to get jobs than business peers; by contrast, non-mobile science graduates are the fastest to obtain jobs, followed by business graduates. Non-mobile graduates and graduates abroad with internship experience and excellent employment guidance are positively related to high employment rates; however, the likelihood of a job probability is less significant among graduates abroad than at home. Mobile peers who mobilised more organisational social capital tend to have higher job probability. When other factors are constant, the scoring increases by 1, and the likelihood of being employed will increase by 72 per cent. Non-mobile graduates whose parents have lower occupational status are expected to have higher job probability. By contrast, mobile graduates whose fathers are government officials or civil servants and mothers with higher occupational levels are positively related to higher job probability. Besides, the more private social capital is mobilised for mobile graduates, the quicker they will be employed.

mobile status							
Variables	Model 5a, non-mobile		Model 5b, mobile				
variables	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)			
Male (vs female*)	-0.56	0.57	-0.23	0.80			
Communist Party (vs no*)	1.05	2.84	-0.14	0.87			
Top HEI- Under (vs no*)	0.38	1.47	0.09	1.09			
Top HEI- Post (vs no*)	1.09	2.99	0.96	2.62			
Social Science (vs Business*)	-0.56	0.57	0.31	1.36			
Science (vs Business*)	0.27	1.31	-0.25	0.78			
Merit (vs pass*)	-1.12	0.33	0.07	1.07			
Distinction (vs pass*)	0.02	1.02	0.28	1.32			
Scholarship (vs no*)	-0.18	0.83	0.69	1.99			
Student leadership (vs no*)	0.26	1.30	0.45	1.56			
Professional certificate (vs no*)	-0.62	0.54	0.03	1.03			
English certificate No.	-0.29	0.74	-0.05	0.95			
Student organisation (vs no*)	-0.72	0.49	0.33	1.40			
Part-time or internship (vs no*)	0.86	2.37	0.11	1.12			
Employment guidance	0.91	2.49	0.47	1.59			
OSC mobilisation	-0.02	0.98	0.54	1.72			
Father's HE (vs no*)	1.10	3.01	-0.03	0.97			
Father's occupation status (vs laborers, laid-off workers or others*)							
FOS 2	-0.01	0.99	-1.43	0.24			
FOS 3	-0.31	0.73	0.16	1.18			
FOS 4	0.00	1.00	-0.42	0.65			
Mother's HE (vs no*)	-0.09	0.91	-0.34	0.71			
Mother's occupation status (vs laborers, laid-off workers or others*)							
MOS 2	-0.94	0.39	0.66	1.93			
MOS 3	-0.32	0.72	0.41	1.51			
MOS 4	-0.51	0.60	1.24	3.46			
Parents' annual income	0.29	1.34	0.50	1.64			
PSC mobilisation	-0.11	0.90	0.27	1.31			

Table 11.5 Last stage of multi-stage logistic regression models predicting job probability by

Note: \*refers to reference groups.

# 11.3 The link between mobile status, human capital, organisational social capital, private social capital and job satisfaction

This section details the process of using multi-stage logistic regression models to

compare the opportunity to be satisfied with the first employment between graduates with overseas study experiences and those without the experiences, focusing on whether attending UK HEIs is positively predictive of achieving a particular employment satisfaction rate. Unlike in the prior logistic regression models predicting job probability, the analyses of employment satisfaction apply to 750 cases and only include graduates who were in employment with payment when the survey was conducted. The detailed results of each stage of the regression models are given to present changes in predictive accuracy and coefficients when different sets of baseline variables are controlled for.

	Percentage	The improvement of percentage
	correctness	of variation explained
Base figure	51.3	-
Mobile status	58.5	7.2
Demographic and academic	57.4	-1.1
background		
Human capital	62.5	5.1
Organisational social capital	65.9	3.4
Private social capital	72.6	6.7
Overall improvement	-	21.3

Table 11.6 Predictive accuracy of logistic regression models of job satisfaction

After introducing the dataset, the evaluation process for job satisfaction between nonmobile and mobile graduates is described below. Different levels of baseline variables are added to the model, as explained in the methods chapter. According to the classification table above, the most significant growth in predictive accuracy is when the mobile status is entered into the model, which is 7.2 per cent. However, adding the demographic and academic background variables bring a slight decrease (1.1 per cent) in the predictive accuracy. Then after knowing postgraduates' human capital stock, including academic performance, scholarship, leadership, language and occupational certificate, it is also informative about the job satisfaction rate, with 5.1 per cent growth in predictive accuracy at this stage.

Meanwhile, including organisational social capital also leads to a moderate rise (3.4 per cent) in overall accuracy. After controlling for private social capital variables, there is still more significant growth, with an additional 6.7 per cent variation in outcome explained. The table below presents the results of the multi-stage logistic regression models predicting postgraduates' opportunities of being satisfied with their

## employment.

	Model 1		Model 2		Model 3		Model 4		Model 5	
Variables	В	Exp	В	Exp		Exp	В	Exp	B	Exp
		(B)		(B)	В	(B)		(B)		(B)
Non-mobile (vs mobile*)	0.69	1.99	0.80	2.22	0.28	1.32	0.11	1.12	1.4	4.04
Male (vs female*)	-	-	0.12	1.12	0.18	1.20	0.14	1.15	0.06	1.07
Communist Party (vs no*)	-	-	0.44	1.55	0.39	1.47	0.27	1.31	0.07	1.07
Top HEI- Under (vs no*)	-	-	0.48	1.62	0.41	1.51	0.39	1.48	0.41	1.51
Top HEI- Post (vs no*)	-	-	0.38	1.47	0.33	1.39	0.31	1.36	0.25	1.28
Social Science (vs Business*)	-	-	-0.17	0.85	-0.29	0.75	-0.25	0.78	-0.35	0.70
Science (vs Business*)	-	-	-0.18	0.83	-0.28	0.75	-0.31	0.73	-0.48	0.62
Merit (vs pass*)	-	-	-	-	0.38	1.47	0.44	1.56	0.28	1.32
Distinction (vs pass*)	-	-	-	-	0.83	2.30	0.72	2.06	0.61	1.84
Scholarship (vs no*)		-	-	-	0.81	2.24	0.78	2.19	0.74	2.09
Student leadership (vs no*)	-	-	-	-	0.08	1.09	0.02	1.02	-0.08	0.92
Professional certificates (vs		-	-	-	0.05	4 20	0.40	4.20	0.01	4.04
no*)	-				0.25	1.29	0.18	1.20	0.01	1.01
English certificate No.	-	-	-	-	-0.05	0.95	0.02	1.02	-0.10	0.90
Student organisation (vs		-	-	-			0.00	2.44	0 77	2.46
no*)	-					-	0.88	2.41	0.77	2.16
Internship or part-time (vs			-	-	-	-	0.05	0.05	0.22	0.00
no*)							-0.05	0.95	-0.22	0.80
Employment guidance	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.21	1.24	0.02	1.02
Organisational social capital							0.02	4.02		4.22
mobilisation	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.02	1.02	0.20	1.22
Father's HE (vs no*)	-	-	-	-	-	-			0.35	1.42
Father's occupation status (vs laborers, laid-off workers or other*)										
FOS 2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-0.26	0.77
FOS 3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.12	1.13
FOS 4	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-0.10	0.90
Mother's HE (vs no)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.03	1.03
Mother's occupation status (vs laborers, laid-off workers or others*)										
MOS 2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.23	1.26
MOS 3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.40	1.49
MOS 4	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.32	1.38
Parents' annual income	_	_	_	-	-	-	-	-	0 39	1 4 8

Table 11.7 Multi-stage logistic regression models of job satisfaction

Note: *refers to reference	groups.					
No. of Observation	750	750	750	750	750	
individual social capital					-0.07 0.93	
The mobilisation of					0.07 0.02	

#### 11.3.1 Job satisfaction and mobile status

Model 1 in Table 11.7 only includes mobile status, which show that non-mobile graduates are approximately twice as likely as mobile ones to be satisfied with the employment.

## 11.3.2 Job satisfaction, mobile status, demographic and academic background

The second logistic regression model adds postgraduates' demographic and academic background variables. The results reveal that after accounting for gender and Communist Party membership, postgraduates from more advantaged HEIs have a higher probability of high job satisfaction. Those who graduated from elite undergraduate and postgraduate HEIs are more likely to be satisfied with their first employment, with an odds ratio of 1.62 and 1.47, respectively. Meanwhile, graduates majoring in business tend to have the highest satisfaction rate among the three fields of study when other factors are equal. However, the satisfaction rates for social science and the equivalent science graduates are almost the same. In addition, for graduates with similar academic backgrounds, males are more likely to be satisfied with their first employment than females, with an odds ratio of 1.12. Postgraduates who are Communist Party members have advantages over those who do not have membership within similar academic backgrounds, with the Exp (B) of Communist Party membership being 1.55.

When knowing the demographic and educational background, non-mobile graduates still have a greater probability (2.22) of being satisfied with the first job compared to those mobile graduates, with a slight increase of the odds ratio than the previous stage.

# 11.3.3 Job satisfaction, mobile status, demographic and academic background and human capital

The third model includes the human capital variables, including academic achievement, scholarship, student leadership, professional and English certificates, mobile status, and demographic and educational background variables (Model 3 in Table 11.7).

Considering human capital characteristics, except for the number of English certificate variables, all the other attributes of human capital variables positively related to a higher job satisfaction rate, showing that a more outstanding, competent and skilled postgraduate tend to be associated with a higher probability of being satisfied with their employment. Postgraduates with distinction and merit grades enjoy higher possibilities to be happy with their jobs than those with lower academic achievement, with the odds ratio for distinction graduates' scores being 2.30 and merit groups 1.47. Meanwhile, postgraduates awarded the scholarship are twice more likely to be satisfied with the first employment, with an odds ratio of 2.24. Similarly, graduates with student leadership experience and professional certificates are more likely to be content with the profession, with the odds ratios being 1.09 and 1.29, respectively. However, when other elements are equal, the number of English language certificate increase by 1, and the probability of being satisfied with their employment will drop by 5 per cent.

After controlling for the human capital variables, non-mobile students have moderately decreased the probability of satisfaction upon employment, but the positive effect of being graduated domestically remains unchanged.

# 11.3.4 Job satisfaction, mobile status, demographic and academic background, human capital and organisational social capital

The fourth stage includes organisational social capital into the model to test whether university life, working experience and career support service are associated with a higher job satisfaction rate (Model 4 in Table 11.7). After adding organisational social capital variables, the number of English certificates variable positively links to a higher job satisfaction rate, with an odds ratio of 1.02.

Consistent with the strong predictive ability of organisational capital as presented in the table, the odds ratio for student organisation participation, HEIs employment
guidance and the mobilisation of organisational capital are more prominent than 1. Postgraduates engaged in any organisation activity are twice more advantaged in their employment satisfaction opportunities than equivalent peers without the experiences, with an odds ratio of 2.41.

It is within expectations that graduates who gained better employment guidance would enjoy higher job satisfaction, with its odds ratio being 1.24. When other factors are equal, the scoring of career support guidance increases by 1, and the odds ratio of being satisfied with the first employment will increase by 24 per cent. Meanwhile, when other factors are equal, the scoring of organisational social capital mobilisation increases by 1, and the odds ratio of being satisfied with the odds ratio of being satisfied with the employment will increase by 2 per cent. However, graduates with part-time or internship experience seem to have a lower satisfaction rate, with an odds ratio of 0.95.

These analyses show that the probability of being satisfied with employment for nonmobile graduates has dropped to 1.12 when the background, human capital and organisational social capital variables are controlled. However, the positive effect of graduating from home HEIs is still untouched.

## 11.3.5 Job satisfaction, mobile status, postgraduate demographic and academic background, human capital, organisational social capital and private social capital

In Model 5, private social capital variables are also added to the model. The results present whether family SES is associated with a difference in employee satisfaction for postgraduates with equivalent characteristics in mobile status, academic background, human capital and organisational social capital.

Introducing parents' education level, occupation, and annual income into the model, the results surprisingly present that postgraduates with more English certificates have lower opportunities for job satisfaction. When other factors are equal, the number of English language certificate increase by 1, and the probability of being satisfied with their jobs will drop by 10 per cent. Graduates who were student leaders are now slightly disadvantaged in their opportunities of higher job satisfaction than equivalent peers without the experiences, with the odds ratio dropping to 0.92.

Postgraduates from wealthier families are more likely to be satisfied with their first employment, with the odds ratio for parents' annual income being 1.48. When other

factors are equal, the level of parents' yearly income increases 1 class, and the probability of being satisfied with the first employment will increase by 48 per cent. However, the more private social capital is mobilised, the less likely postgraduates will be content with their first employment after graduation. When other factors are equal, the score of private social capital mobilisation increases by 1, and the probability of being satisfied with the profession will decrease by 7 per cent.

In addition, postgraduates whose parents have HE qualifications tend to be more likely to be satisfied with their first employment than their peers' parents without diplomas. Graduates whose fathers are government officials or civil servants are the most advantaged group with the highest job satisfaction rate. They are also 13 per cent more likely to be satisfied with their employment than those fathers who are labourers, laid-off workers or others. However, graduates whose fathers hold middle or senior managers positions, who are self-employed or workers tend to possess a lower satisfaction rate, compared to the labourers, laid-off workers or others, with the odds ratio of 0.9 and 0.77, respectively. However, graduates whose mothers have higher social status, including managers or professionals, civil servants, or selfemployed, are more likely to be satisfied with their first employment than labour workers.

After including all the baseline variables, non-mobile graduates prominently raised the probability of job satisfaction upon their first employment. They are more likely to enjoy a high level of job satisfaction.

## 11.3.6 Findings from logistic regression models

Graduates from indigenous HEIs have higher job satisfaction rates than graduates abroad After controlling for demographic factors, human capital and social capital.

The classification (Table 11.6) shows that graduates' private social capital is the most crucial factor in predicting the job satisfaction outcome, as the predictive accuracy of the model increased by 6.7 per cent when the variables were added.

In addition to the prediction accuracy, the Exp(B) for high job satisfaction probability is also examined. The results indicate that male graduates, Party members, and those from prestigious HEIs are more likely to have a high probability of job satisfaction. Business graduates possess the highest job satisfaction rates. A high job satisfaction rate is positively related to outstanding academic performance, scholarship and professional qualification owners. In contrast, graduates who were student leaders and their number of English certificates are negatively correlated with employment. In terms of organisational social capital, graduates with internship experience lower job satisfaction, while participation in clubs, excellent career guidance and mobilisation of organisational social capital are all positively correlated with high job satisfaction probability.

In addition, having parents with a HE degree was positively associated with high job satisfaction rates, and having a father and mother who were government officials was positively associated with job satisfaction. Although graduates with lower parental occupational status have higher job probability, they may be dissatisfied with their jobs. In addition, family income and job satisfaction were positively correlated, but the more the use of private social capital, the lower their job satisfaction. This may be due to the fact that the use of private social capital increases career expectations.

## 11.3.7 Job satisfaction by mobile status

This section conducted multi-stage logistic regression analyses on graduates with different mobile statuses. Table 11.8 shows the increase in the percentage correctness, which reveals the model's predictive ability after knowing certain variables. The model's explanatory power for home graduates is similar to that of graduates abroad, with an overall improvement of percentage correctness being 18.1 and 18.3 per cent, respectively. For home graduates, entering demographic and academic background variables increases the model's accuracy by 4.4 per cent. However, adding organisational social capital variables has decreased the accuracy by 1.4 per cent. However, introducing organisational social capital variables increased the model's percentage accuracy by 10 per cent. The accuracy increased by 5.1 per cent after including private social capital variables.

On the other hand, after controlling for the demographic and academic background variables, the model percentage accuracy has been raised by merely 1 per cent for graduates abroad. However, adding human capital and organisational social capital variables moderately increased the accuracy by 5.6 per cent and 3.8 per cent, respectively. In addition, adding private social capital variables has gained a significant increase of 7.9 per cent. In addition, human capital variables have little effect on the increase in accuracy.

Overall, the most important factor in predicting job satisfaction for graduates is

organisational social capital; however, it is private social capital for graduates abroad.

	Non-m	obile graduates	Mobile graduates		
	Dercentage	The improvement	Dercentage	The improvement	
	correctnoss	of percentage of	correctnoss	of percentage of	
	correctness	variation explained	correctness	variation explained	
Base figure	59.8	-	57.2	-	
Demographic and	64.2	1 1	58.2	1.0	
academic background	04.2	4.4	50.2	1.0	
Human capital	62.8	-1.4	63.8	5.6	
Organisational social	77 8	10.0	67.6	2 0	
capital	72.0	10.0	07.0	5.0	
Private social capital	77.9	5.1	75.5	7.9	
Overall improvement	-	18.1	-	18.3	

Table 11.8 Predictive accuracy of logistic regression models predicting job satisfaction by mobile status

In Table 11.9, the results show the coefficient and the likelihood of having a higher job satisfaction level. Mobile graduates with scholarships, professional certificates and student organisation memberships enjoy higher job satisfaction; non-mobile graduates with these characteristics have similar situations. Mobile graduates majoring in business tend to have the highest job satisfaction, while non-mobile graduates studying business have the lowest job satisfaction. Surprisingly, non-mobile graduates with "distinction" grades are less satisfied with their employment than those with "pass" grades. By contrast, mobile graduates with distinguished academic achievements are 6.78 times more satisfied with their jobs than graduates with "pass" grades.

Non-mobile graduates with excellent employment guidance and mobilised organisational social capital are positively related to high job satisfaction; however, the link is negative among mobile graduates. Surprisingly, internship working experience is negatively related to job satisfaction for students with different mobile statuses. In addition, mobile graduates whose fathers possess higher occupational statuses tend to have lower job satisfaction levels. Nevertheless, non-mobile graduates whose fathers are government officials enjoy higher job satisfaction and are 3.65 times more likely to be satisfied with employment. For mobile graduates, private social capital mobilisation is positively linked to job satisfaction; however, the link is negative for non-mobile graduates.

mobile status					
Maniah I.a.	Non-I	mobile	Mobile		
variables	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)	
Male (vs female*)	0.16	1.17	-0.16	0.86	
Communist Party member (vs no*)	0.34	1.41	0.04	1.04	
Top HEI- Under (vs no*)	1.46	4.32	0.04	1.04	
Top HEI- Post (vs no*)	0.04	1.04	0.39	1.48	
Social Science (vs Business*)	0.78	2.19	-1.14	0.32	
Science (vs Business*)	0.20	1.22	-0.66	0.52	
Merit (vs pass*)	0.48	1.61	0.58	1.78	
Distinction (vs pass*)	-0.22	0.80	1.91	6.78	
Scholarship (vs no*)	0.80	2.22	0.19	1.21	
Student leader (vs no*)	-0.20	0.82	-0.49	0.62	
Professional certificate (vs no*)	0.09	1.09	0.60	1.83	
English certificate No.	-0.02	0.98	-0.07	0.93	
Student organisation (vs no*)	1.16	3.18	0.69	1.98	
Part-time or internship (vs no*)	-0.31	0.73	-0.16	0.85	
Employment guidance	0.40	1.49	-0.41	0.66	
Organisational social capital mobilisation	0.50	1.64	-0.07	0.94	
Father's HE (vs no*)	-0.21	0.81	1.16	3.20	
Father's occupation status (vs laborers, laid-off worker	s or other	s*)			
FOS 2	0.21	1.23	-0.76	0.47	
FOS 3	1.29	3.65	-0.70	0.50	
FOS 4	1.02	2.78	-0.63	0.54	
Mother's HE (vs no*)	0.13	1.14	0.18	1.20	
Mother's occupation status (vs laborers, laid-off worke	ers or othe	ers*)			
MOS 2	0.01	1.01	0.40	1.50	
MOS 3	1.02	2.78	0.25	1.28	
MOS 4	0.63	1.87	0.95	2.59	
Parents' annual income	0.09	1.09	0.62	1.86	
Private social capital mobilisation	-0.32	0.73	0.08	1.09	

Table 11.9 Last stage of multi-stage logistic regression models predicting job satisfaction by

Note: \*refers to reference group

# 11.4 The link between mobile status, human capital, organisational social capital, private social capital and the monthly income

In order to figure out how postgraduates' mobile status, possession and mobilisation

of different capital are associated with their initial monthly income regarding the first employment after graduation, this section uses multinomial logistic regression models to control for different sets of baseline variables. The four income categories for this outcome variable, 1= below 5000 Yuan, 2= 5001 to 10000 Yuan, 3= 10001 to 15000 Yuan, and 4= above 15001 Yuan, are predicted from five baseline variables, including mobile status, demographic and academic background, human capital, organisational social capital and private social capital. Tables 11.11 to 11.15 below present the results of the logistic regression models predicting postgraduates' possible incomes below 5000 Yuan, 5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan. As mentioned in the methods chapter, the most critical outcome indicators are 1) the increase in the percentage correctness at each stage, which reveals how knowing certain sets of "capital" variables increases the predictive ability of the model, and 2) the coefficient and Exp (B) of each baseline variable in the column.

According to the classification in Table 11.10, after knowing the mobile status of postgraduates, there is an informative increase in the prediction correctness of monthly income, with a 3.6 per cent growth in predictive accuracy. However, when postgraduates' demographic and academic background variables are entered into the model, there is only a 1.2 per cent growth in predictive accuracy. In contrast, after considering human capital variables, including academic performance, scholarship, leadership, language and occupational qualifications, there is a moderate increase (2.9 per cent) in predictive accuracy. Then, adding organisational social capital variables into the models brings another 1.5 per cent improvement in the correctness. Including private social capital variables leads to the most pronounced increases in the overall accuracy, which is 4.9 per cent growth. After controlling for all the baseline variables mentioned above, there is a significant overall improvement, with 14.1 per cent of the variation in outcome explained.

	Percent correctness	The improvement of percentage
		of variation explained
Base figure	29.9	-
Mobile status	33.5	3.6
Academic and demographic	24 7	1 0
background	54.7	1.2
Human capital	37.6	2.9
Organisational social capital	39.1	1.5

Table 11.10 Predictive accuracy of logistic regression models of the probability of having salaries below 5000 Yuan, 5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan

Private social capital	44.0	4.9
Overall improvement	-	14.1

## 11.4.1 Monthly income and mobile status

Models in each table present the parameter estimates for the effects of mobile status, human capital, organisational social capital, and private social capital on monthly incomes. The results of multinomial regressions are shown in Tables 11.11 to 11.15. The number of observations is 750, only including the graduates who had found jobs when they received their graduation certificates.

The first three regression models in Table 11.11 only include mobile status. It shows that mobile graduates are more likely to receive higher wage categories than local graduates. The odds of earning salaries above 15001 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan is increased by a factor of about 4.09 by being graduates abroad rather than indigenous ones, controlling for other variables in the model.

	5001-10000		10001-15000		Above 15001	
Variables	Yuan		Yuan		Yuan	
	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)
Mobile students (vs non-mobile*)	0.48	1.62	1.16	3.18	1.41	4.09

Table 11.11 The probability of having salaries below 5000 Yuan, 5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan

Note: the reference category is "below 5000 Yuan".

\* refers to the reference groups.

# 11.4.2 Monthly income, mobile status and demographic and academic background

The three logistic regression models in Table 11.12 includes gender, the Communist Party membership and academic background variables. When knowing the demographic and academic background, graduates from UK HEIs still have a greater probability of earning higher salary categories (5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000 Yuan, above 15001 Yuan) than those graduates from home HEIs, compared to having salary below 5000 Yuan. The odds ratio of having a salary above 15001 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan is increased by a factor of about 4.71 by being graduates abroad rather than home graduates when the other variables are constant.

Compared to earning a salary below 5000 Yuan, males are more likely to earn salaries between 5001 and 10000 Yuan, 10001 and 15000 Yuan, and above 15001 Yuan than females. The odds of having salaries above 15001 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan is reduced by a factor of 0.78 by being female rather than male when the other variables are constant. Being non-Party members rather than Party members increases by a factor of 1.52 the odds of having salaries between 10001 and 15000 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan.

In addition, the results of the variables related to academic backgrounds show that graduates from prestigious undergraduate and postgraduate HEIs are more likely to earn higher wage categories than graduates from non-prestigious HEIs. Business and social science graduates are less likely to receive high wage categories than science and engineering graduates. The probability of earning salaries above 15001 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan is reduced by a factor of 0.50 and 0.86, respectively, by being business and social science graduates rather than science ones.

	5001-10000		10001-15000		Above 15001		
Variables	Yuan		Yuan		Yuan		
	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)	
Mobile students (vs non-mobile*)	0.34	1.40	0.97	2.64	1.55	4.71	
Female (vs male*)	-0.12	0.89	-0.07	0.93	-0.25	0.78	
Party member (vs yes*)	0.17	1.19	0.42	1.52	0.06	1.06	
Top HEIs (under) (vs yes*)	-0.66	0.52	-0.99	0.37	-0.38	0.68	
Top HEIs (post) (vs yes*)	-0.33	0.72	-0.53	0.59	-0.47	0.62	
Business (vs Science*)	-0.16	0.86	-0.20	0.82	-0.68	0.50	
Social science (vs Science*)	-0.36	0.70	-0.22	0.80	-0.15	0.86	

Table 11.12 The probability of having salaries below 5000 Yuan, 5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan

Note: the reference category is "below 5000 Yuan".

\* refers to the reference groups.

# 11.4.3 Monthly income, mobile status, demographic and academic background and human capital

The logistic regression models in Table 11.13 include human capital variables in addition to mobile status and demographic and academic background variables. Considering human capital characteristics, the positive effect of studying in the UK

rather than home HEIs on the likelihood of having higher salary categories (5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000 Yuan, and above 15001 Yuan) rather than salary below 5000 Yuan remains unchanged. The odds ratio of having a salary above 15001 Yuan for mobile graduates has dramatically increased to 7.17, compared to a salary below 5000 Yuan. It means that graduates abroad are more than seven times more likely to enjoy a salary above 15001 Yuan than their peers from home, compared to those below 5000 Yuan.

Compared to receiving wages below 5000 Yuan, the more English certificates the graduates have, the more likely they will obtain wages between 10001 and 15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan. At the same time, those with scholarships and professional qualifications are more likely to have higher salaries. The graduates without scholarships are only 65 per cent as likely to receive salaries above 15001 Yuan as those with scholarships, compared to salaries below 5000 Yuan. The probability of receiving salaries between 10001 and 15000 Yuan for those without professional qualifications is 47 per cent lower than those with a qualification, compared to earning salaries below 5000 Yuan.

However, graduates with pass and merit academic achievements are more likely to receive a higher salary category rather than below 5000 Yuan. Compared to having salaries below 5000 Yuan, graduates with merit academic achievements are 3.39 times more likely to receive salaries between 5001 and 10000 Yuan than graduates with distinction performance, and 1.84 times more likely to receive salaries above 15001 Yuan than distinction graduates, when other variables are fixed. Having pass grades rather than distinction will increase by factors of 1.91 the odds of earning above 15001 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan.

Yuan and above 15001 Yuan							
		5001-10000		10001-15000		Above 15001	
Variables	Yuan		Yuan		Yuan		
	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)	
English certificate No.	-0.04	0.96	0.11	1.12	0.02	1.11	
Mobile students (vs non-mobile*)	0.80	2.23	1.31	3.72	1.35	7.17	
Female (vs male*)	-0.16	0.85	-0.03	0.98	-0.42	0.81	
Party member (vs yes*)	0.21	1.23	0.51	1.66	0.32	1.18	
Top HEIs (under) (vs yes*)	-0.68	0.51	-0.90	0.41	-0.28	0.73	
Top HEIs (post) (vs yes*)	-0.31	0.74	-0.44	0.64	-0.10	0.70	

Table 11.13 The probability of having salaries below 5000 Yuan, 5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000

Business (vs Science*)	-0.21	0.81	-0.22	0.80	-0.82	0.49
Social science (vs Science*)	-0.38	0.68	-0.32	0.73	-0.20	0.75
Pass (vs distinction*)	0.77	2.16	0.44	1.54	0.59	1.91
Merit (vs distinction*)	1.22	3.39	0.63	1.88	0.68	1.84
Scholarship (vs yes*)	-0.67	0.51	-0.38	0.69	-0.38	0.65
Student leadership (vs yes*)	0.04	1.05	-0.16	0.85	-0.09	0.74
Professional qualification (vs yes*)	-0.11	0.90	-0.63	0.53	-0.25	0.56

Note: the reference category is "below 5000 Yuan".

\* refers to the reference groups.

# 11.4.4 Monthly income, mobile status, demographic and academic background, human capital and organisational social capital

In Table 11.14, the three regression models add organisational social capital variables in addition to the previous variables. The positive effects of studying abroad on the likelihood of earning a salary between 5001 and 10000 Yuan, 10001 and 15000 Yuan, and above 15001 Yuan remain constant when controlling for graduates' organisational social capital.

In comparison to a salary of below 5000 Yuan, the more social capital the graduates mobilised, the more likely they are to receive a salary of 5001-10000 Yuan and 10001-15000 Yuan. However, the likelihood of receiving a salary above 15001 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan is lower by being graduates abroad rather than at home ones.

At the same time, graduates with student organisation and internship or part-time experience are more likely to receive a higher salary category. Those without student organisation experience were only 68 per cent as likely to receive salaries of 10001-15000 Yuan as those with that experience, compared to salaries below 5000 Yuan when other variables are constant. Those without internship experience are 86 per cent and 84 per cent more likely to receive a salary of 5001-10000 Yuan and 10001-15000 Yuan than those with a qualification, compared to a below 5000 Yuan.

Yuan and above 15001 Yuan						
	5001-10000		10001-15000		Above	15001
Variables	Yuan		Yuan		Yuan	
	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)
English certificate No.	-0.04	0.96	0.12	1.13	0.14	1.15
OSC mobilisation	0.15	1.16	0.20	1.22	-0.25	0.78
Career services	-0.09	0.91	-0.08	0.92	0.00	1.00
Mobile students (vs non-mobile*)	0.86	2.35	1.40	4.07	1.99	7.30
Female (vs male*)	-0.12	0.89	0.04	1.04	-0.29	0.75
Party member (vs yes*)	0.18	1.20	0.51	1.67	0.13	1.14
Top HEIs (under) (vs yes*)	-0.71	0.49	-0.94	0.39	-0.26	0.77
Top HEIs (post) (vs yes*)	-0.30	0.74	-0.43	0.65	-0.36	0.70
Business (vs Science*)	-0.19	0.83	-0.17	0.84	-0.82	0.44
Social science (vs Science*)	-0.36	0.70	-0.27	0.76	-0.42	0.66
Pass (vs distinction*)	0.82	2.26	0.51	1.66	0.66	1.94
Merit (vs distinction*)	1.28	3.60	0.73	2.07	0.65	1.91
Scholarship (vs yes*)	-0.58	0.56	-0.29	0.75	-0.38	0.69
Student leadership (vs yes*)	0.08	1.08	-0.11	0.90	-0.29	0.75
Professional qualification (vs yes*)	-0.13	0.88	-0.63	0.53	-0.59	0.55
Student organisation (vs yes*)	-0.25	0.78	-0.38	0.68	-0.34	0.71
Internship (vs yes*)	-0.15	0.86	-0.17	0.84	0.01	1.01

Table 11.14 The probability of having salaries below 5000 Yuan, 5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000

Note: the reference category is "below 5000 Yuan".

\* refers to the reference groups.

## 11.4.5 Monthly income, mobile status, demographic and academic background, human capital, organisational social capital and private social capital

In Table 11.15, the three regression models include all sets of baseline variables. The advantages of studying in the UK HEIs on the likelihood of earning salaries between 5001 and 10000 Yuan, 10001 and 15000 Yuan, and above 15001 Yuan remain unchanged. However, the odds ratios have decreased slightly.

The higher the parents' annual incomes, the higher the probability that the graduate will receive wages between 10001 and 15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan, compared to below 5000 Yuan. However, the higher the use of private social capital, the higher the probability of earning low wages below 5000 Yuan.

In addition, graduates whose parents have HE diplomas tend to have a higher probability of receiving higher incomes. The probabilities of receiving wages between 5001 and 10000 Yuan, 10001 and 15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan for the graduates whose fathers without HE diplomas are 51, 21 and 43 per cent, respectively, lower than that of those having the diplomas, rather than salaries below 5000 Yuan The likelihood of earning salaries between 10001 and 15000 Yuan for those whose mothers are without university diplomas is 34 per cent lower than that of those having degrees, compared to salaries below 5000 Yuan.

Graduates whose fathers were manual workers or laid-off are inclined to have fewer opportunities to earn higher wages than those whose fathers were managers or executives. They were more likely to earn salaries of less than 5,000 Yuan. However, graduates whose parents are government officials or civil servants tend to have obvious advantages in having high salaries. The possibilities for graduates whose fathers are civil servants to earn between 5001 and 10000 Yuan, 10001 and 15000 Yuan, and above 15001 Yuan are 2, 2 and 1.66 times more than those fathers were managers or executives, in comparison to receiving salaries below 5000 Yuan, when other variables are equal. Graduates whose mothers are government officials or civil servants also have a higher probability of receiving higher salaries than those with less than 5000 Yuan.

	5001-1	.0000	10001-	10001-15000		15001
Variables	Yuan		Yuan		Yuan	
	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)
English certificate No.	-0.18	0.83	0.00	1.00	0.01	1.01
OSC mobilisation	0.38	1.47	0.34	1.40	0.10	1.10
Career services	0.00	1.00	-0.01	0.99	-0.09	0.92
Parents' annual income	-0.18	0.84	0.09	1.09	0.12	1.13
PSC mobilisation	-0.35	0.70	-0.09	0.92	-0.37	0.69
Mobile students (vs non-mobile)	0.81	2.24	0.92	2.50	1.26	3.54
Female (vs male)	-0.23	0.80	0.00	1.00	-0.34	0.71
Party member (vs yes*)	0.42	1.52	0.82	2.28	0.51	1.67
Top HEIs (under) (vs yes*)	-0.70	0.50	-0.80	0.45	-0.18	0.83
Top HEIs (post) (vs yes*)	-0.35	0.70	-0.39	0.68	-0.31	0.73
Business (vs Science*)	-0.38	0.68	-0.33	0.72	-0.96	0.38
Social science (vs Science*)	-0.33	0.72	-0.23	0.79	-0.45	0.63

Table 11.15 The probability of having salaries below 5000 Yuan, 5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan

Pass (vs distinction*)	0.81	2.25	0.75	2.12	0.97	2.64
Merit (vs distinction*)	1.43	4.20	1.04	2.83	0.88	2.42
Scholarship (vs yes*)	-0.50	0.61	-0.35	0.70	-0.39	0.68
Student leadership (vs yes*)	0.21	1.23	0.15	1.16	-0.06	0.94
Professional qualification (vs yes*)	-0.02	0.98	-0.41	0.66	-0.36	0.70
Student organisation (vs yes*)	-0.10	0.90	-0.29	0.75	-0.18	0.84
Internship (vs yes*)	-0.17	0.84	-0.19	0.83	0.02	1.02
Father's HE (vs yes*)	-0.71	0.49	-0.24	0.79	-0.57	0.57
FOS 1 (vs managers, or	0.27	0.70	1 21	0.27	1.00	0.17
professionals*)	-0.27	0.76	-1.31	0.27	-1.80	0.17
FOS 2	0.60	1.81	0.08	1.08	0.01	1.01
FOS 3	0.69	2.00	0.71	2.04	0.50	1.66
Mother's HE (vs yes*)	-0.19	0.83	-0.42	0.66	-0.01	0.99
MOS 1 (vs managers, or	0.02	0.00	0.64	1.00	0.4.4	0.07
professionals*)	-0.02	0.98	0.64	1.90	-0.14	0.87
MOS 2	0.42	1.52	0.35	1.42	-0.49	0.61
MOS 3	1.02	2.76	0.36	1.43	0.04	1.04

Note: the reference category is "below 5000 Yuan".

\* refers to the reference groups.

After accounting for all of the five-set baseline variables, the conclusion is consistent with the earlier descriptive analysis that graduates with UK studying experiences tend to obtain higher monthly salaries than those who graduated from Chinese HEIs.

The detailed results of each stage of the regression models are given to present changes in coefficients when different sets of baseline variables are controlled for.

## 11.4.6 Findings from logistic regression models

After controlling for demographic factors, human capital, organisational and private social capital, mobile graduates are more likely to earn 5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000 Yuan, and above 15000 Yuan than non-mobile graduates, rather than wages below 5000 Yuan.

The classification (Table 11.8) shows that graduates' private social capital is the most crucial factor in predicting the job satisfaction outcome, as the model's predictive accuracy increased by 4.9 per cent when the variables were added.

In addition to the prediction accuracy, the Exp(B) for monthly income categories is also examined. Female graduates tend to have lower salaries than male ones. Being non-Party members rather than Party members increases by a factor of 2.28 the odds of having salaries between 10001 and 15000 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan. In addition, graduates from prestigious HEIs enjoy higher salaries than their non-top HEIs peers. Business and social science graduates are less likely to receive high wage categories than science and engineering graduates. Graduates of prestigious schools are more likely to receive high salary categories than those from non-prestigious schools. The highest salaries are found in science and engineering graduates. However, pass and merit-grade graduates' salaries are higher than distinction graduates. Although low academic achievement graduates are less likely to be employed than high achievers, they can still earn higher wages when they get a job. Scholarships and vocational certificates can lead to high wages.

Those with scholarships and professional qualifications are more likely to have higher salaries. Although graduates with pass and merit academic achievements possess lower job probability than distinction graduates, they are more likely to receive a higher salary after finding a job. Scholarships and professional qualifications are more likely to have higher salary categories.

Regarding organisational social capital, the more social capital the graduates mobilised, the more likely they are to receive a salary of 5001-10000 Yuan and 10001-15000 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan. At the same time, graduates with student organisation and internship experience are more likely to receive a higher salary.

In addition, graduates whose parents have HE diplomas tend to have a higher probability of receiving higher incomes. Graduates whose fathers were manual workers or laid-off are inclined to have fewer opportunities to earn higher wage categories than those whose fathers were managers or executives. However, graduates whose parents are government officials or civil servants tend to have obvious advantages in having high salary categories. Graduates whose mothers are government officials or civil servants also have a higher probability of receiving higher salary categories rather than having salaries less than 5000 Yuan. The higher the parents' annual incomes, the higher the probability that the graduate will receive wages between 10001 and 15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan rather than earning below 5000 Yuan. However, the higher the use of private social capital, the higher the probability of earning low-wage categories below 5000 Yuan.

## 11.4.7 Monthly income by mobile status

Multinomial logistic regression models were conducted on the probability of having monthly salaries below 5000 Yuan, 5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan of mobile and non-mobile graduates, respectively. The classification in Table 11.16 shows the increase in percentage correctness, which reveals the model's predictive ability after knowing certain variables. The model's explanatory power is more substantial for home graduates than graduates abroad, with an overall improvement of percentage correctness being 16.7 per cent, while for graduates abroad, it is only 11.5 per cent. For home graduates, entering demographic and academic background variables only increases the model's accuracy by 2.1 per cent. After knowing human capital and organisational social capital characteristics, there are moderate increases in the predictive accuracy, respectively. When adding private social capital variables into the model, the models' percentage accuracy has experienced an informative increase of 8.4 per cent.

On the other hand, controlling for demographic and academic background and human capital characteristics for graduates abroad brings minor growth of the prediction accuracy, with 1.4 per cent and 1.3 per cent, respectively. After adding organisational social capital variables, the model percentage accuracy has been raised by 2.7 per cent for graduates abroad. However, adding private social capital variables has significantly increased by 6.1 per cent. After knowing different sets, the increases in predictive accuracy for the two groups of graduates show that private social capital contributes a more significant role than human and organisational social capital in achieving monthly salaries.

categories by mobile status							
	Non-r	pile student					
	Percentage correctness	The improvement of percentage of	Percentage correctness	The improvement of percentage of			
		variation explained		variation explained			
Base figure	32.1	-	34.8	-			
Demographic and	317	2 1	36.7	1 /			
academic background	54.2	2.1	50.2	1.4			
Human capital	37.2	3.0	37.5	1.3			
Organisational social	40.4	3.2	40.2	2.7			

Table 11.16 Predictive accuracy of logistic regression models predicting monthly income

capital				
Private social capital	48.8	8.4	46.3	6.1
Overall improvement	-	16.7	-	11.5

Models in Tables 11.17 and 11.18 show the multinomial variable monthly salary (1= below 5000 Yuan, 2=5001-10000 Yuan, 3=10001-15000 Yuan, 4=above 15001 Yuan) is predicted from all sets of baseline variables for graduates abroad and indigenous graduates separately. The odds of receiving salaries between 10001 and 15000 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan is increased by a factor of 1.4 by females rather than males, controlling for other variables in the model. However, female graduates tend to have fewer possibilities of earning wages above 15001 Yuan. The odds of receiving salaries above 15001 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan is reduced by a factor of 0.59 by females rather than males. Graduates who are Party members are more likely to make higher salary categories compared to a wage below 5000 Yuan.

In addition, the results of the variables related to academic backgrounds show that graduates from prestigious undergraduate and postgraduate HEIs are more likely to earn higher salary categories than graduates from non-prestigious ones. Like home graduates, science and engineering graduates abroad are more likely to receive high wages than their social science and business peers.

The probability for pass and merit grades graduates to earn salaries between 5001 and 10000 Yuan, 10001 Yuan and 15000 Yuan, and above 15001 Yuan are much higher than graduates with distinction grades, compared to a wage below 5000 Yuan. Having pass and merit grades rather than distinction grades increase by a factor of 2.33 and 1.93, respectively, the odds of earning above 15001 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan. Meanwhile, the odds of receiving salaries between 10001 and 15000 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan is increased by a factor of 1.45 and 1.40, respectively, by those without scholarships rather than having the awards, controlling for other variables in the model. In addition, graduates without student leadership and organisation experience are more likely to have salaries of 5001-10000 Yuan. However, those with professional qualifications are advantaged in having a higher possibility of receiving salaries between 10001 Yuan, compared to salaries below 5000 Yuan.

Graduates with an internship or part-time experience are more likely to receive salaries between 10001 Yuan and 15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan, compared to salaries below 5000 Yuan. Meanwhile, graduates whose HEIs provide better career

service guidance are more likely to receive salaries between 5001 and 10000 Yuan and 10001-15000 Yuan rather than having salaries below 5000 Yuan.

In addition, the higher the parents' annual incomes, the higher the probability that the graduates from home HEIs will receive wages above 15001 Yuan rather than salaries below 5000 Yuan. However, the higher the use of private social capital, the higher the probability of earning a low wage category below 5000 Yuan. Moreover, graduates whose fathers have HE diplomas tend to have a higher probability of receiving higher income categories. However, the odds of receiving salaries between 10001 and 15000 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan is increased by a factor of 1.56 by graduates whose mothers are without HE diplomas rather than those possessing the credentials when other variables in the model are fixed.

Graduates whose parents are manual workers or laid-off and self-employed are inclined to have fewer opportunities to earn higher wage categories than those whose fathers were senior managers or executives. They are more likely to earn salaries of less than 5,000 Yuan. By contrast, graduates whose parents are government officers or civil servants rather than senior managers or professionals have higher probabilities of receiving salary categories of 5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan.

5		5001-10000		10001-15000		15001
Variables	Yuan		Yuan		Yuan	
	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)
English certificate No.	-0.04	0.96	-0.07	0.93	-0.02	0.98
Career service	-0.55	0.58	-0.67	0.51	-0.66	0.52
OSC mobilisation	0.49	1.64	0.61	1.84	0.36	1.44
Parents' annual income	-0.38	0.68	-0.07	0.94	0.07	1.07
PSC mobilisation	-0.50	0.61	-0.04	0.96	-0.59	0.56
Female (vs male)	-0.11	0.90	0.34	1.40	-0.53	0.59
Party member (vs yes*)	-0.59	0.56	-0.04	0.96	-0.29	0.75
Top HEIs (under) (vs yes*)	-0.68	0.50	-1.22	0.29	-0.62	0.54
Top HEIs (post) (vs yes*)	-0.52	0.59	-0.54	0.59	-0.10	0.91
Business (vs Science*)	-0.78	0.46	-1.03	0.36	-1.27	0.28
Social science (vs Science*)	-0.81	0.44	-1.15	0.32	-1.01	0.37
Pass (vs distinction*)	0.38	1.46	0.93	2.54	0.85	2.33

Table 11.17 The probability of having salaries below 5000 Yuan, 5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000

Merit (vs distinction*)	1.09	2.98	1.12	3.06	0.66	1.94
Scholarship (vs yes*)	-0.16	0.85	0.37	1.45	0.34	1.40
Student leadership (vs yes*)	1.10	2.99	0.76	2.14	0.92	2.51
Professional qualification (vs yes*)	0.00	1.00	-0.85	0.43	-0.53	0.59
Student organisation (vs yes*)	0.58	1.79	0.49	1.62	0.53	1.69
Internship (vs yes*)	0.38	1.46	-0.09	0.92	-0.02	0.98
Father's HE (vs yes*)	-1.34	0.26	-0.62	0.54	-1.13	0.32
FOS 1 (vs managers, or	1 22	0.20	<b>)</b> E2	0.09	0.60	0.50
professionals*)	-1.22	0.50	-2.55	0.08	-0.09	0.50
FOS 2	1.88	6.57	1.10	3.01	1.46	4.30
FOS 3	0.60	1.82	0.64	1.90	0.65	1.92
Mother's HE (vs yes*)	-0.22	0.80	0.44	1.56	0.11	1.12
MOS 1 (vs managers, or	0.00	0.02	0.60	0.50	0.61	0.54
professionals*)	-0.09	0.92	-0.09	0.50	-0.01	0.54
MOS 2	-0.12	0.89	-0.46	0.63	-0.92	0.40
MOS 3	0.85	2.33	0.53	1.71	0.08	1.08

Note: the reference category is "below 5000 Yuan".

\* refers to the reference groups.

In Table 11.18, the detailed results of the regression models are given to present the coefficients and Exp (B) for indigenous graduates when different sets of baseline variables are controlled for.

Compared to earning a salary below 5000 Yuan, male graduates are more likely to make salaries between 5001 and 10000 Yuan, 10001 and 15000 Yuan. However, female graduates tend to have more possibilities of earning wages above 15001 Yuan. The odds of having salaries between 10001 and 15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan are increased by a factor of 3.45 and 2.34, respectively, by being non-Party members rather than Party members, controlling for other variables in the model.

In addition, the results of the variables related to academic backgrounds show that graduates from prestigious postgraduate HEIs are more probability to earn higher salary categories than graduates from non-prestigious HEIs. However, graduates from non-top undergraduate HEIs tend to have more possibility of earning salaries above 15001 Yuan, compared to having salaries below 5000 Yuan. Science and engineering graduates are more likely to receive high wages than social science and business graduates.

Surprisingly, the probability for pass and merit grades graduates to earn salaries between 5001 and 10000 Yuan, 10001 Yuan and 15000 Yuan, and above 15001 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan are much higher than graduates with distinction grades. Graduates with a master's degree, even if their academic performance is poor, are likely to receive higher salaries. By contrast, graduates with scholarships are more advantageous than those without scholarships in having a higher possibility to earn salaries between 5001 and 10000 Yuan, 10001 Yuan and 15000 Yuan, and above 15001 Yuan, rather than having wages below 5000 Yuan. In addition, graduates with student leadership experience and professional certificates are more likely to have salaries above 15001 Yuan rather than wages below 5000 Yuan. However, those with more English certificates are disadvantaged in having a higher possibility of receiving salaries between 5000 Yuan and 10000 Yuan, and 10001 Yuan and 15000 Yuan, compared to salaries below 5000 Yuan.

Graduates with student organisation and internship or part-time experience are more likely to receive salaries between 5000 Yuan and 10000 Yuan and 10001 Yuan and 15000 Yuan, compared to salaries below 5000 Yuan. However, the odds of receiving salaries above 15001 Yuan rather than below 5000 Yuan is increased by a factor of 1.28 by being graduates without any internships rather than having this experience, controlling for other variables in the model. Graduates whose HEIs provide better career service guidance are more likely to receive salaries between 5001 and 10000 Yuan and 10001-15000 Yuan rather than earning salaries below 5000 Yuan.

The higher the parents' annual incomes, the higher the probability that the graduates from home HEIs will receive wages between 10001 and 15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan, rather than earning salaries below 5000 Yuan. However, the higher the use of private social capital, the higher the probability of earning low wages below 5,000 Yuan.

In addition, graduates whose parents have HE diplomas tend to have a higher probability of receiving higher income categories. The possibilities of receiving wages between 5001 and 10,000 Yuan, 10001 and 15000 Yuan and above 15001 Yuan for those fathers without diplomas are 7 per cent, 4 per cent and 16 per cent, respectively, lower than those with credentials, compared to salaries below 5000 Yuan. The likelihood of earning wages between 10001 and 15000 Yuan for those whose mothers are without university diplomas is 73 per cent lower than that of those having degrees, compared to salaries below 5000 Yuan.

Graduates whose fathers are manual workers or laid-off and self-employed are

inclined to have fewer opportunities to earn higher wages than those whose fathers were senior managers or executives. They are more likely to earn salaries of less than 5,000 Yuan. By contrast, graduates whose mothers are senior managers or professionals have lower probabilities of receiving higher salary categories than those with less than 5000 Yuan.

	5004	5001-10000 Yuan		10001-15000		15001
Variables	5001-10			Yuan		Yuan
	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)	В	Exp(B)
English certificate No.	-0.31	0.73	-0.08	0.92	0.05	1.05
Career service	0.04	1.04	0.25	1.28	-0.09	0.92
OSC mobilisation	0.27	1.31	-0.11	0.89	-0.14	0.87
Parents' annual income	-0.07	0.93	0.14	1.15	0.04	1.05
PSC mobilisation	-0.34	0.71	-0.07	0.93	-0.21	0.81
Female (vs male)	-0.10	0.91	-0.11	0.89	0.08	1.09
Party member (vs yes*)	0.67	1.95	1.24	3.45	0.85	2.34
Top HEIs (under) (vs yes*)	-0.56	0.57	-0.35	0.71	0.18	1.19
Top HEIs (post) (vs yes*)	-0.47	0.62	-0.60	0.55	-0.66	0.52
Business (vs Science*)	-0.39	0.68	-0.19	0.83	-1.13	0.32
Social science (vs Science*)	-0.50	0.61	-0.01	0.99	-1.01	0.36
Pass (vs distinction*)	0.91	2.49	0.15	1.16	1.01	2.76
Merit (vs distinction*)	1.61	4.99	0.57	1.78	0.77	2.15
Scholarship (vs yes*)	-0.32	0.72	-0.86	0.42	-0.40	0.67
Student leadership (vs yes*)	0.12	1.13	0.42	1.52	-0.53	0.59
Professional qualification (vs yes*)	0.00	1.00	0.05	1.05	-0.17	0.84
Student organisation (vs yes*)	-0.32	0.73	-0.49	0.61	-0.61	0.54
Internship (vs yes*)	-0.81	0.45	-0.43	0.65	0.25	1.28
Father's HE (vs yes*)	-0.07	0.93	-0.04	0.96	-0.18	0.84
FOS 1 (vs managers, or			-1.87	0.15		0.02
professionals*)	-0.87	0.42			-3.92	
FOS 2	-0.53	0.59	-0.95	0.39	-2.02	0.13
FOS 3	-0.04	0.96	-0.11	0.90	-0.92	0.40
Mother's HE (vs yes*)	-0.47	0.62	-1.31	0.27	-0.04	0.96
MOS 1 (vs managers, or professionals*)	0.27	1.31	1.31	3.70	0.35	1.41

Table 11.18 The probability of having salaries below 5000 Yuan, 5001-10000 Yuan, 10001-15000Yuan and above 15001 Yuan (home graduates)

MOS 2	0.94	2.56	0.96	2.60	-0.06	0.94
MOS 3	1.44	4.24	0.71	2.04	0.23	1.26

Note: the reference category is "below 5000 Yuan".

\* refers to the reference groups.

So far, all the results of this study have been presented. The following chapters start to summarise the main findings, and then discuss the limitations of this study, implications for future research, and implications for individuals, HEIs and policy-makers.

# 12 Summary of the main findings for students registered in the programmes (yet to graduate)

In this chapter, we discuss the findings of the previous chapters for students who have not graduated yet, including studying abroad motivation, working abroad obstacles, job-seeking channels and career aspirations.

## 12.1 Motivation and obstacles

The decision-making process for graduate students contemplating whether to study abroad or remain at domestic HEIs can be understood through the lens of the two-way push and pull theory, which posits that a combination of both positive and negative factors in the home and host countries influence this choice (Mazzarol & Soutar, 2002). Research corroborates the idea that the balance of these factors determines the direction of student mobility (Li & Bray, 2007). Students are more inclined to pursue education overseas when the allure of positive factors in the destination country, such as shorter program durations, higher levels of economic development, and greater educational opportunities, as found in the UK, outweigh the negative aspects of studying abroad and the positive domestic factors, including reasonable living costs, proximity to family, and the alignment of education with career development, can deter students from leaving their native country (Chen, 2007).

The results of the research on motivation essentially validate this view. There were significant differences in the motivations of current students studying in the UK and home students in choosing to study abroad or at home. The means of the attitude scales show that for students studying in the UK, short programme duration, economic

development, and more educational opportunities in the UK are the most crucial positive factors that "pull" the students to study abroad. The extended programme duration, lower economic development, and lack of educational opportunities at home are vital negative factors in keeping them away from indigenous HEIs. On the other hand, for those opting for domestic HEIs, the prohibitive cost of studying abroad, the emotional hardship of family separation, and the uncertain transferability of educational qualifications and career development in foreign HEIs serve as substantial deterrents. The results are consistent with previous studies (e.g., Findlay et al., 2012). In summary, the interplay of these push and pull factors, as evidenced by the attitudes and motivations of students, underscores the complexity of the decision to study either at home or abroad. The balance of these factors thus plays a crucial role in shaping the educational trajectories of graduate students in an increasingly globalized educational landscape.

In addition, both groups of students consider HEI's reputation a fundamental motivation for postgraduate education; however, the mean for students abroad is even higher than that of non-mobile ones.

Regarding the obstacles in obtaining jobs overseas, most participants predict that the main obstacles to finding employment overseas lie in difficulties getting a work permit and fewer work opportunities for international students. The findings are in line with prior research. (e.g., Chen, 2014; Wadhwa, 2009; Zweig, 2006). Meanwhile, some students also point out that being afraid of loneliness and separating from family members, language barriers, and cultural differences are essential factors that prevent them from working overseas.

#### 12.2 Job-seeking channels and career services

In the context of job-seeking tactics, research indicates a notable divergence in expectations between students from UK HEIs and local students. Specifically, UK HEI students anticipate that their primary channel for job applications will be online, exhibiting significantly greater average scores on attitude scales toward this method compared to their local counterparts. Conversely, indigenous students place their expectations on a broader spectrum of recruitment strategies. They particularly emphasise the value of university-released employment information, social recruitment examinations, and referrals from academic supervisors. The mean values associated with these recruitment methods among indigenous students were observed to be substantially higher than those recorded for students who study

abroad. The outcomes align with earlier studies (e.g., Støren, 2009; Wu, 2015).

The overall mean rating of students yet to graduate was lower than that of graduates on the evaluation of the HE careers service, which may be because most students have yet to step into the job-seeking stage. However, the findings of the study still show that the careers service in UK HEIs needs to be more satisfactory. The mean values for all ratings are much lower than those for home students.

## 12.3 Career aspirations

Regarding the prediction of the employer types, the results illustrate that the top two significant differences are located in the choice of "Government/public institution" and "Enterprise invested by Foreign Capital or joint venture". Non-mobile students tend to be much more likely to choose government or public institutions than those studying abroad; however, mobile students are more inclined to join enterprises invested by Foreign Capital or joint ventures.

Both students from the UK and indigenous HEIs prefer to work in larger cities. However, local students are more family-oriented and have an increased tendency to choose cities where they can be with their families, while students abroad prefer economically developed cities and open coastal cities. In addition, their intention to choose to work overseas is significantly higher than that of local students.

Regarding salary expectations, international students have significantly higher salaries than local students, with over 70 per cent stating that they would like to earn more than 10000 Yuan, which is higher than the average salary graduates earn. However, students from indigenous HEIs tend to be more realistic. Nearly 70 per cent reported the expected monthly salary for the first employment period between 5001 and 10000 Yuan. Their average expected salaries are much lower than that of non-mobile groups.

## 13 Summary of the main findings for graduates

After summarising the finding for students registered in the postgraduate programmes, this chapter focuses on the findings for graduates, answering this study's research questions.

## 13.1 Who is studying abroad?

Pursuing higher education abroad has become a marker of socioeconomic status, mainly because it demands extensive economic, social, cultural, and personal resources not as necessary when attending local universities (Netz & Grüttner, 2021; Wiers-Jenssen, 2011). Research indicates that students from higher socioeconomic backgrounds are more likely to pursue master's degrees abroad, a trend mirrored by various European studies (Di Pietro, 2019a; Hauschildt et al., 2018; Lingo, 2019; Netz & Finger, 2016; Salisbury et al., 2008; Steenstrup, 2009; Wiers-Jenssen, 2011). This correlation between social origin and mobility in education persists despite policies designed to equalise access to international study opportunities, suggesting that these students form a distinct demographic that tends to come from families with more substantial socioeconomic resources. The findings of this study align with those of earlier research.

Social stratification theory offers an insight into this phenomenon, suggesting that the observed social selectivity in study abroad participation is driven by an aspiration to maintain or enhance one's social standing, a factor particularly relevant for students from privileged backgrounds (Bourdieu, 1984). As HE has grown exponentially over the past few decades, it has become increasingly difficult to differentiate oneself by pursuing higher degrees (Schofer & Meyer, 2005). Therefore, students from privileged backgrounds should seek out even more horizontal ways to stand out in higher education (Lucas, 2001). Some ways to stand out in higher education include attending a prestigious institution (Schindler & Reimer, 2011; Triventi, 2013), majoring in a lucrative field (Triventi et al., 2017; Van De Werfhorst et al., 2003), and completing of study-related stays in other countries (Lörz et al., 2015). In theory, students from affluent families should have a greater chance of being allowed to pursue their education in another country, provided that the economy is in better shape and sufficient resources exist. The results indicates that the selectivity also demonstrates academic achievement before studying abroad. A higher proportion of mobile students abroad graduated from prestigious universities than their peers from home HEIs. Students who are successful during their undergraduate studies are more likely to study abroad to carry on their studies.

In addition to the regression analysis, the study also asked the participants how important each listed motivation related to their choice to study abroad (or at indigenous HEIs). There are significant differences in the motivations of mobile and non-mobile graduates in choosing to study abroad or to study at home HEIs. The mean

values of the attitude scales show that for students studying in the UK, short programme duration, more educational opportunities and economic development in the UK are the most crucial factors "pull" the students to study abroad. However, reasonable expenses, the wish to stay with families and the adaptability of education and career development seem to be the most important driving force for those to study at home HEIs. This result is generally consistent with the reports of students registered in the master's programmes (yet to graduate). In addition, both groups of students consider HEI's reputation a significant motivation for postgraduation education; however, the mean for mobile students is even higher than that of non-mobile ones.

### 13.2 Why returning?

The phenomenon of international students returning to China has been on the rise since the reform and opening up, with factors influencing this decision spanning a complex array of push and pull dynamics. The theory of two-way push and pull factors, as described in the literature, posits that motivations from both the host and home countries play a significant role (Zweig et al., 2004). In China, economic incentives such as increased wage levels, abundant employment opportunities, and promising career prospects serve as significant pull factors (Tharenou & Seep, 2014). Additionally, institutional frameworks, such as the implementation of the "Thousand Talents Programme", have been instrumental in not only attracting high-level students but also in fostering a conducive environment for their talent development upon their return (Wang & Miao, 2014).

Cultural and policy-driven elements further contribute to this trend, with the establishment of entrepreneurship parks and the promotion of talent policies providing a platform for returnees to thrive (Wang & Miao, 2014; Qin, 2014). In addition, the results indicate that traditional cultural values, particularly the notion of filial piety and the ideal of serving one's country post-study, also exert a profound influence, reinforcing a sense of national identity and belonging. These factors, coupled with the desire to reunite with family, create a compelling in-country pull. The findings are consistent with the previous studies (e.g., Bao et al., 2021; Shi, 2019). Conversely, challenges in the host country, such as limited job opportunities, stringent immigration policies, and cultural barriers, act as push factors. These issues and the loneliness that can stem from being away from one's family amplify the reverse push effect, resulting in a surge of returning international students.

It is clear that the decision to return is multifaceted, with economic, institutional, familial, and cultural motivators all playing a critical role. The combined impact of these elements not only underscores the importance of economic factors but also highlights the significance of the social and policy context within which international students make their return decisions. The interplay of these factors creates a dynamic that encourages and compels international students to return to China, with the overarching trend reflecting a complex tapestry of individual aspirations, policy influences, and cultural ties.

## **13.3** Human capital, organisational and private social capital stock

The human capital stock of graduates from the UK is lower than that of indigenous graduates. They have fewer scholarship owners, student leaders and vocational qualification owners than local graduates. However, they have a significantly higher number of English language certificates than their counterparts at indigenous HEIs. Studying abroad can bring added value, such as English skills (Pinto, 2020; Richter, 2020; Sorrenti, 2017; Zimmermann, 2021). Despite this linguistic proficiency, UK graduates seem to lag in organisational social capital. Only a limited portion, about 30 per cent, have participated in internships, starkly contrasting the 75 per cent participation rate among domestic graduates. This disparity extends to career services provided by UK HEIs, which are significantly less comprehensive than those offered by domestic institutions, potentially impacting graduates' transition into the workforce. The findings prove earlier surveys and studies that career guidance services are mainly provided for UK-centred graduates, neglecting the need for international graduates (e.g., Universities UK International, 2020; Li, 2021; Huang & Turner, 2018). In addition, the support network also appears weaker for UK graduates during the job-seeking process; they are less likely to receive help from academic supervisors or university teachers compared to indigenous graduates.

However, the stock of private social capital is higher for UK graduates than for indigenous graduates. More UK graduates have parents with university degrees than indigenous graduates. Also, the professional status of their parents is higher than that of at-home graduates. Around 27 per cent of non-mobile graduates have fathers who are labourers or manual workers. The proportion of those whose mothers are labourers is 35 per cent. In addition, the average annual household income of graduates abroad is significantly higher than that of their peers at home HEIs.

## **13.4 Job seeking channels**

Concerning job search strategies, graduates from indigenous HEIs have more extended channels than graduates abroad. Online recruitment is the most crucial channel for both mobile and non-mobile graduates. However, it seems much more critical for mobile graduates.

The job search strategies of mobile and non-mobile graduates are different. In addition to online recruitment, domestic graduates are more likely to obtain jobs by participating in social recruitment examinations or by using the employment information released by the HEI. By contrast, mobile graduates mostly find jobs through recommendations from family members, relatives, classmates, and friends. Graduates abroad can hardly rely on the employment information released by the universities.

## 13.5 Labour market outcomes

Regarding their choice of employment destination, mobile graduates prefer foreignowned or joint venture companies, while non-mobile graduates prefer to go to enterprises and public institutions. However, graduates from both groups choose to go to medium, large or coastal cities, with a low proportion going overseas. It may also be due to data preference failing to reach more of those who stay overseas.

The preference for large cities is mainly due to the labour market segmentation in China. It has been experiencing a period of economic reshuffling, and the labour market is not integrated between urban and rural areas, regions, industries and different ownership types of enterprises. Due to institutional segmentation, the labour market is divided into primary and secondary labour markets. The labour force in the primary labour market can obtain relatively high "segmentation income", which exists in monetary or non-monetised welfare treatment and social status. The existence of institutional segmentation between urban and rural areas, regions and industries causes the dualistic segmentation of China's labour market. Once graduates enter the secondary labour market, all kinds of segmentation income cannot be obtained (Lai et al., 2012). As a result, graduates clearly prefer working in the primary labour market, and they prefer large cities, eastern coastal areas, monopoly industries and large enterprises. Highly-educated graduates are reluctant to get stopgaps, resulting in a temporary unemployment problem after graduation. Graduates in the UK have lower job probability than domestic graduates, which aligns with general assumptions derived from economic and sociological theory. Internationally mobile students face many problems returning to their home countries after graduation, such as a lack of professional networks and (some country-specific) skills. They may lose the advantages of private social networking as they are separate from their family members. At the same time, employers may also have a lower recognition of overseas diplomas. These factors may result in some initial hindrance to employment upon return. This makes the transition from HE to work more difficult for graduates with a UK master's degree, and they perform worse in their initial entry into the labour market. This finding is consistent with many other studies (Di Pietro, 2015; Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE), 2009; Janson et al., 2009; Krabel & Flöther, 2014; Orrù, 2014; Støren & Wiers-Jenssen, 2009; Teichler, 2007; Wiers-Jenssen, 2013; Wiers-Jenssen, 2011; Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005).

According to the investigation, the primary reasons for graduates from the UK and indigenous HEIs lie in high competition in the labour market and high expectations for salaries and welfare. Simultaneously, some graduates abroad report missing the golden period of recruitment. The recruitment peak for graduates in China usually occurs between April and October, when UK students have not yet received their graduation certificates (Shi, 2019). This poses some challenges for overseas graduates looking for employment after returning to China.

Other possible explanations regarding the delaying obtaining employment could be, first of all, because of the one-year programme duration, graduates from UK HEIs are generally younger than in domestic universities, with relatively little employment anxiety. The short course duration and low age bring certain disadvantages regarding interview techniques and work experience. In addition, the unfamiliarity with the indigenous employment environment and limited access to recruitment information is also attributed to the delayed transition from education to work (Hao et al., 2016; Singh & Fan, 2021).

Moreover, the existence of employment rate assessment targets in domestic universities puts a certain amount of pressure on graduates, leading them to seek employment before graduation. In contrast, graduates abroad are not under this pressure; some even choose to travel for a while or have a short break before entering the labour market. At the same time, international students tend to have higher salaries and welfare expectations. However, once graduates abroad have a job, employers may be less biased and sceptical of them. They may have come to appreciate the competence and efficiency of graduates from abroad, which has led to higher average monthly earnings for graduates abroad compared to their counterparts at homegrown HEIs (Hilmer, 2002).

#### **13.6 University reputation and employment**

Graduates from prestigious undergraduate and postgraduate HEIs are positively related to higher job probability, job satisfaction and monthly income. Several studies (e.g., Wiers-Jenssen & Try, 2005) disagree with the findings. As in some countries, Employers may not appreciate overseas institutional prestige as a distinct advantage. However, China ranks local HEIs traditionally; thus, institutional reputation may be more known. However, for those graduates from lesser-known HEIs, the signalling value of degrees may be lessened, leading to difficulty finding jobs immediately after graduation. For graduates emerging from HEIs with less recognition, the degree's capability to signal competence to potential employers may be diminished. This attenuation of perceived value increased challenges for these individuals when seeking employment shortly after completing their academic programs. Research indicates that the prestige of the educational institution can significantly influence employment opportunities after graduation (Brown et al., 2004; Spence, 1973).

When choosing an overseas HEI, it is vital to attend a reputable one that can help achieve high employment rates and monthly wages. More importantly, students can gain quality educational resources to increase their productivity and, therefore, their wages. Meanwhile, the prestigious HEI can bring a more influential alumni network that will benefit future development. Moreover, it may also provide a wealth of extracurricular activities, and practical programmes can help students build up more human and social capital, enabling them to achieve employment more quickly. Another possible explanation is that universities with famous reputations may have a more substantial "signalling" effect on employers, who can identify and recruit graduates from prestigious universities.

### 13.7 Human capital, social capital and employment

Regarding demographic factors and academic background, the results show that females are more likely to be employed, but their job satisfaction and monthly wages are lower than those of males. Science and engineering are the fastest to find jobs and

enjoy the highest wage pay without distinguishing different mobile statuses.

This study proposes a new approach to defining human capital based on the skills graduates acquire, which represents a significant innovation. This holistic method allows a more precise evaluation of an individual's human capital. Moving from a model centred purely on years of schooling to one that emphasises skills offers a more comprehensive perspective on human capital, better suited to address real-world complexities. However, the results show that human capital's function in predicting employment outcomes has been weakened since it brings less significant improvement for the increase of the regression models' predictive accuracy. The diminishing significance of human capital in forecasting job prospects may stem from an outdated definition that fails to evolve over time. It is crucial to re-evaluate the importance of human capital within the modern global economic landscape. Recent technological advancements have sparked a significant rethinking of human capital, now seen as a dynamic entity marked by its adaptability, diversity, and continuous growth, as suggested by researchers like Brown et al. (2020) and Keep et al. (2022). The challenge now is for individuals, educators, and policymakers to understand and adapt to this change, ensuring that the value of human capital is not just preserved but redefined for the future.

Graduates with outstanding academic achievement are positively linked to higher job probability and job satisfaction levels, but they tend to have lower monthly salary categories. Scholarship owners enjoy higher job probability and satisfaction; however, it cannot bring high monthly salaries. Moreover, graduates with student leadership skills are positively related to higher job probability and monthly incomes, but their job satisfaction levels are lower than those without leadership experience. Surprisingly it is noted that owners with professional qualifications are inclined to have lower job probability and lower monthly incomes. Simultaneously, the English language certificate number is no longer an advantage in predicting employment. It is negatively related to labour market outcomes. It may be because English certificates or language scores obtained do not represent current foreign language proficiency. The evaluation needs to provide a before-and-after comparison before enrolment and upon graduation.

On the contrary, the study shows that organisational and private social capital contributes more to predicting labour market outcomes, including job probability, satisfaction and monthly income, than human capital. The study further proves that the positive impact of organisational social capital in predicting job probability is

consistent with several Asian studies. Graduates with higher levels of education are expected to achieve employment by using organisational social capital channels rather than private social capital (Brinton, 2000; Lee & Brinton, 1996; Li, 2014). Graduates with internship experience and high-quality career services have higher employment rates but do not bring high wages. Postgraduate education and outstanding organisational social capital are inclined to compensate for the disadvantage of private social capital since the study finds that graduates with lower parental occupational status could still achieve employment more quickly. Nevertheless, they still earn lower monthly salaries than graduates from higher SES. In addition, the regression results show that organisational social capital mobilisation is positively associated with high employment, satisfaction and monthly wages. When measuring social capital, the study thoroughly considers the practical attributes of social capital. It contends that merely knowing someone does not ensure effective interactions, nor does belonging to an organisation automatically confer benefits. Social networks that are positively valued and actively mobilised can be considered social capital, which emerges from social practices. This approach considers the unique attributes of the participants and the varied educational contexts of both mobile and non-mobile students. The study measures social capital by using capital stock and capital mobilisation, which is a new attempt to provide a new idea and direction for future research.

A diploma abroad has beneficial and unfavourable consequences on the labour market. Graduates studying abroad tend to have lower job probability and job satisfaction than their indigenous peers; however, they enjoy higher salaries than non-mobile graduates. The results are consistent with previous findings (e.g., Di Pietro, 2015; Krabel & Flöther, 2014; Støren & Wiers-Jenssen, 2009). When returning home after graduation, internationally mobile students confront various problems, such as a lack of helpful job information, restricted peer connections and professional networks, and issues in establishing rapport with supervisors, which might hinder employment (Støren, 2009; Wu, 2015).

The results show that mobile graduates with scholarship, leadership and professional certificates are more likely to be employed than the non-holders, suggesting the transferability of the acquired skills to the home labour market is not as weak as expected. It contradicts the results of some other studies (e.g., Bratsberg, 2002; Krahn, 2000; Friedberg, 2000). Although internship experience, career services, and the mobilisation of organisational social capital for mobile graduates all positively correlate with job probability, the mean scoring of the evaluation is inferior to those of non-mobile peers. This implies that adequate employment information, career

support, and more internship opportunities can help mobile graduates avoid unemployment dilemmas. Thus, it would be of great value if HEIs could provide more counselling services and applicable work arrangements related to programmes for international students.

Mobile graduates studying business, one of the most prominent groups of ISM, have lower wages than peers in science and social science. However, they enjoy higher job probability than science graduates, and their job satisfaction levels are the highest among different fields of study. It is partly consistent with previous research that business students are most optimistic that their foreign experience translates into improved career opportunities and benefits in moving from HE to work (Janson et al., 2009; Opper, 1991). Regarding academic achievement, graduates with "pass" and "merit" ratings are more rewarded on salaries than their "distinction" grade peers. In part accordance with this, Liwiski (2016) discovered that the pay premium associated with studying abroad is substantial among Polish graduates with lower average grades. Hence, it seems that a master's study abroad may compensate for poor school performance. In addition, the result also shows the positive role of ISM in narrowing the gender gap. Mobile females enjoy higher job probability and similar wages.

Consistent with past research findings, it is anticipated that mobile graduates would have higher salaries than their non-mobile counterparts (e.g., Kratz & Netz, 2018; Lutter & Schröder, 2016; Poot & Roskruge, 2013). Kratz and Netz (2018) claimed that studying abroad, which has financial, mental, and emotional expenses, signals high skills and productivity (Spence, 1973). After graduates secure a job, employers may be less biased and sceptical towards international students. They may recognise the ability and productivity of overseas graduates, which leads to higher average monthly salaries for international students than domestic graduates. After controlling for demographic, human capital and social capital variables, there is still a significant wage differential between the two groups, which indicates a higher economic return for the group with studying experience in the UK. This wage premium for graduates abroad may also be due to the disproportionate share of overseas graduates working in enterprises invested by foreign capital or joint ventures, which offer higher-than-average wages.

The starting salary level of graduates is, to a certain extent, a proxy for the quality of employment. The analysis above shows inconsistencies in the variables affecting employment opportunities and starting salary levels. This may also be due to the inconsistency between the mechanisms of job attainment and job quality

determination in China's HE labour market during the economic transition period (Meng et al., 2012). The significant segmentation gains from employment in primary labour markets, such as large cities, coastal cities, government and state-owned sectors (or enterprises), and its limited job positions have led to considerable competition for jobs in the primary labour markets (Lai & Meng, 2008). The primary labour market is dominated by employers who set the recruitment requirements, and graduates' bargaining power is weak. In the selection process, apart from the fundamental factors of university reputation, education level and fields of study, employers tend to select graduates with overall solid qualities and a high potential for career development, so university graduates with good academic performance, scholarships, student leadership and part-time work experience are more likely to be favoured by employers. However, some variables that significantly affect job opportunities do not necessarily affect the starting salary of university graduates. Because regardless of the type of enterprise (state-owned or non-state-owned), the starting salary for a new employee is generally set according to the level and type of employment. It is unlikely that a new university graduate will start in a middle or senior position, so those with overall solid qualifications and a high potential for career development will not necessarily have a higher starting salary.

### 13.8 Family cultural, economic, political capital and employment

Research shows that whether parents possess HE diplomas is positively correlated with the labour market performance of graduates. Graduates whose parents have a university degree have higher job probability, job satisfaction and monthly wages. It suggests that HE qualifications, as institutionalised cultural capital, play a vital role in employment attainment and the upward mobility of social classes between generations (Bourdieu, 1997). In addition, graduates with higher economic capital (parental income) perform better in the labour market. It shows the convertibility between different forms of capital and its intergenerational inheritance and transmission. The middle and upper classes, including government officials, professionals and business owners, are in an advantageous position to acquire professional status due to their possession of cultural, economic and social capital (Bourdieu, 1997). Economic-disadvantaged groups, including labourers and peasants with lower capital stock, thus received fewer education returns.

In addition, family political capital in China is strongly and positively associated with graduates' job attainment and high incomes. Graduates whose fathers were Party cadres, government officials and middle or high-level civil servants had significantly

higher job probability, job satisfaction, and wages than other groups. This result validates the view of scholars such as Lu (2002) that political capital plays a vital role in Chinese society. Parents' political capital can provide opportunities for their children to seek better professional status. In addition, graduates with higher parental income, i.e., higher family economic capital, perform better in the labour market outcomes; they have high job probability, high satisfaction rates and high monthly earnings.

Different forms of capital are convertible and can be inherited and transmitted between generations. The middle and upper classes, including government cadres, professionals and business people, are in an advantageous position in occupational status acquisition due to their possession of cultural, political and economic capital. The working and peasant classes are disadvantaged and marginalised due to their lack of capital. Their occupational status acquisition and upward mobility are at a disadvantage. This social stratification exists not only within a country's HE system but also in transnational HE, as it costs more to study abroad.

### 13.9 Factors related to employment

In addition to the regression analysis, the study also asked participants to evaluate how vital employment-related factors are when seeking employment. The highest mean of attitude scale for graduates studying in the UK was required skills. Other factors such as institution prestige, diplomas, career services and internships have also received high ratings. However, family background and social networks were rated relatively low. This subjective assessment is not consistent with the results of the regression.

Indigenous graduates scored almost all relevant factors (nine out of ten) lower than those studying abroad. Graduates from home HEIs value diplomas, university reputation, skills, internships and employment services. However, the lowest mean score was 3.28 for family background. Graduates' self-assessments seem not to value family background, but in fact, labour market outcomes are related to parental education, occupational status and family income, with private social capital making a significant contribution to predicting labour market outcomes.

In addition, many unmeasured indicators of employment-related factors, such as luck, illustrate that the employment process is very complex and that a combination of factors influences employment outcomes.

## 14 Limitations and implications for future research

While attempts have been made to evaluate the labour market outcomes and the contribution characteristics as accurately as possible, this study still has some limitations which might negatively impact the quality of its evidence. This chapter discusses these limitations.

Although this study has distributed the questionnaire as widely as possible regarding the sample selection, the sample size needs to be further expanded. The research data failed to cover Chinese international students working abroad after graduation. In future studies, more participants engaged in international work should be covered. Studies on their characteristics, employment status and wages need to be focused on.

Although the study results show that after controlling for demographic, human capital and social capital variables, there is still a significant wage differential between the two groups, with higher economic returns for students abroad than their peers from home HEIs, however, it has not been possible to prove whether the wage premium is due to the studying abroad experience or family SES, as students abroad come from higher social origins. More research is needed in the future to confirm whether there is a causal relationship between studying abroad and the wage premium. Furthermore, although studies have shown that international students from UK HEIs have higher social origins than home students, they have not provided an in-depth analysis of the role of the ISM effect in the development of social inequality. More research is needed to examine the mechanisms explaining the outcomes we observe. In order to eventually answer the question of whether ISM increases or decreases social inequality, the perspective of social selectivity and the perspective of effect heterogeneity need to be discussed in conjunction.

In addition, the measurement of social capital still needs further exploration, and this study uses capital stock and capital mobilisation to measure social capital. However, the best measurement for international students still needs to be clarified and needs to be further discussed to find a better solution.

Much of the existing research focuses on the performance of graduates entering the labour market for the first time. However, what is employers' perception when they hire international students? What skills do they value more in recruitment? Future research needs to explore from the employer's perspective. In addition, there is a great need for data tracking of international students abroad to evaluate their performance

years after graduation in the labour market and how the mobile learning experience influences them in the long run.

Limited by the scope, several significant issues that emerged during the analysis are not further discussed in this study. However, future research on these issues may help us understand the related topics.

The post-Covid era will continue in the coming years, with many students abandoning their intention to study abroad or complete their studies through online learning. Will these students develop fewer skills, and will these skills be able to adapt to the changes in today's globalised labour market? Will they earn less than graduates with international mobile experience in previous years? Have employers' skills requirements for recruitment changed in response, and will they be more biased or more accepting of international students with online education? In the post-epidemic era, exploring who benefited from studying abroad and who did not remain a valuable topic for social stratification studies, education policy-makers, and mobile individuals. It will provide a more precise analysis of whether the labour market effects of studying abroad depend on factors such as the gender, academic achievement or socioeconomic status of graduates. These analyses could lead to a greater understanding of whether study-abroad opportunities reduce or exacerbate social inequalities in modern societies.

## 15 Implications for individuals, HEIs and policy-makers

After summarising this study's findings, this chapter provides implications for Chinese international students, HEIs and future policy.

Individuals studying abroad should actively engage in college activities and societies to expand their social networks and cultural adaptability. Planning their career paths according to the situation is essential, and they should avoid being overly ambitious. Moreover, it is vital to broaden their employment channels and enhance information sharing among friends and classmates. In addition, choosing a highly reputable university is crucial for international students to achieve high salaries and job probability. Prestigious universities can provide students with high-quality educational resources to equip them with skills and enhance their productivity. Also, rich extracurricular activities and practical programmes can help students accumulate more social capital and enrich "proper" social networking, enabling them to achieve
## employment more quickly.

International students should understand and adapt to the domestic job search environment in advance to prepare for employment. The prime time for recruitment in China is in autumn and spring. However, UK graduates receive their diplomas six months later than local students, making it difficult to track the timing of campus recruitment. Therefore, international students need to plan and broaden their recruitment channels. Moreover, it is essential to follow domestic recruitment positions, industry distribution, salaries, city quotes and other information in advance. Pay attention to information on companies' official websites and recruitment information, as well as job search websites, are helpful for returnees as well. They should strengthen information sharing among relatives, friends and classmates and enrich CVs and internship experience by participating in internship placement programmes with companies during the holidays.

The visa restrictions and the short course duration make it difficult for international students to develop formal working experience or internship opportunities. Thus, it is even harder to prove their international qualifications in the highly competitive home labour market, which shows the potential value of work experience in UK master's programmes. More practical activities and work placement related to the courses should be provided by the HEIs. In response to the weak career guidance services, UK HEIs should improve the guidance services for international students in career service centres and set up exceptional tutors to conduct research and gain an in-depth understanding of the Chinese labour market and employers' needs. At the same time, they should strengthen their knowledge and experience of recruitment processes in different countries, expand recruitment channels for international students, and provide them with good career planning guidance and employment information support.

In addition, the UK government should also strengthen the monitoring and macroregulation of the education market for inward international study. The market may lead to vicious competition if too much emphasis is placed on mutual competition and economic interests between countries, institutions and individuals. We should value the cultural and academic exchange and continue promoting peace and understanding. The tendency of the market to rationalise may lead to many issues, including uneven quality of education, education advertisements that do not live up to their name, and education certificates obtained by students that are not accredited. Some HEIs may become obsessed with the size of the student population at the expense of the quality of education. The market management of cross-border HE is more complex than that within the country. It is essential to guarantee the rights, safety and development of students studying abroad relying on the market mechanism and macro management and regulation of the governments of both the sending and receiving countries.

The introduction of a full-fee policy in China opens the door to HE abroad for families from the middle class and above. The higher the tuition fee, the higher the financial level required. The impact of cross-border HE on social stratification may be even more severe. It is not conducive to national talent development and social mobility if we only rely on market logic and the law of value as the only regulating lever. For this reason, the Chinese government should also strengthen macro-regulation to regulate and formulate related laws and regulations. It should strike to manage the problems, especially for the inadequate, unreliable and asymmetrical information in the market of study abroad education, and pay attention to the risks, financial burdens and safety issues brought about by studying abroad.

With their global vision, cross-cultural communication skills and international academic community networks, returnees of international students play an essential role in promoting the development of disciplines, talent training, international exchange and the internationalisation of HE in China. In response to the many problems of employment services and the development of international students returning home, the government and related organisations should provide employment support to help them give full play to their strengths and realise their self-worth.

The Chinese government should strengthen the coordination and cooperation among various departments and strictly control the implementation of policies to practice the settlement and resettlement of international students returning to China. It should also accelerate the construction of channels for the release of relevant policies and use influential overseas media and Chinese media to regularly release the demand for talent introduction and expand the influence of policies to attract more international students to return to China. At the same time, the government should also speed up the construction of a network-sharing platform for international students' employment information. On the one hand, it can distribute timely recruitment information and opinions and suggestions from employers to alleviate the information asymmetry in the employment process and provide an effective vehicle for effective communication between international students and employers. On the other hand, international students can also use the platform to collect problems and give feedback

to direct the planning of talent introduction methods and management policies according to their demands. In addition, the government should significantly optimise the service system for introducing and managing international students and provide good life and job security services after their return to China. For example, Jiangsu, Zhejiang and Guangzhou Province, and Shenzhen adopted "One-stop service windows for the introduction of talents" online to standardise the process of introducing talents, including talent identification, talent policy consultation, household registration, security and other services, which are effective platforms to update information on the policies and the implementation of essential services for the introduction of talents (Jiangmen Human Resources and Social Security Bureau, 2022; Jintai News, 2020; Sina Finance, 2021).

The Chinese government should continue to maintain the excellent situation of stable economic development and make more tremendous efforts to attract high-level overseas intellectuals to return and contribute to China's economic and social development. It should continue to vigorously develop its economy and increase investment in science and technology innovation to enhance the economic benefits of the return of overseas intelligence. At the same time, it should also focus on enhancing returnee talent's social and psychological returns. In formulating return policies, it should respect talents more, further optimise the talent ecological environment, and help overseas talents crack the problem of social adaptation after returning to China.

## **16 Conclusion**

The decision to study abroad is rational, driven by a combination of supply and demand for education and resource allocation, with push and pull factors in both sending and receiving countries. Europe and North America still possess the world's quality education resources, while developing countries are marginalised and located at a disadvantaged position in the education trade. However, this situation started to be reshaped with the rise of the Chinese economy. China, the world's most significant sending country for international students, has become a primary receiving country for ISM in Asia, even globally.

Meanwhile, the "reverse migration" phenomenon has emerged. The number of returnees back to China with international learning experience is expanding rapidly. The tightening of immigration restrictions in the UK, problems getting citizenship and work permits, and cultural incompatibility are the obstacles that international

students encounter when seeking employment overseas upon graduation. On the other hand, the rise of China's economy and various entrepreneurship and resettlement policies drive students to return to China for employment. In addition, cultural barriers and the wish to stay with family members are also significant factors that drive mobile graduates to return.

The rapid expansion of the returnee population has also increased competition in the Chinese labour market. As studying abroad becomes increasingly popularised, the number of people with notable credentials increases. The high career aspirations challenge international students returning to China for employment. The experience of studying abroad indeed improves language skills, intercultural competence and adaptability, according to previous studies. Nevertheless, the results show that the number of English language certificates negatively affects labour market outcomes. Moreover, the role of human capital has been weakened as organisational social capital has become more significant in predicting job probability and monthly income.

A diploma from abroad has positive as well as negative effects on labour market outcomes, suggesting that the study abroad experience is a complex phenomenon. It is not easy to draw general conclusions about how overseas education is rewarded in the labour market. When international students return to their home countries after graduation with limited employment information, internship experience, and high employment expectations, these may hinder them from obtaining desired jobs and lead them to temporary unemployment. A possible explanation for the wage premium is the recognition by employers of the competence and productivity of students abroad after recruitment. Also, China is still under a period of labour market transition in HE, and there is some variability in the mechanisms for achieving employment and wages. In addition, the wage premium may partly be attributed to the higher origins of international students.

Internationally mobile students should actively engage in college activities and societies to expand their social networks and improve their English proficiency. It is essential to plan their career and not be overly ambitious. Broadening employment channels and enhancing information sharing among friends and classmates are also effective ways to increase employment information. At the same time, UK HEIs should set up employment placement schemes with academic programmes and further improve the career guidance services for international students. Tutors should be set up to conduct research and gain an in-depth understanding of the Chinese labour market, employers' needs, and expanding recruitment channels to provide

international students with adequate career planning guidance and employment information support.

The Chinese government should strengthen cooperation among various departments and strictly control the implementation of policies. Meanwhile, it should accelerate the construction of a platform for international students to share employment information, alleviate the information asymmetry in the employment process, and provide effective communication between international students and employers.

ISM's continuous growth and development have brought about mutual competition and economic benefits among countries, institutions and individuals. However, we cannot ignore the value orientation of cultural and academic exchange and the significance of promoting peace and understanding. As studying abroad education becomes increasingly industrialised, educational certificates become a positional commodity. The tendency of the market to rationalise may lead to a patchwork of educational quality, educational advertisements that do not live up to their name, and HEIs that are obsessed with the size of their student base at the expense of the quality of education. The market management of cross-border HE is more complex than that within the country. Suppose it relies solely on market mechanisms without the macromanagement monitoring of the governments. In that case, it will sink into chaos. Thus, it is vital to conduct legal and regulatory construction and policy formulation and implementation by the governments of sending and receiving countries. Implementing joint efforts to protect the rights and safety of internationally mobile students, promote the ISM worldwide, and help them develop their strengths and realise their self-worth.

## **17 References**

- Abrams, I. (1979). The Impact of Antioch Education Through Experience Abroad. *Alternative Higher Education*, 3(3), 176–187. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf01080548
- Ahmad, S. Z., & Buchanan, F. R. (2015). Motivation Factors in Students Decision to Study at International Branch Campuses in Malaysia. *Studies in Higher Education*, 42(4), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2015.1067604
- Albert, R., & Wayne, G. D. (1979). Family Effects in Youth Employment. National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper No. 0396. https://doi.org/10.3386/w0396
- Allen, H. W. (2009). What Shapes Short-Term Study Abroad Experiences? A Comparative Case Study of Students' Motives and Goals. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 14(5), 452–470. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315309334739
- Allen, H. W., & Herron, C. (2003). A Mixed-Methodology Investigation of the Lignstic and Affective Outcomes of Summer Study Abroad. *Foreign Langage Annals*, 36, 375–380.
- Allen, J., & van der Der, V. (Eds.). (2011). International Dimensions of Higher Education and Graduate Employment. In *The Flexible Professional in the Knowledge Society. General Results of the REFLEX Project* (pp. 199–220). Maastricht: Research Centre for Education and the Labour Market.
- Almukhambetova, A., & Kuzhabekova, A. (2022). COVID-19 and the Changes in STEM Students' Intentions to Pursue International Mobility. What Do the Students Say? *European Education*, 54(1-2), 47–62. https://doi.org/10.1080/10564934.2022.2072748
- Altbach, P. G. (1985). *The Foreign Student Dilemma. Special Theme*. Bulletin of the International Bureau of Education.
- Altbach, P. G. (1998). *Comparative Higher Education: Knowledge, the University, and Development*. Ablex Pub. Corp.
- Andrade, M. S., Evans, N. W., & Hartshorn, K. J. (2014). Linguistic Support for Nonnative English Speakers: Higher Education Practices in the United States. *Journal of Student Affairs Research and Practice*, 51(2), 207–221.
- Asankulova, Z., & Thomsen, S. L. (2024). Studying Abroad Experience and the Wages of Females. *Higher Education*, *87*, 401–431. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-023-01013-z

- Bakker, A., Cai, J., English, L., Kaiser, G., Mesa, V., & Van Dooren, W. (2019). Beyond Small, Medium, or Large: Points of Consideration When Interpreting Effect Sizes. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 102(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10649-019-09908-4
- Bao, W., & Zhang, Q. (2009). An Empirical Study on Graduate School Choice in China since the Enrolment Expansion. Fudan Education Forum, 7(5), 5–11.
- Bao, W., Tian, M., & Chen, D. (2021). The Willingness of Overseas High-end Talents to Return to China under the New Situation and Its Influencing Factors [In Chinese]. *Journal of Higher Education*, 42(2), 24–43.
- Barbieri, P. (1996). *Household, Social Capital and Labour Market Attainment*. ESCR Workshop. Max Planck Institute for Human Development and Education. Berlin.
- Becker, G. S. (1964). *Human Capital: A Theoretical and Empirical Analysis, with Special Reference to Education* (pp. 59–135). Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Becker, G. S. (1964). *Human Capital: A Theoretical and Empirical Analysis, with Special Reference to Education*. University of Chicago Press.
- Becker, G. S. (1975). *Human Capital: A Theoretical and Empirical Analysis, with Special Reference to Education*. National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Beech, S. E. (2019). *The Geographies of International Student Mobility: Spaces, Places and Decision-making.* (pp. 132–133). Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Beijing University, & Zhongshan University. (2005). Retrospect and Analysis of China's Policies with Regard to Students Sent by the State to Other Countries Since 1978. Chinese Education & Society, 38(3), 7–62. https://doi.org/10.1080/10611932.2005.11031693
- Beine, M., Noël, R., & Ragot, L. (2014). Determinants of the international mobility of students. *Economics of Education Review*, 41, 40–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2014.03.003
- Bell, D. (1972). On Equality: I. Meritocracy and Equality. Public Interest, 29, 29-68.
- Benati, K., & Fischer, J. (2020). Beyond Human Capital: Student Preparation for Graduate Life. Education + Training, 63(1), 151–163. https://doi.org/10.1108/et-10-2019-0244
- Benzie, H. J. (2010). Graduating as a "Native Speaker": International Students and English Language Proficiency in Higher Education. *Higher Education Research* & *Development*, 29(4), 447–459. https://doi.org/10.1080/07294361003598824
- Bhandari, R. (2019). Global Student and Talent Flows: Reexamining the Brain Drain Equation. International Higher Education, 99, 6–7. https://doi.org/10.6017/ihe.2019.99.11643

- Bian, Y. (1997). Bringing Strong Ties Back in: Indirect Ties, Network Bridges, and Job Searches in China. American Sociological Review, 62(3), 366. https://doi.org/10.2307/2657311
- Bian, Y. (2004). Source and Functions of Urbanites' Social Capital: A Network Approach [In Chinese]. *Social Sciences in China*, *3*, 136–146.
- Bista, K., and C. Foster. (Eds). (2016). *Campus Support Services, Programmes, and Policies for International Students.* Hershey, PA: IGI Global.
- Blanck, D., & Börjesson, M. (2008). Transnational Strategies in Higher Education and Cultural Fields: The Case of the United States and Sweden in the 20th Century. *American Studies in Scandinavia*, 40(1-2), 80–89. https://doi.org/10.22439/asca.v40i1-2.4682
- Blau, P. M., & Duncan, O. D. (1967). *The American Occupational Structure*. The Free Press.
- Bodycott, P. (2009). Choosing a Higher Education Study Abroad Destination: What Mainland Chinese Parents and Students Rate as Important. *Journal of Research in International Education*, *8*(3), 349–373. https://doi.org/10.1177/1475240909345818
- Boliver, V. (2011). Maximally Maintained Inequality and Effectively Maintained Inequality in Education: Operationalizing the Expansion Inequality Relationship (Oxford: Department of Sociology, University of Oxford).
- Boliver, V. (2016). Critically Evaluating the Effectively Maintained Inequality Hypothesis. *British Journal of Education, Society & Behavioural Science*, *15*(2), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.9734/bjesbs/2016/24563
- Bourdieu, P. (1984). *Distinction: A Social Critique of the Judgement of Taste*. London: Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.
- Bourdieu, P. (1986). The forms of capital. In J. G. Richardson (Ed.), *Handbook of Theory* and Research for the Sociology of Education (pp. 241–258). Greenwood Press.
- Bourdieu, P. (1997). The Forms of Capital. In A. H. Halsey, H. Lauder, P. Brown, & A. S.
   Well (Eds.), *Education: Culture, Economy, and Society* (pp. 47). Oxford: Oxford
   University Press.
- Bracht, O., Engel, C., Janson, K., Over, A., Schomburg, H., & Teichler, U. (2006). *The Professional Value of ERASMUS Mobility*. Kassel: International Centre for Higher Education Research.
- Bratsberg, B., & Ragan, J. F. (2002). The Impact of HostCountry Schooling on Earnings:
   A Study of Male Immigrants in the United States. *The Journal of Human Resources*, 37(1), 63–105. https://doi.org/10.2307/3069604

- Breen, R., & Goldthorpe, J. H. (1997). Explaining Educational Differentials Towards a Formal Rational Action Theory. *Rationality and Society*, 9(3), 275–305. https://doi.org/10.1177/104346397009003002
- Breen, R., & Goldthorpe, J. H. (1999). Class Inequality and Meritocracy: A Critique of Saunders and an Alternative Analysis. *British Journal of Sociology*, 50(1), 1–27. https://doi.org/10.1080/000713199358798
- Bremer, L. (1998). The Value of International Study Experience on the Labour Market the Case of Hungary. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 2(1), 39–57. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315398002001004
- Brimmer, E. (2018). Investing In the Future. International Educator, 4, 8.
- Brinton, M. (2000). Social Capital in the Japanese Youth Labor Market: Labor Market Policy, Schools and Norms. *Policy Sciences*, *33*, 289–306.
- British Council. (2018). Employability in Focus: Exploring Employer Perceptions of Overseas Graduates Rerurning to China. https://www.agcas.org.uk/write/MediaUploads/Resources/ITG/British\_Coun cil\_Employability\_in\_Focus\_China.pdf
- Brooks, R., & Johanna Lesley Waters. (2011). *Student Mobilities, Migration and the Internationalisation of Higher Education*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Brooks, R., & Waters, J. (2009). International Higher Education and the Mobility of UK Students. Journal of Research in International Education, 8(2), 191–209. https://doi.org/10.1177/1475240909105204
- Brooks, R., & Waters, J. (2011). Social Networks and Educational Mobility: The Experiences of UK Students. *Globalisation, Societies and Education*, 8(1), 143– 157. https://doi.org/10.1080/14767720903574132
- Brown, A. (2021). Don't Forget that International Students Need Careers Support Too. THE Campus Learn, Share, Connect. https://www.timeshighereducation.com/campus/dont-forget-internationalstudents-need-careers-support-too
- Brown, P., Hesketh, A., & Williams, S. (2004). *The Mismanagement of Talent: Employability and the Competition for Jobs in the Knowledge Economy.* Oxford University Press, USA.
- Brown, P., Lauder, H., & Cheung, S. Y. (2020). *The Death of Human Capital?* Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780190644307.001.0001
- Brown, T. F. (1999). *Theoretical Summary of Social Capital (Working Paper)*. University of Wisconsin.
- Burt, R. S. (1992). *Structural Holes : The Social Structure of Competition*. Harvard University Press.

- Camilli, G. (1996). Standard Errors in Educational Assessment: A Policy Analysis Perspective. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 4(4), 1–17.
- Cammelli, A., Ghiselli, S., & Mignoli, G. P. (2008). Study Experience Abroad: Italian Graduate Characteristics and Employment Outcomes. In M. Byram & F. Dervin (Eds.), *Students, Staff and Academic Mobility in Higher Education* (pp. 217–236). Cambridge Scholars Publishing, Newcastle upon Tyne.
- Cao, C. (2008). China's Brain Drain and the High End. Asian Population Studies, 4(3), 331–345.
- Carley, S. S., Stuart, R. S., & Dailey, M. P. (2011). Short-Term Study Abroad: An Exploratory View of Business Student Outcomes. *Journal of Management Policy and Practice*, 12(2), 44–53.
- Centre for China and Globalisation (CCG). (2017). *Report on Employment and Entrepreneurship of Chinese Returnees 2017*. En.ccg.org.cn. http://en.ccg.org.cn/report-on-employment-entrepreneurship-of-chinesereturnees-2017/
- Chen, C., & Tan, R. (2004a). Correlation between Human Capital and the Employment of graduates [In Chinese]. *Journal of Higher Education*, *25*(6), 31–35.
- Chen, C., & Tan, R. (2004b). Research on Social Capital and the Employment of Graduates [In Chinese]. *Journal of Higher Education*, *25*(4), 29–32.
- Chen, C., & Wang, X. (2009). The Influence of Pre-service Preparation on Graduates' Employment-- Based on an Empirical Study of University Graduates [In Chinese]. Journal of Higher Education, 30(10). 90-95
- Chen, L. H. (2007). East-Asian Students' Choice of Canadian Graduate Schools. International Journal of Educational Advancement, 7(4), 271–306. https://doi.org/10.1057/palgrave.ijea.2150071
- Chen, M., & Ren, Y. (2012). Enlightenment of Wuxi 530 High-level Talents Introduction Programme Policy to Local Cities [In Chinese]. Science and Technology Management Research, 6, 145–153.
- Chen, Q. (2014). *Globalisation and Transnational Academic Mobility: The Experiences* of Chinese Academic Returnees. [Unpublished PhD dissertation].
- Chen, T. M., & Barnett, G. A. (2000). Research on International Student Flows from a Macro Perspective: A Network Analysis of 1985, 1989 and 1995. *Higher Education*, 39(4), 435–453. https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1003961327009
- Chen, W., & Wang, X. (2009). The Influence of Pre-Service Preparation on Graduates' Employment--Based on an Empirical study of University Graduates in 2009 [In Chinese]. Journal of Higher Education, 30(10), 90–95.
- Chirkov, V. I., Safdar, S., de Guzman, J., & Playford, K. (2008). Further Examining the Role Motivation to Study Abroad Plays in the Adaptation of International

Students in Canada. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, *32*(5), 427–440. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2007.12.001

- Chiswick, B. R., & Miller, P. W. (2003). The Complementarity of Language and Other Human Capital: Immigrant Earnings in Canada. *Economics of Education Review*, 22(5), 469–480.
- Chiswick, B. R., & Miller, P. W. (2009). The International Transferability of Immigrants' Human Capital. *Economics of Education Review*, *28*(2), 162–169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2008.07.002
- Choudaha, R. (2017). Three Waves of International Student Mobility (1999–2020). *Studies in Higher Education*, 42(5), 825–832. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2017.1293872
- Choudaha, R., & Chang, L. (2012). *Trends in International Student Mobility*. Papers.ssrn.com. https://ssrn.com/abstract=2184988
- Choudaha, R., & Hu, D. (2016). With Poor Job Prospects for Chinese Students, Is It Still Worth Investing in a US Education? South China Morning Post.
- Choudaha, R., & Li, C. (2012). *Trends in International Student Mobility*. World Education News & Reviews; New York: World Education Services.
- Choudaha, R., & Wit, H. de. (2019). *Finding a sustainable future for student mobility. University* <u>https://www.universityworldnews.com/post.php?story=2019020511013846</u> <u>4</u>
- Claridge, T. (2021). *How to Measure Social Capital*. Institute for Social Capital. https://www.socialcapitalresearch.com/measure-social-capital/amp/
- Cohen, J. (1988). Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences (2nd ed.). L. Erlbaum Associates. https://www.utstat.toronto.edu/~brunner/oldclass/378f16/readings/CohenP ower.pdf
- Coleman, J. S. (1988). Social Capital in the Creation of Human Capital. *American Journal of Sociology*, *94*, 95–120. https://doi.org/10.1086/228943
- Coleman, J. S. (1990). *Foundations of Social Theory* (pp. 307–317). The Belknap Press of Harvard University Press.
- Coughenour, C., Paz, A., de la Fuente-Mella, H., & Singh, A. (2015). Multinomial Logistic Regression to Estimate and Predict Perceptions of Bicycle and Transportation Infrastructure in a Sprawling Metropolitan Area. *Journal of Public Health*, e401-408. https://doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fdv179
- Coverdill, J. E. (1996). Personal Contacts and Post-Hire Job Outcomes: Theoretical and Empirical Notes on the Significance of Matching Methods. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, *16*, 247–269.

- Crossman, J. E., & Clarke, M. (2010). International Experience and Graduate Employability: Stakeholder Perceptions on the Connection. *Higher Education*, 59(5), 599–613. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-009-9268-z
- Cubillos, J. H., & Ilvento, T. (2012). The Impact of Study Abroad on Students' Self-Efficacy Perceptions. *Foreign Language Annals*, 45(4), 494–511. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1944-9720.2013.12002.x
- Cubillos, J. H., Chieffo, L., & Fan, C. (2008). The Impact of Short-Term Study Abroad Programmes on L2 Listening Comprehension Skills. *Foreign Language Annals*, 41(1), 157–186. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1944-9720.2008.tb03284.x
- Dabla-Norris, E., Ho, G., Kochhar, K., Kyobe, A., & Tchaidze, R. (2014). Anchoring Growth: The Importance of Productivity-Enhancing Reforms in Emerging Market and Developing Economies. *Journal of International Commerce, Economics and Policy*, 05(02), 1450001. https://doi.org/10.1142/s179399331450001x
- Dasgupta, P. (2005). Economics of Social Capital. *Economic Record*, 81, 2–21.
- Deng, Z., & Treiman, D. J. (1997). The Impact of the Cultural Revolution on Trends in Educational Attainment in the People's Republic of China. American Journal of Sociology, 103(2), 391–428. https://doi.org/10.1086/231212
- Department for Education. (2020). Education Generates Billions for UK Economy. GOV.UK. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/education-generatesbillions-for-uk-economy
- Di Pietro, G. (2012). Does Studying Abroad Cause International Labour Mobility? Evidence from Italy. *Economics Letters*, *117*(3), 632–635.
- Di Pietro, G. (2015). Do Study Abroad Programmes Enhance the Employability of Graduates? *Education Finance and Policy*, *10*(2), 223–243. https://doi.org/10.1162/edfp\_a\_00159
- Di Pietro, G. (2019a). Changes in Socioeconomic Inequality in Access to Study Abroad Programmes: A Cross-country Analysis. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, *66*, 100465. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm.2019.100465
- Di Pietro, G. (2019b). University Study Abroad and Graduates' Employability. *IZA World of Labour, 109,* 1–10. https://doi.org/10.15185/izawol.109.v2
- Doeringer, P. B. (1986). Internal Labour Markets and Noncompeting Groups. *The American Economic Review*, *76*(2), 48–52.
- Doeringer, P. B., & Piore, M. J. (1985). *Internal Labor Markets and Manpower Analysis* (pp. 163–174). M.E. Sharpe.
- Dolby, N. (2004). Encountering an American Self: Study Abroad and National Identity. *Comparative Education Review*, 48(2), 150–173. https://doi.org/10.1086/382620

- Dolby, N. (2005). Globalisation, Identity, and Nation: Australian and American Undergraduates Abroad. *The Australian Educational Researcher*, *32*(1), 101– 117. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf03216815
- Donetskaya, S. S., & Wang, B. (2021). Postgraduate Professional Education in China: The State and Development Trends. *Vysšee Obrazovanie v Rossii (Higher Education in Russia), 30*(11), 147–166. https://doi.org/10.31992/0869-3617-2021-30-11-147-166
- Doyle, S., Gendall, P., Meyer, L. H., Hoek, J., Tait, C., McKenzie, L., & Loorparg, A. (2009). An Investigation of Factors Associated With Student Participation in Study Abroad. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, *14*(5), 471–490. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315309336032
- Du, G., & Yue, C. (2010). A Study on the Influencing Factors of Employment Opportunities for College Graduates in China [In Chinese]. *China Higher Education Research*, 11, 67–70.
- Duvander, A. E. (2001). Do Country-Specific Skills Lead to Improved Labor Market Positions? *Work and Occupations*, *28*(2), 210–233.
- Easthope, H. (2009). Fixed Identities in a Mobile World? The Relationship Between Mobility, Place, and Identity. *Identities: Global Studies in Culture and Powever*, *16*(1), 61–82. https://doi.org/10.1080/10702890802605810
- Eggins, H., & West, P. (2010). The Global Impact of the Financial Crisis. *Higher Education Management and Policy*, 22(3), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1787/hemp-22-5km32wkhwms3
- Engman, A. (2013). Is There Life after P<0.05? Statistical Significance and Quantitative Sociology. *Quality & Quantity*, 47(1), 257–270.
- Erikson, R., & Jonsson, J. O. (1998). Social Origin As an Interest-bearing Asset: Family Background and Labour Market Rewards among Employees in Sweeden. *Acta Sociologica*, *41*(1), 19–36.
- European Commission. (2014a). *Mobility for Better Learning: Mobility Strategy 2020 for the European Higher Education Area (EHEA)* (p. 16). London: EU Press.
- European Commission. (2014b). The Erasmus Impact Study: Effects of Mobility on the Skills and employability of Students and the Internationalisation of Higher Education Institutions.
- European Commission. (2016). *The Erasmus Impact Study. Regional analysis*. Luxemburg: European Union.
- Eurostudent. (2005). Eurostudent Report 2005: Social and Economic Conditions of Student Life in Europe 2005 (p. 157). Hannover: Hochschul Informations System.

- Evans, M., & Syrett, S. (2007). Generating Social Capital? *European Urban and Regional* Studies, 14(1), 55–74. https://doi.org/10.1177/0969776407072664
- Fafchamps, M., & Minten, B. (2002). Returns to Social Network Capital among Traders. Oxford Economic Papers, 54(2), 173–206.
- Fan, Y., Zheng, J., & Wu, C. (2005). Factors Analysis of the Graduates' Initial Job Searching Time: Empirical Data from Some Shanghai Universities [In Chinese]. *Tsinghua Jouranl of Education*, 26(2), 27–33.
- Fang, S. J. (2010). *The International Mobility of Chinese Students: Driving Forces and Risk Prevention [In Chinese]* [PhD Thesis].
- Fedasiuk, R. (2020). The China Scholarship Council: An Overview. *Centre for Security* and Emerging Technology, 614–621. https://doi.org/10.51593/20200042
- Filho, D. B., Paranhos, R., Rocha, E. C. da, Batista, M., Silva Jr., J. A. da, Santos, M. L. W.
  D., & Marino, J. G. (2013). When is statistical significance not significant? *Brazilian Political Science Review*, 7(1), 31–55. https://doi.org/10.1590/s1981-38212013000100002
- Findlay, A. M., King, R., Smith, F. M., Geddes, A., & Skeldon, R. (2012). World Class? An Investigation of Globalisation, Difference and International Student Mobility. *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers*, 37(1), 118–131.
- Findlay, A., King, R., Stam, A., & Ruiz-Gelices, E. (2006). Ever Reluctant Europeans: The Changing Geographies of UK Students Studying and Working Abroad. *European Urban and Regional Studies*, 13(4), 291–318. https://doi.org/10.1177/0969776406065429
- Flap, H., & Boxman, E. (2017). Getting Started: The Influence of Social Capital on the Start of the Occupational Career. In N. Lin, R. S. Burt, & K. S. Cook (Eds.), Social capital : theory and research (pp. 159–181). Routledge.
- Fong, V. L. (2011). Paradise Redefined: Transnational Chinese Students and the Quest for Flexible Citizenship in the Developed World. Stanford University Press.
- Frändberg, L. (2009). How Normal is Travelling Abroad? Differences in Transnational Mobility between Groups of Young Swedes. *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space*, 41(3), 649–667. https://doi.org/10.1068/a40234
- Friedberg, R. M. (2000). You Can't Take It with You? Immigrant Assimilation and the Portability of Human Capital. *Journal of Labor Economics*, 18(2), 221–251. https://doi.org/10.1086/209957
- Fritz, M., & Berger, P. D. (2015). *Improving the User Experience through Practical Data Analytics: Gain Meaningful Insight and Increase Your Bottom Line*. Morgan Kaufmann.
- Fuegen, S. (2012). The Impact of Mobile Technologies on Distance Education. *TechTrends*, *56*(6), 49–53. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11528-012-0614-0

- Ganzeboom, H. B. G., Treiman, D. J., & Ultee, W. C. (1991). Comparative Intergenerational Stratification Research: Three Generations and Beyond. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 17(1), 277–302. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.so.17.080191.001425
- Gao, J. (2016). Nearly 80 Per cent of International Students Choose to Return to China for Employment [In Chinese]. *China Education Daily*.
- Gao, W., & Cheng, J. (2019). Domestic Graduate School or Overseas Study: An analysis of the Changing role of Family Background on Chinese College Graduates from 2005 to 2017 [In Chinese]. *Research in Educational Development*, 13-14, 45–53.
- Garam, I. (2005). Study on the Relevance of International Student Mobility to Work and Employment. Helsinki, Finland: Centre for International Mobility CIMO.
- Ge, M. (2020). We Should Actively Promote the Innovation of Employment and Entrepreneurship Policies for Returned Overseas Students [In Chinese]. *China University Students Career Guide*, 15, 15–18.
- Gérard, M., & Sanna, A. (2017). Students' Mobility at a Glance: Efficiency and Fairness
  When Brain Drain and Brain Gain Are at Stake. *Journal of International Mobility*, 5(1), 43–74. https://doi.org/10.3917/jim.005.0043
- Gerhards, J., & Hans, S. (2013). Transnational Human Capital, Education, and Social Inequality. Analyses of International Student Exchange. *Zeitschrift Für Soziologie*, 42(2). https://doi.org/10.1515/zfsoz-2013-0203
- Glass, G. (2014). Random selection, random assignment and Sir Ronald Fisher. *Psychology of Education Review*, 38(1), 12–13.
- Goodwin, K., & Mbah, M. (2017). Enhancing the Work Placement Experience of International Students: Towards a Support Framework. *Journal of Further and Higher Education*, *43*(4), 521–532. https://doi.org/10.1080/0309877x.2017.1377163
- Gorard, S. (2016). Damaging Real Lives through Obstinacy: Re-Emphasising Why Significance Testing is Wrong. *Sociological Research Online*, *21*(1), 102–115. https://doi.org/10.5153/sro.3857
- Gorard, S., Smith, E., May, H., Thomas, L., Adnett, N., & Slack, K. (2006). *Review of Widening Participation Research: Addressing the Barriers to Participation in Higher Education*. Bristol: Higher Education Funding Council for England.
- Granovetter, M. (1985). Economic Action and Social Structure: The Problem of Embeddedness. *American Journal of Sociology*, *91*(3), 481–510.
- Granovetter, M. S. (1973). The Strength of Weak Ties. *American Journal of Sociology*, 78(6), 1360–1380.

- Grayson, J. P. (2004). Social Dynamics, University Experiences, and Graduates' Job Outcomes. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 25(5), 609–627. https://doi.org/10.1080/0142569042000252107
- Gribble, C., Rahimi, M., & Blackmore, J. (2017). International Students and Post-study Employment: The Impact of University and Host Community Engagement on the Employment Outcomes of International Students in Australia. *International Student Connectedness and Identity, 6,* 15–39. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-2601-0
- Grusky, D. B., & Hauser, R. M. (1984). Comparative Social Mobility Revisited: Models of Convergence and Divergence in 16 Countries. *American Sociological Review*, 49(1), 19–38. https://doi.org/10.2307/2095555
- Gu, Q., & Schweisfurth, M. (2015). Transnational Connections, Competences and Identities: Experiences of Chinese International Students after Their Return "Home." British Educational Research Journal, 41(6), 947–970. https://doi.org/10.1002/berj.3175
- Guo, C., & Min, W. (2006). The Effect of Familial Economical and Cultural Capital on Educational Attainment in China [In Chinese]. *Journal of Higher Education*, 21(11), 24–31.
- Guo, C., Porschitz, E. T., & Alves, J. (2013). Exploring career agency during self-initiated repatriation: a study of Chinese sea turtles. *Career Development International*, 18(1), 34–55.
- Han, K. (2013). Embarrassment and helplessness of one-year returnee master's students [In Chinese]. *China Science Daily*, 1–3.
- Hansen, M. N. (1997). Social and Economic Inequality in the Educational Career: Do the Effects of Social Background Characteristics Decline? *European Sociological Review*, 13(3), 305–321.
- Hanushek, E. A. (2010). *Developing a Skills-Based Agenda for "New Human Capital" Research*. Papers.ssrn.com. http://ssrn.com/abstract=1889200
- Hao, J., & Welch, A. (2012). A Tale of Sea Turtles: Job-Seeking Experiences of Hai Gui (High-Skilled Returnees) in China. *Higher Education Policy*, 25(2), 243–260. https://doi.org/10.1057/hep.2012.4
- Hao, J., Wen, W., & Welch, A. (2016). When Sojourners Return: Employment Opportunities and Challenges Facing High-skilled Chinese Returnees. Asian and Pacific Migration Journal, 25(1), 22–40. https://doi.org/10.1177/0117196815621806
- Hao, X., Yan, K., Guo, S., & Wang, M. (2017). Chinese Returnees' Motivation, Postreturn Status and Impact of Return: A Systematic Review. Asian and Pacific Migration Journal, 26(1), 143–157.

- Hari, A., Nardon, L., & Zhang, H. (2021). A Transnational Lens into International Student Experiences of the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Global Networks*, 23(1). https://doi.org/10.1111/glob.12332
- Hauschildt, K., Vögtle, E., & Gwosć, C. (2018). Social and Economic Conditions of Student Life in Europe. EUROSTUDENT VI 2016–2018. Bielefeld: W. Bertelsmann Verlag.
- Hauser, R. M., & Featherman, D. L. (1976). Equality of Schooling: Trends and Prospects. Sociology of Education, 49(2), 99–120. https://doi.org/10.2307/2112516
- Hayes, J. B., Price, R. A., & York, R. P. (2013). Career Concerns of Chinese Business Students in the United States: A Qualitative Study. *The Academy of Educational Leadership Journal*, 17(2), 61.
- Hazen, H. D., & Alberts, H. C. (2006). Visitors or Immigrants? International Students in the United States. *Population, Space and Place, 12*(3), 201–216. https://doi.org/10.1002/psp.409
- He, N., & Chen, R. J. C. (2010). College Students' Perceptions and Attitudes Toward the Selection of Study Abroad Programmes. *International Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Administration*, 11(4), 347–359. https://doi.org/10.1080/15256480.2010.518525
- Henderson, M., Selwyn, N., & Aston, R. (2015). What Works and Why? Student Perceptions of "Useful" Digital Technology in University Teaching and Learning. *Studies in Higher Education*, 42(8), 1567–1579. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2015.1007946
- Heng, T. T. (2016). Different Is Not Deficient: Contradicting Stereotypes of Chinese International Students in US Higher Education. *Studies in Higher Education*, 43(1), 22–36. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2016.1152466
- Henze, J., & Zhu, J. (2012). Current Research on Chinese Students Studying Abroad. Research in Comparative and International Education, 7(1), 90–104. https://doi.org/10.2304/rcie.2012.7.1.90
- HESA. (2022). Higher Education Student Statistics: UK, 2020/21 Where students come from and go to study. Higher Education Student Statistics. <u>https://www.hesa.ac.uk/news/25-01-2022/sb262-higher-education-studentstatistics/location</u>
- Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE). (2009). Attainment in higher education: Erasmus and placement students (Issues paper No. 44).
- Hilmer, M. J. (2002). Student migration and institution control as screening devices. *Economics Letters*, 76(1), 19–25.
- Holmes, R. (2004). Norwegian student perceptions of the costs and benefits of study abroad [Unpublished Master's thesis, Faculty of Education, University of Oslo.].

- Hou, C., & Du, D. (2020). The Changing Patterns of International Student Mobility: A Network Perspective. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies, 48*(1), 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183x.2020.1797476
- Hou, L., Li, F., & Zheng, Q. (2008). The Impact of Family Background on the Access to Quantity and Quality of Higher Education [In Chinese]. *Journal of Higher Education*, 29(10), 39–45.
- Hsung, R. M., & Hwang, Y. J. (1992). Job Mobility in Taiwan: Job Search Methods and Contacts Status. XII Int. Sunbelt Soc. Network Conf. San Diego.
- Hsung, R. M., & Sun, C. S. (1988). *Social Resources and Social Mobility: Manufacturing Employees*. Taiwan: Natl. Sci. Council.
- Hu, Y., & Qiu, D. (2011). The Effects of Personality on College Graduates' Employment [In Chinese]. *Chinese Journal of Population Science*, *2*, 66–75.
- Hu, Y., Ma, L., & Liu, Z. (2007). Effect of Social Capital on Graduates' Employment [In Chinese]. Chinese Journal of Population Science, 6, 61–67.
- Hua, M. (2019). Evaluation of the Implementation Effect of the Young Changjiang Scholars Incentive Plan [In Chinese]. *Management Observer, 36,* 84–88.
- Huang, Q. (2021). The Impact of Study Abroad Experiences on International Students' Employability: A Preliminary Study on Chinese Engineering Students in US. 7th International Conference on Higher Education Advances (HEAd'21). https://doi.org/10.4995/head21.2021.12751
- Huang, R. (2013). International Experience and Graduate Employability: Perceptions of Chinese International Students in the UK. *Journal of Hospitality, Leisure, Sport & Tourism Education, 13, 87–96.* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhlste.2013.07.001
- Huang, R., & Turner, R. (2018). International Experience, Universities Support and Graduate Employability-Perceptions of Chinese International Students Studying in UK Universities. *Journal of Education and Work*, *31*(2), 175–189. https://doi.org/10.1080/13639080.2018.1436751
- Hunter, J. E. (1997). Needed: A Ban on the Significance Test. *Psychological Science*, *8*(1), 3–7. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.1997.tb00534.x
- ICEF. (2020). Paying more for less? Careers and employability support for international students at UK universities HEPI Report 143. HEPI/Kaplan. https://www.hepi.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/Paying-more-for-less-Careers-and-employability-support-for-international-students-at-UKuniversities.pdf
- Institute of International Education. (2018). *Open Doors 2018 Report on International Education Exchange*. Www.iie.org. https://www.iie.org/Research-and-Insights/Publications/Open-Doors-2018.

- International Trade Administration. (2022). *Education Service Exports*. Official Website of the International Trade Administration. https://www.trade.gov/educationservice-exports
- Ip, C. (2021). Chinese Graduates Return to Find Western Degrees no Longer an Advantage. South China Morning Post. https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3157485/chinesegraduates-lament-western-degrees-no-longer-fast-track
- Iriondo, I. (2020). Evaluation of the Impact of Erasmus Study Mobility on Salaries and Employment of Recent Graduates in Spain. *Studies in Higher Education*, 45(4), 925–943. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2019.1582011
- Jackson, D. (2017). Exploring the Challenges Experienced by International Students during Work-integrated Learning in Australia. Asia Pacific Journal of Education, 37(3), 344–359. https://doi.org/10.1080/02188791.2017.1298515
- Jacob, M., Kühhirt, M., & Rodrigues, M. (2019). Labour Market Returns to Graduates' International Experience: Exploring Cross-Country Variation in Europe. *European Sociological Review, 35*(4), 491–505. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcz022
- Jahr, V., & Teichler, U. (2002). Employment and Work of Former Mobile Students. In
   U. Teichler (Ed.), *Erasmus in the Socrates programme: Findings of an evaluation study* (pp. 117–135). Bonn: Lemmens.
- Janson, K., Schomburg, H., & Teichler., U. (2009). The Professional Value of ERASMUS Mobility: The Impact of International Experience on Former Students' and on Teachers' Careers. Bonn: Lemmens.
- Jia, H. (2018). China's Plan to Recruit Talented Researchers. *Nature*, *553*(7688), 8. https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-018-00538-z
- Jiang, J., & Wang, Q. (2008). Employment of University Graduates: A Study from Job Search Perspective [In Chinese]. Journal of Yangzhou University (Higher Education Study Education), 12(1), 57–61.
- Jiangmen Human Resources and Social Security Bureau. (2022). Jiangmen (International) Talent "One-stop" Service Zone Officially Opened [In Chinese]. Www.jiangmen.gov.cn.

http://www.jiangmen.gov.cn/jmrsj/gkmlpt/content/2/2541/post\_2541573.html#170

- Jing Media. (2019). *Qide Education Released the "2019 Survey Report on Chinese Students' Intention to Study Abroad."* Sohu.com. https://www.sohu.com/a/300656192\_361784
- Jintai News. (2020). *"One-stop" Talent Service for International Talents [In Chinese]*. Www.baidu.com.

https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1666799645095176879&wfr=spider&for=p c

- Kajanus, A. (2015). *Chinese student migration, gender and family*. Palgrave Macmillan, Basingstoke.
- Keep, E., Tomlinson, M., & Mann, A. (2022). The Death of Human Capital? Its Failed Promise and How to Renew it in an Age of Disruption. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 43(8), 1288–1296. https://doi.org/10.1080/01425692.2022.2124942
- Khanna, G. (2021). *How Higher Education Became an Important US Export*. Issues in Science and Technology. https://issues.org/international-students-us-higher-education-statistics/
- Kharchenko, L. N., Abdulgalimov, R. M., Gulyakin, D. V., Sorokina, E. N., Kharlanova, N.
   N., Magomedova, R. M., & Pergun, O. V. (2019). Methods and Technology for
   Assessment of Human Capital of a University Graduate. *Humanities & Social* Sciences Reviews, 7(4), 852–856.
- Khristolyubova, N. (2020). Human Capital as a Resource Progress of the Modern World Economy. *Herald of CEMI*, 3(1). https://doi.org/10.33276/s265838870008870-0
- Kilpatrick, S., Field, J., & Falk, I. (2003). Social Capital: An Analytical Tool for Exploring Lifelong Learning and Community Development. *British Educational Research Journal*, 29(3), 417–432. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411920301859
- King, R., & Findlay, A. (2015). Student Migration. Amsterdam University Press EBooks, 259–280. https://doi.org/10.1515/9789048517350-011
- King, R., & Ruiz-Gelices, E. (2003). International student migration and the European? Year Abroad? Effects on European Identity and Subsequent Migration Behaviour. International Journal of Population Geography, 9(3), 229–252. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijpg.280
- King, R., Findlay, A., Ahrens, J., & Dunne, M. (2011). Reproducing advantage: the perspective of English school leavers on studying abroad. *Globalisation, Societies* and *Education,* 9(2), 161–181. https://doi.org/10.1080/14767724.2011.577307
- Kondakci, Y., Bedenlier, S., & Zawacki-Richter, O. (2017). Social Network Analysis of International Student Mobility: Uncovering the Rise of Regional Hubs. *Higher Education*, 75(3), 517–535. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-017-0154-9
- Krabel, S., & Flöther, C. (2014). Here Today, Gone Tomorrow? Regional Labour Mobility of German University Graduates. *Regional Studies*, 48(10), 1609–1627. https://doi.org/10.1080/00343404.2012.739282

- Kraft, M. A. (2020). Interpreting Effect Sizes of Education Interventions. *Educational Researcher*, 49(4), 241–253. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189x20912798
- Krahn, H., Derwing, T., Mulder, M., & Wilkinson, L. (2000). Educated and Underemployed: Refugee Integration into the Canadian Labour Market. Journal of International Migration and Integration / Revue de l'Integration et de La Migration Internationale, 1(1), 59–84.
- Krahn, H., Derwing, T., Mulder, M., & Wilkinson, L. (2000). Educated and Underemployed: Refugee Integration into the Canadian Labour Market. *Journal of International Migration and Integration*, 1(1), 59–84. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12134-000-1008-2
- Kratz, F., & Netz, N. (2018). Which Mechanisms Explain Monetary Returns to International Student Mobility? *Studies in Higher Education*, 43(2), 375–400. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2016.1172307
- Kylin Education. (2022). Shocker! Only 4 Per cent of Study-abroad Families Earn a Million a Year! Legal Part-time Work for International Students Under Scrutiny After Studying Abroad Becomes Popular [In Chinese]. Sohu News. https://learning.sohu.com/a/567042063\_100148368
- Lai, D., & Meng, D. (2008). A Study on Unemployment Among University Graduates in China [In Chinese]. China Human Resources and Social Security Publishing Group.
- Lai, D., Meng, D., & Su, L. (2012). Subsitution or Complementation: A Study on Joint Mechanism of Human Capital and Social Capital to College Graduates' Employment [In Chinese]. *Peking University Education Review*, 10(1), 13–31.
- Lan, S. (2018). State-mediated Brokerage System in China's Self-funded Study Abroad Market. International Migration, 57(3), 266–279. https://doi.org/10.1111/imig.12515
- Latief, R., & Lefen, L. (2018). Analysis of Chinese Government Scholarship for International Students Using Analytical Hierarchy Process (AHP). Sustainability, 10(7), 2112. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10072112
- Lawson, C. (2014). International Higher Education Student Satisfaction with Opportunities for Work Experience and Employment in Australia. Department of Education. https://internationaleducation.gov.au/research/Publications/Documents/Em ployment%20report.pdf.
- Le Bail, H., & Shen, W. (2008). The Return of the "Brains" to China: What are the Social, Economic, and Political Impacts. *Asie Visions*, *11*, 1–31.

- Lee, C. K. C., & Morrish, S. C. (2012). Cultural Values and Higher Education Choices: Chinese Families. Australasian Marketing Journal (AMJ), 20(1), 59–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ausmj.2011.10.015
- Lee, E. S. (1966). A Theory of Migration. Demography, 1, 47–57.
- Lee, J. C. K., Yu, Z., Huang, X., & Law, E. H. F. (2016). Educational Development in Western China. Educational Development in Western China, 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-6300-232-5\_1
- Lee, S., & Brinton, M. C. (1996). Elite Education and Social Capital: The Case of South Korea. *Sociology of Education*, 69(3), 177–192.
- Li, C. (2005). The Status and Characteristics of Foreign-educated Returnees in the Chinese Leadership. China Leadership Monitor, 16(1), 1–21.
- Li, C. (2006). Foreign-educated Returnees in the People's Republic of China: Increasing Political Influence with Limited Official Power. Journal of International Migration and Integration, 7(4), 493–516. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf02934906
- Li, C. (2010). The Expansion of Higher Education and the Inequality of Educational Opportunities -- An Examination of the Equal Effect of the Enrollment Enlargement in Higher Education [In Chinese]. *Sociological Studies*, *3*, 82–113.
- Li, D. (2018). Multidimensional Process and Stratification of the Way Out: A Study on the Equity of China's University Education Process [In Chinese]. *Chinese Journal* of Society, 8(3), 86–111.
- Li, F. (2014). Impact of Social Capital on International Students' Job Search in China: A Case Study of Korean Students in China [In Chinese]. *Research on Education Tsinghua University*, 35(6), 108–114.
- Li, F. (Sam), & Qi, H. (2019). An Investigation of Push and Pull Motivations of Chinese Tourism Doctoral Students Studying Overseas. *Journal of Hospitality, Leisure, Sport* & *Tourism Education,* 24, 90–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhlste.2019.01.002
- Li, H., & Yang, D. (Eds.). (2000). *Social Capital and Social Development [In Chinese]* (p. 121). Social Sciences Academic Press (China).
- Li, L., & Zhang, S. (2008). Analysis of the Factors Influencing Undergraduates' Occupation Choices: Based on the Investigation of Both Social Capital and Human Capital [In Chinese]. *Society*, *28*(2), 162–180.
- Li, M. (2008). International Markets for Higher Education: The Global Flows of Chinese Students [In Chinese] (p. 50). Shanghai: Shanghai Educational Publishing House.
- Li, M., & Bray, M. (2007). Cross-border Flows of Students for Higher Education: Push– pull Factors and Motivations of Mainland Chinese Students in Hong Kong and

Macau. *Higher Education*, *53*(6), 791–818. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-005-5423-3

- Li, Y. (2006). Institutional Change and Mechanism of Educational Inequality [In Chinese]. *Social Sciences in China*, *4*, 97–109.
- Li, Y., Mitts, N. G., & Whiston, S. C. (2021). Chinese International Students' Expectations About Career Counselling. *Journal of Career Development*, 48(1), 73–88. https://doi.org/10.1177/0894845319832672
- Li, Z. (2016). Family Background, Academic Performance and Admission to Postgraduate Study in China [In Chinese]. *Chinese Journal of Society*, 36(3), 86– 109.
- Li, Z., & Tan, Z. (2011). Analysis of Graduates' Employment under the Dual Effects of Human Capital and Social Capital [In Chinese]. *Modern University Education*, 2, 38–43.
- Liang, C., Lee, J., & Zhang, H. (2012). A Silent Revolution: Research on Family Backgrounds of Students of Peking University and Suzhou University (1952-2002) [In Chinese]. Social Sciences in China, 1, 98–118.
- Lianos, T. P., Asteriou, D., & Agiomirgianakis, G. M. (2004). Foreign university graduates in the Greek labour market: Employment, salaries and overeducation. *International Journal of Finance & Economics*, 9(2), 151–164. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijfe.238
- Liao, W. H. (2008). Exploring the Theoretical Foundations of International Education Service Trade [In Chinese]. *Commercial Times*, *18*, 34–36.
- Lin, N. (1981). *Social Resources and Instrumental Action*. State University Of New York, Department of Sociology.
- Lin, N. (2002). Social Capital: A Theory of Social Structure and Action. Cambridge University Press.
- Lin, N. (2017). Building a Network Theory of Social Capital. In N. Lin, K. Cook, & R. S. Burt (Eds.), *Social Capital* (pp. 3–28). Routledge.
- Lin, N., & Dumin, M. (1986). Access to Occupations Through Social Ties. *Social Networks*, 8(4), 365–385. https://doi.org/10.1016/0378-8733(86)90003-1
- Lindsey, E. W. (2005). Study Abroad and Values Development in Social Work Students. *Journal of Social Work Education*, 41(2), 229–249. https://doi.org/10.5175/jswe.2005.200303110
- Lingo, M. D. (2019). Stratification in Study Abroad Participation After Accounting for Student Intent. *Research in Higher Education*, 60(8), 1142–1170. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11162-019-09545-z

- Liu, H., & Wang, X. (2010). The Impact of Social Capital on College Students' Employment from the Perspective of social stratification [In Chinese]. *Modern Education Management*, *12*, 114–116.
- Liu, J. (2008). The Inequality of Opportunity in China's Primary Education and Its Changes [In Chinese]. *Social Sciences in China*, *5*, 101–116.
- Liu, Y., & Ma, L. (2019). Research on Influencing Factors and Employment Quality of College Graduates Returning Home for Employment [In Chinese]. Journal of National Academy of Education Administration, 2, 80–88.
- Liu, Z., & Gao, Y. (2011). Family Capital, Social Stratification and Attainment of Higher Education [In Chinese]. *Journal of Higher Education*, *32*(12).
- Liwiński, J. (2016). *Does it pay to study abroad? Evidence from Poland*. Working paper no. 25/2016. University of Warsaw, Faculty of Economic Sciences.
- Liwiński, J. (2018). Does Studying Abroad Enhance Employability? *Economics of Transition and Institutional Change*, 27(2), 409–423. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecot.12203
- Liwiński, J. (2019). Does it Pay to Study Abroad? Evidence from Poland. International Journal of Manpower, 40(3), 525–555. https://doi.org/10.1108/ijm-11-2017-0305
- Lörz, M., Netz, N., & Quast, H. (2015). Why Do Students from Underprivileged Families Less Often Intend to Study Abroad? *Higher Education*, 72(2), 153–174. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-015-9943-1
- Loury, G. C. (1976). A Dynamic Theory of Racial Income Differences (Discussion Paper No. 225). Northwestern University, Kellogg School of Management, Center for Mathematical Studies in Economics and Management Science, Evanston, IL.
- Lu, X. (Ed.). (2002). *Contemporary Chinese Social Stratum Study [In Chinese]*. Beijing: Social Sciences Academic Press (China).
- Lu, Y., Jean, J., & Lu, Z. (2023). To Study Abroad or Not, and Why? Exploring Chinese University Students' Postgraduate Intentions. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, *49*(18), 4598–4620. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183x.2023.2270326
- Lucas, S. R. (2001). Effectively Maintained Inequality: Education Transitions, Track Mobility, and Social Background Effects. *American Journal of Sociology*, *106*(6), 1642–1690.
- Luo, J., & Jamieson-Drake, D. (2014). Predictors of Study Abroad Intent, Participation, and College Outcomes. *Research in Higher Education*, 56(1), 29–56. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11162-014-9338-7
- Lutter, M., & Schröder, M. (2016). Who Becomes a Tenured Professor, and Why? Panel Data Evidence from German Sociology, 1980–2013. *Research Policy*, 45(5), 999–1013. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respol.2016.01.019

- Lyberaki, A., & Paraskevopoulos, C. J. (2002). *Social Capital Measurement in Greece* (pp. 25–27). International Conference of the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD).
- Ma, L., & Ding, X. (2010). Research on the Function of Human capital and Social Network Which College Graduates Apperceive During the Job-hunting Process [In Chinese]. *Tsinghua Journal of Education*, 31(1), 84–92.
- Ma, R., & Cheng, J. (2018). Research on the New Trend and Motivation of International Student Mobility in Higher Education [In Chinese]. University Education Science, 6, 50.
- Ma'Dan, M., Ismail, M. T., & Daud, S. (2019). Importance of Human Capital Development and Competitiveness in Enhancing Competency Level among Malaysia University Graduates: Literature Review. *E-BANGI*, *18*(6), 1–15.
- Madgett, P. J., & Bélanger, C. (2008). International Students: The Canadian experience. *Tertiary Education and Management*, 14(3), 191–207. https://doi.org/10.1080/13583880802228182
- Maiworm, F., & Teichler, U. (1996). *Study Abroad and Early Career: Experiences of Former ERASMUS Students.* London: Jessica Kingsley.
- Maiworm, F., & Teichler, U. (2002). The Students' Experience. In U. Teichler (Ed.), *Erasmus in the Socrates Programme* (pp. 83–116). Bonn: Lemmens.
- Malpas, J. (1999). *Place and Experience: A Philosophical Topography*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Mare, R. (1980). Social Background and School Continuation Decisions. *Journal of the American Statistical Association*, 75(370), 295–305.
- Marginson, S. (2006). Dynamics of National and Global Competition in Higher Education. *Higher Education*, *52*(1), 1–39. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-004-7649-x
- Marginson, S. (2016). The Worldwide Trend to High Participation Higher Education: Dynamics of Social Stratification in Inclusive Systems. *Higher Education*, 72(4), 413–434. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-016-0016-x
- Marginson, S. (2019). Limitations of Human Capital Theory. *Studies in Higher Education*, 44(2), 287–301.
- Martinsen, R. A. (2010). Short-Term Study Abroad: Predicting Changes in Oral Skills. Foreign Language Annals, 43(3), 504–530. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1944-9720.2010.01095.x
- Matthews, D. (2016). *Chinese Student Market: Can the West Weather a Perfect Storm?* Times Higher Education.
- Mayr, K., & Peri, G. (2008). Return Migration as Channel of Brain Gain. *Social Science Electronic Publishing*, 6(6), 78–80.

- Mazzarol, T., & Soutar, G. N. (2001). The Global Market for Higher Education: Sustainable Competitive Strategies for the New Millennium. In *The Global Market for Higher Education* (p. 16). Edward Elgar Publishing.
- Mazzarol, T., & Soutar, G. N. (2002). "Push-pull" Factors Influencing International Student Destination Choice. International Journal of Educational Management, 16(2), 82–90. https://doi.org/10.1108/09513540210418403
- McMahon, M. E. (1992). Higher Education in a World Market: An Historical Look at the Global Context of International Study. *Higher Education*, *24*(4), 465–482. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf00137243
- Meng, D., & Feng, J. (2005). Segmented earnings, Specialised Human Capital, and University Student Employment. *Academic Forum*, *4*, 183–185.
- Meng, D., Su, L., & Li, L. (2012). Human Capital to the Result and Quality of Employment of College Graduates: Analysis of the Data Based on Questionnaire Survey [In Chinese]. *Population and Economics*, 3, 19–26.
- Messer, D., & Wolter, S. C. (2006). Are Student Exchange Programmes Worth It? *Higher Education*, 54(5), 647–663. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-006-9016-6
- Miao, D., Guan, X., & Yang, X. (2018). Overview and Prospective of Study Abroad since China's 40-Year Open-up and Reform [In Chinese]. *Journal of Jiangsu Normal University (Philosophy and Social Sciences Edition)*, 44(5), 11–23.
- Michael, P., & Duncan, O. D. (1967). *The American occupational structure*. New York: Free Press.
- Min, W., Ding, X., Wen, D., & Yue, C. (2006). An Empirical Study on the Employment of Graduates in 2005 [In Chinese]. *Journal of Higher Education*, *27*(1), 31–37.
- Min, Z., Chen, Y., & Wang, X. (2018). An Empirical Study on the Influencing Mechanism of Undergraduate Graduation Planning and Its Trend: Based on a Ten-year Survey Data (In Chinese). *Chinese Journal of Society*, *5*, 182–213.
- Mincer, J. (1958). Investment in Human Capital and Personal Income Distribution. *Journal of Political Economy*, *66*(4), 281–302.
- Ministry of Education of the People's Republic of China. (2022). 4.57 million people applied for the postgraduate entrance examination in 2022, the Ministry of Education issued the latest reminder. http://www.moe.gov.cn/fbh/live/2021/53908/mtbd/202112/t20211222\_589 437.html
- Ministry of Education of the People's Republic of China. (2023). 2022 National Education Development Statistics Bulletin [in Chinese]. Www.moe.gov.cn. http://www.moe.gov.cn/jyb\_sjzl/sjzl\_fztjgb/202307/t20230705\_1067278.ht ml

- Ministry of Education. (2001). "Chunhui (Parental Affection) Plan" Implementation Measures for Overseas Study Talents' Academic Vacation and Returning to China Work Project (Trial) [In Chinese]. *Work and Going Abroad*, *4*, 4–5.
- Ministry of Education. (2018a). Measures for Administration of "Changjiang Scholars Programme" [In Chinese]. *The World and Chongqing*, *20*, 9–15.
- Ministry of Education. (2018b). *The Number of Studying Abroad and Returning Both Increasing Rapidly in 2017 [In Chinese]*. Government Portal of the Ministry of Education of the People's Republic of China. http://www.moe.gov.cn/jyb\_xwfb/gzdt\_gzdt/s5987/201803/t20180329\_331 771.html
- Ministry of Education. (2020). *Statistics of Overseas Students in 2019 [In Chinese]*. Government Portal of the Ministry of Education of the People's Republic of China.

http://www.moe.gov.cn/jyb\_xwfb/gzdt\_gzdt/s5987/202012/t20201214\_505 447.html

- Moerbeek, H., Ultee, W., & Flap, H. (1995). *That's What Friends Are for: Ascribed and Achieved of Social Capital in the Occupational Career*. Proceedings of the Paper Presentation at the International Conference on Social Networks. London.
- Mok, K. H., Lang, S., & Xiao, H. (2019). The Quest for Global Talent for Changing Economic Needs: A Study of Student Mobility and Job Prospects for Returnees in China. *Globalisation, Societies and Education, 18*(1), 79–96. https://doi.org/10.1080/14767724.2019.1690734
- Mok, K. H., Xiong, W., Ke, G., & Cheung, J. O. W. (2021). Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic on International Higher Education and Student Mobility: Student Perspectives from Mainland China and Hong Kong. *International Journal of Educational Research*, 105(1), 101718. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijer.2020.101718
- Morgan, E. E. (1975). Study Abroad: A Process of Adaptation and Change. *International Review of Education*, *21*(2), 207–215. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf00598124
- Mouw, T. (2006). Estimating the Causal Effect of Social Capital: A Review of Recent Research. *Annual Review of Sociology, 32*(1), 79–102. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.32.061604.123150
- Mullen, A. L., Goyette, K. A., & Soares, J. A. (2003). Who Goes to Graduate School? Social and Academic Correlates of Educational Continuation after College. Sociology of Education, 76(2), 143–169.
- Munk, M. D. (2009). Transnational Investments in Informational Capital. Acta Sociologica, 52(1), 5–23. https://doi.org/10.1177/0001699308100631
- Murphy-Lejeune, E. (2002). *Student Mobility and Narrative in Europe: The New Strangers*. London: Routledge.

- Nahapiet, J., & Ghoshal, S. (1998). Social capital, intellectual capital, and the organisational advantage. *Academy of Management Review*, *23*(2), 242–266.
- National Research Council. (2005). *Policy Implications of International Graduate Students and Postdoctoral Scholars in the United States*. Washington, DC: National Academies Press.
- Nelder, J. (1999). Statistics for the Millennium: From Statistics to Statistical Science, the Statistician, 48 (Part 2), 257–269.
- Netz, N., & Cordua, F. (2020). Does studying abroad influence graduates' wages? *Journal of International Students*, *11*(4), 768–789.
- Netz, N., & Finger, C. (2016). New Horizontal Inequalities in German Higher Education? Social Selectivity of Studying Abroad between 1991 and 2012. Sociology of Education, 89(2), 79–98. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038040715627196
- Netz, N., & Grüttner, M. (2021). Does the Effect of Studying Abroad on Labour Income Vary by Graduates' Social Origin? Evidence from Germany. *Higher Education*, 82(6), 1195–1217. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-020-00579-2
- Normile, D. (2018). China Takes New Steps to Lure Science Talent from Abroad. *Science*, *360*(6393), 1053–1054. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.360.6393.1053
- O'Malley, B. (2019). *Education exports worth almost £20 billion to the UK*. University World News. https://www.universityworldnews.com/post.php?story=2019013112113922 4
- OECD. (2001). International Mobility of the Highly Skilled. Paris: OECD Publishing. doi:10. 1787/9789264196087-en.
- OECD. (2005). Education at a Glance 2005: OECD Indicators. Paris: OECD Publishing. doi:10. 1787/eag-2005-en.
- OECD. (2010). Education at a glance 2010: OECD indicators. Paris: OECD Publishing. doi:10. 1787/eag-2010-en.
- Oliveira, A. L. D., & Freitas, M. E. D. (2016). Motivations for International Academic Mobility: The Perspective of University Students and Professors. *Educação Em Revista*, *32*, 217–246.
- Oosterbeek, H., & Webbink, D. (2009). Does Studying Abroad Induce a Brain Drain? *Economica*, 78(310), 347–366. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0335.2009.00818.x
- Opper, S. (1991). Study Abroad: a competitive edge for women? *Oxford Review of Education*, *17*(1), 45–64. https://doi.org/10.1080/0305498910170104
- Opper, S., Teichler, U., & Carlson, J. S. (Eds.). (1990). *Impact of Study Abroad Programmes on Students and Graduates*. London: Jessica Kinglsey Publishers.

- Orahood, T., Kruze, L., & Pearson, D. E. (2004). The Impact of Study Abroad on Business Students' Career Goals. *Frontiers: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Study Abroad*, *10*(1), 117–130. https://doi.org/10.36366/frontiers.v10i1.137
- Orr, D., Gwosc, C., & Netz, N. (2011). Social and Economic Conditions of Student Life in Europe: Eurostudent IV Final Report 2008-2011. W. Bertelsmann Verlag, Bielefeld.
- Orrù, E. (2014). Student Mobility Policies in the European Union: The Case of the Master and Back Programme. Private Returns, Job matching and Determinants of Return Migration [Dissertation, The London School of Economics and Political Science, London, UK].
- Ortiz, A., Li , C., & Fang, Y. (2015). *International Student Mobility Trends 2015: An Economic Perspective*. WES Research and Advisory Services. http://wenr.wes.org/?p=12471
- Otero, M. S. (2008). The Socio-Economic Background of Erasmus Students: A Trend Towards Wider Inclusion? *International Review of Education*, *54*(2), 135–154. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11159-007-9081-9
- Paldam, M. (2000). Social Capital: One or Many? Definition and Measurement. Journal of Economic Surveys, 14(5), 629–653. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-6419.00127
- Pan, K., & Jiang, C. (2015). Influence Factors on the Choice to Study Abroad of Chinese College Students [In Chinese]. *China Higher Education Research*, *3*, 15–20. https://doi.org/10.16298/j.cnki.1004-3667.2015.03.03
- Paraskevopoulos, C. J. (2010). Social Capital: Summing up the Debate on a Conceptual Tool of Comparative Politics and Public Policy. *Comparative Politics*, *42*(4), 475–494. https://doi.org/10.5129/001041510x12911363510150
- Parey, M., & Waldinger, F. (2010). Studying Abroad and the Effect on International Labour Market Mobility: Evidence from the Introduction of ERASMUS. *The Economic Journal*, 121(551), 194–222. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0297.2010.02369.x
- Pedersen, P. J. (2010). Assessing Intercultural Effectiveness Outcomes in a Year-long Study Abroad Programme. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 34(1), 70–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2009.09.003
- Petzold, K. (2020). Heterogeneous Effects of Graduates' International Mobility on Employers' Hiring Intentions—Experimental Evidence from Germany. *Higher Education*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-020-00524-3
- Pineda, P., Moreno, V., & Belvis, E. (2008). The Mobility of University Students in Europe and Spain. European Educational Research Journal, 7(3), 273–288. https://doi.org/10.2304/eerj.2008.7.3.273

- Pinto, F. (2020). The Effect of University Graduates' International Mobility on Labour Outcomes in Spain. *Studies in Higher Education*, *47*(1), 26–37.
- Poot, J., & Roskruge, M. J. (2013). Internationalisation of Education and Returns in the Labour Market. *Studies in Regional Science*, 43(1), 61–78. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2348999
- Portes, A. (1998). Social Capital: Its Origins and Applications in Modern Sociology. Annual Review of Sociology, 24(1), 1–24.
- Portes, A., & Sensenbrenner, J. (1993). Embeddedness and Immigration: Notes on the Social Determinants of Economic Action. *American Journal of Sociology*, 98(6), 1320–1350. https://doi.org/10.1086/230191
- Pottie-Sherman, Y. (2018). Retaining international students in northeast Ohio: Opportunities and challenges in the "Age of Trump." *Geoforum*, *96*, 32–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2018.07.015
- Potts, D. (2015). Understanding the Early Career Benefits of Learning Abroad Programmes. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, *19*(5), 441–459. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315315579241
- Prazeres, L. (2013). International and Intranational Student Mobility: Trends, Motivations and Identity. *Geography Compass*, 7(11), 804–820.
- Putnam, R. D., Leonardi, R., & Nonetti, R. Y. (1993). *Making Democracy Work Civic Traditions in Modern Italy*. Princeton University Press.
- Qiao, Z., Song, H., Feng, M., & Shao, Y. (2011). Human Capital, Social Capital and Research Related to Undergraduate Employment in China [In Chinese]. *China Youth Research*, *4*, 24–28.
- Qin, L. (2014). Analysis of the Development Characteristics of Chinese Overseas Chinese Entrepreneurship Parks [In Chinese]. *Innovation*, 4(8), 64–70.
- Raftery, A. E., & Hout, M. (1993). Maximally Maintained Inequality: Expansion, Reform, and Opportunity in Lrish Education, 1921-1975. Sociology of Education, 66(1), 41–62.
- Ranis, G., & Fei, J. C. H. (1961). A Theory of Economic Development. *American Economic Review*, *51*(4), 533–565.
- Reckwitz, A. (2002). Toward a Theory of Social Practices: A Development in Culturalist Theorising. European Journal of Social Theory, 5(2), 243–263. https://doi.org/10.1177/13684310222225432
- Redden, E. (2013). Conditional Admission and Pathway Programmes Proliferate. Inside Higher ED. https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2013/01/03/conditionaladmission-and-pathway-programs-proliferate

- Rees, A., & Gray, W. D. (1979). Family Effects in Youth Employment. *National Bureau* of Economic Research Working Paper No. 0396. https://doi.org/10.3386/w0396
- Richter, J., Zimmermann, J., Neyer, F. J., & Kandler, C. (2020). Do Sojourn Effects on Personality Trait Changes Last? A Five-Year Longitudinal Study. *European Journal of Personality*, 35(3), 358–382.
- Rivza, B., & Teichler, U. (2007). The Changing Role of Student Mobility. *Higher Education Policy*, *20*(4), 457–475. https://doi.org/10.1057/palgrave.hep.8300163
- Rizvi, F. (2001). International Education and the Production of Global Imagination. In
   C. A. Torres & R. A. Morrow (Eds.), *Globalisation and Education: Critical Perspectives* (pp. 205–225). New York, NY: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315857114-16
- Rodrigues, M. (2013). *Does Student Mobility During Higher Education Pay*? European Commission, Luxemburg.
- Rosenbaum, J. E., Kariya, T., Settersten, R., & Maier, T. (1990). Market and Network Theories of the Transition from High School to Work: Their Application to Industrialised Societies. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *16*(1), 263–299.
- Ruddock, H. C., & Turner, de S. (2007). Developing Cultural Sensitivity: Nursing Students? Experiences of a Study Abroad Programme. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 59(4), 361–369. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2648.2007.04312.x
- Rumberger, R. W. (2003). The Causes and Consequences of Student Mobility. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 72(1), 6. https://doi.org/10.2307/3211287
- Saarlikallio-Torp, M., & Wiers-Jenssen, J. (2010). Nordic Students Abroad: Student Mobility Patterns, Student Support Systems and Labour Market Outcomes (Studies in Social Security and Health No. 110). Helsinki: Kela.
- Sabrina, W. P. (2000). The Role of the Family in Determining Youth Employment. *Joint Centre for Poverty Research Working Paper Series, No. 151.*
- Salisbury, M. H., Umbach, P. D., Paulsen, M. B., & Pascarella, E. T. (2008). Going Global: Understanding the Choice Process of the Intent to Study Abroad. *Research in Higher Education*, 50(2), 119–143. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11162-008-9111x
- Schatzki, T. R. (1996). Social Practices: A Wittgensteinian Approach to Human Activity and the Social. Cambridge University Press.
- Schindler, S., & Reimer, D. (2011). Differentiation and Social Selectivity in German Higher Education. *Higher Education*, *61*(3), 261–275. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-010-9376-9

- Schnepf, S. V., & Colagrossi, M. (2020). Is Unequal Uptake of Erasmus Mobility Really only due to Students' Choices? The Role of Selection into Universities and Fields of Study. *Journal of European Social Policy*, *30*(4), 436–451. https://doi.org/10.1177/0958928719899339
- Schofer, E., & Meyer, J. W. (2005). The Worldwide Expansion of Higher Education in the Twentieth Century. *American Sociological Review*, 70(6), 898–920. https://doi.org/10.1177/000312240507000602
- Schulte, S., & Choudaha, R. (2016). Improving the Experiences of International Students. *Change: The Magazine of Higher Learning*, *46*(6), 52–58.
- Schultz, T. W. (1961). Inverstment in Human Capital. *The American Economic Review*, 51(1), 1–17.
- Schultz, T. W. (1971). *Investment in Human Capital* (pp. 8, 20, 55). New York : The Free Press.
- Scott, J. (1996). *Stratification and Power: Structures of Class, Status and Command*. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Shenzu. (2011). Shenzhen: "Peacock Plan" Rebuilds Talent Advantages [In Chinese]. *Chinese Talents*, 12, 36–37.
- Shi, C. (2019). The 2019 Survey Report on Employment and Entrepreneurship of Chinese Overseas Returnees: The Attraction of Hometowns to Overseas Returnees Has Significantly increased\_ China Net [In Chinese]. Think.china.com.cn. http://www.china.com.cn/opinion/think/2019-12/19/content\_75530252.htm
- Shin, J. C., Jung, J., Postiglione, G. A., & Azman, N. (2014). Research Productivity of Returnees from Study Abroad in Korea, Hong Kong, and Malaysia. *Minerva*, 52(4), 467–487. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11024-014-9259-9
- Shiveley, J., & Misco, T. (2015). Long-Term Impacts of Short-Term Study Abroad: Teacher Perceptions of Preservice Study Abroad Experiences. Frontiers: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Study Abroad, 26(1), 107–120. https://doi.org/10.36366/frontiers.v26i1.361
- Siekierski, P., Lima, M. C., & Borini, F. M. (2018). International Mobility of Academics: Brain Drain and Brain Gain. *European Management Review*, *15*(3), 329–339. https://doi.org/10.1111/emre.12170
- Sina Finance. (2021). Shenzhen Qianhai Releases One-stop "Service Package" for International Talents [In Chinese]. Www.baidu.com. https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1715375399373639345&wfr=spider&for=p c

- Singh, J. K. N., & Fan, S. X. (2021). International Education and Graduate Employability: Australian Chinese Graduates' Experiences. *Journal of Education and Work*, 34(5-6), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1080/13639080.2021.1965970
- Slipchuk, V., Yuzkiv, H., Batechko, N., Pisotska, M., & Klymenko, L. (2021). Academic mobility development among university students during COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal of Health Sciences*, 5(3), 573–583. https://doi.org/10.53730/ijhs.v5n3.2490
- Sorrenti, G. (2017). The Spanish or the German apartment? Study abroad and the acquisition of permanent skills. *Economics of Education Review*, *60*, 142–158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2017.07.001
- Spence, M. (1973). Job Market Signalling. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, *87*(3), 355–374.
- Statista Research Department. (2022). *Australia: Export Income from International Education Services by Country-of-Origin 2020.* Statista. https://www.statista.com/statistics/977784/australia-export-income-frominternational-education-services-by-country-of-origin/
- Stolzenberg, R. (1994). Educational Continuation by College Graduates. *American Journal of Sociology*, *99*(4), 1042–1077.
- Støren, L. A., & Wiers-Jenssen, J. (2009). Foreign Diploma Versus Immigrant Background. Journal of Studies in International Education, 14(1), 29–49. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315308327951
- Stronkhorst, R. (2005). Learning Outcomes of International Mobility at Two Dutch Institutions of Higher Education. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 9(4), 292–315. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315305280938
- Stroud, A. H. (2010). Who Plans (Not) to Study Abroad? An Examination of U.S. Student Intent. Journal of Studies in International Education, 14(5), 491–507. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315309357942
- Su, L., & Meng, D. (2012). Human Capital, Social Capital and Employment of University Graduates: A Questionnaire-based Statistical Analysis [In Chinese]. Fudan Education Forum, 10(2), 27–33.
- Sun, J., Ji, J., & Wang, D. (2005). The Research on Regularity in the Returning of Overseas Technological Talents [In Chinese]. *China Soft Science*, *8*, 6–10.
- Sun, X., & Li, H. (2021). The Merits and Demerits of One-year Master's Degree and Its Accreditation [In Chinese]. *Journal of Higher Education*, *42*(9), 105–109.
- Tehan, H. D. (2019). International Education Makes Significant Economic Contribution. Ministers' Media Centre. https://ministers.dese.gov.au/tehan/internationaleducation-makes-significant-economic-contribution

- Teichler, U. (1996). Student Mobility in the Framework of ERASMUS: Findings of an Evaluation Study. *European Journal of Education*, *31*(2), 153–179.
- Teichler, U. (2007). International Dimensions of Higher Education and Graduate Employment. In R. van der Velden (Ed.), The Flexible Professional in the Knowledge Society. General Results of the REFLEX Project (pp. 199–220). Maastricht: Research Centre for Education and the Labour Market.
- Teichler, U. (2015). Social Interaction, Identity and Language Learning During Residence Abroad (R. Mitchell, N. Tracy-Ventura, & K. Mcmanus, Eds.; pp. 15– 32). European Second Language Association.
- Teichler, U., & Janson, K. (2007). The Professional Value of Temporary Study in Another European Country: Employment and Work of Former ERASMUS Students. Journal of Studies in International Education, 11(3-4), 486–495. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315307303230
- Tharenou, P., & Seep, P. S. (2014). China's Reverse Brain Drain. *International Studies* of Management and Organisation, 44(2), 55–74.
- Tian, H. Q., & Wei, Y. J. (2023). Cultivating Interdisciplinary Foreign Language Talents in Higher Education in Western China under the Background of the "B&R." Advances in Social Science and Culture, 5(2), 74. https://doi.org/10.22158/assc.v5n2p74
- Tian, L. (Ed.). (2003). *Research on China's Foreign Cultural Exchange in Higher Education [In Chinese]* (p. 227). Beijing: The Ethnic Publishing Housing.
- Todaro, M. P. (1980). Internal Migration in Developing Countries: A Review of Theory, Evidence, Methodology and Research Priorities (p. 248). Geneva: International Labour Office.
- Trafimow, D., & Marks, M. (2015). Editorial in Basic and Applied Social Pschology. *Basic* and Applied Social Pschology, 37, 1–2.
- Tran, L. T., Blackmore, J., & Rahimi, M. (2021). "You are Not as Localised as I Need": Employability of Chinese Returning Graduates. *Higher Education, Skills and Work-Based Learning*, 11(5), 949–965. https://doi.org/10.1108/heswbl-09-2020-0221
- Treiman, D., & Yip, K.-B. (1989). Education and Occupational Attainment in 21 Countries. In M. L. Kohn (Ed.), *Cross-national Research in Sociology* (pp. 373– 394). CA: Sage Publications.
- Triventi, M. (2011). Stratification in Higher Education and Its Relationship with Social Inequality: A Comparative Study of 11 European Countries. *European* Sociological Review, 29(3), 489–502. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcr092
- Triventi, M., Vergolini, L., & Zanini, N. (2017). Do Individuals with High Social Background Graduate from More Rewarding Fields of Study? Changing

Patterns before and after the "Bologna Process." Research in SocialStratificationandMobility,51,28-40.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm.2017.07.001

- Try, S. (2005). The use of job search strategies among university graduates. *The Journal* of Socio-Economics, 34(2), 223–243.
- Tuleja, E. A. (2008). Aspects of Intercultural Awareness Through an MBA Study Abroad Programme: Going "Backstage." Business Communication Quarterly, 71(3), 314–337. https://doi.org/10.1177/1080569908321471
- Turos, J. M. (2010). Employment Recruiter's Differentiation of Candidate Characteristics: Does Study Abroad Make a Difference? [Doctoral Dissertation, Bowling Green State University].
- Umaña-Hermosilla, B., de la Fuente-Mella, H., Elórtegui-Gómez, C., & Fonseca-Fuentes,
   M. (2020). Multinomial Logistic Regression to Estimate and Predict the
   Perceptions of Individuals and Companies in the Face of the COVID-19
   Pandemic in the Ñuble Region, Chile. Sustainability, 12(22), 9553.
   https://doi.org/10.3390/su12229553
- UNESCO. (2009). *Global Education Digest 2009 : Comparing Education Statistics across the World.* (p. 36). UNESCO Institute for Statistics.
- Universities UK International. (2020). *International Graduate Outcomes 2019*. https://www.universitiesuk.ac.uk/sites/default/files/uploads/UUKi%20report s/international\_graduate\_outcomes.pdf
- Van De Werfhorst, H. G., Sullivan, A., & Cheung, S. Y. (2003). Social Class, Ability and Choice of Subject in Secondary and Tertiary Education in Britain. British Educational Research Journal, 29(1), 41–62. https://doi.org/10.1080/0141192032000057366
- Van Hoof, H. B., & Verbeeten, M. J. (2005). Wine Is for Drinking, Water Is for Washing: Student Opinions About International Exchange Programmes. Journal of Studies in International Education, 9(1), 42–61. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315304271480
- Van Mol, C., Caarls, K., & Souto-Otero, M. (2021). International student mobility and labour market outcomes: an investigation of the role of level of study, type of mobility, and international prestige hierarchies. *Higher Education*, 82, 1145– 1171. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-020-00532-3
- Van Ophem, H., Hartog, J., & Berkhout, P. (2011). *Reservation wages and starting wages* (Discussion paper series No. 5435).
- Verbik, L., & Lasanowski, V. (2007). *International Student Mobility: Patterns and Trends* (pp. 1–21). UK: The Observatory on Borderless Higher Education.

- Wadhwa, V. (2009). An Outflow of Talent: Nativism and the US Reverse Brain Drain. *Harvard International Review*, *30*(1), 76–80.
- Wadhwa, V., Jain, S., Saxenian, A., Gereffi, G., & Wang, H. (2011). *The Grass is Indeed Greener in India and China for Returnee Entrepreneurs* (p. 34). Kansas City: Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation.
- Waibel, S., Petzold, K., & Rüger, H. (2018). Occupational Status Benefits of Studying Abroad and the Role of Occupational Specificity – A Propensity Score Matching Approach. Social Science Research, 74, 45–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2018.05.006
- Waibel, S., Rüger, H., Ette, A., & Sauer, L. (2017). Career Consequences of Transnational Educational Mobility: A Systematic Literature Review. *Educational Research Review*, 20, 81–98.
- Wang, H. (2004). Come Back from Overseas! The "Talent Reflux" Era Has Arrived. *Chinese Education & Society, 37*(2), 7–11. https://doi.org/10.1080/10611932.2004.11031620
- Wang, H., & Ma, F. (2018). Returnees' Employment has Entered the "Bronze Age"? Industrialization Dilutes the Gold Value of Degree [In Chinese]. *Policy Research* & *Exploration*, 5, 30–31.
- Wang, H., & Miao, L. (2014). Blue Book of Global Talent: Annual Report of the Development of Chinese Students Studying Abroad. Beijing: Social Sciences Academic Press (China).
- Wang, M. (2021). Report of the number of Chinese students studying abroad, returning and the main destination countries at tertiary education in 2021 [In Chinese].
   Industry Information Network.
   https://www.chyxx.com/industry/202105/953853.html
- Wang, W. (2007). Risk Analysis of Personal Higher Education Human Capital Investment [In Chinese]. *Higher Education and Economic*, *3*, 9–11, 15.
- Wang, X. (2020). Capital, Habitus, and Education in Contemporary China: Understanding Motivations of Middle-class Families in Pursuing Studying Abroad in the United States. *Educational Philosophy and Theory*, 52(12), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131857.2020.1767074
- Wang, X. (2020). The Contest Between Relationship and Ability: The Dual Role of Social Capital and Human Capital in Graduate Employment [In Chinese]. *Heilongjian Researches on Higher Education*, *3*, 51–56.
- Waters, J. L. (2005). Transnational family strategies and education in the contemporary Chinese diaspora. *Global Networks*, *5*(4), 359–377.
- Wei, H. (2012). An Empirical Study on the Determinants of International Student Mobility: A Global Perspective. *Higher Education*, 66(1), 105–122. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-012-9593-5
- Wei, H. (2013). An Emprical Study on the Determinants of International Student Mobility: A Global Perspective. *Higher Education*, *66*, 105–122.
- Weiss, A. (1995). Human Capital vs. Signalling Explanations of Wages. *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 9(4), 133–154.
- Welch, A., & Hao, J. (2013). Returnees and Diaspora as Source of Innovation in Chinese
  Higher Education. Frontiers of Education in China, 8(2), 214–238.
  https://doi.org/10.3868/s110-002-013-0016-7
- Wen, D. (2005). The Impacts of SES on Higher Education Opportunity and Graduate Employment in China [In Chinese]. *Peking University Education Review*, 3(3), 58–63.
- Wen, W., Hu, D., & Hao, J. (2018). International Students' Experiences in China: Does the Planned Reverse Mobility Work? *International Journal of Educational Development*, 61, 204–212. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijedudev.2017.03.004
- Wiers-Jenssen, J. (2008). Does Higher Education Attained Abroad Lead to International Jobs? *Journal of Studies in International Education*, *12*(2), 101–130.
- Wiers-Jenssen, J. (2008). Student Mobility and the Professional Value of Higher Education from Abroad. Oslo: Unipub.
- Wiers-Jenssen, J. (2011). Background and Employability of Mobile vs. Non-Mobile Students. Tertiary Education and Management, 17(2), 79–100. https://doi.org/10.1080/13583883.2011.562524
- Wiers-Jenssen, J. (2013). Degree Mobility from the Nordic Countries. Journal of StudiesinInternationalEducation,17(4),471–491.https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315312463824
- Wiers-Jenssen, J., & Støren, L. A. (2020). International Student Mobility and the Transition from Higher Education to Work in Norway. *Higher Education*, 82, 1119–1143. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-020-00564-9
- Wiers-Jenssen, J., & Try, S. (2005). Labour Market Outcomes of Higher Education Undertaken Abroad. Studies in Higher Education, 30(6), 681–705. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075070500340028
- Wiers-Jenssen, J., Tillman, M., & Matherly, C. (2020). Employability: How Education Abroad Impacts the Transition to Graduate Employment. In A. C. Ogden, B. Streitwieser, & C. Van Mol (Eds.), *Education Abroad: Bridging Scholarship and Practice*. Routledge, UK.
- Williams, T. R. (2005). Exploring the Impact of Study Abroad on Students' Intercultural Communication Skills: Adaptability and Sensitivity. *Journal of Studies in*

*International Education, 9*(4), 356–371. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315305277681

- Woodfield, S. (2012). Key Trends and Emerging Issues in International Student Mobility (ISM). In F. Maringe & N. Foskett (Eds.), *Globalization and Internationalisation in Higher Education: Theoretical, Strategic and Management Perspectives.* (pp. 109–123). London: Continuum International Publishing Group.
- Woolcock, M., & Narayan, D. (2000). Social Capital: Implications for Development Theory, Research, and Policy. *The World Bank Research Observer*, 15(2), 225– 249. https://doi.org/10.1093/wbro/15.2.225
- Wu, C., Fu, Q., Gu, J., & Shi, Z. (2018). Does Migration Pay Off? Returnees, Family Background, and Self-Employment in Rural China. *China Review-an Interdisciplinary Journal on Greater China*, 18(1), 59–77.
- Wu, H., Garza, E., & Guzman, N. (2015). International Student's Challenge and Adjustment to College. *Education Research International*, 2015(202753), 1–9. Hindawi. https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/202753
- Wu, M. Y., Zhai, J., Wall, G., & Li, Q. C. (2019). Understanding International Students' Motivations to Pursue Higher Education in Mainland China. *Educational Review*, 73(5), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2019.1662772
- Wu, X. (2009). China's Economic Transformation, School Enrollment Expansion and Educational Inequality from 1990 to 2000 [In Chinese]. *Chinese Journal of Society*, 29(5), 88–113.
- Wu, X. (2016). Higher Education, Elite Formation and Social Stratification in Contemporary China [In Chinese]. *Chinese Journal of Society*, 36(3), 1–31.
- Wu, X., & Zhang, Z. (2010). Changes in Educational Inequality in China, 1990-2005: Evidence from the Population Census Data. *Research in Sociology of Education*, 17, 123–152.
- Wu, Y. (2012). Unequal Educational Opportunities of Urban and Rural Residents in China and Its Evolution (1978-2008) [In Chinese]. Social Sciences in China, 3, 4– 21.
- Wu, Y. (2020). Study Abroad Experience and Career Decision-Making: A Qualitative Study of Chinese Students. Frontiers of Education in China, 15(2), 313–331. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11516-020-0014-8
- Xiang, B., & Shen, W. (2009). International student migration and social stratification in China. *International Journal of Educational Development*, 29(5), 513–522.
- Xiong, W., & Mok, K. H. (2020). Critical Reflections on Mainland China and Taiwan Overseas Returnees' Job Searches and Career Development Experiences in the

Rising Trend of Anti-globalisation. *Higher Education Policy*, *33*(3), 413–436. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41307-020-00185-y

- Xu, X. (2002). The Dual Mechanism in the Employment Process of College Graduates: Human Capital and Social Capital [In Chinese]. *Youth Research*, *6*, 9–14.
- Xue, X., & Cao, R. (Eds.). (2005). *Globalisation and Cultural Capital [In Chinese]* (p. 199).Beijing: Social Sciences Academic Press.
- Yan, F., & Mao, D. (2008). The Impact of Social Capital on Employment of University Graduates [In Chinese]. *Fudan Education Forum*, *6*(4), 56–65.
- Yan, F., & Mao, D. (2015). The Impact of Social Capital on the Employment of College Graduates. *Chinese Education & Society*, 48(1), 59–75. https://doi.org/10.1080/10611932.2015.1014708
- Yang, M., Webster, B., & Prosser, M. (2011). Travelling a Thousand Miles: Hong Kong Chinese Students' Study Abroad Experience. International Journal of Intercultural Relations, 35(1), 69–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2010.09.010
- Yang, P. (2015). Studying Abroad Policy and Youth Development [In Chinese]. *China Youth Study*, *2*, 35–39.
- Yang, P. (2022). China in the Global Field of International Student Mobility: An Analysis of Economic, Human and Symbolic Capitals. *Compare: A Journal of Comparative and International Education*, 52(2), 308–326. https://doi.org/10.1080/03057925.2020.1764334
- Yang, Q., & Wang, W. (2021). The Changes in National Structure of Global Student Mobility Network and China's Choice [In Chinese]. International and Comparative Education, 2, 33–40.
- Yi, L. (2011). Auditing Chinese Higher Education? The Perspectives of Returnee Scholars in an Elite University. International Journal of Educational Development, 31(5), 505–514. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijedudev.2011.03.003</u>
- Yue, C. J., Wen, D. M., & Ding, X. H. (2004). Job Search and Starting Salary: Empirical Analysis of College Graduate Competitiveness in Employment [In Chinese]. Management World, 11, 53–56.
- Zeithammer, R., & Kellogg, R. (2013). The Hesitant Hai Gui: Return-Migration Preferences of U.S. - Educated Chinese Scientists and Engineers. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 50(10), 644–663. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.1732725
- Zeng, Z., & Xie, Y. (2004). Asian-Americans' Earnings Disadvantage Reexamined: The Role of Place of Education. *American Journal of Sociology*, 109(5), 1075–1108. https://doi.org/10.1086/381914

- Zhai, X. (2005). *Face, Favor and Reproduction of Power [In Chinese]* (p. 78). Beijing: Pecking University Press.
- Zhang, B. (2022). On Compound Dynamic Model and Action Type of Overseas Intellectual Return: Based on a Historical Review of the Motivation for Chinese Overseas Students to Return Home [In Chinese]. *Population and Economics*, 1, 74–89.
- Zhang, D. (2017). "Network" or "Capability": Effects of Human Capital and Social Capital on the Employment of Graduates [In Chinese]. *Research in Educational Development*, 9, 53–58.
- Zhang, J. (2020). Analysis of Social Stratification Function of Contemporary Higher Education [In Chinese]. *Contemporary Educational Science*, *5*, 89–92.
- Zhang, Q., Zhang, B., & Zhang, B. (2007). Research on the Relationship between Graduate Social Capital and Graduate Employment [In Chinese]. *China Higher Education Research*, 10, 41–43.
- Zhang, Y., & Liao, Y. (2021). Higher Education for International Students in China: A Review of Policy From 1978 to 2020. *ECNU Review of Education*, 4(4), 873–889.
- Zhao, M. (2023). Returning Home for a Better Job? Return Migration, Family Background, and Labour Market Outcomes Among Recent College Graduates in China. *Chinese Journal of Sociology*, 9(3), 408–428. https://doi.org/10.1177/2057150x231191397
- Zhao, X., & Cox, A. (2022). Chinese Students' Study in the UK and Employability: The Views of Chinese Employers, Students and Alumni, and UK Teachers. *Journal of Education and Work*, 35(4), 422–440.
- Zhao, Y. (2012). An Economic Analysis of the Gradual Strength of Social Capital in the Process of Graduate Employment [In Chinese]. *Modern Education Science*, 3, 28–32.
- Zheng, J. (2004). Family Socioeconomic Status and Possibility of Students' Employment [In Chinese]. Journal of Beijing Normal University (Social Sciences), 3, 111–118.
- Zheng, X. H. (2003). Analysis of the Phenomenon of Tsinghua University Undergraduates Studying Abroad [In Chinese]. In L. Ling (Ed.), *Research on China's Foreign Cultural Exchange in Higher Education [In Chinese]* (p. 227). Beijing: The Ethnic Publishing House.
- Zhimin, L., & Yao, G. (2015). Family Capital Social Stratification, and Higher Education
  Attainment—An Empirical Study Based on Jiangsu Province. *Chinese Education* & Society, 48(3), 218–230. https://doi.org/10.1080/10611932.2015.1085773

- Zhou, X., Moen, P., & Tuma, N. B. (1998). Educational Stratification in Urban China: 1949-94. Sociology of Education, 71(3), 199–222. https://doi.org/10.2307/2673202
- Zhou, Y. (2017). Educational Efforts and Social Mobility in Ancient China: From the Perspective of Historical Sociology [In Chinese]. *Journal of Nanjing Normal University (Social Science Edition)*, *4*, 94–99.
- Zimmermann, J., Greischel, H., & Jonkmann, K. (2021). The Development of Multicultural Effectiveness in International Student Mobility. *Higher Education*, 82, 1071–1092. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-020-00509-2
- Zweig, D. (2006). Competing for Talent: China's Strategies to Reverse the Brain Drain. *International Labour Review*, *145*(1-2), 65–90.
- Zweig, D., & Wang, H. (2013). Can China Bring Back the Best? The Communist Party Organises China's Search for Talent. SSRN Electronic Journal, 215(1), 590–615. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2195881
- Zweig, D., and Han, D. (2010). "Sea Turtles" or "Seaweed"? The Employment of Overseas Returnees in China. In The Internationalisation of Labour Markets, edited by Kuptsch, C., 89–104. Geneva: International Labour Organisation.
- Zweig, D., Changgui, C., & Rosen, S. (2004). Globalization and Transnational Human Capital: Overseas and Returnee Scholars to China. *The China Quarterly*, 179, 735–757. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0305741004000566

# **Appendix 1: Questionnaire**

The survey will ask some questions related to career plans and employment situation of Chinese postgraduate master's students who have graduated since 2016 or are currently registered at UK or Chinese universities. It takes approximately 15 to 20 minutes to complete.

All answers from this survey are for use in this research only, and your name and other personal information will never be used. All reports will be based on aggregated results and so no individuals or institutions will be identifiable. Information about our data protection policy is available at http://www.dur.ac.uk/ig/dp/

Completion of this survey is voluntary. By responding to this survey you are agreeing to your anonymous responses and data being used as part of this research.

Please answer the questions with a tick or filling the blanks with related information. Thanks for your help!

Part One: the following questions are related to your job-seeking process or job prospects. The term "postgraduate study" refers to your first Master's degree obtained typically by a combination of coursework and thesis/dissertation. The questions about your job refer to the first job after your first master's study.

Have you obtained your first Master's degree yet?

(1) Yes, I graduated successfully and obtained my Master's degree.

(2) No, I'm currently registered in a Master's programme.

(3) No, I didn't obtain a Master's degree.

[NOTE] If the answer=(1), continue answering question A1; if the answer=(2), skip to questions B1 to B10; if the answer=(3), the available reason options will be popped up and after that, skip to A2.

I dropped out because of financial reason.

I dropped out because of other reasons.

I was not able to pass.

I had a good job opportunity before I graduated.

Other reason (please specify\_)

A1 Which year did you graduate in? 2016 2017 2018 2019

A2 After your master's study, did you carry on your education or a training programme? Yes

No

[NOTE] If the answer=Yes, skip to A5; if the answer=No, continue answering A3.

A3 After your master's study you

(1) Found a job or were in paid employment

(2) Were not in paid employment, but looking for work

(3) Were not in paid employment, and not looking for work

(4) Others (please specify the reason)

**[**NOTE**]** If the answer=(1), skip to answer question A6 to A17; if the answer= (2), continue answering question A4 and then skip to answer question B4 to B10; if the answer= (3), continue answering question A4 and then skip to Part Two section; if the answer=(4), skip to Part Two section.

A4 The main reason that you did not have a job with payment was that/ was:

Just graduated and missed the golden period of recruitment.

Plan to get some rest or travelling

Other objective factors such as domestic calamity, looking after sick parents

High competition in the labour market

High work expectations (for example salary and welfare)

Others

A5 The reason for carrying on your education or a training programme was:

Being ambitious to pursue advanced knowledge

Performing potential in academic study

Avoiding entering into the labour market

Awarding by scholarship

Others

A6 To what extent did you use the following job-seeking channels? Select from "not at all" (1) to "very much" (5).

	1	2	3	4	5
The employment information released by					
university					

Recruitment fair			
Online recruitment (e.g. companies' official			
website, third-party information platform)			
Job-seeking agency			
Recommendation from family members and			
relatives			
Recommendation from classmates and			
friends			
Internship or social practice			
Social recruitment examination			
Recommendation from supervisor			
Others – specify and rate how likely			

A7 To what extent did the following people help you in your job-seeking? Select from "not helpful" (1) to "very helpful" (5).

	1	2	3	4	5
Immediate family					
Relatives					
Friends of your parents					
Supervisor or teacher at the university					
Friends					
Classmates					
Friends of your friends					
Others – specify and rate how likely					

A8 To what extent did you depend on the following elements in your job-seeking process? Select from "not at all" (1) to "very much" (5).

	1	2	3	4	5
Social networking					
Major					
Diploma					
Fortune					
Academic achievement					
The reputation of the university					
Career guidance service					
Acquired skills					
Working/ internship experience					

Family background			
Others – specify and rate how likely			

A9 Please rate the employment guidance services provided by your postgraduate university. Select from "not sufficient" (1) to "very sufficient" (5).

	1	2	3	4	5
The designing and making of CV					
The guidance of the skills in the interview					
The guidance of career planning					
Psychological guidance					
The explanation of employment situation					
The releasing of employment information					
Others – specify and rate					

A10 When did you find your first job (sign the contract with the employer) after the postgraduate studies?

Before graduation

Six months after graduation

Six to twelve months

More than 1 year

A11 What is the employer type of the job?

Government/Party

Public institution

State-owned/State-controlled enterprise

Private enterprise/ Individually-owned Business

Enterprise invested by Foreign Capital or joint venture

Self-employed

Individual enterprise of your family or relatives

Others

A12 The location of your first company is: Municipality directly under the central government in China Seaside city of eastern part of China Provincial capital city in China Prefecture-level city in China County or countryside in China City overseas

### Others

A13 The above location is: The city of your university The provincial capital or prefecture-level city in the province of your hometown (including municipality directly under the central government if your hometown is one) The county-level city in the province of your hometown Other provincial capital city or municipality directly under the central government Prefecture-level or county-level city in other provinces Others

A14 The primary reason for choosing the above location is: Attractive talents policies for graduates Expansive development platform (e.g. more promotion opportunity) High salary Family members living there Partners or lovers living there Others

A15 The initial salary of your job was: Below 5000 yuan 5001-10000 yuan 10001-15000 yuan Above 15001 yuan

A16 Please score for your satisfaction of first job from 1 to 5 (1 means not satisfied at all, while 5 means very satisfied)

1 2 3 4 5
-----------

B1 Your current year of Master's study is: First Second Third and above 1-year postgraduate study in the UK

B2 Your plan after graduation is:

(1) To find a job

(2) To carry on my education or a training programme

(3) Not known

(4) Others \_ (please specify the reason)

**[**NOTE] If the answer=(1)(3)(4), skip to answer B4 to B10; if the answer= (2), continue answering the question B3 to B10.

B3 The main reason for choosing to carry on your study or a training programme is:

Being ambitious to pursue advanced knowledge

Performing potential in academic study

Avoiding entering into the labour market

Awarding by scholarship

Others

## Question B4 to B11 is asking about when you come to look for a job,

B4 To what extent will/are you use/using the following job-seeking channels? Select from "not at all" (1) to "very much" (5).

	1	2	3	4	5
The employment information released by					
university					
Recruitment fair					
Online recruitment (e.g., companies' official					
website, third-party information platform)					
Job-seeking agency					
Recommendation from family members and					
relatives					
Recommendation from classmates and					
friends					
Internship or social practice					
Social recruitment examination					
Recommendation from supervisor					
Others – specify and rate how likely					

B5 To what extent will/are the following people help/helping you in your job-seeking? Select from "not helpful" (1) to "very helpful" (5).

	1	2	3	4	5
Immediate family					
Relatives					
Friends of your parents					
Supervisor or teacher at the university					

Friends			
Classmates			
Friends of your friends			
Others – specify and rate how likely			

B6 To what extent will/are you depend/depending on the following elements in your jobseeking process? Select from "not at all" (1) to "very much" (5).

	1	2	3	4	5
Social networking					
Major					
Diploma					
Fortune					
Academic achievement					
The reputation of the university					
Career guidance service					
Acquired skills					
Working/ internship experience					
Family background					
Others – specify and rate how likely					

B7 Please rate the employment guidance services provided by your postgraduate university. Select from "not sufficient" (1) to "very sufficient" (5).

	1	2	3	4	5
The designing and making of CV					
The guidance of the skills in the interview					
The guidance of career planning					
Psychological guidance					
The explanation of employment situation					
The releasing of employment information					
Others – specify and rate					

B8 To what extent do/are you plan/planning to find a job in the following employers? Select from "not at all" (1) to "very much" (5).

	1	2	3	4	5
Government/Party, public institution					
State-owned/State-controlled enterprise					
Private enterprise/ Individually-owned					

Business			
Enterprise invested by Foreign Capital or joint			
venture			
Self-employed			
Individual enterprise of your family or			
relatives			
Others – specify and rate how likely			

B9 To what extent do/are you plan/planning to work in the following places? Select from "not at all" (1) to "very much" (5).

	1	2	3	4	5
The city where family members live					
The provincial capital or prefecture-level city					
in the province of your hometown (including					
municipality directly under the central					
government if your hometown is one)					
The county-level city in the province of your					
hometown					
Other provincial capital city or municipality					
directly under the central government					
The prefecture-level city or county-level city in					
other provinces of your hometown					
Seaside city of eastern part of China					
City in the UK					
City in other foreign countries					
Others – specify and rate how likely					

B10 Your expected monthly salary is: Below 5000 yuan 5001-10000 yuan 10001-15000 yuan 15001-20000 yuan 20001 yuan above

B11 To what extent do you think your postgraduate study would fulfil your career prospect? Select from "not at all" (1) to "very much" (5)

|--|

Part Two: the following questions are about the university background and experience. It will be answered by all the participants. The term "postgraduate study" refers to your first Master's degree obtained typically by a combination of coursework and thesis/dissertation.

The institution of your undergraduate study (or equivalent) was in:

China

The UK

The USA

Canada

Australia

Japan

Korea

Other country

The type of the institution of your undergraduate study (or equivalent) was:

[NOTE] If the answer of the previous question is "China", the following options will be popped up.

"Project 985" university

"Project 211" university

Ordinary public university

Ordinary private university

Independent college

Three-year college

Others

[NOTE] If the answer of the previous question is "The UK", the following options will be popped up.

The G5 group (Oxford, Cambridge, Imperial, UCL, LSE)

Russell group university except for the G5 group

Non-Russell group university

don't know (please indicate the name of the institution)

**[**NOTE**]** If the answer of the previous question is "The USA", the following options will be popped up.

Ivy League university

Non-Ivy League university

don't know (please indicate the name of the institution)

**[**NOTE**]** If the answer of the previous question is "Canada, Australia, Japan, Korea, Other country", the following question will be popped up.

The name of the institution of your undergraduate study (or equivalent) was:

The institution of your postgraduate study was/is in: China The UK

The type of the university of your postgraduate study is/was:

**[**NOTE**]** If the answer of the previous question is "China", the following options will be popped up.

"Project 985" university

"Project 211" university

Ordinary public university

Ordinary private university

### Others

**[**NOTE**]** If the answer of the previous question is "The UK", the following options will be popped up.

The G5 group (Oxford, Cambridge, Imperial, UCL, LSE)

Russell group university except for the G5 group

Non-Russell group university

don't know \_(please indicate the name of the institution)

The field of your postgraduate major is/ was:

Business, management and economics

Humanity and social science

Science, engineering and Technology

Others

The rank of your postgraduate study is/was:

- (1) Top 25%
- (2) 25%-50%
- (3) 50%-75%
- (4) Below 25%
- (5) don't know (for the students from Chinese universities)
- (6) The university didn't release the rank (for the students from UK universities)
- [NOTE] If the answer=(6), answer the next question; otherwise skip to C2.

Your ranking of graduation was:

(1) Distinction

(2) Merit

(3) Pass

(4) Not pass

(5) Haven't graduated yet.

C1 To what extent would the following factors motivate you to pursue a master's degree in the UK or at indigenous HEIs? "not influential" (1) to "very influential" (5).

	1	2	3	4	5
Programme length					
Economic development in the (destination)					
country					
Reputation of the university					
Available of educational opportunity					
Expenses					
Staying close to family					
Adaptability to education and career					
development					
Others					

Have/will you considered/consider jobs in the UK or other overseas countries if possible? To what extent do the following factors prevent you from finding jobs in the UK? "Not influential" (1) to "very influential" (5).

	1	2	3	4	5
Difficulties in getting a work permit					
Loneliness, being far away from family and					
friends					
Less work opportunities for the international					
students					
Language barrier					
Culture differences					
Major and development prospect					
Others					

To what extent do you think your postgraduate study would fulfil your career prospect? Select from "not at all" (1) to "very much" (5)

1 2 3 4 5		1	2	3	4	5
-----------	--	---	---	---	---	---

During your postgraduate study,

	1 Yes	2 No
Have you ever been awarded by any scholarship?		
Are/were you a student cadre/ student representative?		
Have/ had you ever participated in any student organisation?		
Were you ever employed as an intern or part-time?		
Have you ever acquired any professional certificates/qualifications		
(including computer, accounting, law etc.)?		

Have you acquired the following English language certificates:

	Yes	No
CET-4		
CET-6		
TEM-4		
TEM-8		
IELTS band above 6.5		
TOEFL above 80		

Part Three: the following questions are about your personal information and family background. All the answers are for use in the research only. But if you feel uncomfortable in answering any question, just ignore that one and keep answering the other questions. The terms "father, mother and parents" include natural parents, adoptive parents, step-parents or guardians who have brought you up.

Your gender is:

Male

Female

Prefer not to say

Are you a member of the Communist Party of China? Yes No

Does your father (as defined at the beginning of this section) has any higher education qualifications, such as a degree, diploma or certificate of higher education?

Yes

No

Don't know

Your father's profession is:

Middle or senior managers Professionals (such as researchers, doctors, lawyers or engineers) Government officials or civil servants Self-employed workers Common workers Laid-off workers or unemployed Farmers or labourers Others Don't know

Does your mother (as defined at the beginning of this section) has any higher education qualifications, such as a degree, diploma or certificate of higher education? Yes

No

Don't know

Your mother's profession is: Middle or senior managers Professionals (such as researchers, doctors, lawyers or engineers) Government officials or civil servants Self-employed workers Common workers

Laid-off workers or unemployed

Farmers or labourers

Others

Don't know

Your parents' annual income is around: Below 50000 yuan 50001-100000 yuan 100001-150000 yuan 150001-200000 yuan 200001-250000 yuan 250001-300000 yuan Above 300001 yuan

If you would like to receive a lay summary of the research, please leave your contact email here:

Thank you.

## **Appendix 2: Ethical Approval**

Ethical Approval: EDU-2019-07-15T19:31:39-kxgf57

Ethics <no-reply@sharepointonline.com> To: HU, XIANAN Cc: ED-ETHICS E.D.; GORARD, STEPHEN A.C.

#### Please do not reply to this email.

Dear Xianan,

Е

The following project has received ethical approval:

Project Title: Higher Education Aspirations and Outcomes: A Comparative Study of Postgraduate Students Seeking Degrees in the UK or in China; Start Date: 22 July 2019; End Date: 20 November 2019; Reference: EDU-2019-07-15T19:31:39-kxgf57 Date of ethical approval: 26 July 2019.

Please be aware that if you make any significant changes to the design, duration or delivery of your project, you should contact <u>ed.ethics@durham.ac.uk</u> for advice, as further consideration and approval may then be required.

#### Ethical Approval: EDU-2019-12-03T17:27:32-kxgf57

Flag for follow up.

Е

Ethics <no-reply@sharepointonline.com> 收件人: HU, XIANAN 抄送: ED-ETHICS E.D.; GORARD, STEPHEN A.C.

#### Please do not reply to this email.

Dear Xianan,

The following project has received ethical approval:

Project Title: Higher Education Aspirations and Outcomes: A Comparative Study of Postgraduate Students Seeking Degrees in the UK or in China; Start Date: 05 December 2019; End Date: 22 January 2020; Reference: EDU-2019-12-03T17:27:32-kxgf57 Date of ethical approval: 05 December 2019.

Please be aware that if you make any significant changes to the design, duration or delivery of your project, you should contact your department ethics representative for advice, as further consideration and approval may then be required.

Fri 2019-07-26 17:31

€, ~

 $\odot$   $\leftarrow$   $\leftarrow$   $\rightarrow$  ...

Thu 2019-12-05 19:22